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“Ye
need something,” Ruari said. “I can see it in your eyes. They are huge, dark
pools of longing.”


“I
need ye to release me before I reopen a few of your wounds,” she said, but knew
her threat lacked strength. Her voice was low and husky, robbed of the steel
needed to relay a warning.


“Ye
need the heat of passion in your blood to burn away all the delusions besetting
ye.”


Before
Sorcha could reply to his arrogant statement, he brushed his lips across hers.
All thought fled from her mind. Sorcha uttered a soft, low moan as he began to
kiss her thoroughly. She greedily opened her mouth when he prodded her lips
with his tongue. The slow, heated stroke of his tongue caused her to tremble
from the strength of desire racing through her...
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Scottish
border—summer 1388


“Sweet
Mary, Sorcha, I cannae go down there.”


Sorcha
Hay understood her pretty cousin Margaret’s hesitation, one bred of a horror
she shared. At the base of the small, windswept hill they stood upon sprawled
the men who had fallen in the latest skirmish between Sir James Douglas and the
English Lord “Hotspur” Percy of Northumberland. It was a bloody squabble. This
one had been over a banner which the Scots had stolen while raiding in England,
causing Hotspur to vow to get it back. Word was that the Scots had won, even
capturing Hotspur himself, but it had cost them Sir James Douglas, a brave
knight. Sorcha doubted that many of the men scattered on the rocky ground below
her felt particularly victorious as they breathed their last.


A
gust of wind slapped a hank of her thick chestnut hair across her face. She
welcomed the way it obscured her view for a moment. The sight of so many dead
men was a painful one. She was also terrified that one of the broken figures on
the ground was her brother Dougal. A heavy sigh escaped her as she more
securely tied her hair back with a length of blackened leather. She could not
give in to her own fears and weaknesses. She had to be strong.


Firmly
taking the plump and timid Margaret by one dimpled hand, Sorcha tugged her
pale, wide-eyed cousin down the rocky hillside. In her other hand she clutched
the worn reins of her sturdy Highland pony Bansith. She prayed she would not
need her little horse to carry Dougal’s body back to Dunweare.


The
human scavengers were already approaching the dead. If Dougal was down there
and still alive, Sorcha knew she had to find him before they did. Any man still
clinging to life would swiftly have his throat cut even as his pockets were
stripped clean. The cold-eyed men and women who scurried over such battlefields
wanted no witnesses to their ghoulish thievery. Sorcha hoped she and Margaret
had the skill to act as debased as the scavengers.


In
an attempt to ease some of her fears, she briefly touched the small bow and
quiver of arrows she carried on her back. She and Margaret also wore swords and
daggers made specifically for them by their clever armorer Robert. They were
not totally helpless.


“Those
corpse-robbing corbies will kill us,” whispered Margaret, tugging her thick,
dull-brown cloak more tightly around her voluptuous figure.


“Not
if we join in their thievery,” answered Sorcha.


“Nay?
If they have no qualms about cutting the throats of helpless, dying men, why
should they be troubled about killing us?”


“I
am not saying they arenae dangerous, but if we go about the business of picking
o’er the corpses as if we do so all the time, they will probably ignore us.”
Sorcha stopped by the body of a young man, thinking sadly of how short his life
had been.


“I
cannae touch him.”


“Then
hold Bansith’s reins, Margaret, and keep a very close eye on those scavengers.”


As
Margaret took the reins, Sorcha crouched by the young man’s body. Murmuring a
prayer for his soul, she gently closed his empty, staring eyes, careful not to
let the others roaming the field see her acting so kindly. She collected up his
sword, dagger, and all else of any value, silently promising the youth that she
would do her best to see that his belongings were returned to his kinsmen.
Sorcha took careful note of his appearance, her only real clue to his identity,
before putting her booty in the panniers slung over the strong back of her
pony. Reluctantly, her stomach knotting as she fought down queasiness, she
moved to the next man.


Sorcha
did not stop by every man, performing the distasteful task of stealing from the
dead only enough to assuage the keen suspicions of the scavengers. All the
while she and Margaret looked for Dougal, but without success. By the time she
crouched by the fifth man she felt forced to rob, she was feeling distinctly
ill. Although she found some cause for relief in not finding Dougal’s body, she
was still worried about his fate. It would be a particularly cruel twist of
fate to stain her soul with the crime of robbing the slain men only to have to
leave the field with no certain knowledge of what had happened to her brother.


“This
mon is verra finely dressed,” Sorcha murmured then froze, her hands still upon
the ornate buckle of his scabbard, as his broad chest rose and fell with a deep
breath.


“Touch
that sword, ye foul, thieving corbie, and I will send ye straight to hell,” the
man said in a deep, soft voice made hoarse with pain.


She
could not fully stifle a soft cry of alarm as he clasped her wrist in one large
hand, the mail of his gauntlet cutting into her skin. A quick glance at
Margaret told her that her cousin was too intent on watching the scavengers to
notice her current difficulty. Trying to hide her fear, Sorcha looked at the
man, shivering inwardly over the fury glittering in his pain-clouded dark green
eyes.


“Ye
dinnae have the strength to kill every corbie slinking o’er this bloodied
field, my fine knight,” she whispered.


“Ere
I die, I can make sure that a few of you will ne’er pick at a mon’ s bones
again.”


“Aye,
and ye will die if those other corbies ken that ye are still alive.
Howbeit, if ye will heed me ye might yet leave this cursed field alive.”


“Who
are ye talking to, Sorcha?” asked Margaret.


“Weel,
cousin, if ye will babble at me at all the appropriate times, mayhaps the
others will believe I am talking to you,” replied Sorcha.


“Is
that mon alive?”


“Aye,
for the moment.” After another swift peek at Margaret assured Sorcha that the
girl had the sense not to stare at her, Sorcha looked back at the knight. “The
first thing ye can do, sir, is to let me go about the ill deed of robbing you.”


“Oh,
aye? So ye can steal all I own more easily ere ye cut my throat?” he snarled.


“Nay,
fool, so the other thieves slinking o’er the battlefield dinnae ken that ye are
alive. We could all be slain then, for they will realize that Margaret and I
are not what we pretend to be.” She did not waver beneath his hard
stare. “Ye had best decide quickly. They will soon wonder why I linger here.”
Despite the tension of the moment, Sorcha almost smiled as she heard Margaret
deride Dougal in colorful terms for his insistence upon joining the never ending
battle against the English.


“Why
is that girl talking to you?” grumbled the man.


“So
that the others dinnae guess that ye still have the breath to speak,” replied
Sorcha. “After all, we both ken that they are watching us, and I must be
talking to someone. Ye are supposed to be dead.”


“If
ye are not here to rob the dead then what are ye about?”


“My
cousin and I are looking for Sir Dougal Hay, laird of Dunweare.”


“Ye
willnae find that brash laddie here. The English took him.”


“I
thought the English lost this battle.”


“Aye,
but they managed to drag off a few of our lads as they fled the field.”


Sorcha
cursed, ignoring the man’s startled look. “Do ye think anyone else on this
bloodied field survives?”


“There
may be a mon or two, but they willnae be breathing much longer. What the
English didnae finish, the thieving swine tiptoeing amongst the bodies will, be
they English or Scot.”


“Shall
I wander about and see if I can find another survivor?” asked Margaret.


“Only
if ye truly wish to, Cousin,” replied Sorcha, resisting the urge to rub her
wrist when the man eased his hold on it.


“Now
that we have seen that this mon still lives, I think I must.”


“Dinnae
be too obvious about what ye are doing and ‘twould be best if ye leave the
horse behind.”


“How
will I help anyone if I cannae move them?”


“If
ye find a live one, we will consider the problem then.” Sorcha shook her head
as she cut loose the man’s purse and added it to her booty. “Try to get the
fool to hide. I will need time to think of how we can walk away with this mon
or anyone else.” She smiled faintly when Margaret whispered a mild curse. “Be
careful.” As soon as Margaret left, Sorcha turned back to the wounded knight. “Who
are you?”


“Sir
Ruari Kerr, laird of Gartmhor. I fought with the Douglases.”


“And
they show their gratitude by leaving ye here to rot. Why didnae the English
take ye for ransom?”


“I
fell as the English fled with our men snarling at their heels.” He closed his
eyes. “Once those Sassenach dogs cease to run they will be gathering their
ransoms for the men they captured.”


Sorcha
tensed, a chill seeping through her body. That would not be long for the battle
had taken place on the English side of the Cheviot hills. The English did not
have far to run to be safe enough to tally their losses. She had been a fool to
think her troubles were over simply because her brother’s chosen side had won
the battle. Of course the English would demand a ransom. It was the only reason
to take the highborn soldiers captive. What the English could not know was that
they could demand a ransom for Dougal till their tongues fell out, but it would
gain them nothing. Sir Dougal Hay might be a laird and may have been dressed as
fine as the Douglas himself, but he did not have two coins to rub together.


Dougal
was doomed, she thought, her heart heavy with worry and a building grief. Then
she looked at Sir Ruari Kerr. She recognized the name and the lands he held.
Unlike with Dougal, one could trust in the richness of Sir Ruari’s attire.
Although she hated to even consider the possibility of holding the handsome
knight for ransom, she could not immediately discard the idea. It could be the
only way to get the coin needed to buy back Dougal’s life.


“I
heard that the Scots captured Hotspur himself,” she said.


“Aye,
they did,” he replied, partly opening his eyes to look at her.


“So,
willnae the captured Scots be returned to us in trade for him?”


“Only
those who are asked for. If your brother is weel kenned by the Douglas clan...”


“He
isnae.”


“Then
ye shall probably have to buy him back.”


“And
since the English suffered such a resounding defeat, they will no doubt ask for
large ransoms in an attempt to salve some of their bruised pride.”


“Aye,
they will.”


“Cousin,”
Margaret whispered as she hurried up to Sorcha. “I found another mon still
alive, a lad actually.”


“Where
is he?” asked Sorcha.


“On
the right-hand side of the field, nearly half the distance down ‘twixt here and
the trees at the far end of the field, in a thicket.”


“Aye,
I see the thicket. He is in there?”


“He
is now. Using my skirts and cloak to hide his movements, I stood guard while he
squirmed into the bushes. Have ye thought of a way to help these men flee this
field?”


“How
weel was the laddie dressed?”


“Not
as fine as this knight. Aye, and his attire is fair ruined by rips, blood, and
mire.”


“Then
we shall claim him as kin and say we are taking his body home.”


“We
cannae claim this rogue as kin. No one with a kinsmon dressed so finely would
be robbing the dead.”


“I
wouldnae wager too heavily on that, but aye, ‘tis what these dogs will think.”
She frowned at Ruari for a moment then smiled crookedly as she realized what
she planned to say would not be a complete lie. “We shall say that we want to
take his body back to his kinsmen, for anyone dressed so finely must be
important, and his kinsmen will surely reward us for finding his body. Both men
must play dead.” One sharp look from Ruari’s green eyes told her that he
understood.


“We
cannae carry both men on Bansith. She is just a wee pony.”


“True.
We must make a litter. Ye will have to fetch what is needed, Margaret, as I
daren’t leave our pony or this mon unguarded.”


“Ye
havenae tended to his wounds, Sorcha.”


“We
are pretending he is dead, Cousin. Ye dinnae bind the wounds of a dead mon,”
Sorcha explained in a gentle voice. “We will see to his injuries as soon as we
are out of sight and reach of these human carrion.” Sorcha began to fully
detail what she would need to make a litter.


 


Ruari
covertly studied the two young women he was now dependent on. The one called
Margaret was a well-rounded fair-haired beauty with wide blue eyes and all the
dimples any man could ask for. The woman called Sorcha was the one who drew his
keenest interest, however, and he found that curious. Margaret was far more
suited to his usual taste. Sorcha’s heavily lashed, huge brown eyes were her
best feature. They were dark pools reflecting a keen wit, strength, and
determination, qualities he had never considered flattering in a woman. She had
a small face, her fine bone structure clear to see. Ruari suspected that if she
ever curved her full, tempting mouth in a smile, there would be no sign of a
dimple. Her hair was thick and hung to her tiny waist, the rays of the setting
sun touching upon reddish highlights in its rich chestnut depths.


Inwardly
frowning as he recognized his attraction to the woman, an attraction strong
enough to be stirred despite his pain and weakness, he carefully inspected her
tiny figure. The drab gray gown she wore was snug, hugging every slim curve.
Small high breasts, a tiny waist, and slim, shapely hips stirred his interest
even though such a figure had never caught his eye before. She moved with a
lithe, easy grace he had to admire.


What
troubled him more than the fact that he was attracted to a woman who met none
of his usual requirements was that this tiny woman was saving his life. That
was surely going to produce a lot of jests from his kinsmen. The highly praised
and honored Sir Ruari Kerr saved by an insignificant lass from an insignificant
branch of the Hay clan? Ruari winced as he all too easily imagined the laughter
of his kinsmen.


The
sound of a footfall drew him from his bout of self-pity. One of the scavengers
was approaching his rescuers. Ruari hastily assumed the posture of a dead man,
praying he could keep his breathing shallow enough to be indiscernible. He
heartily cursed his wound and the loss of blood which left him so weak. It
insured that he could not fight. If death approached, he would like to be able
to at least try to strike out at his killers before they cut his throat. All he
could do was lie silent and pray that Sorcha Hay was as clever as she seemed to
be.


 


Sorcha
warily eyed the tall thin man as he stopped in front of her. She did not like
this sign of strong interest on the part of the battlefield thieves. She
definitely did not like the delay this intrusion caused. Now that she knew
Dougal’s fate and what she needed to do to help him, she was anxious to leave
this place of unshriven dead and the treacherous humans who preyed on such
misery.


“I
see that ye build a litter,” the man said, his voice soft and cold as he fixed
his dark, unblinking stare on Sorcha. “Have one of you injured yourself?”


“Nay,
sir, but I thank ye for your concern,” Sorcha replied, cautiously setting her
hand on her sword beneath her cloak. “We but need something to carry two
bodies.”


“Two
bodies? Why do ye wish to remove the dead from the field?”


“Not
all the dead, sir. Just two.”


“Dinnae
be clever, lass,” he muttered, pointing one long, bony, and filthy finger at
her. “Ye had best tell me what I wish to ken or ye and your bonnie companion
may join these corpses.”


“My
cousin found one of our kinsmen upon the field, and we wish to take him home.
We intend to take this mon as weel.”


“Oh,
aye? And I am to believe that he is a kinsmon, too?”


“Nay.
I didnae claim him one, did I? He is richly dressed, of a breed not often left
to rot on the battlefield. I thought that returning his body to his kinsmen may
weel bring me a coin or two.”


“Ye
ken who this mon is?” the scavenger asked, eyeing Ruari speculatively.


“Aye,
weel enough. The markings on his scabbard and his clan badge tell me to take
him to the Kerrs of Gartmhor. I ken where that is.”


“They
are a wealthy clan,” the man murmured, idly caressing his sword.


“They
are, but I dinnae think they will pay so much for a corpse that ‘tis worth ye
dying to gain it.” She nudged back her cloak so that he could see that she,
too, had a sword.


When
Margaret stepped up beside Sorcha, her hand on her sword as well, the man held
his hands out in a conciliatory gesture. “Be easy. Ye have claimed the booty,
and I honor your rights to it.”


The
moment the man slinked away Sorcha ordered Margaret, “Take Bansith and get that
laddie ye found, then come right back here so we can toss this hulk of a mon on
the litter.”


“Are
we to leave this place now?” asked Margaret as she grabbed the pony’s reins.


“As
swiftly as we can. The glint in that adder’s eyes made me verra uneasy.”


“But
he said he would honor your right to the booty.”


“That
mon wouldnae ken what honor was if it grew legs and walked up to spit in his
skinny face. Go on, Margaret, and be verra careful.”


“Shouldnae
ye go help her?” asked Ruari after Margaret left.


Sorcha
looked at Ruari, wondering how he could speak, yet still maintain his pose of
death. It was so good a pose it made her uneasy. “That mon recognized your
worth, sir. ‘Tis best if I dinnae leave ye unguarded,” she replied, keeping a
close watch on the scavengers and trying to talk clearly without moving her
lips too much.


“And
ye think a wee lass like yourself can stop him from taking whate’er he pleases?”


“Aye.
The mon is a stinking coward. As long as he must fight to gain what he wants, I
hold the advantage. I could not, howbeit, regain something once it is taken.
So, the wisest, safest plan is to keep a verra tight hold on what I have.”


“And
ye think your cousin can do the same?”


“Aye,
and verra weel, too. One thing it is not difficult to make Margaret understand
is when she is in danger, and she has been weel trained to defend herself.”


Ruari
had no opportunity to respond as Margaret returned. He was astonished at the
speed with which she had accomplished her chore, but even more so when he saw
the youth draped over the pony. His young cousin Beatham had disobeyed orders
and joined the battle against the English. Ruari prayed the boy’s wounds were
not severe if only so the rash youth would soon be well enough to be
disciplined. Just as Ruari thought to say something to his errant cousin,
Margaret and Sorcha moved him onto the litter. Although the women were gentle
and surprisingly strong, pain tore through his battered body, stealing his
ability to think. It took all his will just to keep from crying out. Despite
his efforts, a shaky sigh escaped him as they settled him onto the litter.


“Hush,”
Sorcha ordered, removing her cloak to spread it over him.


“He
is sweating badly, Cousin,” Margaret whispered.


“Dead
men arenae supposed to sweat.”


“Ye
had best cease talking to this dead mon, then,” Ruari said, his voice a hoarse
shadow of itself.


“Aye,”
agreed Sorcha. “And I had best cover that poor ghastly face of yours.”


He
closed his eyes even as she tossed the hood of the cloak over his face. When
the pony began to move, dragging the litter over the rough ground, his pain
increased. It would be easy and undoubtedly advantageous to let the blackness
fluttering at the edges of his mind sweep over him, but he fought it back. They
were not out of danger yet, and, despite his helplessness, he wished to be
aware if it struck.


“That
mon is walking our way, Sorcha,” Margaret said, looking back. “He appears to be
encouraging a few of his companions to join him.”


“Curse
the fool.” Sorcha stopped, turned, and readied her bow, expertly notching it. “I
fear I must remind the dog of his own cowardice.”


“Ye
arenae going to kill him, are ye?”


“I
cannae think of any mon who deserves to die more than that one, but nay, I
willnae kill him. I will only show him that I can if I wish to.”


She
smiled faintly and shot her arrow. It pierced the ground at the man’s feet,
bringing him to an abrupt halt. He stared at the arrow then at her. When he
took another wary step toward her, she calmly fired a second arrow. Again it
landed directly in front of his feet. He took a few hasty steps back. His
companions immediately deserted him, scurrying back to the far safer task of
stealing from dead men. A moment later, he joined them.


“Do
ye think he will leave us be now?” asked Margaret.


“I
think so, but we had best keep a close watch on our backs. Hurry along,
Margaret.” As Margaret tugged the pony into its plodding pace, Sorcha followed,
but kept a cautionary eye on the scavengers. “We need to place a goodly
distance between this dark place and ourselves. Not only do I wish to be away
from those dogs, but we are too close to the English here for my liking. In
truth, I think we may be in England itself.”


“Ye
dinnae ken where we are?”


“Oh,
aye, I do. I just dinnae ken who lays claim to it this year.” Sorcha laughed
softly as she watched Margaret’s expression waver between fear and confusion. “Dinnae
trouble yourself, Cousin. I may not ken exactly whose lands we stand on, but I
ken weel how to get back to Dunweare. We will be home on the morrow. Now, we
must try to reach a safe camping place and tend to the wounds these two fools
have gained in this unending squabble with the English.”
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Ruari
cried out, opened his eyes, and saw only blackness. It was a moment before he
could subdue his panic enough to realize he was still beneath Sorcha’s cloak.
At some time during the slow, torturous journey he had lost his grip on
consciousness. He felt smothered, and struggled to move his wounded right arm
enough to tug the covering from his face. His awkwardness made him curse even
as the cloak was pulled from his face. Taking a few deep breaths, Ruari stared
into Sorcha’s rich brown eyes.


“We
are about to camp for the night, sir,” Sorcha said. “As soon as the campsite is
readied, I will see to your wounds.”


“And
the lad?” he asked.


“Margaret
has helped him o’er to a tree. His wounds arenae severe. Once we were out of
sight of the battlefield, he sat up on the pony. We believe he was banged on
the head, fell, and was left behind.”


Slowly
turning his head, wincing as even that small, cautious movement brought him
pain, Ruari looked around the camp until he espied his young cousin Beatham.
Despite his anger over Beatham’s disobedience, Ruari was relieved to see that
Sorcha was right; the youth did not appear badly hurt. In truth, the boy was
clearly well enough to indulge in a little flirtation if Margaret’s smiles and
blushes were any indication.


Still
moving cautiously in an attempt to minimize his pain, he watched Sorcha prepare
a fire and then looked over her choice of camp. He had to admire her selection.
It held enough trees and undergrowth to allow them shelter yet not so much that
an enemy could approach them completely unseen. It was also on a rise that
allowed her a good view on all sides. Someone had taught the girl well, he
mused, and wondered why. The expert way she set up camp only added to his
curiosity.


All
interest in her strange skills fled his mind, thrust aside by his pain, as she
and Margaret shifted him from the litter to the bedding Sorcha had spread out
by the fire. His wounds were serious, made all the more so by the long hours
they had been left untended. As the women removed his armor and clothes, the
urge to slip into the blackness was strong, its promise of sweet oblivion from
his pain a great temptation. He clung to what few shreds of awareness he could,
however. Ruari did not fully trust his rescuers yet.


“Ye
would ease our distress greatly if ye would swoon,” Sorcha muttered as she
washed the blood and dirt from his body.


“Our
distress?” Ruari spoke through gritted teeth, even her gentle touch almost more
than he could bear. “I am the one in pain, woman. What trouble can it cause
you?”


“I
have always found such stubborn bravado troubling. I ken that ye cling to your
senses as if ye held the Holy Grail and I am some heathen trying to snatch it
from your hands. Ye allow yourself to suffer needlessly. That, my fine knight,
is the act of a fool.”


“The
mon is in great pain, Sorcha,” Margaret said. “‘Tis unkind of you to insult
him.”


“He
deserves such insults.”


“Heed
me, woman,” Ruari began.


“Hush,
fool. Ye can bemoan my impudence later. Bite on this,” she commanded even as
she stuck a thick piece of leather between his teeth. “Ye have three deep
gashes that need stitching—the one on your right arm, the one on your belly
that nearly cost ye your innards, and the one on your left leg. Either ye were
attacked by a veritable horde of Englishmen or ye were too stupid to fall after
receiving your first serious wound.”


“‘Tis
a miracle he has not already bled his life away,” murmured Margaret.


Sorcha
thought so, too, but said nothing, concentrating on closing the worst of his
injuries. She closed her ears to the sounds of pain he could not fully stifle.
Although she detested adding to the man’s agony, she comforted herself with the
knowledge that she had no choice. The moment she tied off the last stitch, she
looked at his face. His eyes were so glazed with pain they had lost all color,
as had his face, and she knew he was barely conscious. She urged Margaret to go
and finish tending the youth’s minor hurts, and bandaged Ruari herself.


Now
that she had finished the more onerous task of treating his injuries, she found
herself taking an unsettling interest in his battered form. He was a big man,
tall and strong, yet not bulky. His was the lean, hard strength of a wild
animal. His skin was smooth, taut, and several shades darker than her own,
almost as if he had allowed the summer sun to touch every inch of his body. As
she wrapped clean strips of linen around his wounds, she found it difficult to
resist the urge to smooth her hand over his skin to see if it felt as good as
it looked. There was no hair on his broad chest. Tiny dark curls started just
below his navel, ran in a straight line to his groin to provide a soft
protection for his manhood, and diminished to a light coating on his long,
well-shaped legs. He was, she decided, an exceptionally fine figure of a man.


Inwardly
cursing her own weakness, she quickly finished bandaging him and covered him
with her cloak. It was fortunate that his wits were dulled by pain or he would
have noticed her ogling him like some greedy whore. She brushed the
sweat-dampened black hair off his face, realized she was lingering over the
chore and flushed guiltily. Sorcha wondered what ailed her as she tugged the
piece of leather from between his still-clenched teeth.


“Are
ye done mauling me, woman?” Ruari asked, astonished at how weak his voice was.


“Aye,”
Sorcha replied. “Ye may yet live.”


“He
is going to be all right?” asked the youth as Margaret helped him over to the
fire.


“‘Tis
in God’s hands,” Sorcha murmured as she began to prepare a meal of oatmeal and
barley bread. “Howbeit, he survived for many an hour with no aid. A mon that
stubborn should do weel once he is clean and mended.”


“And
still awake?” The youth cast a nervous glance toward Ruari then paled.


“Aye,”
Ruari said, his voice strengthening as his pain eased.


“‘Tis
glad I am that ye have survived.”


“Ye
willnae be so glad when I regain my strength, laddie.”


“Now,
Cousin...”


“Cousin?”
Sorcha asked, looking from the youth to Ruari and back again.


“I
am Beatham Kerr,” the lad replied. “Sir Ruari’s cousin.”


“Who
was supposed to stay at Gartmhor,” Ruari grumbled.


“But,
Cousin,” Beatham protested, “how am I to become a knight if I am always left
behind with the women and children?”


“There
is many a mon guarding the walls of Gartmhor who wouldnae appreciate ye calling
them women or bairns.”


“I
am twenty now, Ruari. I shouldnae be coddled so.”


“Asking
ye to see to the protection of my keep isnae coddling ye.”


“Enough,”
Sorcha snapped as she moved to Ruari’s side. “Neither of ye are weel enough for
this childish squabbling.” She ignored both men’s glares as she helped Ruari
raise himself up enough to sip from the wineskin she held to his lips.


“‘Tisnae
wine,” Ruari complained.


“Nay,
‘tis a fine cider. I have little stomach or head for wine and I hadnae
anticipated entertaining guests.”


“Ye
are verra sharp of tongue, wench.”


“So
I have been told. Ye must rest. That is a fact whether I tell ye sweetly or
tartly. We have a long way to go on the morrow over rough ground and mayhaps
farther still on the next day. That will depend on how much ye slow us down.”


“We
have traveled a fair distance already.”


“Aye,
though not as far as I would have liked.”


“Ye
must live verra near to the border with the English.”


“Sometimes
too near, but Dunweare is a hard keep to take, as ye will soon see. ‘Twas built
for defense.” She shook her head as she returned to the fire and the food she
was preparing. “And now ye have me talking with you as if we are but guests at
some banquet. Ye need to lie quietly, fool.”


“And
while we speak of fools, which one of your kinsmen allowed two wee lasses to
travel o’er this dangerous land to a battle?” Ruari winced as he tried to move
into a more comfortable position only to restir the worst of his pain.


“We
are hardly sweet, helpless lasses. Margaret and I can fend for ourselves. We
left Dunweare not long after my headstrong brother did. We wished to be close
at hand if he should need some help. Since he slipped away alone, we felt that
was verra possible. At times my brother forgets his responsibilities.”


“There
is naught wrong with fighting the English. Your brother could bring great honor
to your clan.”


“At
times, sir, a clan may need the mon far more than it needs honor. Now, be
silent. I dinnae ken where ye get the strength to talk or why ye should be so
eager to do so.”


“I
think ‘twas all those hours of lying on the field alone, unable to help myself
and with little hope of anyone coming to my aid.” Ruari spoke in little more
than a whisper, then closed his eyes, startled that he had spoken so honestly.
He decided Sorcha was right. He badly needed to rest.


“Here
now, isnae that just like a mon. He pesters a lass until she fair wants to
scream, but just when she needs him awake, he sleeps.”


The
soft, husky voice, so close to his ear, as well as her words brought a swift
halt to Ruari’s descent into sleep. Her remarks carried a distinctly sexual
meaning to his mind, but he sternly scolded himself for such thoughts. Then he
opened his eyes and met her gaze. The glint of mischief was clear in her dark
eyes, and he frowned.


“Ye
should choose your words with more care, lassie,” he warned. “Someone could
mishear them.”


“Nay,
I think not. I fear I have the habit of speaking most plainly. Margaret, prop
this fool up so that I may try to put some food in his belly.”


Although
Margaret’s softly rounded form was a pleasure to lean against and the plain
fare Sorcha fed him was remarkably tasty, Ruari found that he lacked the
strength and wit to appreciate either very much. A fierce will to live had kept
him clutching at life and consciousness. Until his wounds had been tended, he
realized he had feared slipping into unconsciousness, had feared that blackness
would lead to the never ending oblivion of death. Now that someone had taken
care of his needs, his battered body called out for sleep. He began to find
even the simple chore of eating too much for him.


“Enough,”
he finally said, turning his head to avoid the spoon Sorcha held to his lips.


“Aye,”
agreed Sorcha. “Ye ate weel for a mon so close to death. It appears that eating
has made ye cease to be so stubborn and recognize that ye need to rest.”


“Truth.
I must regain my strength.” He closed his eyes. “There are at least two people
I must discipline.”


Sorcha
smiled faintly when she saw how alarmed young Beatham was. She did not know Sir
Ruari well, yet her instincts told her that the young man did not really have
much to fear. If Ruari did anything more than loudly scold his cousin and
perhaps insist that he do some less than knightly chores for a while, Sorcha
would be very surprised. Her instincts told her that, concerning his family and
friends, Ruari Kerr was more bark than bite, and at Dunweare her instincts had
long been notorious for their accuracy. It was that confidence that, despite
knowing that she was the second person Ruari felt he needed to discipline, kept
her from being concerned about his threat. The only thing she did worry about
was how he would react when he discovered he was to be held for ransom. That
could easily put her on the side of his enemies in his mind. Sorcha was sure
that having Ruari Kerr as an enemy was something any wise person would avidly
avoid.


Inwardly
sighing, she sat legs crossed before the fire and began to eat her meal. Ruari
would undoubtedly be furious when she told him that he was her captive. The
fact that he had relinquished most of his original distrust of her would only
enhance his anger when she informed him that his clan would have to pay to get
him back. Sorcha was startled at how sad she felt as she considered Ruari’s
anger. She did not even know the man, yet the thought of him being angry with
her, seeing her as his enemy, was highly distressing.


Unsettled
by her thoughts, she attempted to distract herself by watching Margaret and
Beatham who sat across the campfire from her. It was amusing to watch the youth
flirt with Margaret. She clearly enjoyed Beatham’s attentions, which was not
surprising. Beatham was a very handsome young man with his thick blond hair and
fine blue eyes. He was a perfect match for Margaret. Even in his wit, Sorcha
thought with an inner shake of her head.


After
another few minutes of watching the pair, Sorcha grew uneasy. Margaret and
Beatham were doing more than idly flirting. There was a natural rapport between
them. Even though she knew it was not true, Sorcha got the sense that Margaret
and Beatham had known each other for a long time. She was going to have to have
a long talk with Margaret and prayed the girl would be in the mood to
understand. Beatham and his cousin were prisoners. Even if Beatham was willing
to forgive that, Sorcha did not believe that Ruari would. Anything more than a
mild flirtation between Margaret and Beatham was certainly doomed.


“Margaret,”
she said, gently interrupting a murmured confidence between the young couple. “I
think Beatham should rest now.” She turned to the youth. “Ye should bed down
next to your cousin. Margaret and I must take turns standing guard so we cannae
watch over him as weel.”


“I
can help ye guard the camp,” Beatham offered.


“Nay.
Your wounds—“


“Arenae
that serious.”


“True,
but they have weakened you. They were left untended for far too long. Ye
havenae got the strength to be a guard tonight. Howbeit, ye will have enough to
tend your cousin if he needs aid.”


“And
that will be a great help, Beatham,” Margaret said. “After all, if we had to
stand watch and care for Sir Kerr, we would get no sleep at all.”


Sorcha
inwardly grimaced as she listened to Beatham talk grandly about the honor of
helping such bonnie lasses. She cleared away the meal and, ordering Margaret to
help Beatham spread out his bedding next to Ruari, went to get the bed pack she
and Margaret would share. Her pony playfully nudged her as she reached his
side, and she took a moment to see to his needs. Margaret joined her just as
she finished watering the animal.


“Do
ye wish me to take first watch?” Margaret asked, idly scratching Bansith’s ear.


“Nay,
I will.” She handed Margaret the bedding. “Spread this near the fire and keep
your weapons close at hand.”


“Aye,
I will.” Margaret studied Sorcha for a moment before asking, “Does something
trouble you?”


Sorcha
briefly pondered a way to gently explain her concerns to Margaret then decided
that directness was best. “I think ye would be wise not to get too friendly
with Beatham Kerr.”


“Why?
He seems a nice young mon.”


“Oh,
aye, a sweet boy.”


“Boy?
He must be your age, twenty or so.”


“True,
but there is still a boyish air about him,” Sorcha said, smiling faintly. “How
I feel about him doesnae matter. I but try to stop you from losing your heart
to a mon ye can ne’er have. He will soon count himself your enemy.”


“Why?
What could we e’er do that would turn the Kerrs against us?”


“Hold
Sir Ruari and Beatham for ransom.”


“I
dinnae understand.”


Checking
to be certain Beatham was still too far away to overhear her, Sorcha replied, “Dougal
is being held by the English. They will demand a ransom for him. Ye ken as weel
as I that we have naught to buy his freedom with. The Kerrs of Gartmhor have
some riches. As soon as I ken what the English demand for Dougal’s life, I will
ask that much from the Kerrs. I really have no choice,” she added when she saw
how crestfallen Margaret looked.


“But
Beatham has played the courtier even though he kens he is a prisoner for
ransom. Mayhap that means the Kerrs willnae hold it against us.”


“He
doesnae ken he is a prisoner yet.” Sorcha idly rubbed at her temple, vainly
attempting to massage away a beginning headache. She cursed Dougal for his
impetuousness, for his mad search for glory which would now cost his family
dearly. “I havenae told him or Sir Ruari.”


“Why
not? It seems they have a right to ken we are not the rescuers they think
we are.”


“They
do, and I detest this deception, but it must be played out. They must not ken
our plans until we are at the gates of Dunweare. We are but two lasses. Aye,
they are wounded men, and we have fighting skills, but ‘tis far safer if we
play this game. If they ken my plan they may try to escape. Weel, I need not
tell you of all the trouble that could come down on our heads.”


“Nay.”
Margaret sighed and cast a longing glance Beatham’s way. “He is such a sweet,
bonnie mon. I felt a true softening toward him.”


“I
ken it. ‘Tis why I felt I must warn you.”


“Mayhap
Beatham would understand and forgive us.”


“He
may, but Ruari is his laird, and that mon willnae forget and forgive.”


“Aye,
I think ye are right. How sad.”


“I
am sorry, Cousin.”


“‘Tisnae
your fault. ‘Tis Dougal’s. He put himself in jeopardy. Although he can be an
utter fool at times, our clan needs him. Ye must do all ye can to get him back.
‘Tisnae your fault that I feel drawn to Beatham either.”


“If
it will help any, what I ask of ye now may just make the end of that courtship
come sooner than later.”


“What
do ye mean? Dinnae ye think I could win the heart of a mon like Beatham?”
Margaret demanded.


“Of
course ye could. Aye, I suspect ye could draw a promise of marriage from him
ere we reach Dunweare. And then he could meet our kinsmen and kinswomen.”
Sorcha smiled crookedly as she watched a look of understanding slowly transform
Margaret’s pretty round face.


“Oh,
them.”


“Aye,
them. Mayhaps ye can find some solace in the fact that my actions now will save
ye from suffering through that confrontation. They would all gather at Dunweare
if there was a wedding. Beatham does appear to be kind and sweet of nature, but
e’en he may balk at taking the Seven Sisters into his family.”


“Aye
and they are but a small part of the problem. I love my family dearly, but
there are times when I wish I had been born into another clan.”


Sorcha
laughed and nodded, in complete sympathy. “Go and rest. I will take the first
watch.”


“Are
ye sure we must be so vigilant? Ye must be as weary as I, and I could use far
more than the few hours of sleep I can allow myself.”


“Margaret,
we are in the land both Scotland and England claim, yet neither can rule. ‘Tis
an area that teems with rogues, thieves, and men banished from both countries.
Our family has suffered from living just on the edge of this wild land. Aye, we
must guard the camp. Shelter the fire so that ‘tis enough to keep wild animals
at bay yet not so large it will act as a beacon for the villains who call this
land home.”


Nodding,
Margaret left to spread their bedding out by the fire. Sorcha sighed, checked
her weapons, and strode into the wood encircling the camp. She would establish
a circular guard out of sight of the camp. As she studied her shadow caused by
the moonlight shining through the trees, she realized she would present a small
obstacle to any ruffian who wished to attack the camp. Her skill with bow,
sword, and dagger was good, but it could never fully compensate for her lack of
size and strength. Shaking off a brief attack of fear, she began her steady,
watchful pace around the camp.


With
each step she cursed her brother. He knew he was needed, desperately so, to
carry on the line. While it was true that she could take his place as laird of
Dunweare, that whatever husband she might gain could stand for her in court or
in battle, it was not the same. The line could weaken, losing the strength it
would gain in going from son to son. Eventually the Hay name itself could fade.
Dougal had bred no heir yet, had not even tried to find a wife. It was his
responsibility to ensure the continuance of the line before he threw his life
away on some battlefield. He had been told that since boyhood, so he had to
know, yet he continuously shirked his responsibility. This time his
inconsideration, while not fatal, had seriously affected her and Margaret. If
Sir Ruari Kerr was the vengeful sort, it could even affect the whole clan. It
was past time someone forced Dougal to listen to reason.


“Better
yet, mayhap I should slap some sense into his empty head,” she muttered then
nervously looked around, her voice sounding far too loud in the quiet forest.


She
sighed, kicked at a stone, then silently cursed as her toes painfully reminded
her that her soft rawhide boots were not much protection against such nonsense.
It alarmed her a little, but she had to admit that some of her anger at Dougal
was because of Ruari Kerr. She did not understand why she was so attracted to
the man or why the feelings had become so strong so fast, but she could not
deny it. Because of Dougal’s foolish act, she was forced to make Ruari an
enemy. That both infuriated her and saddened her. All she could do was let
matters take their course and pray that Ruari would not turn the whole incident
into a long, bloody feud.



[bookmark: _Toc295595912]Chapter Three


“A
prisoner?”


Sorcha
stared at Ruari in surprise, amazed at how loudly he could shout. He looked so
furious, so prepared to leap off his pallet and do her physical harm, she began
to worry that she had told him the truth too soon. They were only yards from
the heavy gates of Dunweare, a welcome sight after three long days of travel,
but it might not be close enough.


“Aye,
a prisoner for ransom,” she replied, signaling Margaret to urge the pony to a
slightly faster pace. “I intend to ask your clan to buy you and Beatham back.”


“Ye
would stoop to this when your own brother is being held for ransom?” Ruari
demanded.


“I
stoop to this because my brother is being held for ransom. I need the
coin to buy the fool back.”


He
cursed her and started to sit up. Sorcha put one small, booted foot on his
chest and pushed him back down. That she could accomplish such a feat told her
how weak the man was. The way he glared at her through his tangled black hair
revealed how furious that made him. Sorcha quickly removed her foot, pleased to
see that they only had a few feet left to go and that the people within
Dunweare’s imposing walls had already moved to greet their arrival.


She
glanced toward Beatham who, weakened from travel, rode on Bansith. He also
looked furious although, on his softer features, the expression was more sullen
than threatening. Beatham made no attempt to escape, however. Sorcha suspected
his compliance was due mostly to the fact that Margaret held Bansith’s reins.
To break free, Beatham would have to strike her down. It was clear that no
matter how angry he was, he could not bring himself to do that.


Cries
of welcome from within the walls of Dunweare caught Sorcha’s attention. It was
not going to be easy to make her family understand why she was doing what most
of them would consider a crime. Taking a person for ransom had not been the way
of her clan for many a year. After a quick glance at a fierce-eyed Ruari, she
hoped her family would have the strength to hold firm to their prisoners until
the ransom was paid.


 


Ruari
cautiously shifted his position on the litter in order to get a good look at
Dunweare before he was dragged inside its walls. What he saw made him curse. It
could well prove impossible to escape from such a stronghold.


Dunweare
sat atop a rocky hill, the path to its gates little more than a twisting,
narrow rut. Its high thick walls seemed to grow out of the rock itself. Little
more than moss, thistle, and wind-contorted thornbushes grew all around,
providing little cover for an attacker, or for anyone trying to flee the dark
towers of Dunweare. Near the base of the hill where its incline softened and
was greener, was a circle of cottages, an excellent first line of defense. The
people living there would certainly make it difficult for anyone trying to
cross the moat ringing the two sides of the hill that did not border the river.
If a family had to live in one of the most dangerous places in Scotland, the
Hays had chosen the best place to do so.


And,
he thought, turning enough to glare at the huge, wooden, iron-studded gates he
was being dragged through, such a stronghold had cost a lot to build. Sorcha
had to be lying when she tried to justify her actions by claiming poverty. It
struck Ruari as decidedly odd that he found her dishonesty more infuriating
than her actions themselves.


A
moment later his full attention was caught by the people crowding around them
as they entered the bailey. He shifted a little, made uncomfortable by the
dozen or more pairs of eyes fixed upon him. He frowned as he realized the
curious crowd consisted mainly of the very young, the old, and women. There
were a few armed men, but he would not deem them soldiers. A quick look up at
the walls revealed only a few more men. He was certain Dougal Hay had come to
the battle alone. This scarcity of soldiers puzzled him. He looked around,
hoping that someone would say something that would answer at least a few of his
questions.


 


Sorcha
grimaced then laughed as four of her five aunts living at Dunweare rushed up to
hug her. They all talked at once, their greetings and questions blending into
an indecipherable babble. She breathed a sigh of relief when she saw Robert,
the armorer, elbow his way through the crowd. He stood before her, his big
hands on his hips, and stared first at Beatham, then at Sir Ruari, and finally
at her. “Where is Dougal?” he asked, his voice so deep and authoritative
everyone else grew quiet.


“Alive.”
She waited for the mumbles of thanksgiving to ease before adding, “But taken
captive by the English.”


“Curse
that foolish boy. The Lord clearly made him pay for his bonnie face with his
wits. Aye, I am glad he is alive, but I must ask for how long? We havenae
anything to buy him back with.”


Grizel
Hay, the next to youngest of Sorcha’s seven aunts, stepped up next to Robert. “If
we try verra hard we may be able to gather together a small ransom. We cannae
just shrug our shoulders and leave poor Dougal to his fate.”


Sorcha
smiled at her plump little aunt, noticing fondly that Grizel’s big brown eyes
held her usual expression of sweet optimism, and her brown hair was untidy as
always. “I fear, Aunt, that a small ransom willnae do. The English lost the
battle, and Sir Henry ‘Hotspur’ Percy himself was captured. The English will
ask a heavy ransom to soothe their pride and try to recoup some of what they
will lose when they must ransom their own men.”


“Then
Dougal is doomed,” wailed Bethia Hay, Sorcha’s spinster aunt, a too-thin,
frettish woman who appeared to be one tiny bundle of dull brown from head to
toe.


“I
hate to agree with the old woman,” Robert said, ignoring Bethia’s soft gasp of
outrage, “but I fear she may be right. When the English discover that we cannae
buy Dougal back, they willnae just send him home out of the kindness of their
hearts.”


“I
ken it, Robert, but I think I have the answer to our trouble right here.” She
idly waved a hand at Beatham and Ruari, directing everyone else’s attention
back to her prisoners.


“Weel,
I did see that ye had brought a few companions back with ye. Your kindness in
helping the poor lads does ye honor, but I dinnae see how they can help us.”


“I
fear ‘twas not just kindness that prompted me to drag these two carcasses off
the battlefield.”


“Ye
wouldnae ken what kindness was if it reared up and spit in your eye,” grumbled
Ruari.


Robert
kicked the litter, causing Ruari to hiss a curse of pain. “Dinnae speak so to
our lady Sorcha.”


Sorcha
lightly touched Robert’s muscle-thickened arm. “Nay, good friend, allow him his
anger. I deserve it.”


“Ye?
Never!”


“Aye,
me.” Pointing to each man in turn, she introduced her captives. “This is Sir
Ruari Kerr of Gartmhor, and this is his cousin Beatham. I have taken them for
ransom.” She waited as their shocked expressions slowly changed to
consideration tinged with reluctance.


“‘Tis
a sad business to take a mon for ransom,” said Robert, and several people
murmured in agreement.


“I
am glad ye think so,” said Ruari. “Now mayhap, ye can talk some sense into the
lass.”


“Weel,
sir, being only the armorer, I dinnae carry the rank to scold her,” answered
Robert, smiling faintly at Ruari’s surprise. “Howbeit, I do take the liberty
now and again.”


“More
now than again,” grumbled Sorcha, but Robert ignored her, his attention fixed
on Ruari.


“This
time, Sir Ruari, I fear I must bow to her wishes. None of us likes the taking
of men for ransom. ‘Twas often done in the past, but in her father’s father’s
time, the Hays of Dunweare cast aside the practice.”


“Yet
now ye are willing to cast aside their wishes and shame their memory.”


“Aye,
and I believe they would approve. Dougal must be returned safely to Dunweare.”
He moved to unhitch the litter from the pony. “We will care weel for ye and
your cousin. Have no fear of that.”


“Has
all been weel, Robert?” Sorcha asked as he and two other men moved to help
Ruari and Beatham into the keep. “‘Tis most odd, but every time I leave
Dunweare for longer than a few hours, I often get the feeling something back
here requires my attention.”


“And
this time ye were right to think so. I believe wee Euphemia will soon be a
woman.”


Sorcha
cursed, and a quick glance at Margaret revealed that her cousin was distressed
by the news. She prayed the Kerrs would not be at Dunweare too long. The
various oddities amongst the members of her family were often difficult for
people to accept, but they were the least of her troubles. Young Euphemia
making the transition from child to woman would bring to the fore all the
reasons the Hays of Dunweare chose to live in such a remote place. Sorcha
prayed that Ruari and Beatham would be ransomed early, too soon to discover all
of Dunweare’s dark secrets.


“Has
it become a large problem yet?” she asked Robert, trying to keep her questions
obscure so that Ruari and Beatham did not know what was being discussed.


“‘Tis
just beginning, but ‘twas more sudden and stronger than I can recall any others
being.” Robert shook his head as he and the stablemaster hefted Ruari’s litter
up the narrow stone steps inside the huge tower house. “My innards tell me this
will be a difficult one.”


“Has
Euphemia noticed?”


“Aye.
And, ere ye ask, she hasnae cast aside her peculiar notions yet.”


As
she moved to help Margaret with an unsteady Beatham, Sorcha wondered what she
could do. Her first thought was to confine Ruari and Beatham in a securely
locked room, but then realized that was a foolish idea. The trouble hanging
over Dunweare like some storm cloud could not be locked out. Instinct told her
that Ruari Kerr was about to experience the full glory of Dunweare’s curse. She
told herself it did not matter and knew she lied.


 


Ruari
bit back a cry of pain as he was lowered to the bed. He wondered how he could
endure so much—the battle, the long rough journey to Dunweare, and the pain of
being moved from litter to bed. It seemed that such pain ought to be fatal. It
also seemed unfair that, now that he was no longer so strongly in fear of his
life, he found it difficult to swoon and escape his pain.


“Where
have ye taken Beatham?” he demanded when he looked around and did not see his
young cousin.


“Into
the chamber next to this one,” replied Sorcha as she set a basin of water on a
table near the bed and began to wash the sweat from his body. “Ye have gone and
made yourself all asweat.”


“‘Tis
hard work being carried about.”


She
ignored his sarcasm, turning to Robert, who stood by her side, everyone else
having gone to help Margaret settle Beatham in his room. “Where is Neil?”


“Should
be here soon,” Robert answered.


“Ah,
aye, I would prefer a mon tend to my needs,” said Ruari, frowning when Sorcha
and Robert just grinned.


Before
he could ask what amused them, the door to his chamber was thrust open so
powerfully it slammed into the wall. He turned to see who had made such an
abrupt entrance and gaped. Striding toward the bed was the biggest woman he had
ever seen. She had to be six foot or higher. Although she did not appear to
have an ounce of fat on her, she was buxom, sturdily built, and obviously
strong. When she stepped up to the bed, her hands on her well-rounded hips, he
slowly looked up the impressive length of her voluptuous body. He was a little
surprised that she had light green eyes and not the brown so common at
Dunweare, but his true interest was fixed on her hair. Tumbling over her square
shoulders in a thick wavy mass to her waist was the reddest hair he had ever
seen.


“Ah,
Aunt, I am verra pleased ye are here to help,” said Sorcha. “This is Sir Ruari
Kerr.” Sorcha was unable to control her grin as she looked at a still-gaping
Ruari. “And, Sir Ruari, this is my aunt, Neil Hay.”


“Neil?”
Ruari shook free of his fascination with the woman and stared at Sorcha. “Did
ye say Neil?”


“Aye,
she said Neil,” replied Neil, scowling down at Ruari. “I was the seventh of
seven daughters. Papa couldnae think of another lass’s name.” She shrugged. “Aye,
and he may have hoped that, if I was given a laddie’s name, I would become the
son he so badly wanted.”


“Neil,”
Ruari muttered, shaking his head, but no one paid him any attention.


“Do
ye really think this battered piece of flesh will gain ye enough coin to buy
back my foolish nephew?” Neil asked Sorcha.


“Aye,”
replied Sorcha. “The Kerrs of Gartmhor are wealthy enough to spare a sack or
two of coins to get their laird and his cousin back. We will wait until the
English ask their price for Dougal and then ask the same of the Kerrs for him
and the lad.”


“No
profit made in that.”


“Weel,
I dinnae do this for profit, Aunt, but out of need.”


“Ye
keep speaking of need, but I see none,” snapped Ruari. “This is a fine sturdy
keep, larger than most and stronger than any I have seen, save mayhap for my
own. It had to have cost ye dearly.”


“Verra
dearly indeed—in coin and in lives,” replied Sorcha. “What wealth our clan had
was eaten away by this keep ere my father was born. Living on the edge of such
a lawless stretch of land and so near the English requires a strong, dependable
keep. Building such a place requires a great pile of coin. Aye, a great pile,
and my forefathers were skilled at gaining that coin. ‘Twas rare that a day
passed without some poor soul wandering the halls of Dunweare awaiting his
kinsmen and the ransom they would bring. And many a raid was made into England,
raids that cost us the lives of our men.”


“And
ye now reveal that the blood of those reivers runs fast in your veins.” Ruari
started in surprise when Neil suddenly swung a tight fist at him, the blow
quickly halted by Robert who grabbed the woman by the wrist. “I see her
temperament matches her hair,” he murmured as, after a brief staring match
between Robert and Neil, she yanked back her hand.


“Mayhap
we just havenae learned to accept insults as graciously as ye, sir,” Sorcha
drawled, pleased to see a hint of color tint his high-boned cheeks. “While my
father was still a beardless youth, the true cost of this keep became painfully
clear. We had bled Dunweare of its manhood.”


“Here,
lass, I dinnae think ye ought to tell the mon such things,” Neil said.


“He
and his cousin will be here for a while, Aunt. They would have to be blinded to
stop them from seeing the truth for themselves. And, I believe Sir Ruari is
warrior enough to have already seen that Dunweare could be successfully
protected by a handful of suckling bairns.”


“Aye,
I saw that clear enough,” agreed Ruari, his reluctance to admit it evident in
his deep voice. “Aye, and so too have I seen the lack of men-at-arms. I had
thought the men had gone to battle, then recalled that Dougal came alone.”


“Dougal
kenned that no mon would go with him nor allow him to go if he revealed his
plans.” Sorcha moved to collect a blanket from an ornate wooden chest beneath a
narrow window slot. “We depend upon Dougal to replenish the male half of
Dunweare, sir, to replace the blood our forefathers so carelessly spilled onto
the dirt of so many battlefields.” With Neil’s help, Sorcha spread the blanket
over Ruari. “Ye will be held for ransom, sir, for we have no other
choice. For nigh on fifty years our wee clan hasnae played the ransom game, a
game most all others consider a fair one, even an honorable one.”


“But
ye will play it now.”


“Aye,
Sir Ruari, we will and dinnae think that because our army consists of the old,
the verra young, the crippled, and women that we will play it poorly.” As she
spoke she tucked the blanket up over his chest and leaned closer to him. “Ye
will be treated weel, kindly, and with the respect that is your right, but
dinnae mistake any of that as weakness. If ye try to escape, we will stop you.
If ye somehow manage to slip beyond our walls, we will hunt ye down. Ye are our
captive, sir, and though ye may scorn your captors, dinnae let that arrogance
prompt ye to act foolishly. I promise ye, we will make ye regret it.”


Sorcha
suddenly realized that she was staring at his mouth. It was a fine mouth, just
full enough to be interesting. That mouth tempted her, drawing her closer, and
that startled her. She quickly turned her gaze up to meet Ruari’s more
directly. There was a look of growing curiosity in his rich green eyes that
warned her that her distraction had not gone completely unnoticed. Sorcha
swiftly straightened up.


“I
pray I have made myself understood,” she said, inwardly thanking God for the
steadiness of her voice.


“Aye,
completely,” Ruari replied.


“Good,
then if my aunt doesnae object, I shall leave you in her care for now.”


“Ye
go, lass,” Neil said. “I will see to the lad’s care. Ye go and have a wee talk
with Robert. He has a few things he has been wanting to tell you.”


“About
Euphemia.”


“Aye,
wee Effie. I fear we have a few troubling months ahead of us.”


Although
dreading all she was about to hear, Sorcha nodded and left with Robert. She
felt a pinch of reluctance over leaving Ruari. He had been in her sole care for
almost three days, but she knew that was not the source of her hesitation.
Despite his anger, she had enjoyed being near him. It would be the first time
since she had found him that she would be away from his side. The extent of the
unease that caused her was a real concern. It was obviously not enough to
remind herself that there was no hope of a steadfast attachment between herself
and Ruari. She decided she needed to put some distance between herself and Sir
Ruari Kerr, to dim her fascination with the man by concentrating on the
troubles at Dunweare.


“Now
ye may speak more freely about Effie,” Sorcha told Robert as they walked down
to the great hall.


“The
trouble began but hours after ye and Margaret went chasing after Dougal.”


“There
was no hint of its onslaught?”


“Nay.
‘Tis why I feel we are going to suffer a long, unsettling time. The spirits
just descended. Aye, with a cursed vengeance. Everyone kenned that Effie was
coming of age and expected the trouble to begin, but even those of us who have
been through this time and time again, found the first onslaught so strong as
to cause us some qualms.”


“Do
ye think someone could actually be hurt this time?”


“I
will admit I am a bit afeared of that, yet there must have been some bad times
before, and I have ne’er heard it told that any harm came of it.”


“True.
How is Effie reacting to all of this?”


“She
refuses to believe ‘tis happening because she is to be a woman soon.”


“Weel,
I didnae want to believe it either when it happened to me. ‘Tis a frightful
thing to leave one’s childhood behind, but when ye must face that change with
mischievous spirits hurling things about and being a terrible nuisance, ‘tis a
sore trial indeed. And there are Effie’s fancies to consider. The child seems
truly convinced that she is a changeling, a bairn left behind by the fairy
folk. She probably thinks fairies dinnae suffer the afflictions of mortal
women.”


Sorcha
silently began to consider all she could say to Euphemia in an attempt to make
the girl accept her coming of age with calm resignation. Calm was the best. It
was the one truth her family had uncovered about the curse that haunted them.
The calmer the girl, the less violent the activity of the spirits. The noises
were muted, fewer objects were thrown about or stolen and hidden away, and all
the other nuisances grew easier to bear. There was an herbal drink her
grandmother had brewed that would keep the girl calm, even sweetly blissful,
for hours at a time, but Sorcha did not like the idea of using it.


Robert
pushed open the heavy door to the great hall, and Sorcha stepped inside. She
came to a halt so abruptly, Robert walked into her. Sorcha ignored his soft
curse in favor of uttering a few of her own. The great hall was a mess. Two
nervous women were picking up scattered candelabras, plates, and tankards and
righting the tipped-over benches. It looked as if a wild revel had just ended,
but Sorcha knew that was not the cause of the disarray. Even as she stepped
into the room, a large shield hanging over the huge stone fireplace crashed to
the floor. The two maids screeched, took a few deep breaths, and continued to
pick up. Robert sidled around her and walked over to the shield. Sorcha
followed, pulling a high stool over so that he could put the shield back.


“‘Tis
bad,” she murmured, holding the tall, three-legged stool steady as he climbed
on it.


“‘Tis
also far too constant, too unrelenting, for my peace of mind. The spirits are
mightily stirred up this time.”


“Mayhap
Euphemia’s change from child to woman will be a swift one.” Sorcha grimaced
when Robert gave her a telling glance as he jumped off the stool. “One can
always hope.”


“Hope
all ye like, lass, but as ye do so, plan what we must do to ease this turmoil.
Mayhap ye can speak to your own spirits. One of them may ken how to stop this.”


“They
dinnae seem to. I have asked them before. In truth, my ghosties dinnae seem to
ken much at all. And I would prefer that they stay away for a wee while. I may
be able to explain away things hurling themselves about or noises in the night,
but I doubt I can explain a ghost or, since Ruari willnae be able to see my
spirit, my talking to someone who isnae there.”


“Ah,
I hadnae thought of that.”


“All
the whispered tales and fears that forced our clan to move to this desolate
place have faded. If Sir Ruari and his cousin become aware of our secrets,
those dark stories could begin again. We have no other place to run, Robert.”


“So
what can we do?”


“Pray
that Sir Ruari leaves here thinking no more than that we are all quite mad.”



[bookmark: _Toc295595913]Chapter Four


Wincing
slightly as he awoke, Ruari instinctively tried to move and as his battered
body protested, he warily opened his eyes. It did not really surprise him to
find someone by his bed. He had sensed that he was being watched. And he had
not been left alone once in the three days he had been at Dunweare. What did
puzzle him was why the Hays would make such a young, delicate girl his nurse
and guard. The slim elfin-faced girl staring at him so intensely could not have
reached womanhood yet. He began to squirm inwardly beneath the steady gaze of
her huge blue eyes and he scowled at her.


“I
dinnae think ye should be in here, lassie,” he said, frowning even more when
she idly brushed a thick lock of blond hair from her angelic face and nodded.


“Ye
are uneasy,” she said, her voice soft and melodic. “‘Tis to be expected. Most
of the mortal folk I meet are uneasy around fairies.”


“Fairies?”
Feeling thirsty, Ruari carefully inched himself into a sitting position only to
find the tankard and ewer of water no longer on his bedside table.


“Aye,
I am Euphemia, a fairy and a changeling. The fairies took the true Euphemia the
day she was born and set me in her cradle. Of course, these poor deluded folk
have raised me as one of their own. They simply willnae heed me when I try to
tell them the truth.”


“Trying
to make folk listen to ye can be a tiresome chore,” he agreed, wondering if there
was insanity in the Hay blood.


As
he thought over the events of the past three days, he began to think that a
deep strain of madness did indeed taint the Hays. He had heard strange noises
in the night—crying, moaning, even a chilling laughter—yet no one could explain
the sounds when he inquired about them. Now this young girl talked of fairies.
With her fair hair loose and tangled, her gown light and flowing, and a coronet
of wilted ivy in her hair, she did resemble one. It had the taste of madness as
far as he could see. Ruari eyed her with an increasing wariness, wondering if
she was the one making all the noises in the night and if she was dangerous.
The idea of being murdered in his sickbed by a tiny, pale girl-child who was
not in her right mind was acutely distressing.


“Have
ye seen my water?” he asked, hoping he could turn her mind to more mundane and
sane matters.


“I
suspect the spirits took it. They have been most troublesome of late. Sorcha
claims ‘tis because I am soon to be a woman, but that is foolish. I am of the
fairy folk. Ye would think the spirits would ken that and cease to haunt me.”
As she spoke she climbed onto his bed.


Ruari
edged back as she leaned closer, one tiny hand on either side of him, her long
hair tickling his chest. “What is this talk of spirits?”


“Mayhap
they havenae troubled you, but surely ye have heard the noises in the night?”


“Aye,
I have heard them.” When she straddled his body with hers, Ruari felt a
distinct thrill of alarm. “I thought perhaps one of your kinsmen was troubled
in his mind.”


“Nay,
‘tis but the curse of the Hay women. ‘Tis said an old Pictish witch put this
curse upon us.” She leaned toward him, placing her hands on the headboard of
the bed on either side of his head. “Whenever a girl of this clan approaches
womanhood, the spirits come to torment us. ‘Tis a bother, but to tell the
truth, I am not sure I believe in curses. If ‘twas only that, someone would
have discovered a way to put an end to it all.” She edged her face closer to
his. “There are so few men about Dunweare.”


“I
did notice that.” Sweet heaven, the child is trying to seduce me, Ruari
thought, and struggled to move away only to discover that he had no room left
to move. He was already backed up hard against the headboard. “I am verra
thirsty, child. Could ye go and see what happened to my drink?”


Euphemia
ignored his request, her wide gaze fixed upon his mouth. “Mayhap Sorcha is
right when she says I am now a Hay and will soon be a woman, that when the
fairies left me I ceased to be one of them. If she is right and I am soon to
become a woman, that makes the lack of men at Dunweare verra troublesome
indeed.”


“Weel,
ye cannae use me to ease that problem,” Ruari snapped and tried to reach
out, grab her, and push her away only to discover that such a movement caused
him more pain than he wished to endure.


“Why
not? Ye are a mon, and I am now more woman than child.”


“Mayhap,
but I am eight-and-twenty, lass. Old enough to have fathered you. ‘Twould be
best if ye cast your eyes elsewhere.” Ruari gently raised his right arm, fought
to ignore the way the movement pulled achingly at his wounds, and tried to push
her away. He was unable to give her a push hard enough to dislodge her,
however, for it caused him too much pain.


“Ye
are certainly older than I would like, but as I have said, there isnae much
choice at Dunweare.”


Before
Ruari could respond, she clasped his head between her hands and pressed her
mouth against his. He did not have time to fully experience his shock over the
young girl’s brazen attack, however. The sound of something crashing to the
floor quickly grabbed his full attention. Certain that someone had entered the
room and misinterpreted the scene, Ruari shoved the girl aside, cursing at the
pain that ripped through his body. He frowned when he saw no outraged
kinswoman.


“I
thought someone was here,” he muttered then cursed as the water bowl and ewer
were hurled across the room. Even as he tried to turn and shelter Euphemia, the
girl leapt to her feet on the bed.


“Enough!
I grow weary of these tantrums!” she yelled, shaking her small fists toward a
chest as it was shoved away from the wall.


Unable
to pull her down and out of the way, Ruari wriggled down to avoid the objects
tossed around the room. Euphemia neatly ducked each object as she continued to
curse the air. He turned his attention to the door when he heard someone
banging against it. The door was not locked, yet whoever was on the other side
was having great difficulty opening it.


“Curse
it, let me in,” cried a voice Ruari recognized as Sorcha’s.


“No
one is keeping ye out,” he called back.


“Is
Euphemia in there? I think I hear her.”


“Aye,
she is here.”


Sorcha
cursed and fought to open the door. She could tell by the way an unseen hand
held the door closed and the noises coming from within the room that the
spirits were making themselves known to Ruari. What she wanted to know was what
Euphemia was doing in Ruari’s room. The girl had been specifically ordered to
stay away from the prisoners. Sorcha swore that, when she got into the room,
she was going to make Euphemia sorely regret her disobedience. Even as that
angry thought crossed her mind, the door flew open, and Sorcha stumbled into
the room. As she caught her balance and her breath, she looked around the room,
noticed that the disturbance had ended, and turned her full attention on
Euphemia.


“What
are you doing in here?” she demanded, walking to the bed and yanking the girl
off it.


“I
came to visit our prisoner,” the girl replied, fruitlessly trying to wriggle
free of Sorcha’s grip as she was dragged to the door.


“Ye
were told to stay out of this room. Aye, told firmly to stay as far away as
possible.”


“Ye
have no right to tell me what to do.”


“I
will show ye how much right I have later and I am sure your mother will be glad
to repeat the lesson.” Sorcha pushed her young cousin out of the room. “And
dinnae try to hide. I will find you.”


“Ye
are just trying to keep him all to yourself,” Euphemia complained as she
stumbled into the hall.


“Dinnae
be such an idiot.”


Sorcha
slammed the door behind her still-complaining cousin. She had a deep well of
sympathy for little Euphemia, but the girl sorely needed some discipline. As
she moved to tidy the room, she thought over Euphemia’s parting words and she
began to get very suspicious. Neil had recently complained that Effie thought
of nothing but men, often bemoaning the lack of them at Dunweare. Sorcha
suddenly knew exactly why her cousin had disobeyed everyone and crept into
Ruari’s chamber. She turned to look at Ruari, only to find him staring at her
in fury and confusion.


“And
just what were ye doing with that child?” she demanded, hoping that an abrupt
attack would divert him from the questions she knew he wanted to ask.


“I
was doing nothing at all. That mad girl came in here, babbled something about
fairies and spirits, and then decided I was here for her amusement.” Ruari
winced as he tried to shift his battered body into a more comfortable position.


“And
of course it ne’er occurred to ye to try to use her silliness to devise an
escape.” Despite her sharp words, she quickly moved to give him some gentle
assistance.


“Nay,
I had no time to be so clever. That foolish child decided I was brought here to
help her change from a child into a woman. Then somehow she made things fly
around the room. ‘Twas then that ye arrived.” He watched her as she checked his
wounds. “I demand ye tell me what game ye are playing.”


“Game?
What do ye mean?” She frowned when she noticed he had nothing to drink. “What
happened to your tankard and the ewer?”


“Gone.
And the game I speak of is those noises no one will explain and all that just
occurred here. That lass spoke of spirits, but I am not such a fool.”


“Mayhap
not, but I suspect ye are thirsty.” Sorcha went to the door, opened it, and,
seeing her aunt Bethia, asked the woman to fetch some food and drink for Ruari.


“I
grow verra weary of this,” grumbled Ruari as Sorcha returned to his bedside and
he grabbed her by one slender wrist to hold her by his side. “Ye will tell me
what I wish to learn. I demand some answers.”


“Ye
are a verra demanding sort of gentlemon, arenae ye.”


“And
I begin to think ye and all of Dunweare are mad. There is that woman Neil who isnae
only as big as any mon I have seen, but ofttimes acts like one. Then there is
that wee birdlike woman who fusses o’er everything, talks without drawing
breath, yet says naught.”


“My
aunt Bethia.”


“Aye,
her. And then there is the woman who says not a word and flinches each time I
but blink.”


“My
aunt Eirie. She is a timid woman.”


“Timid
as a much-whipped cur. And let us not forget that wee deluded lass who was just
here. She spoke of being a changeling and of spirits. From what little I have
seen of Robert, he appears to be a sensible mon save that he heeds what all of
ye say. Oh, aye, and let us not forget the curse the child spoke of.”


“Ah,
she told ye of our curse, did she?”


Before
Ruari could reply, Bethia scurried into the room. She cast Ruari a nervous
glance as she set a jug of mead, a small tray of bread and cheese, and a
tankard on the table next to his bed. She paused, shifting from foot to foot
when she saw how he was restraining Sorcha, but a quick shake of the head from
her niece sent her hurrying out of the room.


“I
have only been here a few days, but I begin to understand her skittishness,”
muttered Ruari.


Sorcha
twisted free of his grasp. Ignoring his scowl, she moved to pour him a drink.
She handed him the tankard, pleased to see that he had recovered enough to
drink without help. As she cut him some bread and cheese she briefly debated
with herself on how she should answer his persistent questions. He already
suspected that the Hays were all mad, so she decided to tell him the truth and let
him deal with it however he chose to.


“What
is all this talk of spirits and curses?” Ruari asked as he picked at the
bread and cheese she set before him.


“‘Tis
said that far back in the thick mists of the past, one of the Hay women roused
a fierce jealousy in a Pictish witch. The witch cursed her and every Hay woman
to follow her. Whenever a Hay woman of Dunweare is to become a woman, she must
suffer through the torments inflicted by ill-tempered spirits. ‘Tis those
spirits ye hear at night, Sir Ruari. ‘Tis those spirits who took your drink.
They are verra fond of hiding things. ‘Tis those spirits who put your
bedchamber in such disarray.”


“And
ye believe this nonsense?”


She
shrugged. “Why should I not? Each time a woman of Dunweare begins the change
from child to woman the troubles begin. We have all suffered through it. ‘Tis
Euphemia’s turn now.”


Ruari
took a deep drink of the sweet mead to wash the food down then shook his head. “I
was of the opinion that ye had some wits, but ‘tis clear that yours are as
scattered as those of the rest of your clan.”


“I
see that ye have your doubts about what I am telling you.”


“Doubts?”
Ruari laughed, wincing at the pain it caused.


“While
ye are feeling so amused, I may as weel tell ye the rest.”


“There
is more?”


Sorcha
found his ridicule more annoying than she knew she ought to. “The women in my
clan are often born with special gifts.”


“Vast
imagination?”


She
ignored him. “I can see the spirits who walk the land, see them and speak to
them.”


“Then
why havenae ye had a stern word with the ones hurling your possessions around?”


“I
can neither see nor hear those spirits and I fear the ones I do speak with ken
little or naught about those troublesome ones. None of the Hay women with the
gift has been able to reach them and reason with them.”


“How
inconvenient. Tell me, can ye call upon any spirit ye wish to?”


Sorcha
could hear the heavy note of mockery in his voice. To her dismay, it hurt. She
was not sure why, but she wanted Ruari to believe her, to accept her
completely. That could prove dangerous. She knew she was doing a pathetic job
of protecting her feelings, her heart. It was why she had done her best to
avoid him since their arrival at Dunweare, but her family had begun to grow too
curious about how she was acting. Telling him the full truth about herself
could so disquiet him he could kill her growing infatuation with his own words.
Sorcha just wished it did not have to hurt.


“Nay,
I cannae call on anyone I wish,” she replied. “I must settle for those spirits
who decide to appear to me. My grandmother could reach out to others, but I
have ne’er tried. I see and hear quite enough.” She crossed her arms over her
chest. “I realize ye find this amusing—“


“Why
shouldnae I? ‘Tis naught but a jest.”


“‘Tis
no jest. Did ye not just see what happened in here?”


“Aye,
and I mean to learn how ye played that trick. If ye think to afrighten me, it
willnae work.”


“To
what purpose should I wish to afrighten you?”


“Who
can understand the workings of a woman’s mind?”


“Opinions
such as that could cause ye a great deal of trouble at Dunweare, sir.”


“And
ideas such as yours can cause ye a great deal of trouble.”


Suddenly
Ruari was angry and, to his astonishment, afraid for her. He reached out,
grabbed her by the arm, and pulled her close. Her closeness proved a
distraction. He became intensely aware of her clean scent, the touch of
lavender that wafted from her hair and clothes. Her thick, dark braid rested on
his chest, and he could all too easily envision it undone, its silken waves
caressing his skin. When he realized he was staring at her full mouth,
hungering for a taste of her lips, he forced his thoughts back to the matter at
hand. He could not believe she was mad or simpleminded, so she had to be
suffering delusions bred of her kinsmen’s wild tales. It was time someone made
her aware of how lethal such delusions could be in a land rife with
superstition.


“I
am fully aware that my gifts are not widely accepted,” Sorcha murmured.


“Not
widely accepted? Such a gentle way of speaking, especially from a lass who has
proven to have a sharp, stinging tongue. Such ideas can get ye killed, ye fool
lass. Ye speak of things people dinnae understand, things people fear. Such
tales can raise talk of the devil, and ye must ken what dire fate that can
bring.”


“Aye—death.”


“Then
why babble on so?”


“I
dinnae babble and I rarely speak of these things. I but felt ye deserved the truth
since ye are caught up in our trouble through no choice of your own. And I
think seeing ghosties isnae truly something that would rouse people’s fears to
a deadly height. It does make them uneasy. That can stir up some verra dark
gossip and much unpleasantness.”


“Then
cease talking such muck.”


“‘Tisnae
muck, sir. ‘Tis the simple truth. I cannae change that. I am what I am.”


Ruari
stared into her huge brown eyes. He saw no glint of madness or amusement that
would prove she was playing some jest. The girl truly believed what she said.
After what had just happened, he discovered there was a part of him that
believed her and he swiftly subdued it. He had often heard of those who could
peer into the shadows so many people feared and see what lurked there, but he
had always scoffed at such tales. Ruari sternly refused to relinquish his
skepticism.


He
grew strongly aware of how alluring her small, heart-shaped face was and
allowed that fascination to take hold. Being tempted by Sorcha was preferable
to hearing her speak of ghosts and ill spirits. He decided the wisest thing to
do was to ignore her talk, neither to ridicule nor accept it. He wished she was
as easily ignored.


“Mayhap
ye think ye speak to the spirits because ye are lonely,” he said, his voice
quiet and soft as he moved his hand just enough to stroke her thick braid.


“Lonely?
Dunweare swarms with my kinsmen.”


Sorcha
found herself all too aware of their closeness, but she was unable to pull
away. Her gaze was fixed upon his mouth, each movement of his lips causing her
pulse to race. Men were scarce at Dunweare, and thus far she had escaped all
knowledge of how tempting some of them could be, both physically and
emotionally. She heartily wished she had remained so blissfully ignorant. Ruari
Kerr’s allure reached so deeply inside of her it was frightening.


“Ye
are lonely for a mon, sweet Sorcha. How old are ye?”


“Twenty,”
she whispered, knowing she was being seduced by the soft caress of his deep,
rich voice, but unable to fight him.


“Long
past marrying age. Mayhap, my bonny brown lass, ye are pining so for a mon ye
have conjured one up in your mind.”


“And
ye claim that I speak nonsense,” she muttered, but her brief flash of
irritation was swiftly smoothed away by his sudden smile. The man looked so
good when he smiled Sorcha was sure it was a sin.


“Lasses
can grow as lonely as any mon. Your wee cousin Euphemia is proof of that.”


“My
wee cousin needs a sound cuff offside her empty little head.”


“And
what do ye need, Sorcha Hay?” Moving carefully to avoid any pain, he reached up
to follow the fine lines of her face with his fingers. “Ye need something. I
can see it in your eyes. They are huge, dark pools of longing.”


It
was hard for Sorcha to subdue a blush. The man saw too much. She prayed he did
not see that her longing was not for just any man, but for him alone. The
intense feelings swirling inside of her were exciting, frightening, and
confusing. His touch, the way his lightly callused fingers moved over her face,
made her want to lean closer and pull away at the same time. She was indeed
filled with longing, but it pulled her two ways. She ached to find out just how
good Ruari Kerr could make her feel, but she also longed to flee from him, to
forget him and all the new confusing emotions he stirred up.


“I
need ye to release me ere I reopen a few of your wounds,” she said, but knew
her threat lacked strength. Her voice was low and husky, robbed of the steel
needed to relay a warning.


“Nay,
I think ye but try to flee from what ye truly need. Ye hide in tales and
imagination, locked away from the touch of a mon.” He threaded his fingers into
her thick, soft hair and tugged her mouth down to his. “Ye need the heat of
passion in your blood to burn away all the delusions besetting ye.”


Before
Sorcha could reply to his arrogant statement, he brushed his lips across hers.
All thought fled from her mind. She doubted she could put two sensible words
together upon pain of death. A shudder tore through her when he gently nibbled
at her mouth. She put her palms upon the bed to push herself away from him but
lacked the strength to complete the move.


“Ye
are a strange lass,” he whispered as he teased her lips with small kisses. “Boyish
in some ways, quite mad in others, yet thoroughly tempting. Enough play, I
think,” he growled and kissed her.


Sorcha
uttered a soft, low moan as he ceased his teasing and began to kiss her
thoroughly. She greedily opened her mouth when he prodded her lips with his
tongue. The slow, heated strokes of his tongue inside her mouth caused her to
tremble from the strength of the desire racing through her.


Suddenly
Sorcha panicked. She tore her mouth from his, stared at him in open-mouthed
shock for a moment, then scrambled off the bed. Without another word, she fled
the room. Ruari Kerr had certainly shown her how good he could make her feel.
If one small kiss could so enflame her, she was not sure she wanted to discover
any more. Even as she ran away, however, she fought the urge to return to him,
to his kisses and his touch.


 


Ruari
eyed the door closing behind Sorcha with speculation. He idly touched his lips,
still warm and damp from their kiss. He savored how her sweet taste lingered on
his tongue. Sorcha Hay was all that he considered unsuitable in a bride,
despite her good birth, and he had a few hard questions concerning her sanity.
It had been a long time, however, since any woman had fired his blood with one
short kiss the way Sorcha did. He decided his stay at Dunweare could prove to
have some benefits.
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“Ye
told him what?”


Sorcha
grimaced at Robert’s bellow. She had run straight from Ruari’s room to the
armory shed and Robert. For a few minutes she had fidgeted about, babbled
aimlessly, and paced the room pretending to watch Robert put the finishing
touches on a scabbard for Dougal’s sword. Robert had finally cursed and
demanded to know why she was plaguing him. She could not tell the man she was
upset because one kiss from Ruari Kerr had her aching to crawl between the
sheets with the man. Instead she explained how she had told Ruari the secrets
of Dunweare and allowed Robert to believe she was upset about such disclosures.


“I
told him all our secrets. Weel, the ones concerning the spirits leastwise.
Euphemia went to his room, and he got a verra good look at the worst of our
curse. I couldnae even get the door open. The spirits held it closed.”


“Ye
could have told him the door was stuck.”


“Robert,
we have spent the past three days mouthing such lies. He has heard the
complaints, the crashes, the thuds, and all the noises that plague us all
through the night. We have all twisted our tongues into knots trying to explain
away those things. When Effie decided to creep into his room and play the
budding whore, her ill-tempered spirits became quite enraged.” Sorcha sighed and
sat down on a stool made from a thick old log. “I fear there was no lie big
enough or clever enough to explain away all he saw.”


“Mayhap,
but I am not sure ‘twas wise to tell him the truth.” Robert moved to stoke up
the fire in his forge.


“He
didnae believe me.”


“That
cannae be a surprise to you.”


“Nay,
yet I wish he had. I fear he now thinks we are all quite mad. Effie telling him
all about being a changeling, a fairy caught in a mortal life, certainly didnae
help.” She smiled faintly when Robert leaned against the wattle-and-daub wall
of the armory and started to laugh, although she was not sure what he found so
amusing. “I am not sure I see the humor in all of this.”


“Ah,
weel, ye would, lass, if ye werenae so heartsore for the lad.”


“I
am not heartsore for Ruari Kerr,” she snapped, jumping to her feet, but
Robert just smiled.


“Oh,
ye are. ‘Tis why ye have been hiding from the mon since ye first brought him
here. ‘Tis also why ye came running in here to hide now and looking like a
weel-kissed lass. If he is behaving too boldly, ye just tell me. The two of you
can play all the games ye want, but I willnae abide a mon taking advantage of
you, or forcing ye to do what ye dinnae wish to do.”


Sorcha
cursed and kicked at a stone, sending it rolling out the door. “The mon will
begin to think we have brought him here to play the stud for a paddock full of
mares in heat.” She ignored Robert’s guffaw. “He holds a strong allure for me,
Robert, and ‘tis a dangerous thing.”


“Dangerous?
How so? Ye are both gentle born.” Robert moved to stand near her, slouching
against the doorframe.


“I
believe he is higher born than I.”


“Not
by much.”


“He
is also a great deal richer than I. I dinnae e’en have a dowry.”


“There
is truth in all its ugliness.”


“And
he thinks we are all quite mad.”


“He
may change his thinking about that.”


“He
may or he may even prove to be a mon who finds a touch of lunacy in a lass an
attractive thing.” She exchanged a brief grin with Robert. “Howbeit, I have
taken him prisoner for ransom.”


“Aye,
and unless he is a verra forgiving mon, that could pour water on the fire in
his heart.”


“Verra
strangely said, but true. Nay, I dinnae think Sir Kerr will forgive this ransom
matter verra easily. I am certain that his being taken by two lasses makes the
bruise to his pride all the more tender.”


“Do
ye think he will return to Dunweare armed and eager for battle?”


“Nay,”
Sorcha replied and, after a moment of thought, knew she was as confident of her
reply as she sounded. “He willnae raise his sword against us o’er this. I
believe some of his anger is aimed at himself. Even though his first sight of
me was upon the battlefield as I picked o’er the dead, he began to trust me.”


“And
instead of rescuing him, ye took him prisoner. Aye, that would make him wonder
if he had been a wee bit of a fool. ‘Tisnae a feeling any mon enjoys. Is that
why ye are fighting your interest in him?”


“I
am not interested in the mon. Not in the manner ye infer.”


Robert
snorted. The sound was so full of scorn it made Sorcha curse. She opened her
mouth to reprimand him only to frown when he tensed and stared out into the
inner bailey. Looking in the same direction, she saw the too-thin figure of
Robert’s only son, Iain, hurrying toward them.


“Do
ye think something is wrong?” she asked Robert.


“I
think we are about to have guests,” Robert replied even as he moved to greet
his son.


“Father,”
Iain cried then paused to catch his breath. “Three men wait outside our gates.
They are English and they ask to speak to someone concerning Sir Dougal.”


“The
ransom demand,” Sorcha murmured. “Give me a few moments, Robert, then bring
them into the great hall. Try to keep them from seeing our weaknesses too
clearly.”


“I
will, lass,” Robert said. “Howbeit, if they have the wit to see our weaknesses,
they will also see our strengths. Dinnae worry o’er that. Just think on getting
that fool Dougal back.”


Sorcha
nodded and hurried back to the keep, cursing her brother with each step. She
dreaded dealing with these men. They would be scornful when they realized they had
to talk over a ransoming with a woman. She would have to be strong, to make
them believe she could take on the task as well as any man.


As
she entered the great hall, she saw her aunts seated in a circle near the huge
stone fireplace arguing with the newly arrived Annot over what color yarn would
best depict their father’s hair in the family tapestry they were working on.
Sorcha hurried over to them, determined to enlist their aid. Although the
Englishmen might be scornful toward one small female, she knew they would find
confronting seven women a daunting experience. It was true that her nervous
aunt Bethia and her shy aunt Eirie were not strong women, but when placed
shoulder to shoulder with their more determined sisters, they were very skilled
at pretending.


“The
English have come to ask the ransom for Dougal,” she told them as she reached
Neil’s side.


“Ah,
ye want us to leave,” murmured the tall, silver-haired Annot, the eldest of her
seven aunts.


“Nay,
I want ye to sit at the head table with me. Hurry now,” she said as she shooed
them all toward the long, heavy oak table set on a low dais at the head of the
great hall. “I think even an arrogant Englishmon will be set aback when
confronted with seven weelborn women.”


“Ye
want us to look stern and forbidding,” said Grizel as she settled her short
round body into the seat to the left of the high-backed oak chair Dougal
usually occupied.


“Exactly.”
Sorcha took Dougal’s chair, smiling faintly as her aunts lined up on either
side of her.


“Do
ye wish our help in the negotiations?” asked Neil as she sprawled in the chair
on Sorcha’s right.


“Weel,
ye may put in a word or two, Aunt Neil,” replied Sorcha. “I mean no
discourtesy,” she told her other aunts.


“None
taken, m’dearling,” Bethia assured her. “Long ago I learned how imposing we
seven sisters can be when we array ourselves as one against someone or
something. Howbeit, Neil is the one who can hold onto that strength even when
she speaks, putting hard steel behind her words. I fear the rest of us begin to
waver when we talk.”


“Here
they come,” whispered Annot, who then clasped her hands in front of her and
assumed a stony expression.


Three
Englishmen strode into the hall, followed by Robert and his son. Their steps
faltered slightly as they caught sight of the seven women staring at them.
Sorcha saw Robert quickly hide a grin and knew he understood what game she
played. She saw two more well-armed men take up the post of guards on either
side of the wide door. Robert left his son standing behind the three Englishmen
and moved to stand on Sorcha’s right. She was glad of his presence as she met
the cold, steel gray eyes of the tallest of the three men.


“I
am Sir Simon Treacher, and these are my men, Thomas and William,” announced the
man, his voice as cold as his eyes. “I am here to discuss the ransoming of Sir
Dougal Hay. He is your liege lord?”


“He
is,” replied Sorcha, fighting the urge to shift nervously beneath his steady
look. “What are your terms?”


“You
expect me to discuss such a matter with women?”


“If
ye want your blood money—aye. I am Sir Dougal’s closest kin, his only sister.”


“Ah,
you are the Lady Sorcha Hay.”


“I
am.”


“He
said I would need to deal with you, but I assumed he was jesting. In England we
do not allow women to play the lord of the keep, nor to take a part in such
manly business.”


“‘Tis
probably why your twice-cursed country is in such disarray,” muttered Neil,
glaring at the man. Simon ignored her, but the sharp lines of his long, narrow
face grew noticeably tighter.


“Sir
Dougal also mentioned a Neil Hay,” he drawled, hinting that Dougal had not said
anything he considered complimentary. “I believe I would prefer to discuss the
ransom arrangements with a man.”


“Ye
may prefer it, sir, but I fear ye will be disappointed,” said Sorcha. She waved
her hand toward Aunt Neil. “This is indeed Neil Hay, Dougal’s aunt. Now, do ye
wish to discuss Dougal’s ransoming with his sister or his aunt?”


“His
sister,” the man spat. “M’lady”—his tiny bow was riddled with mockery—“shall we
begin?”


Sorcha
nodded, mildly amused by his irritation. She ordered a page to fetch a bench
for the men to sit on as well as wine for them to drink. Her amusement faded
quickly when Sir Simon named his terms. He wanted a great deal for Dougal’s
life. For one solid hour they bartered, always polite, yet each determined to
win the bargaining. At one point Neil rose to her feet in anger, slamming her
fist on the table, sending several tankards bouncing hazardly close to a fall,
and causing all three Englishmen to forget their manners, staring at her in
gaping wonder. Sorcha took quick advantage of their astonishment, but only
gained a small decrease in the ransom.


Throughout
the negotiations Sorcha’s unease grew. Sir Simon Treacher only took his eyes
off her once—when Neil stood up in all her infuriated glory. The man was
certainly trying to use the power of his unblinking gaze to make her bow to his
demands, but there was more. As he bargained, a gleam of interest entered his
eyes, a hungry look that made her skin crawl. She fought the urge to concede to
his demands just to make him leave. Robert’s increasingly dark look told Sorcha
she was not imagining Sir Simon’s lecherous stare.


When
the negotiations were complete, the price and the place of exchange agreed to,
Sorcha rose from her seat. She eyed Sir Simon’s approach and extended hand
warily, but could not ignore him. Such an insult could easily cost Dougal his
life. He took her hand, slowly drew it to his lips, and kissed her fingers.
There was nothing specifically offensive in the way he kissed her hand, but she
could not shake the feeling she had just suffered an unwelcome advance. The
moment he left, she sat down, poured herself some mead, and took a long
restoring drink of the sweet honey wine.


“I
feel as if I have just been privy to a seduction,” muttered Robert as he helped
himself to some mead.


“Aye,”
agreed Neil, scowling at the door. “That Sassenach wriggled in here like the
adder he is and was eager to coil himself around our Sorcha.”


“How
verra colorfully put, Aunt Neil.” Sorcha sighed, slumping in the chair and idly
drumming her fingers on the ornately carved arm. “Between his looks and his
touch, I do feel almost ravished.”


“Mayhap
someone else should go to the meeting to pay for Dougal’s release.”


“Nay,
Aunt. I must go. The English may scorn the idea of a woman dabbling in a mon’s
business, but they understand that I act as laird in Dougal’s place. They could
deem it an insult if I send someone they consider an underling. And, if they
dinnae see the emissary they expect, they could also fear a trick, and that
would endanger Dougal.”


“Aye,”
said Robert, “and we cannae afford to insult the English. They need no new
reason to raid our lands.” He looked at Sorcha. “Howbeit, that mon looked too
eager to get his hands on you. Ye will go to that meeting with at least four
men and Neil. ‘Tisnae a big enough force to cause any alarm or insult to those
cursed English, but enough to make Sir Simon Treacher think again about
attempting to sate his lust for you.”


“Mayhap
ye are right, although I dinnae like the idea of taking men away from Dunweare.”


“We
can spare them. Now, ye had best prepare the message ye wish to send to the
Kerrs of Gartmhor.”


“I
shall take great pleasure in throttling my brother when next I see him.”


“Sorcha,
I cannae find Beatham,” Margaret cried as she raced into the hall, not slowing
in her reckless pace until she stumbled to a graceless halt in front of the
table.


“I
dinnae think he has escaped,” Sorcha said as Neil handed the disheveled
Margaret a tankard of mead.


“Then
where is he? He certainly isnae in his chamber.”


“The
lad was up and about this morning,” said Neil. “He was also asking a great many
questions about his cousin Sir Ruari.”


“Have
ye looked in Sir Ruari’s chamber, Margaret?” Sorcha asked.


“Oh.
Nay.” Margaret gulped down her mead and headed out of the great hall.


“If
ye dinnae find him there, we shall begin a search,” Sorcha called after her
cousin.


“Mayhap
ye ought to go with her,” suggested Robert.


“As
soon as I decide what message to send to the Kerrs, I will go and see what our
prisoners are doing.” She sighed wearily and shook her head. “They are no doubt
plotting an escape. The good Lord clearly feels I dinnae have enough trouble
upon my table.”


 


“I
dinnae think ye look weel enough to attempt an escape, Cousin,” Beatham told
Ruari as he helped the man get a drink of hearty cider.


“I
will be in another day or two.” Ruari winced and softly cursed as he eased his
aching body into a seated position. “Most of my pain has eased, and my wounds
already begin to close.”


“True,
but ye are still weak.” Beatham made himself comfortable at the foot of the big
bed.


“It
willnae be long before I have the strength to crawl out of this vulture’s nest.”


“Vulture’s
nest? Come, Cousin, ‘tis not so verra bad here. I ken that being held for
ransom isnae something to be enjoyed or wished for, but the women here seem
verra nice.”


“They
are all quite thoroughly mad, their wits scattered to the four winds like
thistledown.”


“Margaret’s
wits arenae scattered.”


“Margaret
simply lacks enough wit for it to be scattered.”


“Here
now, ye shouldnae speak of her in such a scornful manner.”


“Cease
acting the outraged suitor, ye great dolt, and cut me some bread and cheese.”


“Weel,
ye still shouldnae speak that way about Margaret,” grumbled Beatham as he moved
to obey Ruari’s command.


Ruari
studied his young cousin for a moment, taking careful note of the youth’s sulky
expression. Beatham was a good-hearted lad, but his fair looks far outweighed
his intelligence. He had thought Beatham sneaking off to battle, despite all
orders to the contrary, was a problem, but realized that it was a petty
nuisance compared to the trouble he could see his cousin courting now. As he
chewed on the plain but hearty fare of bread and cheese, he watched Beatham
retake his seat.


“Ye
can cease wooing that lass,” he said bluntly, his suspicions confirmed when
Beatham blushed.


“She
is equal in birth to me,” Beatham protested. “And she doesnae push aside my
attentions.”


“I
dinnae care. Ye arenae to get yourself entangled with a Hay.”


“And
why not?”


“It
appears ye have forgotten that she is one of those who hold us for ransom.”


“‘Twas
her cousin Sorcha’s idea, not Margaret’s, and she must obey Sorcha just as I
must obey you.”


“Aye,
and ye do that so weel, too.” He held up his hand when Beatham began to
protest. “Dinnae trouble yourself to explain your disobedience. Your rushing to
the battle despite my orders that ye stay at Gartmhor is the least of my
concerns. Ye are to cease playing love games with Margaret Hay for many
reasons. She is poor, and your family cannae afford ye making a match for love
or passion alone. By taking us prisoner and demanding money for our lives, the
Hays have destroyed what meager chance they may have had of making any marriage
with the Kerrs. And your lass’s heart will surely go cold when I exact my
revenge for this insult.”


“Ye
dinnae mean to go to battle with the Hays, do ye?” Beatham demanded, going a
little pale.


“Nay,
but there is little else I will try. I willnae let this affront pass without
some revenge. I cannae.”


“But,
Cousin—“ Beatham began, only to jump to his feet when the door opened. “Margaret.”


Margaret
frowned as she strode over to Beatham and grasped his arm. “Ye shouldnae be in
here. I was verra worried when I looked into your room and ye werenae there.”


“Did
ye think your full purse had fled?” Ruari drawled, earning a cross look from
Beatham.


“He
isnae weel enough to be out of his bed. He suffered quite a blow to his head
and could easily grow faint.” She started to tug Beatham toward the door. “Ye
shouldnae have him in here, Sir Ruari. ‘Tis most inconsiderate of you. Ye
should have more sympathy for Beatham’s injuries.”


“Er—actually,
Margaret, I came in here of my own accord,” Beatham said.


“Then
he should have had the sense and kindness to order ye back to your bed.”


Beatham
fought Margaret’s pull long enough to say good-bye to Ruari. For a long moment
after the door shut behind his cousin and Margaret, Ruari stared at it in
amazement, then shook his head. It was a shame Margaret was poor and a member
of Sorcha Hay’s family. She and Beatham made a perfect match, he decided, and
laughed softly. They would undoubtedly have the most beautiful and the most
witless children in all of Scotland.


Ruari
finished the last of his cider and was just wondering how or when he would get
more when Sorcha arrived. She shouldered the door open, her hands full with the
heavily ladened tray she carried, then kicked it shut behind her. He watched
her closely as she took away the empty ewer and tray and replaced it with a
full one. Despite his efforts not to, he thought about the kiss they had shared
earlier and felt his whole body tighten with an eagerness to enjoy another one.


“So,
your young cousin came by to visit, did he?” she asked as she gathered a bowl
of water, a cloth, and bandages to clean and redress his wounds.


“Aye.
Your cousin dragged him away not an hour ago.” He bit back a curse as she eased
off his bandages. “Any sign of poisoning in the wounds?”


“Nay.
Everything appears to be healing swiftly and nicely.” Trying to be gentle, yet
knowing there was no way to avoid causing him some pain, Sorcha bathed his
wounds. “Within a few days the stitching can be removed.” She sighed and shook
her head. “There will be scars, although I believe my stitching will prove good
enough to make them neat and, mayhap, less noticeable than they might have been
otherwise.”


“Your
healing skills are to be admired.”


“Thank
ye,” Sorcha muttered, his tone making it clear that she had very little else he
considered admirable.


“I
will soon be returned to my full strength.” As soon as she rebandaged the last
of his wounds, he started to sit up, reluctantly accepting her assistance.


“And
then ye mean to try to escape.” She poured him a tankard of cider. “‘Tis what
ye and young Beatham discussed whilst he was here, was it not?”


“Nay.”
He smiled faintly. “We didnae have the time. Your cousin arrived to drag
Beatham away ere we could make any plans. I did, of course, advise him against
succumbing to your cousin’s lures and wiles.”


“Did
ye? I advised her to stand strong against his attempts to seduce
her.” She was pleased to see that her slur on Beatham annoyed him as much as
his insult to Margaret did her. “Ye shouldnae waste your strength trying to
plot an escape. Ye willnae be here much longer.”


“Have
ye finally come to your senses and decided to stop this dangerous game?”


“I
wouldnae call sending ye home without collecting a ransom, thus allowing the
English to cut my brother’s throat, coming to my senses.”


Knowing
that she would not fight him, at least for a while out of fear of damaging his
wound, Ruari grabbed Sorcha by the arm and pulled her close. Once she felt he
was healed enough to endure a little rough treatment, he knew he would not get
ahold of her so easily. He intended to use his advantage to its fullest while
he still held it. The annoyance darkening her deep brown eyes made him smile,
for lurking behind it was the passion he had so briefly tasted earlier.


“I
see that ‘tis dangerous to stand too near you,” Sorcha murmured, gently trying
to wriggle free.


“It
could be e’en more dangerous if ye get on this bed.” He curled his arm around
her tiny waist and tried to pull her slim body on top of him, but she tensed
just enough to prevent his doing so without pain.


“Aye,
verra dangerous indeed, especially for a mon with as many stitches in him as
the tapestry on yonder wall.”


Ruari
laughed softly, grabbed her thick braid, and pulled her face close to his. He
brushed his mouth over hers, and his body echoed the faint tremors rippling
through her. Sorcha Hay was a passionate woman, the heat in her veins equal to
his; Ruari was certain of it. He ached to enjoy that fire in its full glory.
For now he would have to satisfy his hunger with a few stolen kisses.


Sorcha
did not fight him as he took her mouth in a fierce kiss. She savored the heat
it ignited within her. It was a dangerous path she was allowing him to pull her
along, but she knew he did not have to pull too hard. When the kiss ended, she
remained still in his arms, fighting to catch her breath as he traced the lines
of her face with tiny soft kisses.


“I
am a wee bit surprised ye wish to kiss a madwoman,” she whispered. “Are ye not
afraid of catching my madness?”


“Nay,
I dinnae fear succumbing to your delusions. I do wonder, howbeit, if ‘tis your
touch of madness that gives your kisses that hot sweetness.” He touched his
mouth to hers, lightly sucking on her lower lip. “Ah, lass, I wish I wasnae
injured. I am eager to spend the night all asweat with you.”


Sorcha
abruptly shook loose of the haze his kisses had plunged her into. She scrambled
free of his hold and stood by the bed, torn between hitting him for his
insulting words and accepting his crude invitation. He was looking at her as if
he knew her thoughts, and she cursed. Fighting the temptation to pour the jug
of cider over his head, she strode out of the room, swearing to herself that
she would fight his seduction. She viciously silenced the voice in her head
that laughed mockingly.
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“This
isnae good,” muttered Neil as she moved to stand next to Sorcha in the inner
bailey. “Nay, this isnae good at all.”


Sorcha
grimaced, rubbing her hands up and down her arms as the evening chill began to
add a bite to the breeze swirling through the inner bailey. She had been
watching Margaret and Beatham play with four active puppies in front of the
stables for twenty minutes. The pair were so engrossed in the puppies and each
other that they had not noticed her scrutiny. They were, in truth, oblivious to
everything and everyone around them.


She
had warned Margaret several times, the last one only two days ago, moments
after leaving Ruari’s arms and realizing the depths of her own weakness.
Margaret was not heeding the warnings any better than her own heart heeded the
ones she gave it. Sorcha could heartily sympathize with her cousin. Beatham
Kerr was a handsome, sweet-natured young man. It was also clear that, unlike
his older cousin, Beatham’s passion for Margaret was not simply a carnal one.
It was difficult to know what to do or even if there was anything she could
do.


“I
have warned the girl many times,” Sorcha said, sparing a quick glance up at her
scowling aunt.


“So
have I. E’en muddle-headed Bethia took the lass aside for a wee talk.” Neil
shook her head. “Margaret smiles, assures us all that she kens what we mean,
thanks us kindly for our concern, and blissfully carries on just as ye see her
now. Either she is more witless than I kenned she was or she is being polite
when she does that. She is simply too kindhearted and sweet to tell us to mind
our own houses.”


“I
think ‘tis a wee bit of both. Beatham is no help either. He is as sweet and as
witless as she is. I begin to think that they both believe that, despite all
that has happened and all that will happen, they will get what they want—each
other.”


“Mayhap
ye can speak to Sir Ruari. He may be able to knock some sense into the lad.”


“I
am sure Sir Ruari has already done so.”


“I
dinnae ken how ye can be so certain when ye havenae been near the mon in two
days.”


“I
have been verra busy. There has been no time to coddle the fool.” She scowled
up at Neil when her aunt made a sharp mocking noise. “And what was that for?”


“Ye
are a poor liar, child.” Neil crossed her arms beneath her ample bosom and met
Sorcha’s look squarely. “Ye have been hiding from that mon for most of the time
he has been here.”


“That
isnae true.”


“Hah.
If ye were animals, he would be the wolf and ye the poor trembling hare. Ye
have ne’er had to be so cautious about your feelings, dearling, so ye cannae
expect to suddenly become skilled at concealing them.”


For
a minute Sorcha considered continuing to strenuously deny what Neil—and too
many others—thought. With a sigh of resignation she decided it was useless.
Neil was right. She was not used to concealing what she felt and was
undoubtedly doing a very poor job of it. It might also help to have someone she
could talk honestly with.


“And
what do ye suggest I do? Pin my heart to my sleeve and wave it about as a
banner heralding my stupidity?”


Neil
laughed, then quickly sobered when Sorcha glared at her. “Nay, lass. And just
because your heart goes in a direction ye dinnae wish it to, doesnae mean ye
are witless. When I was a young lass, I suffered from a fever of the heart.”


“Truly?”
Sorcha immediately regretted her blatant surprise, afraid it would hurt Neil’s
feelings.


“Aye,
truly. I ken I seem a hard woman, but as I said, I was young.”


“Ye
are but three-and-twenty now. ‘Tisnae old.”


“I
was but sixteen when I lost my heart. The mon was no good, but I refused to see
that. Weel, my heart did. My head kept telling me to be careful, but I was too
fevered to heed that good advice. Didnae heed anyone else’s good advice either.
He was tall, strong, and handsome. I thought I had ne’er seen a bonnier face.”


“I
suppose Ruari Kerr does have a bonnie face,” Sorcha murmured.


“Oh,
aye, ‘tis pleasant enough”—Neil exchanged a quick grin with Sorcha—“To make a
long, dreary tale short, I loved that rogue with all the blind heat a young
lass can muster. My own good sense and the warnings everyone gave me proved to
be true. He didnae abide with me long. We were handfasted, but that was just so
he could share my bed without one of our kinsmen threatening his life. The mon
didnae e’en stay the year and the day. A few months and he disappeared into the
mists, ne’er to be seen again.”


“How
is it that I ne’er learned of all this?”


“I
was living with my sister Fenella in Stirling. Once I realized the fool wasnae
returning, I came back here. ‘Tisnae spoken of because no one wished to open
old wounds. Now that I have spoken of it, I realize those wounds are healed
now.”


“I
am sorry, Neil.”


“Nay,
no need to be sorry for me. I was sorely hurt, but once the pain eased, I
realized I had no deep regrets. I had myself a fine time while that rogue was
with me. Aye, I would cleave the maggot’s head in twain if I e’er saw him
again, but I am now able to recall all that was good, and those are some verra
sweet memories.”


“I
am not sure I understand what ye are telling me,” Sorcha shivered and wrapped
her arms around herself in a vain attempt to protect herself from the chill
air.


“What
I am trying to tell ye is that ye should do as ye please.” She draped her arm
around Sorcha’s shoulders and nudged her niece toward the keep. “‘Tis growing
chill and damp. We had best go inside. Staring at those two willnae change what
is to be. ‘Tis all in their hands. And your own fate is all in yours.”


“Ruari
will be gone soon,” Sorcha said as she fell into step with her aunt.


“Weel,
our lads willnae reach Gartmhor until the morrow or the next day,” Neil said. “Then
they must discuss the ransom, and then it must be gathered. The Kerrs will need
about three days to come here. So ‘twill be a week, mayhap more, ere Sir Kerr
leaves. Ye dinnae have to ransom Dougal until twelve days from now. I suppose
ye can continue to hide and your problem will ride away in a short while.”


“Or?”


“‘Tis
up to you, lass. True, ye think the mon can ne’er be yours and ye are probably
right. What ye must ask yourself is which ye will regret the most—following
your heart, taking a wee chance no matter how small it may be, or continuing to
hide and never even trying to grab what ye want.”


“Hard
choices.”


“Verra
hard. But, ye will ne’er be faulted for whichever one ye decide to take.”


“Thank
ye for that comfort, Aunt. Mayhap I shall wander up to the great laird’s
chamber and see how he fares. Another visit with the arrogant fool may be all I
need. But first, have ye seen Effie?”


“The
child huddles in the great hall. She was banished from the kitchens this
morning and refuses to understand why,” Neil replied as they entered the keep.


Sorcha
sighed, broke from her aunt’s light hold, and strode into the great hall. She
had spoken to Effie at least once a day since her return to Dunweare, but the
child was not interested in listening. The girl’s own mother, Eirie, had been
reduced to tears just yesterday out of pure frustration and some fear for her
child’s sanity. Just as so many others had, Eirie had thought her daughter
would cease to speak of being a changeling once she was on the threshold of
womanhood.


She
found Euphemia curled up on a bench near one of the narrow windows encircling
the great hall. The girl looked so forlorn, Sorcha felt a strong tug of
sympathy, but hastily shrugged it away. It was time to be firm, even scolding.
There may have been too much kindness and not enough authority. Mayhap Effie
had been too coddled.


“So,
here is where ye have come to sulk,” Sorcha said, sitting on the stone sill of
the window.


“I
am here because I have no wish to speak to anyone,” Effie grumbled, staring
down at her hand, her lower lip protruding in a childish pout.


“What
ye wish matters verra little to me just now.” Sorcha almost laughed at the
shocked look the girl gave her. “‘Tis far past time ye ceased feeling sorry for
yourself and gave a wee bit of thought to others.”


“And
why should I think of them when they drive me away?”


“They
didnae drive ye away. ‘Tis just the mean spirits ye are tugging about that they
dinnae want.”


“There
are no spirits!” the girl cried, leaping to her feet, her delicate hands
clenched into tight fists.


“Sit
down,” Sorcha ordered, a little surprised when the girl obeyed her. She stared
into Euphemia’s big blue eyes and saw a deep fear lurking behind the childish
expression of defiance. “It seems verra strange that ye can believe in fairy
folk and changelings, yet not believe in spirits.”


“I
believe in your spirits.”


“How
kind. Euphemia, if there are well-behaved spirits who do little more than visit
and talk, why cannae there be ill-tempered spirits who make noise, steal
things, and toss things about?”


“Weel,
they can just go and trouble someone else.”


“That
would be fine indeed, but they willnae. Ye are changing from a child into a
woman—“


“I
am not!”


“Effie,
ye can shout and stomp your tiny feet all ye wish to, but ‘twill change
nothing. Ye are soon to be a woman.”


“This
isnae supposed to happen to fairies.”


Sorcha
stared at her young cousin for a moment as she began to understand Euphemia’s
delusions. “I suspect fairies have some similar affliction. After all, there
must be new fairies from time to time, or they would disappear.” She moved to
sit next to Euphemia and took the girl’s hand in hers. “Euphemia, becoming a
woman may not be nice, may even be a wee bit frightening, but denying it
willnae stop it. All ye are accomplishing at the moment is to make those
troublesome spirits louder and stronger than they might be.”


“Why
do they have to be here at all?” She cursed when the shield over the fireplace
crashed to the rush-strewn floor again. “Go away,” she yelled.


“If
ye would cease to fight the truth, ye would hear less of that. The more upset
and angry ye are, the more upset and angry they are. ‘Tis as if they are bred
of your emotions, and the stronger your feeling, the stronger they are.”


“Ye
mean that if I am quiet and peaceful they will go away?”


“They
willnae leave completely, but they will grow less bothersome. When ye are
finally a woman, they will fade away. Ye must accept that as all the Hay women
before ye have. God decided lasses must become women in this way, and ye cannae
change His plan. I dinnae ken who or what decided we must do so with these
spirits about to add to our misery, but that cannae be changed either. Mayhap
someday a woman of the Hay clan will stumble upon the secret of banishing them,
but until then they must be accepted.”


“It
seems to me the Hay women must shoulder a great many burdens.” She scowled at
her feet for a moment then glanced sideways at Sorcha. “Do ye think that, when
I do become a woman, I shall gain a special gift as ye did?”


“Aye,
ye may. Many a Hay woman has. Ye have drawn these troublesome spirits so
swiftly and so strongly it would seem likely. Now, child, my mother’s mother
did brew a potion that will help ye stay calm—“


“I
dinnae want to take a potion.”


“I
didnae say ye had to. I but mention that there is one. Ye may weel find
yourself so weary of these spirits ye crave a moment’s peace. The potion will
give ye one. I just wished ye to ken that ‘tis there.” She stood up, kissed
Euphemia on the cheek, and then smoothed down her skirts. “Now I must go and
see how our prisoner Sir Ruari is.”


“Sorcha,
will ye tell the mon how sorry I am I acted so foolishly when I went to his
room?”


“Aye,
I will, but I shouldnae worry much on how he thinks of you. I am certain the
mon believes it was just some odd whim of a woman-child and has ceased to
consider it.” She winked at Euphemia and was pleased to see the girl smile
briefly.


As
Sorcha climbed the stairs to Ruari’s chamber, she felt her steps grow weighted
with her nervous reluctance to see him. Not seeing him solved nothing, however.
She continued to think about him. She blushed to think of the times she had
caught herself staring at nothing as she recalled the kisses they had shared.
No amount of work banished those heated memories. Neil was right. Hiding from
the man served no purpose at all. Sorcha opened the door to his room and
heartily wished she could find the solution to her inner turmoil before she did
something she would regret.


 


Ruari
sat up the moment Sorcha entered the room and smiled at her. He had begun to
think he had scared her away. It did not please him to discover that he missed
her, but he reluctantly accepted the truth of it. She was too thin, knew far
too much about a man’s ways and had some very strange ideas, but he could not
conquer a growing fascination with her.


“Have
ye decided to grace me with your company for a few moments?” he asked.


“Aye,
if ye behave yourself.” She collected a bowl of water, a washing cloth, and clean
bandages.


“Do
ye truly think this is necessary?” he muttered as she prepared to tend his
wounds.


“We
shall see.” She removed his bandages and studied his wounds, astonished by
their condition. The man was healing with an almost miraculous swiftness. “I
believe ye dinnae need the bandages any longer. Your injuries will fare better
if allowed to breathe. Ye are a wondrous healer,” she murmured as she gently
bathed his wounds and dabbed them dry. “I dinnae believe I have e’er seen
wounds heal so swiftly.”


“I
was always quick to heal.”


“I
wouldnae be surprised to discover that these sword cuts began to heal ere your
enemy finished inflicting them. Ye tell me that my talk of spirits could cause
me trouble. Weel, I suspect this rapid healing has roused a question or two.”


Ruari
scowled, not pleased to be reminded of how odd his ability to heal quickly was.
It had caused him a few uneasy moments. He attributed it to his own strength,
but others often wondered if it was a gift from God or the devil. When so many suffered
poisoning in their wounds, death, or a crippling fever, his continued good
health, no matter how severe his injuries, was not often seen as the blessing
from God he considered it to be.


“It
has been a week since I was cut down. I didnae grow feverish nor did my wounds
fester, so ‘tis no great miracle that I continue to regain my strength.”


“A
weel-practiced answer, I think,” she drawled as she put away her nursing tools.


“‘Tis
but the simple truth.” Ruari frowned when he realized she was not listening to
him.


Sorcha
cursed as she caught sight of a familiar shadow in the corner of the room. It
was an inconvenient time for one of her spiritual companions to seek her out.
As the shape grew clearer, she cursed again. It was Crayton, the spirit who
visited regularly, and could be somewhat of a nuisance. The fact that his image
was so distinct, only slightly faded below the knees, told her he was not
feeling playful. The scowl on his young, handsome face made her uneasy. Crayton
was in a sour mood.


“Ye
dinnae need to coddle the oaf as much as ye do,” said Crayton.


A
quick glance at Ruari assured Sorcha that he heard and saw nothing. She was
never quite sure if Crayton spoke aloud as mortals did or if she heard him only
in her head. At times she was certain of the latter, but the former was never
as easy to discern. The one thing she was sure of at the moment was that she
wanted Crayton to leave. She tensed as he moved to the bed and glared down at
Ruari.


“Go
away,” she whispered and grimaced when Ruari eyed her warily.


“I
should like to leave, mistress, but I was made to believe I was a prisoner,”
Ruari said.


“I
wasnae speaking to you.” With a distinct flounce of irritation Sorcha sat down
on the edge of the bed and stared at Crayton. “I ken that ye dinnae believe a
word I say about spirits and ghosts, but I fear one has come to annoy me.”


Ruari
frowned and looked around then wondered why he bothered. Did he really think he
would see proof that she was not a victim of strange delusions? He realized
that her claims of being able to talk to ghosts were not as unsettling as her
actually doing so.


“I
cannae see anyone,” he said, watching her warily as he wondered if her madness
was truly the harmless kind.


“Of
course ye cannae. If ye could see him, ye wouldnae be eyeing me as if ye fear I
will suddenly begin to drool, babble, and tear at my hair. Believe me if ye
will or think me a sad, addled lass, I really dinnae care at the moment. All I
can say is that I speak the truth when I tell you there is a ghost in this room.
Nay,” she cried when, cursing softly, Ruari got to his feet.


Sorcha
could not move quickly enough to stop Ruari from walking through Crayton. All
she could do was catch Ruari as he swayed and began to fall. The grin on
Crayton’s face annoyed her. She waved him out of the way as she helped Ruari
back to his bed.


“I
must have gotten to my feet too swiftly,” Ruari muttered as he laid down.


“Weel,
that may be some of your trouble,” agreed Sorcha as she helped him get
comfortable. “Howbeit, what ye were just afflicted with happens when ye walk
through a ghostie.”


“I
walked through him, did I? He wasnae gentlemon enough to step out of my
way?”


“Nay,
he wasnae, and ye need not speak so bitingly.” She poured him a drink of cider
and handed him the tankard. “Dinnae ye believe in ghosts at all?”


“Nay,
I dinnae believe in anything I cannae see and hear.”


“Ah,
then ye have spoken with and seen God, have ye?”


“Dinnae
be impertinent. That is quite different. And, since ye mention God, why would
He allow spirits to wander the land when He has so many places for the souls of
the dead to go?”


“I
wouldnae be so blasphemous as to try to explain God’s ways.”


“Verra
clever,” he snapped. “Have ye any explanation for why spirits would
wander the earth, if they do, and why they should choose to speak to a
wee lass?”


“Does
the fool think ye are some bottomless font of wisdom?” asked Crayton dryly.


“Hush,
Crayton. Why dinnae ye go and visit with my Aunt Neil?” suggested Sorcha.


“She
cannae hear me. She just kens that I am near and talks to me.”


“Then
wait for me in my bedchamber. Ye should have more concern for this mon. He was
wounded fighting the English.”


“Do
ye think he saw the mon I search for?” Crayton asked, drawing near to the bed
again.


“Nay,
of course he didnae. Ye were murdered when my mother’s mother was but a bairn.
Your killer is long dead now and having his toes roasted in hell. I dinnae ken
why ye willnae heed me when I tell you that.” Sorcha sighed when Crayton glared
at her then left, fading into the wall. She turned to find Ruari staring at her
a little too intently for her comfort. “He is gone.”


“Ye
didnae answer my questions. Why are there ghosts, and why should they come to
ye?”


“I
dinnae ken why these spirits linger,” she replied. “My mother believed it was
because they had left something undone, and until they felt that all was
cleared away, they wandered the earth. As far as I ken, none of my kinswomen
have met a spirit who died peacefully, his priest at his bedside, and his death
not only expected but accepted. The spirit who spent the most years with my
mother was a young woman named Mary who had been cruelly murdered by her
husband. It took years for the truth to be discovered but when it was and the
mon was punished for his crime, she left and my mother never saw her again.”


“And
ye said this Crayton was murdered.” Despite himself, Ruari was interested,
although he tried to convince himself that it was simply because he liked a
good tale.


“Aye.
An English raiding party stumbled across him and his lover, Elspeth. The poor
lass was raped and murdered before his eyes, and then he too was murdered. The
men responsible must all be dead by now, for it happened so long ago, but
Crayton lingers, needing someone to be punished.”


“He
cannae find many Englishmen here.”


“Nay,
but he died not far from here, and I think he may be stuck here. Why do ye ask
so many questions if ye think I am mad?”


“Mayhap
I but try to see the reasoning behind your delusions.”


“And
mayhap ye are just bored.” She stood up and moved to the door. “Ye will have to
seek your entertainment elsewhere, sir. I dinnae really like being the source
of your amusement.”


Ruari
sat up as she opened the door. “Ye cannae expect everyone to believe ye without
question.”


“Nay,
I dinnae ask that of anyone. I do not, howsoever, expect to be thought mad or
made an object of ridicule.”


He
winced when she left, shutting the heavy door behind her with a distinct thud.
Sending her away angry and offended had not been his plan, he thought as he
slumped against his pillows. When she had arrived after hiding from him for two
days, his first thought had been to cheer the opportunity to steal another kiss
and to hope for more, much more. Instead she had begun to speak of ghosts and
talked to someone who was not there. He, in turn, had acted as if she were
foaming at the mouth and waving a bloodstained battle-axe around. That was no
way to accomplish a seduction.


“But
she speaks to the air,” he muttered angrily then took several deep breaths to
calm himself.


Many
people believed in ghosts. Even though he had never met anyone who thought he
could talk to them, he had no right to scorn her beliefs. She was right to get
so angry. He stared at the door and wondered how long she would hide from him
this time.



[bookmark: _Toc295595916]Chapter Seven


“Ye
cannae sleep because this isnae the bed ye wish to be in.”


Sorcha
cursed as that familiar soft voice echoed in her head. She pounded on her
pillow then sighed, sitting up and lighting the candle on the table by her bed.
Although she knew light or the lack of it made no difference to Crayton or to
her ability to see or hear him, she preferred it. She poured herself a small
drink of mead and stared at the vague shape beside her bed. Tonight she could
only see Crayton’s head and shoulders clearly. It was not her favorite of all
his various manifestations.


“Ye
should have a little more respect for the lateness of the hour,” she scolded
him,


“If
ye want that mon, why not go to him?” Crayton asked. “‘Tis what my Elspeth did,”


“Aye,
and it got her killed.” She grimaced. “I am sorry. That was cruel.”


“‘Tis
the truth. That mon has been here for almost a fortnight. His kinsmen will come
for him soon.”


“And
then my troubles will be over.”


“Nay,
they willnae be. Ye will just grow weepy.”


“I
have never grown maudlin,” she snapped, then banged her tankard down on
her bedside table and blew out the candle. “If ye dinnae mind, I was trying to
sleep,” she grumbled as she laid back down.


“Ye
cannae sleep and ye ken it as weel as I do. ‘Tis why I am here. I have watched
ye toss and turn for o’er an hour.”


“‘Tis
evident ye have no respect for a person’s privacy either.”


“Go
to his bed, lassie. Ye ken that ye want to.”


“Aye,
I want nothing more than to become Ruari Kerr’s whore for a night or two.” She
felt a chill on her shoulder and knew Crayton had touched her.


“Ye
would ne’er be his whore,” Crayton said. “Ye ken it and so does he.”


She
glared at him. “And just how would ye ken what Sir Ruari Kerr thinks? He
doesnae see you and he certainly doesnae talk to you.”


“I
am a mon.”


“Ye
are a ghost and a twice-cursed interfering one as weel.”


She
put her pillow over her head even though she knew it could never shut Crayton
out. He was saying all the things she kept thinking, and she wanted him to stop
talking. Part of her wanted to throw all caution to the wind, climb into Ruari’s
bed, and thoroughly enjoy all the passion she knew he could give her. Another
part of her told her to stay away, to hold tight to her virtue and honor. It
had helped her stay well out of Ruari’s long reach so that she could not be
further tempted by his kisses. So far she was obeying the more sensible part of
her, but doing so was causing her some sleepless nights. Even when she did go
to sleep, she dreamed of all the things she was fighting so hard to deny
herself.


“I
am saying no more than your Aunt Neil says or your other aunts who are too
cowardly to say it to your face,” Crayton said.


“Are
they all discussing me behind my back?” The thought of that dismayed Sorcha.


“They
love you, lass. ‘Tis the one thing about this clan that ofttimes astounds me.
Ye all are quite fond of each other, e’en of that witless, reckless Dougal.
Your kinswomen just wish ye to be happy. As do I. Truly. And I have some
experience in such matters. I have seen many a lass at Dunweare pine for her
laddie and many a mon caught tight in the throes of lust.”


“Oh,
aye—lust. I suspect seeing men caught up in their lust is no great trick. ‘Tis
now clear to me that most men suffer from that affliction. The very first
Englishmon I have ever had dealings with proved that when he eyed me most
lustfully. In truth, Sir Treacher’s looks were so lustful, I felt dirty by the
time he left.” Sorcha screeched softly in surprise when suddenly Crayton’s face
loomed right in front of hers. “Stop that! I am accustomed to ghosts, but even
I suffer a shock when a disembodied head floats right in front of my face.” She
frowned when she saw the tight expression of fury on his face.


Crayton
ignored her. “Did ye say that this lustful Englishmon was named Treacher?”


“Aye,
Sir Simon Treacher. He came to Dunweare to discuss my brother’s ransom.”


“Ye
met with my murderer.”


“Nay,
Crayton. That is impossible. Even if the mon who murdered you and Elspeth lived
a very long, full life, he would still be food for the worms by now.”


“Then
this mon must be his son, his blood. Ye must make him pay for his father’s
crimes.”


“I
suspect this mon is your murderer’s grandson. This mon was older than me, but a
great deal younger than my parents.” She watched as Crayton paced, or so she
guessed from the back-and-forth movements of his head and shoulders. “And
although this mon seemed a low sort of fellow, I dinnae believe in making
anyone pay for the crimes of his forefathers. He may be no relation to your
killer at all. He could just have the same name.”


“Were
his eyes like the cold steel of a dagger blade?”


“Weel,
aye—“


“And
was his voice as cold as the ice cracking o’er a pond on a late winter’s night?”


“Aye,
but—“


“And
I would wager that he had a long, narrow face cut in sharp lines and thin, dull
black hair.”


Sorcha
cursed softly. “Aye, so he is clearly a kinsmon of the mon who killed you. I am
sorry, Crayton, but I still cannae extract blood for blood when he wasnae the
mon who committed the crime. And how would I explain how I learned of the crime?
Am I to walk up to him, tell him a ghost told me his forefather killed him, and
now he must die for the crime? I think I would swiftly, and loudly, be decried
as utterly mad.”


“So,
ye willnae help me gain the revenge—nay, the justice—I have waited so long for?”


“I
didnae say that. I but said I wouldnae kill a mon simply because his father or
his father’s father committed a crime against you. There may yet be a good
reason to kill him. He is one of the men holding my brother, and if anything
has happened to Dougal, I will be seeking my own vengeance.”


“Fair
enough.” Crayton studied her for a moment. “So, are ye going to go to Sir Ruari’s
bed?”


“Ye
are like a dog gnawing on a bone. Nay, I willnae play the whore.”


“Ah,
then ye willnae care when ye find him gone in the morning.”


“Gone?”
Sorcha tensed as she sat straight up in bed. “What do ye mean, gone?”


“He
and that lackwit of a cousin are creeping down the hill.”


“Why
didnae ye tell me this before?” she cried as she leapt out of bed.


“I
have told ye now, havenae I? ‘Tis good enough.”


“How
far have they gone?”


“Not
verra far the last time I looked.”


“Weel,
why dinnae ye go and look again whilst I get dressed.”


Sorcha
muttered a curse after Crayton disappeared from the room. The playfulness of
the spirits could often be highly irritating. Crayton knew she would be
interested in Ruari’s attempt to escape, but purposely withheld that
information until he felt inclined to release it. Sometimes she dearly wished
he was more solid so she could hit him. As she yanked on her clothes she prayed
Crayton had not waited so long that Ruari and his cousin had successfully
completed their escape. She cried out in surprise when Crayton’s face suddenly
appeared in front of her again.


“Will
ye stop doing that? I shall be aged before my time,” she growled.


Crayton
ignored her complaints. “Ruari and the laddie will soon cross the moat on the
southern side of Dunweare. None of the guards upon your walls has spotted them
yet.”


“If
I can rouse Robert and his son quickly enough, we can slip through the
bolt-hole and catch those two fools as they reach the other side of the moat.
If they dinnae drown first, that is.”


Sorcha
threw on her cloak and rushed out the door. She cursed the dark every step of
the way as she hurried out to the stables. Once inside she hollered up to the
loft where Robert and his son made their home during the warmer months. It was
a moment or two before a tousled Robert appeared at the top of a thick-runged
ladder.


“Is
there some trouble, lass?” he asked even as he buckled on his sword. “I heard
no alarm.”


“That
fool Sir Ruari and his witless cousin Beatham are escaping,” she replied, then
paced until Robert and his son joined her. “Crayton says they are about to
cross over the moat on the south side.”


“We
can go through the bolt-hole and be there in time to catch them.”


“Aye,
just as I thought, Robert. Fetch a good lantern, please. I cannae abide
creeping through that dank tunnel in the dark.”


“Dinnae
worry, lass. We will fetch them back.”


“I
pray ye are right, Robert. Otherwise, Dougal’s ransom is gone.”


 


Ruari
cursed softly as he crept toward the moat. One touch with his fingers was
enough to tell him that the summer’s heat had done very little to warm the
water. His wounds were nearly healed, but the exertion needed to creep out of
Dunweare had left them aching. He doubted that even a short swim in such icy
waters would do them much good.


“We
are almost free, Cousin,” said Beatham as he crouched on the bank of the moat
next to Ruari.


“Almost.
Dinnae let your hopes rise so high they make you foolish, however. We could
still be taken. Aye, anywhere ‘twixt here and home.”


“Once
we are on the other side of this moat, we can run toward the wood and safety.”


“Mayhap
once we are inside the wood I will feel safer, but at this moment all I can see
is a great deal of open ground and far too many chances of being seen.”


“Are
ye verra certain ye are weel enough to do this?” Beatham asked. “I ken that ye
are a miraculously fast healer, Cousin, but it has been barely a fortnight
since ye were gravely wounded.”


“I
am weel enough to flee this cursed place. Cease trying to use my injuries to
return to Dunweare and Margaret Hay. Get in the water and try to cross it as
silently as possible.” Ruari gritted his teeth as he eased his own body into
the cold water, feeling the chill bite deeply into his barely healed wounds.


“At
least the water is clean,” said Beatham through equally gritted teeth.


“How
can ye tell that in the dark?”


“There
is no smell to it.”


Ruari
took a deep breath and realized his cousin was right. Despite the cold, the
tension in his body eased a little, and he knew he had been somewhat concerned
about exactly what he might be swimming in. As soon as he touched the far bank,
he hauled himself out of the water then turned to help his cousin up the
embankment. Both of them were shivering badly, and Ruari prayed that the night
air did not grow any cooler, or they could easily contract a deadly chill.


He
was about to tell Beatham that they must move to the trees when a faint light
fell over him from behind. Fury tightened his stomach as he realized what that
light meant. They had failed.


“And
just where did ye think ye were going?” asked a soft, sultry voice Ruari
recognized with ease.


Sorcha
shook her head as both men turned to look at her. She did not need the light
from the lantern to show her how wet and cold they were. She could hear their
teeth chattering.


“We
felt we had abused your hospitality long enough, mistress,” Ruari replied.


“How
considerate ye are, sir. Howbeit, there is no need for you to creep off like
thieves in the night. We are more than willing to accommodate you both until
your kinsmen come to take ye home. Gentlemen,” she called to the four armed men
with her, including Robert and his son, “please escort our guests back to their
chambers. We would not wish them to take a chill whilst in our care.”


As
he was led toward the imposing gates of Dunweare, two burly men flanking him,
Ruari heard the sound of the drawbridge being lowered. He looked at Sorcha who
walked just to his right and in front. “How did ye find us? I heard no outcry
and saw no change at all in the activity upon the walls or in the cottages we
slipped past.”


“Not
all our guards are visible,” she replied and grinned when Robert and the other
Dunweare men laughed softly.


“What
do ye mean?” Ruari demanded.


“Crayton,
my ghost, told me ye were creeping down the hillside.”


“Ye
wish me to believe my escape has been thwarted by a spirit?”


“I
dinnae care if ye believe it or not. ‘Tis the way of it.”


Beatham
nodded. “Margaret said—“


“Cousin,”
snapped Ruari, immediately silencing the youth. “Ye cannae mean to tell me that
ye believe in all this nonsense?”


Sorcha
smiled when, even in the dark, she could see the high color in Beatham’s
cheeks, and the way he nervously eyed her. “Ye shouldnae demand that the mon
make such a definite statement of belief or disbelief, Sir Ruari. He fears to
anger you by saying ‘aye’ and yet fears to offend me by saying ‘nay.’ Leave him
the right to hold his opinion to himself.”


Ruari
was about to reply when the four Hay men stumbled over a rut in the dark. He
immediately took advantage of their distraction. Slapping Beatham on the arm in
order to get the youth to follow him, Ruari bolted for the wood. He did not
have much confidence in his chances of escape, but hated to walk back into
Dunweare with the meekness of a lamb. Only briefly did he fear that his and
Beatham’s lives were in danger. The Hays wanted them hale and alive, for they
needed the ransom. He smiled when he heard the startled, angry cries of Sorcha
and her men. There was some small pleasure to be found in making the Hays work
hard for their prize.


The
thick protection of the forest was just steps away when Ruari experienced a
feeling he had endured only once before. A coldness swept through his already
chilled body, and he grew completely disoriented. Dizzy and unsteady on his
feet, he collapsed. He sternly refused to believe that, as Sorcha had told him
once, he had walked through a ghost, but he heartily cursed the unseen entity
anyway.


“Thank
ye, Crayton,” Sorcha said as she walked up to Ruari and watched Robert help the
man to his feet. She smiled faintly at the barely visible form of Crayton. “I
hadnae realized ye could come this far.”


“If
he had taken another few steps, I might not have been able to help.” Crayton
looked toward the wood. “I can go in there. Aye, at times I am pulled there
against my wishes, but I dinnae go there of my own accord.”


“‘Tis
the place of your tragedy?”


“Aye,”
he whispered and faded away.


“I
thought Ruari collapsed because he was still weak from his wounds,” said
Beatham as he and Ruari were gently but firmly steered back toward Dunweare by
Robert and the other men. “Ye say it was your ghostie?”


“Utter
nonsense,” grumbled Ruari as he slowly regained his balance and walked more
steadily.


“Then
ye are unweel.” Beatham quickly put a supporting arm around Ruari.


Ruari
shook off his cousin’s light hold. “I am not unweel. I wasnae felled by
some insolent spirit, either,” he snapped, glaring at Sorcha.


“Ye
stumbled, then, did ye?” asked Sorcha, biting back a smile caused by his
stubborn refusal to believe in Crayton.


“Aye,
that will satisfy as an explanation.”


“I
am pleased to be able to give you some satisfaction.”


Sorcha
flushed beneath the sudden sharp look he gave her. Even in the dark she could
read in his expression what he was too polite to say before others. He was not
so reticent whenever they were alone, so it was easy for her to guess at what
he wanted to say. Although remaining at arm’s length had saved her from the
blinding effect of his heated kisses, it had not halted the constant seduction
of his words. He knew she wanted him, and he constantly prodded at that. She
forced herself to simply smile briefly and then concentrate on getting him and
Beatham secured inside Dunweare.


As
they ushered the Kerrs toward their bedchambers, Margaret suddenly approached
them, and Sorcha sighed with a mixture of annoyance and resignation. Her cousin
wore a voluminous white nightrail, and her thick blond hair tumbled freely to
her tiny waist. The spellbound look upon Beatham’s face warned Sorcha that the
romance between the two was probably already beyond halting. The scowl on Ruari’s
face told her that he was no happier with the situation than she was.


“Where
did ye go?” Margaret demanded of Beatham, making no effort to hide her anger or
her hurt.


“Ruari
and I tried to flee,” Beatham replied in a weak voice. “‘Tis our duty.”


“Your
duty is to worry me to death?”


“We
were safe enough.”


“Margaret,”
Sorcha said, halting the conversation before the two could reveal more than
they might wish to before others. Although, she mused a little crossly, the
romance was certainly no secret. “Why dinnae ye take Beatham back to his
bedchamber and see that he is made dry and warm.”


Margaret
took Beatham by the arm and dragged him toward his bedchamber, softly scolding
him every step of the way. Sorcha could not hear what Beatham murmured in
reply, but his tone indicated that he was doing all he could to smooth down
Margaret’s ruffled feathers. He was certainly not sternly reminding her that
his duty as a Kerr was to try to thwart the Hays’ attempt to collect a hefty
ransom on his head.


“I
can take care of this fool from here, Robert,” Sorcha said, grasping Ruari’s
arm and trying not to worry so much over the state of Margaret’s heart. “I
think our prisoners now realize the folly of any attempt to escape.”


“Are
ye sure ye dinnae need any help strapping this stallion down?” muttered Robert,
eyeing Ruari with blatant distrust.


Sorcha
inwardly grimaced when she saw the look on Robert’s weathered face. Her
problems with Ruari were clearly no secret despite all her attempts at denial.
Although it was comforting to know she could depend upon Robert for support or
defense, she wished he had remained blissfully ignorant of all that passed
between her and Ruari. It was a little embarrassing to have so many people
knowing her private business. It also meant that most people at Dunweare would
undoubtedly know what decision she finally made about Ruari and when. She
dearly loved the people of Dunweare, but at times like this, she would also
dearly love a little more privacy.


“I
believe I am capable of tethering him,” she told Robert.


“Weel,
first ye will let my son get him out of those wet clothes. His lordship isnae a
badly wounded mon any longer. Go on, Iain.” Robert nudged his son toward Ruari.
“Take the fool into his bedchamber and make him dry and warm.”


Ruari
inwardly cursed as Iain took him into his bedchamber. He would unquestionably
need assistance in shedding his wet clothes, but he had hoped that Sorcha would
be the one to help him. She would not be able to stay out of reach if she had
to assist him in undoing his sodden laces. He had looked forward to his first
good chance in days of stealing another kiss, of stoking the fire that burned
between them to such a height it finally robbed her of all reticence. Inwardly
sighing, Ruari grudgingly accepted the help of a silent Iain.


He
thought it odd that he could go so quickly from the hearty disappointment of a
failed escape attempt to wondering how and when he could get Sorcha Hay back
into his arms. It was increasingly evident that he did not really know what he
wanted. One moment he was anxious to get as far away from Dunweare as possible,
and the next he wanted to hold tightly to the very woman who made him a
prisoner. Ruari wondered if the madness that was so rampant at Dunweare was
beginning to infect him.


“We
are all verra fond of wee Sorcha here,” Iain abruptly announced as Ruari,
dressed only in a clean, dry pair of braies, sprawled on his bed. “She has far
more wit than her reckless brother.”


“The
woman talks to the air, and ye all coddle her madness,” Ruari snapped.


“Simply
because ye dinnae believe her doesnae make her mad. ‘Tis such thinking that
forced us to move here. Ye didnae think we chose to live in the midst of
reivers and outcasts and so close to the cursed English, did ye?” Iain
shrugged. “Many folk believe in angels and saints, plant rowan trees to ward
off witches, and fear the devil and all his unseen minions, yet no one suggests
that they are mad.”


“The
teachings of the church feed such beliefs. Howbeit, they dinnae speak of
ghosts.”


“Nay,
but the church does speak of the soul and the spirit of a person. It doesnae
matter. If ye dinnae believe, then there is little I can say to change your
mind. I just wished to warn you that any hurt dealt to our Sorcha willnae set
weel with any Hay.”


“That
much I do believe and could easily judge for myself.” Ruari winced and
smoothed his hand over the still-raw scar on his abdomen. “Mayhap ye could tell
Lady Sorcha that I think I may have done my wounds some harm. “He met Iain’s
disgusted look with a smile and, after the youth left, waited tensely to see if
Sorcha would respond to his ploy.


 


“He
doesnae expect us to believe that, does he?” grumbled Robert when Iain repeated
Ruari’s complaint about his injuries. He scowled at Sorcha. “Ye arenae thinking
of going in that room, are ye?”


Sorcha
sighed and lightly rubbed at her temples as indecision began to make her head
ache. “Robert, I love you dearly and I ken that ye only have my weelbeing in
mind when ye speak so bluntly. Howbeit, I am twenty now, Robert.” She turned to
look at him. “All of my life I have stepped so verra carefully, a close eye
kept to duty. I dutifully learned all of my lessons and dutifully took on the
burden of being the lady of Dunweare. For all of my admittedly few adult years
I have dutifully tried to keep Dougal’s recklessness from harming Dunweare. I
help my aunts. I help my cousins. I help the people who depend upon the Hays
and Dunweare. I could continue until your eyelids are weighted closed with
boredom. Mayhap, Robert, I am past due a wee bit of recklessness myself.”


“Aye,
ye are,” said Iain, grabbing his father by the arm and tugging him away.


Although
Robert looked startled, then annoyed, he made no attempt to break free of Iain’s
hold and allowed his son to lead him away. Sorcha turned to stare at the door
to Ruari’s bedchamber. She took a deep breath to steady herself and reached for
the door latch. Instinct told her that the moment she entered the room she
would be making a decision.
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Ruari
sat up and smiled when Sorcha entered the room. He quickly recalled that he had
made a complaint about his wounds so he winced and lightly rubbed his scar.
Sorcha stood by the side of his bed, her hands on her slim, shapely hips. The
look on her face told him that she was not fooled by his ploys. He felt his
hopes rise, even though a small voice in his head struggled to recall him to
the possibility that she could simply have come to confirm her own suspicions,
not to fall into his arms.


“I
think I may have pulled something,” he murmured, trying to look pained, but
knowing by the disgusted look on her face that he was failing miserably.


“Aye,
ye try to pull my leg, or at least attempt to tug upon my sympathies,” she
grumbled even as she dutifully checked his wounds. “Ye still heal with an
astounding speed.” She gave a soft cry of surprise when he curled one strong
arm about her waist and tugged her down on top of him. “Healing is clearly not
all ye do with undo haste.”


“Haste?”
He wrapped his other arm around her, holding her just tightly enough to still
her attempts to squirm free. “We have kenned each other for many weeks.”


“Not
so many that ye should feel so free to force your lewd attentions upon me.”


“That
was spoken with an almost believable piety and outrage.”


“Yet
ye apparently dinnae believe that I mean it.”


He
brushed light kisses over her softly flushed cheeks. “Not as deeply as ye would
like me to think ye do.” When the tension of resistance began to leave her
slender body, he moved his hands to gently cup her face. “Ye could don a nun’s
garb and fair glow with the light of piety and innocence as ye intone poetic,
heartrending words of denial, but it wouldnae change the fact that your passion
matches mine.”


His
arrogance annoyed her almost as much as his feather-soft kisses enflamed her.
The fact that he was right only annoyed her more. She could speak beautifully
of what was right and proper and demand that he treat her as the wellborn
virgin she was, but the words would be empty ones. She wanted to be held close
to his large, strong body. She wanted his kisses and his touch. Her denials and
demands to be released were born of the remnants of honor and pride, but behind
them lurked hypocrisy.


In
truth, honor, pride, and a sense of propriety had very little to do with her
constant denials. Her nays were born of fear, a fear of being hurt. She wanted
to taste the passion he offered, but knew that her heart could easily be torn
apart. Sorcha was not confident that she had the strength to risk so much on
what appeared to be an already lost cause—his love.


“I
think ye forget who is the prisoner here, Sir Kerr,” she said, hoping that
reminding him of his humiliation would make him angry enough to push her away,
thus relieving her of the need to make any weighty decisions.


“Oh,
nay,” he replied, touching a kiss to the hollow behind her ear, and smiling
against her skin when she shivered. “And ye must ken that, somehow, someday, I
will make ye pay for this. Howbeit, this flame we spark within each other is a
thing apart from that. ‘Tis a thing that makes us equals for it holds us both captive.”


“‘Tis
also a thing ye could use to wreak your revenge against me.” Just speaking of
such a possibility aloud was enough to send chills down Sorcha’s spine.


“Nay,
never. As I have said, our passion is something apart from all else that exists
between us. I am not a mon to use passion in such devious ways. Nor am I a mon
to promise anything simply to have my way with a lass. I detest such games.”


“I
suspect ye dinnae need to make use of them either,” she whispered as she stared
into his rich green eyes, their color made all the more intriguing by the
desire he made no attempt to hide.


“I
would rather be celibate than entangle myself in such lies and ploys.”


“Ah,
so it isnae concern for a lass’s feelings that keeps ye so honest, but a desire
to protect yourself from troublesome women wailing loudly about broken promises
and vows ye have neglected to honor.”


“Ye
dinnae have much faith in your fellow mon, do ye?”


“Why
should I have much faith in a mon who tells me plainly that he means to seek
revenge against me?”


“Because
I did tell ye plainly.”


That
made a strange sense, Sorcha mused, even as she arched her head back to allow
him free access to her vulnerable throat. She knew she wanted to believe him
although he often said things she did not wish to hear. If she could trust in
his word, it somehow made it more acceptable to become his lover. At least then
she would only appear foolish for trying to capture a man who bluntly told her
he only sought her passion, and not become the object of pity because she was
seduced by flattery and false promises.


She
struggled to keep her mind sharp enough to think straight, but it was
increasingly difficult. Ruari’s big hands moving slowly up and down her sides,
his thumbs brushing the side curves of her breasts, made her thoughts cloudy.
The only thing she was sure of was how much she wanted him. The only words she
could hear clearly in her head were the words of advice given to her by others—“take
all ye can now, take the chance now, or ye will be forever sorry.”


“I
shall delight in heartily thrashing my wayward brother when he returns,” she
muttered.


“What
does your brother have to do with this?” Ruari teased at her lips with tiny,
nibbling kisses.


“‘Tis
his fault that ye are here. If he hadnae gone to that battle and been captured
by the English, ye would ne’er have been found by me.”


It
suddenly occurred to her that if she had not found him, he would be dead. It
was a chilling thought. She could tell by the look that briefly darkened his
fine eyes that he was well aware of this. She could also tell that it would not
soften his need to seek revenge.


To
try to win his love was clearly a lost hope. She should wrench herself free of
his light hold, leave the room, and stay out of his reach until his kinsmen
came to ransom him. A heavy sigh that held both pleasure and resignation
escaped her as Ruari pressed a fuller kiss upon her mouth. She curled her
fingers into his thick hair and pressed her lips against his, silently asking
for one of the deep kisses that could set her blood on fire. Knowing how dismal
her chances were of finding a lover or a husband, she simply could not turn
aside the delights he offered her. This could well be her only chance of
tasting them.


“If
ye mean to hold fast to your chastity, lass, ye had best flee the room now,” he
warned, his voice hoarse with desire.


Sorcha
lifted her head to look at him, sitting up slightly on his body. The lines of
his face had tautened, and his cheeks were lightly flushed. There was a dark
compelling look in his eyes that pulled strongly at some need deep within her.
She hopped off the bed, smiling to herself when he tensed, began to protest,
and clearly bit back the words. He was being gallant, and it was costing him
dearly. That gesture only strengthened her decision. She reached the door,
latched it to insure there were no interruptions, then turned back to face him.


Ruari
felt the frustration that had begun to knot his body swept away by a flood of
searing desire. A simple “aye” would not have carried the power of her eloquent
gesture. He slowly sat up as she tugged the leather tie from her hair and shook
her thick chestnut waves loose around her slim shoulders. Ruari was sure that
he had never ached so badly for a woman in his life. Nor had he ever seen
anything so simply and quietly sensuous. It took all of his willpower not to
leap from the bed, sweep her up into his arms, and toss her onto the bed. He
wanted her to walk to him, to willingly enter his arms. He wanted there to be
absolutely no doubt that she would take him as her lover.


He
clenched his hands into tight fists as she walked toward him. Although he felt
she was strong and sure of her decision, he did not wish to make any sudden
moves that could cause her to falter. There was not much time left before he
was ransomed and returned to Gartmhor, a few nights at best. He wanted to spend
every one of those waning hours wrapped in the soft heat of her passion.


Fleetingly
he thought about his claims that the trouble between them, due to her holding
him as a prisoner for ransom, and their passion for each other were two
separate things. That was not exactly the truth. Although his anger and need
for revenge did not dim his passion for her, it did influence what may or may
not develop between them beyond the desire pushing them into each other’s arms.
He did not envision himself wanting more from her than sweet passion, for
Sorcha Hay was definitely not what he sought in a wife, but he knew that any
emotional softening he might start to feel for her would come up hard against
the anger, stung pride, and need for vengeance that so often knotted his
innards.


Sorcha
stopped by the edge of the bed, her legs almost touching his. Ruari realized
she had misread his silence and lack of movement. There was a ghost of
uncertainty in her dark eyes. He reached out and took her small hands in his.


“Your
‘aye’ was verra eloquent, lass, but are ye certain of it?” he was astonished to
hear himself ask. “I offer ye only passion, no more.”


“I
ken it,” she replied, blushing faintly. “Have I asked more of ye?”


“Nay,
but most weelborn virgins would.”


“Weel,
Sir Kerr, I believe ye have been at Dunweare long enough to ken that I am not
like most weelborn virgins.” She smiled faintly when he laughed. “I am no
child, either. I am twenty, far past marrying age in many minds. I believe I am
of an age to ken what I want, what I am willing to risk and the price I may
well pay for my actions. Aye, and I think I have the wit to ken it, too.”


He
tugged her closer. “Aye, sweeting, I sometimes think ye have the wit to ken
more than ye ought to. Howbeit, I asked if ye were certain, despite all my
instincts screaming at me to hold my tongue and grasp what ye offer, because
there is no turning back once the deed is done. I do not wish to rouse
myself from the sated stupor of heartily spent passion only to find an outraged
maiden or her kinsmen demanding I do things I have ne’er promised to do. I am
in no position to deal with all of that nonsense.”


“Ah,
I see. Ye fear ye may find yourself trapped, a prisoner of an arrangement ye
cannae be ransomed out of.”


Sorcha
wished he would cease talking and get on with making love to her. His
insinuation that she might try to trick him into marriage was insulting. The
desire that had driven her to latch the door was being nibbled away by an
increasing irritation. When his eyes narrowed and he lightly tightened his grip
on her, she suspected he had guessed at her growing annoyance.


“Nay,
I cannae believe ye capable of such cunning,” he said as he pulled her into his
arms and tugged her down onto the bed. “I think we have talked enough.”


“Ye
nearly talked too much.”


He
grinned, and Sorcha felt her heart skip in her chest. The man was irresistible
when he smiled so freely. It made it easy to believe that they could be lovers,
that their passion could remain separate from all else that stood between them.
She desperately wanted that to be so. Although she had little hope that his
passion could turn to a deep, abiding love for her, she wanted it to be honest
and unfettered. She wanted no suspicions or resentments to cloud it.


Slowly,
gently, he traced the fine lines of her small face with kisses as he unlaced
her gown. Despite the heat flowing through her veins, Sorcha blushed faintly as
he eased her gown off of her body and she lay in his arms wearing only her
chemise. She fleetingly wished she had taken the time to put on more clothes
before rushing off to thwart his escape. A few more articles of clothing would
have given her passion time to become so strong that it would push aside all
remnants of her modesty.


Ruari
smoothed his hands over her slim arms. “Ye blush most prettily, m’lady.”


“I
should burn with the high color of modesty.” She found talking difficult, her
thoughts scattered by his touch as he caressed her side, his lightly callused
fingers brushing the sides of her hips as he inched her chemise up her body.


“Nay,
I want ye to burn with a far different emotion.”


She
was unable to answer for he covered her mouth with his. With a sigh of
surrender, she opened her mouth at the first proddings of his tongue. So
enflamed was she by the hungry, almost demanding, kiss, she barely noticed him
finish removing her chemise. When her skin touched his, she shuddered, the heat
of his flesh entering her veins with a dizzying swiftness. A flicker of
awareness returned when he neatly turned so that she was swept beneath him. She
slowly opened her eyes when she felt him staring at her. Her instinctive
attempt to cover her nakedness was quickly halted as he gently but firmly
grasped her by the wrists and pinned her arms to the bed.


“Did
ye think we would do our loving in the darkness or with our eyes closed?” he
asked, his voice thick and hoarse as he touched a kiss to the gentle swell of
each small breast.


“Nay,
but I didnae think I would be the only one who would be naked.” The tartness
she tried to put into her words was severely dimmed by the rich huskiness of
her voice.


Ruari
grinned, sat up straddling her body, and swiftly removed his braies. Sorcha
knew he was studying her closely, but she was unconcerned. All of her attention
was centered upon his fully exposed form. Although the sight of his erect
manhood made her a little uneasy, she found him beautiful. His skin was smooth,
dark, inviting. When she had seen his body before, he had been wounded and in
need of her help. That had tempered her interest. Now, despite the raw scars
decorating his skin, she looked her fill and allowed the desire she felt run
freely through her. With an unsteady hand, she reached out and traced the scar
on his abdomen with her fingers.


“Still
rough and a poor sight, I fear,” he murmured.


“I
was just thinking that ye must have a mightily thick hide.” She smiled a little
as she finally met his heated gaze, and he briefly grinned back.


Ruari
eased his body down on hers. She shuddered and felt him echo her trembling.
Sorcha was just thinking that nothing had ever felt so fine when he cupped her
breast in his hand and brushed his thumb over the hardened tip. She gasped from
the strength of the pleasure that tore through her and clutched at his broad
shoulders. He kissed her, and she readily matched the hunger he revealed. She
threaded her fingers into his thick hair and tentatively met the thrust of his
tongue with her own. The low, deep groan he gave swept away her uncertainty,
and her kiss grew bolder.


He
tore his mouth from hers, his breath coming hard and fast. Sorcha realized that
she, too, was breathing as if she were running a hard race. She tilted her head
back as he slid his mouth over her throat. The strength of her desire robbed
her of all modesty and hesitancy. When he touched a kiss to the tingling crest
of her breasts, she arched toward his mouth. A soft guttural cry of delight
escaped her as he lathed the hardened tips with his tongue. When he began to
suckle, she lost the last vestiges of clear thought. Each pull of his mouth
tugged at an ache deep within her, drawing it to a height that was nearly
painful.


She
smoothed her hands over his taut body, squirming beneath the increasingly
intimate strokes of his hands. He was muttering broken flatteries against her
skin as he kissed her midriff, then her stomach, but she did not have the wit
left to make sense of his words. All she was aware of was how good his mouth,
his tongue, and his heated breath felt against her skin. The sensations
sweeping through her were only briefly checked by shock when he slid his hand
up her inner thigh. She gasped, then shuddered, with the force of the feelings
his intimate touch invoked.


A
soft kiss on the inside of each of her thighs was her reward as she opened to
his touch. He covered her stomach and legs with kisses as he stroked her until
she feared she would shake apart from the force of the desire that had
completely conquered her body and her senses. When he replaced his hand with
his lips, she gave only one inarticulate cry of denial. He stopped her from
closing her legs against such a shocking intrusion and, with but a few strokes
of his tongue, stole away all of her resistance.


Despite
a faint, faraway voice within her head that cried out in mortification and
outrage, she soon greedily arched into his caress. She could not gather the
clarity of mind to understand his words of encouragement and praise, but the
tone of his voice was enough to foster her boldness. She tried to reach him to
return some of his caresses, but cried out in frustration when he proved to be
beyond her grasp. Then suddenly he was there, leaving a trail of feverishly hot
kisses up her body as he returned to her arms. She quickly took advantage of
his nearness, wrapping her limbs around him and covering his strong throat with
kisses.


“Sweet
Mary, lass, there is more fire in ye than even I had guessed,” he said in a
thick, unsteady voice.


“Aye,
I am so hot I fear I will soon catch afire and burn to a cinder right here on
this bed.” She took his face in her hands and kissed him, finding his kiss as
feverish as her own.


“Weel,
dinnae go up in flames yet, dearling,” he said as he ended the kiss. “I want
that fire to help us take the next step with as little pain and urgency as
possible.”


“I
ken that there will be a little pain.” She found speaking a difficult task and
hoped her words were coherent, for she wished to reassure him. “Ye need not
fear that I shall retreat from it.”


Sorcha
doubted that she had the will to retreat no matter how much it hurt. Her whole
body cried out for the union still to come. Knowing that it would mean far more
to her than it would for him was not even enough to make her hesitate.


“Good,
for, by God’s toenails, I am so in heat I fear I will be deaf to any nay ye
give now,” he muttered against the curve of her breast, “and I have no wish to
become a rapist.”


Her
only reply was a soft moan of pleasure as he drew the hard tip of her breast
into his mouth. For a moment she was only vaguely aware of his positioning
himself to enter her. As he began to ease into her, all her thoughts and
feelings centered upon the spot where their bodies were slowly being joined.


She
wrapped her legs around his trim hips as she looked up at his taut face. Her eyes
slowly closed as he filled her. A sudden, sharp, searing pain briefly dimmed
her passion, and she gripped his broad shoulders so tightly she felt her nails
cut into his skin. He grew still, gently stroking her body, as she grew
accustomed to their oneness.


When
her desire returned, Ruari still did not move. She glanced at his face. His
eyes were closed, and he looked painfully strained. Cautiously she arched
toward him, rippling with delight as his body sank deeper into hers.


A
low, almost feral groan escaped Ruari, but Sorcha did not find it frightening.
She released a soft cry of welcome as he began to move, wrapping her lithe body
tightly around his in silent encouragement. His movements quickly grew fiercer,
and she met and gladly equaled that increasing ferocity.


One
small flicker of concern broke through the haze in her mind when the feelings
sweeping through her began to grow frighteningly intense. Her passion proved
too strong, easily pushing that fear aside as something within her seemed to
break. She cried out Ruari’s name as her release crashed over her. Part of her
dazed mind loudly rejoiced when she heard him call out her name as he joined
her in sweet oblivion. As he collapsed in her arms, Sorcha was surprised that
she still had the strength to hold him close.


As
the haze gradually cleared from her mind, Sorcha looked down at the man
sprawled in her arms. He lifted his head from her breasts and smiled. She
smiled back, but inwardly heaved a heavy sigh. She was in serious trouble.


The
passion she and Ruari shared was heady and fulfilled every untutored dream she
had ever indulged in. She knew that was because, unlike Ruari, she gave more
than her body when they made love. Her heart had been thoroughly captured by
the dark-haired knight resting comfortably in her arms. She knew she would
never fully regret becoming his lover no matter how short-lived the interlude,
but she now knew she would pay dearly for it. She loved him and she suspected
the devil would be needing a fine wool cloak in hell before Ruari returned her
love.
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After
a long, languorous stretch, Ruari looked at the door and wondered when Sorcha
would return to their bed. For two days they had spent every possible moment
they could steal curled up in each other’s arms and making love. His greed for
her surprised and faintly alarmed him. He had thought that once he had
thoroughly enjoyed her favors his interest in her would begin to fade. Instead
it grew stronger, as did his need for the sweet passion they shared. The voice
of caution in his head told him he should draw back, but he ignored it. He
would return to Gartmhor soon, and that would cure him, especially if he began
his search for an appropriate wife with more vigor than he had employed in the
past. Once he had a woman in his bed every night, his unwise attraction to
Sorcha Hay would wane. He might even find a passion to equal the one they
shared, he mused, and stoutly ignored the scornful laugh that echoed in his
head.


The
door to the room opened, and Ruari sat up, tense and eager, only to flop back
down with a curse when Beatham entered the room. “What do ye want?” he demanded
and frowned when Beatham stood at the end of the bed and stared at him with a
solemnity that looked odd on his boyishly pretty face.


“I
believe someone needs to have a stern word with you, Cousin,” Beatham said.


“Oh,
aye? And ye think ye can do that?”


“There
is no one else. True, I am but a lowly squire, and ye are my laird upon whom I
am dependent. Howbeit, your actions affect all Kerrs, and thus I feel that
gives me leave to voice my opinion of how ye are behaving.”


“I
should give ye a sound cuffing for your impudence.”


Beatham
ignored that and continued. “Sorcha Hay is a weelbred lady and was undoubtedly
a virgin.”


“Undoubtedly
she was.” Ruari crossed his arms behind his head and studied his young
cousin, impressed by the youth’s daring even though annoyed by the interference
in his personal affairs.


“Ye
should not have lured her into your bed. That was ungallant of you. ‘Tis
the act of a rogue.”


“A
rogue, am I? Ye do grow bold.”


“Are
ye going to wed her?”


“Nay.
What a foolish question. The lass has taken us captive for ransom, speaks to
the spirits, and has a crowd of kinswomen who are quite mad. Those arenae
qualities I look for in a wife.”


“Then
why did ye bed her?”


“Because
she makes me burn.”


Beatham
snorted with disgust. “At your age ye should have learned to temper that need.”


“At
my age?” Ruari sat up and glared at his young cousin. “Heed me, ye impudent
whelp, I didnae lure that lass into my bed. She burns for me as hotly as
I do for her and made her choice.”


“Nay,
she is a lady. Did ye promise her marriage or speak falsely of love?”


“Ye
dinnae have the highest opinion of me, do ye, laddie?”


“Oh,
aye, the highest. ‘Tis just that I understand the games a mon will play to draw
a lass to his bed.”


“Weel,
I dinnae play them. I never have. I told Sorcha exactly what I sought—the
passion we couldnae hide—no more, no less. She kens that I willnae offer
marriage or vows of love and that one day I will make her pay for taking us as
prisoner for ransom.”


“Yet
she still came to your bed?” Beatham’s voice was soft with shock.


“Aye—willingly,
eagerly.”


“This
is hard to believe. Margaret always speaks so highly of her cousin.” Beatham
sighed and shook his head. “I am in difficulty now. Margaret will wish to ken
what words passed between us, and I cannae tell her that her cousin is but a
whore.”


Ruari
acted without thought. Even Beatham’s cry of alarm did not penetrate the haze
of rage clouding his mind. He bounded to his feet, grasped Beatham by the front
of his jupon and backhanded the youth across the face. It was not until Beatham
hit the floor, sprawling gracelessly at his feet, that Ruari began to realize
what he was doing. He stared down at the wide-eyed young man as he took several
deep breaths to cool his fury, his fists clenching and unclenching at his
sides.


“That
was wondrous strange,” Beatham murmured as Ruari finally helped him to his
feet.


“Aye,
it was.”


Very
strange, Ruari thought to himself as he sighed and dragged his fingers through
his hair. He moved to pour himself and Beatham some cider as he considered his
actions. Why, when he had no plans to marry her or love her and even intended
to exact some revenge, should an insult to Sorcha cause him such rage? A simple
reprimand should have been enough. Such a strong reaction was disturbing. It
hinted at a deeper entanglement than he wished to acknowledge or even wanted.
As he handed Beatham a tankard of strong cider, Ruari decided it was indeed a
very good thing he would be leaving soon.


“Sorcha
Hay is no whore, Beatham,” he said after a steadying drink of the hearty cider.
“I believe the lass has carried the weight of Dunweare for so long she thinks
much like a mon. ‘Tis clear from the way she and Margaret can handle their
weapons that they were taught many of a mon’s ways.”


“They
need to be prepared to help defend Dunweare,” Beatham said. “There are too few
men here.”


“Aye,
verra few. ‘Tis that which makes these women different. Ye cannae judge them as
ye would judge a lady of court. These women arenae pampered, sheltered, and
kept tied to their needlework. Sorcha considered the matter much as a mon would
and made her decision. She kens the possible consequences of taking a lover and
accepts them.”


“I
find this most confusing. How can ye bed a woman against who ye intend to seek
revenge, and how can she bed you kenning your intentions?”


“Because
we agreed that the passion we share should be a thing apart.”


“But
if the passion is so strong, why dinnae ye just wed her?”


“Can
ye see Sorcha Hay at court? I will introduce her to our king, she will do her
curtsy, and then begin to chatter to the spirit floating at his shoulder.” He
grinned when Beatham gave a reluctant laugh. “Nay, I must seek a wife who is
suited to my position and may e’en enhance it. Ye carry the same burden,” he
added, grasping the moment to remind Beatham that Margaret Hay was no more
suitable as a wife than Sorcha was.


All
Ruari got in reply was a sulky muttered response, and Beatham quickly took his
leave. A soft curse escaped Ruari as he refilled his tankard. Beatham was not
making any attempt to restrain his feelings toward Margaret Hay. It would cause
the youth heartbreak later, for Ruari knew he and Beatham’s family could not
ease their stand on the sort of marriage the boy had to make. Margaret had
neither the money nor the standing Beatham needed in a wife. If he had to bow
to the weight of his responsibilities, his young cousin could do the same,
Ruari thought crossly then glared at the door and wondered where Sorcha was.


 


“Sorcha?”
Neil called as she entered the kitchen.


Setting
the bread on the tray she intended to take up to Ruari, Sorcha smiled
tentatively over her shoulder at her aunt. Her chores had taken far more time
than she had planned, even though several people had marveled at how swiftly
she had worked. Now she was eager to get back to Ruari. Sorcha knew the time
they could spend together was short, and she did not wish to waste one precious
minute of it. She hoped Neil was not about to tell her that something required
her immediate attention.


“Is
everything all right?” she asked her aunt, frowning a little when the two
kitchen maids scurried out of the room. “Now, where are they hurrying away to?”


“I
waved them out of here,” Neil replied as she sat down at the table. “Sit,” she
ordered, pointing to the rough bench in front of Sorcha, then nodded when her
niece did as she was told. “I think we need to talk.”


“Have
ye been coerced into reprimanding me by the others?”


“Nay,
no one wishes to reprimand you. We are just concerned. None of us wish to see
ye get hurt.”


“That
is most kind, but ye ken, better than all others, that ye cannae shelter me
from that.”


“Aye,
but none of us wished to sit silently by and then be tormented by the guilty
thought that we may have been able to help.” She grinned briefly when Sorcha
laughed. “I would have felt the greatest guilt, for it was I who told ye to
take a chance.”


Sorcha
reached across the work-worn table and patted Neil’s clenched hand. “Nay, ye
told me that I was free to make my decision without fear of recriminations.
Aye, and ye told me your tale of a past love. I have the wit to realize that ye
saw I was troubled and told me things only to help me make my decision. The
decision was completely my own.”


“Good,
but did ye have enough of your wits about ye when ye were close to that rogue?”


“Not
many, but enough. In truth, my decision was made whilst I was away from him. I
didnae rush into his arms without a great deal of thought. Aye, ‘tis probably a
mistake for he doesnae offer me love or marriage, only passion, but ‘tis a
mistake I make with a full understanding of what I risk. ‘Twill be a short
taste of recklessness, and I suddenly felt I was due one.”


“Aye,
more than most, and ye are right. ‘Twill be a short one. Mayhap shorter than ye
thought for.”


“What
do ye mean?” Sorcha asked, her voice softened by a sudden stab of fear.


“One
of our riders came in today, but an hour past. Sir Kerr’s people are riding
this way with his ransom in hand.” Neil took Sorcha’s hand in hers when she
suddenly paled. “They will be here on the morrow.”


“So
soon,” Sorcha whispered and shuddered, knowing that she had just heard the
death knell for the small hope of making Ruari love her that she had nurtured. “Mayhap
if I had come to a decision sooner,” she murmured.


“What?”


“Nothing,
Aunt. I dinnae ken why I am so shocked that the Kerrs will arrive for I kenned
that they must. And I dinnae think more time would help me anyway.”


“Are
ye certain he feels only passion for you?”


“Who
can be certain how a mon feels or thinks? I ken only what he said and I ken
that he does desire me as much as I do him. Beyond that?” She shrugged.


“Did
ye plan to make him love you?”


“Nay,
not truly. I had but the tiniest of hopes. Mayhap it was bigger than I thought
for the dashing of it has certainly caused me a sharp pain.”


“Mayhap
ye should end this now. I can tend to him until his kinsmen come.”


“Nay,
what sense does that make? I have already forfeited my maidenhead and have
spent the better part of two days in his arms. To stand back now gains me
nothing, not even a lessening of the pain I shall feel when he rides away.” She
stood up and picked up Ruari’s meal tray. “Nay, I want this last night with
him. If my heart is to survive on memories, I intend to give it as many as
possible.”


 


Ruari
tensed as the door opened, then smiled as Sorcha stepped in with a heavily
ladened tray. He quickly relieved her of the weight, setting it on a table by
the bed as she shut and latched the door. It surprised him to be so pleased to
see her. It also irritated him a little. He had had a plan concerning Sorcha—a
clear, precise, sensible plan—and it was not working out as trouble-free as he
wished it to.


A
man should be able to enjoy a woman and walk away carefree, perhaps carrying a
few pleasant memories but no more. Hundreds had done so. He himself had done so
a few times. Something about Sorcha Hay made it complicated. He turned to look
at her, resentment gnawing at him, and she shyly smiled. Inwardly laughing at
his own vagaries, he felt his annoyance melt away. He walked over to her,
caught her up in his arms and gently tossed her onto the bed, lolling on top of
her. She neatly wriggled out from beneath him.


“Come
here, wench,” he said, and reached for her.


Sorcha
danced free of his grasp. “Calling me ‘wench’ is no way to lure me to your bed.”
She edged back near to the bed, poured him a tankard of sweet mead, and
curtsied as she served it to him. “Ye shouldnae allow your food and drink to
set too long. ‘Twill steal its flavor.”


“The
only flavor I hunger for is yours.”


He
laughed when she blushed, then sat up to help himself to the bread, fruit, and
cold meats she had brought him. “Sit with me, dearling. Ye havenae eaten
already, have ye?”


“Nay.”
She sat down on the bed, and he set the tray between them, plumping up the
pillows behind them. “I fear ‘tis poor fare tonight. Our cook fell ill.”


“I
pray ‘twas not from her own cooking.”


She
grinned briefly. “Nay, ‘tis but a chill from the slow change of the seasons.”


As
they ate, he studied her. She seemed quieter, almost sad, and he realized he
missed her easy smile, her tart remarks, her spirit. Ruari reluctantly admitted
to himself that he wanted to cheer her, to chase away whatever had darkened her
mood.


“Has
some ill befallen Dunweare?” he asked as he set the empty tray aside and took
her into his arms.


“Nay,
why would ye ask?”


“Because
ye seem somewhat solemn.”


Sorcha
grimaced and leaned against his chest, trying to find some comfort in the strong,
steady beat of his heart. She had hoped to hide or overcome her sadness. It was
clear that she had failed to do either. When she told him about the imminent
arrival of his kinsmen, he would undoubtedly guess that she was troubled by his
leaving, and she would prefer to keep that weakness a secret. That was now
impossible for she had no other news to impart, none that would explain away
her mood, and she was too poor a liar. Cursing silently, she decided to just
tell the truth and get it done with.


“Your
kinsmen will be here on the morrow,” she said and felt him tense. She waited a
little breathlessly to see what would happen next and eyed him warily when he
grasped her by the chin and turned her face up to his.


“Then
this will be our last night together,” he said.


“Aye.”
She frowned as she searched his expression for some hint of what he was feeling
or thinking, and found none. “Ye will be ransomed and may return to Gartmhor.”
Even the reminder that he was a prisoner for ransom did not produce a flicker
of expression she could understand. “Weel, do ye have naught to say?”


“All
this talk is wasting what little time we have left.” He began to unbraid her
thick hair. “So, ‘tis my leave-taking that makes ye sad.”


“I
dinnae ken why ye should think so.”


“Ah,
so ‘tis just concern for your old ailing cook that puts the shadows in your
eyes.”


“Aye,
‘tis that.”


She
did not like the crooked, arrogant grin he wore and decided it was time to
distract him. If he kept teasing and questioning her, she feared she would
reveal far too much. He did not want her love, and she had no intention of
allowing him to guess the state of her emotions. She would not bare her soul
just to stroke his male pride and vanity. Passion was all he sought, and it was
all she would freely give. She knew it was also the perfect way to distract
him.


Smiling
invitingly, she pulled free of his hold enough to unlace his shirt, teasingly
kissing each newly revealed patch of skin. Beneath her hands she could feel his
heartbeat quicken. She fleetingly wished she had more experience, knew more
about pleasing a man. It was the last night she would ever spend in his arms,
and she dearly wished to make it one he would never forget. As she tossed his
shirt aside and slowly removed his hose, she decided that, although she might
not be able to give Ruari all he liked or wanted, she would certainly try.


Ruari
held himself still, despite his rapidly growing passion. He wanted to see just
how daring Sorcha Hay would be. There was an odd look on her face, a strange
mix of determined, impish, and sensual, and he ached to see just where those
feelings would lead her.


She
sat up, straddling his body, and began to unlace her gown. Ruari’s breath grew
so uneven and swift it was almost uncomfortable as she slowly shed her clothes.
He knew she was an innocent, that the only experience she had had with a man
was in his arms, yet he was sure he had never seen, nor would see again, a
woman shed her clothes with such sweet invitation and sensuality. He clenched
his hands so tightly to keep from touching her that he could feel his nails
lightly scoring his palms. He could not fully suppress a groan when she shed
the last of her clothes. When she bent to kiss him, he finally reached for her,
unable to resist any longer. Her kiss was bold and hungry, firing his blood. It
took all his willpower to let her go when she ended the kiss, but he was
heartily glad he did. Sorcha edged her way down his throat and chest, caressing
him every inch of the way with her hands, her lips, her tongue, even her lithe,
silken body. He shuddered as she teased his thighs with kisses and slowly
removed his braies.


Her
thick hair brushed back and forth over his groin as she kissed and stroked his
legs, and Ruari found that almost painfully tantalizing. When she touched a
kiss to his aching manhood, he cried out, startling her. He quickly stopped her
retreat, threading his fingers through her hair and gently holding her in place
as she intimately caressed him. Silently, with subtle movements of his body, he
requested she take that last step. A hoarse, unsteady cry of delight escaped
him as she enclosed him in the warmth of her mouth.


Gritting
his teeth until his jaw ached, Ruari fought to control his raging desire. He
wanted to enjoy the exquisite sensations she was gifting him with for as long
as possible. Too soon he had to bow to the need screaming within him. He
grasped her under the arms and pulled her up his body, trembling at the look of
sensuality flushing her small face and darkening her eyes.


Sorcha
neatly eluded his attempt to take control of their lovemaking. She found that
leading their intimate dance was a rich, heady experience and she was loath to
give it up. He was short of breath, a faint trembling rippled through his
strong body, his face was flushed, and its lines were taut from the strength of
his passion. She knew she had caused that and the knowledge was intoxicating.
He had barely touched her, but her own passion was running as hot and fast as
his.


Smiling
and brushing a kiss over his mouth, she slowly joined their bodies. The control
she had so jealously clung to abruptly vanished as he filled her. He grasped
her by the hips, but she did not need his direction. Lost in the depth of blind
need, she took them to the height they both ached for, their cries of release
blending perfectly.


It
was several moments after she had collapsed in his arms before her senses
returned enough for her to consider all she had just done. She felt no tension
in the man she sprawled on top of, no hesitation in the languid movement of his
hands over her hair and body. That did not completely quell her growing
uneasiness, however. Men were strange creatures, liking such passionate
interludes but condemning the women who indulged in them. She was still
struggling to garner the courage to look at him, when he grasped her by the
chin and turned her face up to his, touching a kiss to the tip of her nose.
There was not a hint of reproach or disgust in the sweet smile he gave her.


“Ah,
lass, ye could easily send a mon tumbling into madness,” he said in a quiet
reverent voice.


“Weel,
I wouldst prefer ye sane.” She knew it was foolish, but before she could halt
the words she asked, “So ye were pleased?” She grimaced when he laughed, but
then he kissed away her embarrassment, holding her close as he turned, placing
her beneath him. “A foolish question?”


“Aye,
verra foolish.” He began to cover her slim neck with slow tantalizing kisses.


She
felt the first hint of his renewed desire twitch against her leg. “Dinnae ye
need to rest?”


“There
is no time.”


He
looked at her and saw the hint of sadness return to her eyes again. It did not
really surprise him to feel a pang of regret as well, not after such
all-encompassing pleasure. And he was beginning to accept that Sorcha Hay was
capable of stirring some very inconvenient feelings inside of him. He also knew
that tomorrow when the ransom was handed to her, he would leave without
hesitation, and his anger would return. Now, however, he did not wish to think
about that. He wanted to revel in the sweetness of her passion. He wanted to
soak himself in the feel and scent of her.


“Sweet,
bonnie Sorcha,” he said in a low voice as he nibbled on her full bottom lip. “Ye
are going to be verra tired come the dawn.” When she slowly smiled, he kissed
her with a hunger he made no attempt to hide and tried not to remember that
this would be the last time.
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Sorcha
stared down at Ruari as she silently tugged on her clothes. He was sprawled on
his back sound asleep, and she heartily wished she could join him. Her eyes
were itchy and swollen with exhaustion, and her body ached from the long night
of lovemaking they had so greedily indulged in. She knew she had to slip away
before he awoke, however. Sorcha did not want the matter of his ransoming to
steal any of the pleasure they had found in the night.


As
quietly as she could she slipped out the door. When she turned to make her way
to the great hall to break her fast, she came face-to-face with Margaret.
Clasping a hand over her mouth, she stifled her sharp cry of surprise over
being so unexpectedly confronted. She grabbed Margaret by the arm and dragged
her away from Ruari’s door.


“Ye
frightened me half to death,” Sorcha scolded when they were several feet away
from the bedchamber.


“Why
are ye being so secretive?” Margaret asked, sullenly yanking free of Sorcha.


“I
didnae wish to waken him.”


“Why
not? He is leaving today.”


There
was a deep note of anger and resentment behind Margaret’s words, and Sorcha
inwardly winced. She had not given much thought to her cousin. Ruari was not
the only one who would leave Dunweare today. Despite everyone’s attempt to warn
and counsel Margaret, the girl had continued her romance with Beatham Kerr.
Sorcha knew that Margaret, and undoubtedly Beatham as well, had thought that
somehow their love would conquer all, that some good fortune would come their
way and stop their separation. Her own heart sore from the impending loss of
Ruari, Sorcha was not really in the mood to comfort Margaret.


“Aye.
We kenned this day would come. It hasnae been kept some dark secret.” She
started down the narrow stone steps toward the great hall.


“Ye
ken verra weel how I feel about Beatham and how he feels about me. How can ye
send him away?” Margaret demanded as she closely followed Sorcha. “Why did ye
not devise a new plan?”


“A
new plan? Such as what? Ransom only Ruari and continue to hold Beatham captive?
Think, girl. We would then set ourselves squarely against the Kerrs for we
would be imprisoning one of their own. ‘Tis the sort of idiocy that breeds long
and bloody feuds.”


“Beatham
wouldnae be a prisoner. He would be with me.”


“His
clan wouldnae understand that. They probably wouldnae care. They would clamor
at our walls for his return and what would ye have us reply? I am sorry, kind
sirs, but my cousin Margaret wants to keep him.”


“There
is no need for ye to make me sound the fool.”


Sorcha
stopped when they reached the foot of the stairs and sighed. She hated to even
discuss the matter. She wanted to harden her heart, clear her mind, and get
through Ruari’s leaving with as much cool dignity as she could muster. It was
impossible to simply shrug Margaret aside, however, and it could even prove
dangerous. There was no surety that her emotional cousin would do what must be
done. Margaret had to be reminded of all that was at risk.


“I
am sorry I was unkind,” she said. “I need all of my strength to endure this day
with some semblance of calm and dignity. Do ye think I wish Ruari to leave?”


“Oh.
Nay...of course not. Mayhap—“


Sorcha
held up her hand to halt her cousin’s words. “Nay, no more plots or arguments
or possibilities to consider. There are none which will work. We have made a
bargain with the Kerrs. We must now honor it.”


“Then
let us put an end to this wretched game. I dinnae wish the Kerrs to be our
enemies. I dinnae wish Beatham to go.”


“Do
ye really wish to hold him at the cost of someone’s life, at the cost of Dougal’s
life?” When Margaret paled, Sorcha knew her cousin had been fully recalled to
the vital importance of returning their prisoners, and she gave the girl a
comforting squeeze on the arm. “Beatham and Ruari wouldnae even be here if we
didnae need the money their ransoming will bring us. If we dinnae pay the
English for Dougal as agreed, he will be killed. If we try to hold Beatham here
and only release Ruari for the coin we need, we will anger the Kerrs and they
will fight us. More lives lost—on both sides.”


“I
should have heeded everyone’s warnings,” Margaret whispered, her eyes aglow
with tears.


“And
I should have kept a tighter rein on my emotions as well. Howbeit, one cannae
always dictate to one’s heart. Now, we must endure this loss as countless
numbers of women have done before us.”


“I
hope I can be as good at enduring as ye are and I shall never speak to
Dougal again.” Margaret’s vow ended in a wail, and the girl ran back up the
stairs.


“‘Tis
a pity. They are weel-suited,” said Neil as she stepped up beside Sorcha and
watched her other niece run away.


“Aye,
perfectly, although such a pair would require a great deal of watching over.”


Neil
laughed then grew serious as she studied Sorcha. “And how are ye, child?”


“Dinnae
fear. I willnae die of this wound.”


“Ye
may wish ye could from time to time.”


“I
ken it, but ‘twill heal. All I worry about is if I have the strength to get
through this day without making a fool of myself, with my pride unbruised by
any revelation of what I truly feel.”


“And
are ye certain the mon wishes that? Might he not wish more from you than
passion?”


“He
made it most clear, Aunt, and showed no hint of changing his mind.” She smiled,
an expression weighted with sadness, and winked at Neil. “Howbeit, I do believe
I have left a deep and lasting mark upon his memory. Aye, Sir Ruari Kerr will
remember his stay at Dunweare for a verra long time.”


 


Ruari
stared out the narrow window, his gaze fixed upon the small stretch of land
beyond the gates that he could see without hanging precariously out the
opening. It was now midday, and he was eager to see his men. He had woken up in
an empty bed and immediately fallen into the foulest mood he had suffered in a
long time. Now he just wanted to leave Dunweare, to put it and its strange
little lady far, far behind him.


The
click of the door opening drew his attention. He cursed when he realized he was
tense, eager, and hopeful for one last moment alone with Sorcha. Beatham
cautiously entered the room, and Ruari cursed again, irritated by the sharp
pang of disappointment he felt.


“I
was told to wait in here with you,” Beatham said in a quiet, nervous voice as
he warily eyed the dark expression on his cousin’s face. “A rider came in to
report that our men are only an hour’s distance from here, mayhap less.”


“Good.
Then we will soon leave this cursed place.” Ruari poured himself a tankard of
tart cider and took a long drink, but it did little to sweeten his mood.


“Ye
speak verra cruelly about this place considering that ye spent the last three
nights curled up in bed with its lady.”


“Which
was the only good thing about this whole wretched business. Mayhap too good,” he
added in a quiet voice and ignored Beatham’s sharp look.


“I,
myself, would verra much prefer to stay.”


“That
comes as no surprise. Sorcha Hay willnae allow it. She needs the ransom ye will
bring her.”


“Do
ye believe that she really needs it now?” Beatham helped himself to some cider
when Ruari returned to the small window to glare out toward the road winding up
to the heavy gates of Dunweare.


“I
believe she is convinced that she does. Howbeit, I dinnae think it is
right that my pockets should be emptied to bring Dougal Hay back to his keep.
He doesnae sound a verra good laird anyway.”


“Good
or not, he is their laird. Our people didnae hesitate to buy ye back, and
Sorcha cannae hesitate to buy her brother back. Duty demands she do all in her
power to try.”


“‘Tis
nae her trying that galls me, but her success,” Ruari admitted with blatant
reluctance. “Weel, I will see that she pays dearly for this.”


“Do
ye forget that Margaret and Sorcha also saved our lives?”


“Nay,
so that will indeed temper the means of revenge I use, but it willnae stop me
from seeking some form of vengeance.”


“Are
ye sure ye havenae already extracted your revenge? By taking her into your bed
and using her for three nights then casting her aside, ye have sadly blackened
her good name.”


“I
told you. What passed between Sorcha and me in that bed has naught to do with
all else that has gone between us. Mayhap ye can forget we were held for
ransom, but I cannae. The coin she will use to buy her foolish brother back is
mine, and I intend to get it back.”


Beatham
shook his head and sat down on the bed. “I still dinnae understand why ye
cannae be more forgiving. Sorcha only does what she must, she and Margaret
saved our lives, and ye willnae be left poor and starving after this ransom is
paid.”


“Nay,
I willnae be left poor and starving, but I cannae forgive being bartered by a
wee lass of but twenty years and I cannae abide my hard-wrung coin being spent
on that idiot of a brother of hers.”


Ruari
moved to stand in front of a sullen-faced Beatham and continued, “I ken why ye
take it upon yourself to argue with me. Ye wish to soften my heart so that I
will bless a union between ye and Margaret.”


“We
love each other and wish to be married. What wrong is there in that?”


“No
wrong, I suspect, but ‘tis remarkably stupid and ill thought out. And I am not
the only one ye need to pull to your side. In truth, I am the easiest one to
turn. Your family will stand firm against such a marriage, and so they should.
Ye have no money or lands nor does Margaret. What would ye live upon—the air?
Hope? Love?” he concluded with a sneer. “Such things willnae fill your bellies
or those of your bairns. Try to think for once in your blessed life, lad. Cast
aside all else that has recently passed between the Hays and the Kerrs, and ‘twould
still be a verra unsuitable match.”


“I
will have Margaret.”


“Have
her, then, just dinnae marry her.” Ruari shook his head. “I wash my hands of
the matter. I dinnae wish to hear any more about it. Marry your precious
Margaret, but dinnae come crawling to me when ye and your wee poor family are
left crouching in some hovel, dressed inadequately in naught but rags, and
havenae eaten for so long ye have forgotten what food e’en looks like.”


He
shook his head when he saw that Beatham’s expression had only grown sulkier.
Not wishing to discuss the matter any further, he refilled his tankard and
returned to staring out of the window. To his relief, Beatham did not utter a
word.


It
would be pleasant to be able to choose a mate freely, but it was not something
men of their birth could afford. One had to consider alliances, lands, and
money. A laird had far too many responsibilities, too many mouths to feed and
men to arm. Beatham’s father’s holding was tiny and poor, barely more than a
crumbling towerhouse on a rocky knoll. It needed a good marriage if it was to
survive. In all honesty, Ruari also wanted the lad to marry well so that he no
longer needed to support Beatham and his family.


Beatham’s
talk of marrying for love or simply by choice also grated on an already exposed
nerve. Ruari had forestalled his own marriage and the begetting of heirs for
far longer than he should have. He knew the dull, unemotional business of such
a matter was what held him back. He would dearly like to marry where and when he
chose, but duty dictated otherwise.


When
the thought of marriage filled his mind with a strong image and the heated
memory of Sorcha, he cursed. He met the sight of his men approaching a moment
later with relief. His stay in Dunweare had clearly disordered his mind, and
the sooner he fled it the better.


 


Sorcha
stared up at the huge man on the mottled gray stallion. He appeared to be a
vast assortment of reds—his brilliant hair a shade lighter than his full beard,
and the freckles liberally sprinkled over his wide face a shade darker than his
beard. His jupon and hose were a dull brownish red, and she idly mused that he
needed someone to choose a different color for him. She breathed an inward sigh
of relief when he dismounted. Although he was still big, a head or more taller
than Ruari, at least he did not cause her to tilt her head back quite so far.


“I
am Rosse, nearest cousin to Ruari Kerr and the mon who guards his back,” he
announced in a deep rich voice as he bowed slightly before her.


“Sir
Ruari’s back wasnae guarded when I found him.” She decided that something else
Rosse should not do was blush.


“I
was still recovering from a wound when my laird rode to Otterburn and had to
send an underling. He was unhorsed in battle and, although he didnae flee, he
did forget his laird in the heat of victory.”


“Weel,
I hope he has the sense to hide for a wee while when his laird returns, as Sir
Kerr is verra displeased with all of this.” She was sure she caught the flash
of a smile beneath his large beard as she curtsied slightly. “I am Lady Sorcha
Hay.”


“I
have heard great tales of you, m’lady. It takes a mighty foe to fell the laird
of Gartmhor.”


Sorcha
did not need to hear the snickers of Rosse’s men or see the way Rosse kept his
gaze fixed on a point behind her to know that Ruari and Beatham were there. She
had sensed Ruari’s presence the moment he had stepped out of the keep. The way
the hairs on the nape of her neck stood on end told her he was staring at her,
and instinct told her it was not a kindly look. When he stepped up beside her,
it did not surprise her to see by his expression that all his anger had
returned. She felt the cold touch of shattered hopes freeze her heart, but
struggled to hide the pain. There would be no forgiveness from Ruari Kerr.


“Is
the business done, then?” he demanded of Rosse.


“I
havenae given your mighty captor the ransom yet, m’laird,” Rosse replied as he
held a heavy sack out to Sorcha.


“‘Ware,
Rosse,” growled Ruari. “I am not in the sweetest of humors.”


Sorcha
smiled faintly as she took the sack, idly weighing it in her hands. She knew
Rosse but teased his cousin, and at another time and place she might have seen
the humor in it. Now, however, there was nothing funny about it. Rosse was
feeding Ruari’s anger and resentment, picking at Ruari’s injured pride until it
was a deep wound. With every jest the chasm widened between her and Ruari, and
her hopes shriveled.


“Dinnae
ye wish to count it?” Ruari snapped, glaring at her,


“Nay,
I am sure I can trust Sir Rosse,” she replied with a false sweetness, deciding
that, since all hope of any further pleasant dealings with Ruari were lost,
there was no need to bow to his spite.


“What
of my arms—my sword, scabbard, and shield?”


“As
spoils of war, they are rightfully mine,” she reminded him even as she signaled
to Iain. “Howbeit, I have all I want right here.” She jingled the sack as Iain
gave Ruari and Beatham their weapons. “‘Tis coin I need to bring my brother
home, not swords.”


As
he buckled on his sword, Ruari muttered, “I begin to think ye would serve
Dunweare better if ye just kept the coin and let your witless brother look
after his own head.” Before Sorcha could reply to that insult to Dougal, Ruari’s
attention was fixed upon Beatham who was attempting to steal a tender farewell
from Margaret. “We are leaving now, lad.”


“Ah,
that bonnie youth has e’er had a way with the lasses,” Rosse said as he
signaled one of his men to bring up the horses for Beatham and Ruari.


“Weel,
this was an ill-advised flirtation, but then a great deal of what happened here
was ill advised,” Ruari added with a sharp glance at Sorcha.


That
stung, then angered Sorcha. There was no need for him to insult her before he
left. He would not do so if it had been a man who had held him for ransom. The
anger and resentment would still ferment in his heart, but he would treat a man
with dignity.


“Aye,
ye are right. Ye may leave now, Sir Kerr, although your men are welcome to
abide here awhile to quench their thirst and fill their bellies. Ye, howbeit,
have had more than your share of Dunweare’s hospitality.”


She
could tell by his narrow-eyed look that he did not like the implication of her
words. It was foolish of him to believe the subtle hint that it was not fully
passion that had put her in his bed, but she knew men could be easily confused
about a woman’s reasons for bedding them. Sorcha felt it would do the arrogant
Sir Kerr some good to suffer a few doubts. She was a little shocked at the idea
that suddenly entered her head, but her pain and anger drove her.


“Who
can say, mayhap your wee efforts will replenish some of the monly stock of
Dunweare,” she added, leaning close to him so that no one could hear her. She
could tell by the way his eyes widened, the green flaring brilliantly with the
light of fury that he understood.


“Do
ye try to say ye have used me for a stud?” he hissed.


“I
dinnae try to say it. I just did. Quite plainly, I thought.” She found
his rage curious for he declared he was interested only in her passion so how
she made use of that should matter little to him. “Why do ye linger, Sir Kerr?
Ye have made it verra clear for weeks that ye were anxious to be released. I
release you. Go.”


“Ye
have not heard the last of this, Sorcha.”


“If
ye return to Dunweare ‘twill undoubtedly only be as a prisoner again, and then
I shall ransom ye for a hefty profit. ‘Tis costly to tend after your tough
hide.”


“There
will be payment extracted all right, m’lady, but ‘twill be ye who pay it, and
be assured ye will pay dearly indeed. Beatham,” he yelled even as he mounted
his horse.


Sorcha
watched Beatham hurry to mount his horse. A soft sob echoed behind her, and she
heard someone running back into the keep. She knew Margaret had reached the
limit of her strength. As Sorcha watched the Kerrs ride away, she knew it was
none too soon as she, too, was finding the strength to be calm and dignified an
increasingly elusive thing. She wanted Ruari’s last sight of her to be that of
a woman who could hold to the bargain of giving and taking passion only, no
more. Another moment or two and she was certain he would have been able to see
the pain that was tearing away at her insides. She gave a start when she felt
someone’s arm encircle her shoulders, and looked up to see it was Neil.


“How
are ye faring, lass?” Neil asked quietly.


“I
will survive, Aunt.” She looked out the gates at the disappearing horsemen of
Gartmhor. “At least, I will if I stay verra far away from Sir Ruari Kerr.”


“Threatened
you, did he? Dinnae take it to heart, love. He was just angry.”


“Oh,
aye, he was that, but I believe he means his threat. If I ever see that mon
again I believe I will ignore the dictates of my heart and run, swiftly, in the
other direction.”


 


Ruari
ground his teeth as he tried to control his temper. The jests of his men soon
grew too much to bear, however. A little sullenly he decided it was time they
were reminded of the fact that he was their laird.


“Enough,”
he bellowed and was pleased when his men immediately grew quiet, sensing that
they had pushed him hard enough. A little of his pleasure in exerting his
authority faded when he turned to look at Rosse, who rode by his side, and
caught the glint of amusement in the man’s dark eyes. “And what do ye find
worth grinning about?”


“Ye.
Have ye spent all these weeks at Dunweare acting as if ye have a thistle in
your braies?” Rosse asked. “Nay, ye couldnae have or that wee doe-eyed lassie
would have been giving us a chest of gold to take ye away. She did seem to grow
angry after ye appeared. Until then she was a sweet lass for all she gently
reprimanded me for not protecting your back.” He studied Ruari for a moment. “Ye
threatened her, didnae ye.”


“Ye
seem mightily concerned about a lass who has cleared out our money chest.”


“Nay,
not nearly, although that whisper of a mon, Malcolm, clucked like a broody hen o’er
every coin we counted out. From what I hear, the lass is burdened with a high
fool of a brother, and this is but one more thing she has been forced to do to
save his wretched hide. She dealt fairly with us.”


“Mayhap,
but she took my money, and in the beginning there was deception, for she played
my rescuer, lulling my suspicions. Weel, she will pay for those crimes. I
dinnae ken when or how, but I will get my money back and mayhap teach the
wretched girl not to play at a mon’s games.”
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“We
will be fine, Robert,” Sorcha assured the scowling armorer as she mounted her
horse.


She
adjusted the reins in her hands as she tried to steady herself for what lay
ahead. Two painfully long days had passed since Ruari had ridden out of her
life, and she heartily welcomed the chance to do something besides think of
him. The serious business of ransoming Dougal from his English captors was the
perfect distraction. It would require every ounce of her concentration and
skill to accomplish it without trouble. She wished Robert would cease to fret
over her and allow her to get on with it.


“I
dinnae like sending ye to those English swine,” Robert said. “Aye, and
especially within reach of that narrow-faced Sir Treacher. Ye watch him
closely, lass. Verra closely. I dinnae trust him to follow the rules. I believe
honor is a complete stranger to him.”


“I
agree with you, Robert. That mon is a slinking cur, and, from what Crayton
tells me, he comes from a verra long line of curs. ‘Twas his ancestor who
butchered Crayton and his lover, Elspeth. Have no fear, old friend, I shall
keep a keen watch on that English adder.”


“As
will I,” vowed Neil from her post at Sorcha’s side. “And, Robert, see if ye can
do something to cheer our Margaret. The lass has been weeping for two days. If
she doesnae stop soon she will flood her eyeballs right out of her wee empty
head.” Neil nudged her horse into a trot and rode out of the gates of Dunweare.


After
exchanging a brief grin with Robert, Sorcha followed her aunt. The sound of the
four heavily armed men riding behind her quickly eased what trepidation she
felt. She had never done anything of such grave importance before, and the
responsibility of it all frightened her far more than facing their lifelong
enemies, the English. It was only with great reluctance that the English had
accepted her as the only one of a high-enough birth and position within the
clan to be the negotiator. She did not wish to do anything to add to the scorn
she knew they already felt. In fact, she wanted to be so impressive she
banished that scorn forever.


“This
will be good for you,” Neil said as she maneuvered her large white gelding to
ride at Sorcha’s side.


It
was hard not to smile at Neil. The woman was dressed like a man, but her
femininity was easy to see from her long, thick red braid to the full curves
that shaped her padded jupon and mail. Neil Hay would be a sight the English
did not soon forget.


“Actually,
Aunt Neil, I was just thinking that it will be somewhat of an ordeal for me,”
Sorcha replied. “Ye could tell by the way Sir Treacher acted that the English
consider dealing with a woman the height of idiocy. I dearly wish to show them
that I can dabble in a mon’s business with all the skill, wit, and courage of
any mon.”


“Ye
can do that, lass. Of course, there will be some ye will never convince, but I
shouldnae concern myself about what those English dogs think. Nay, I but meant
that ‘twill be good for you as it gives ye something verra important to deal
with. Ye need that to stop ye from dwelling upon Sir Ruari Kerr.”


“I
havenae been dwelling on that mon.”


“Oh,
aye, ye have. S’truth, ye havenae been as foolishly weepy as Margaret, who
weeps buckets all the day, but ye do dwell on the mon. Not that I fault
ye. He was a fine figure of a mon. Aye, verra fine. If a lass is going to lose
her head over a laddie, there be one to do it with.”


Sorcha
smiled faintly. “Aye, I would say so. Weel, mayhap I do dwell on the oaf, but
it has been only two days since he rode away. And, ye need not fear that I
thrash myself o’er what I could have done or should have done. I took a toss of
the dice and I lost. ‘Tis Margaret I grieve for.”


“That
wee fool does enough grieving on her own to sate an army of widows.”


“True,
she does carry on a wee bit too much, but she lost more than I did—far more.
Beatham returned her feelings. He was a sweet, beautiful lad who truly loved
her and would have willingly, eagerly married her. Instead he is now at
Gartmhor, and it does appear that there is no hope of a match there. Nay, I too
wish she would cease her wailing, but I do understand her grief. I also feel
guilty for I believe I stole away whatever faint chance she may have had.”


“Ye?”
Neil shook her head. “Nay, ‘tis that arrogant Sir Ruari who stands between
Margaret and the mon she wants. He is too stubborn and prideful to forgive and
forget.”


“True,
but he still might have eventually forgotten or, at least, forgiven Margaret.
Howbeit, when Ruari was leaving, he was in an ill mood and said things that
angered me. I fear I said a few things in return, things that will insure he
remains angry for a very long time.” Sorcha grimaced and told her aunt what she
said to Ruari just before he rode out of Dunweare.


Neil
stared at her niece in wide-eyed shock before asking in a voice weakened by
disbelief, “Ye told that mon ye were using him for stud?”


“Aye,
I fear I did.”


“‘Tis
no wonder he looked to be breathing fire when he rode away.”


Sorcha
nodded. “He didnae look that angry even when he discovered he wasnae rescued
but captured.” She smiled when her aunt started to laugh. “‘Tis curious, but he
appeared to be highly insulted.”


“Of
course he was. Ye were supposed to be in his arms because ye were blinded by
passion for him. Now he isnae sure that was why ye were there. Mayhap ye just
chose him as ye would any stallion. Men use women as little more than breeders
of their seed time and time again, but they detest being used in the same way.”


“Aye,
lass, I would say ye have made him verra angry indeed,” Neil continued, “but I
wouldnae blame myself for Margaret’s loss in any way. ‘Twill not only be Sir
Ruari’s anger that halts that marriage, but the boy’s own close family. They
will want him to make a marriage that gains them more than a pretty, witless
child like Margaret.”


“Oh,
of course. I had not really given that much consideration. Ah, weel, her grief
will ease soon. All we can do is pray that this love was not the one no
other can equal.”


“Was
that how it was for you?”


It
was, but Sorcha was not going to admit it, not when she had spent the last two
days denying it to herself. “That is something I would rather not think or talk
about.”


“Understood.
Weel, lassie, let us prod these horses to a wee bit more speed. Dougal will be
anxiously awaiting us.”


“And
I eagerly await the chance to have a word or two with my reckless, thoughtless
brother,” Sorcha muttered as she prodded her horse into a slightly faster gait.


 


“The
Sassenach camp is just ahead,” announced Ronald, the largest and eldest of
Sorcha’s guards, as he rode up to her, returning from a brief scouting foray.


Sorcha
straightened her shoulders and tried to shake the weariness caused by almost
two full days of travel. “I think we will stop here for just a moment or two,
Ronald. I want to tidy myself. The English ken how long it would take us to
ride here from Dunweare, and it may work to my advantage to ride in looking as
neat as possible. If naught else, ‘twill give me a wee bit more spine if I
dinnae look as if I have spent two days in the saddle.”


“Aye,”
he agreed. “‘Tis always good to present yourself as best ye can.”


With
Neil’s help, Sorcha found a sheltered spot to clear off the dust of travel. She
changed into a clean gown and tidied her hair as best as she could without
washing it. After a moment’s hesitation she donned her weapons. It might well
impress the English if she rode in unarmed, as most women would be, but it was
also dangerous to ride into the heart of the enemy’s camp without some
protection. She took a long steadying drink of the hearty cider Neil offered
her.


“We
can wait a moment or two more, lass, if ye feel ye need it,” Neil said.


“Nay.”
Sorcha glanced up at the darkening sky. “Now that fall is here, the days grow
shorter. I wish us to be several miles away from the English when night falls.”


“Wise
indeed. Most of these ransom exchanges proceed smoothly, honor upheld on both
sides, but one must ever be prepared for treachery.”


 


Treachery
was the first word that came to mind when they rode into the English camp a
half hour later and Sorcha espied Sir Simon Treacher. She had forgotten how
reptilian the man looked. When he nudged his way through the gathered
Englishmen to grasp her reins, she inwardly shivered. He held out his hand to
help her dismount, and she reluctantly accepted. Now was not the time to
deliver an insult. Although, she thought with a hint of pique, no one would
have noticed as all eyes were on Neil.


A
tall gray-haired man dragged Dougal forward. Sorcha studied her brother, who
was five years her senior but too often acted like a beardless youth. He was tall
and slender, almost pretty with his finely drawn features, smooth skin, and
reddish-blond hair. She wondered idly if that was why he was always so eager to
take up his sword. It was one way to indisputably prove his manhood. There was
a slightly beseeching look in his golden brown eyes, but she was in no mood to
bend to it.


“Did
you bring the sum agreed upon, m’lady?” the tall man asked.


“Aye.”
She held up the sack of coins. “Who am I delivering it to?” she asked and was
pleased to see the man flush slightly at the reminder that he had lacked the
manners to introduce himself.


He
bowed slightly before taking the bag of money. “Lord Matthew Selkirk, at your
service, Lady Hay. As you can see, your brother is hale.”


“Aye.”
Although his fine clothes were badly tattered, she mused. “His arms?”


“My
man has just delivered them to your...” he hesitated as he glanced at Neil.


“My
aunt, Neil Hay.” She had to bite back a smile when she saw how hard he
struggled not to say anything that could be construed as an insult.


“You
are welcome to quench your thirst and rest your horse,” he added finally as he
handed the ransom to a thin, balding man to count.


“Nay,
m’lord, but I thank ye for your hospitality. ‘Tis a long, hard ride back to
Dunweare, and we must make the best use of what little there is left of the
day.”


It
was several more minutes before Dougal was given his horse. Sorcha intended to
let him know just how dearly it cost them to get not only him back, but also
his horse and arms. Feeling the chill of Simon Treacher’s unblinking stare
boring into her back, Sorcha quickly mounted. With a brief word of farewell to
his lordship, she led her small group out of the English camp. She felt she had
dimmed a little of their scorn, but was heartily glad to get away from them.


“Where
did ye get all that money?” asked Dougal as he rode up beside her.


Sorcha
found some satisfaction in the shocked look on his face when she told him
exactly how she had gotten the funds needed to rescue him. It was probably a
faint chance, but he might just be shocked into some semblance of
responsibility. No woman should be forced into such a situation. That was the
province of the laird. She knew her brother was not completely without a sense
of duty, and perhaps this incident might finally shame him into doing what he
was supposed to.


“How
much of Sir Kerr’s ransom do ye have left?” he asked.


“None.
I asked only what was needed to buy your freedom.”


“The
mon has heavy pockets. Ye could have gained us a small fortune.” He leaned away
a little when she glared at him.


“Aye,
we may well have if we had not had to ransom your worthless hide.”


“‘Tis
all right, Sorcha. Ye did weel. I meant no insult.”


“Ye
were right, m’lady,” said Ronald as he rode up beside them. “That mon follows
us.”


“How
many men?”


“I
was unable to see. More than we have, however.”


Dougal
pulled his sword. “So, there is treachery afoot. Weel, we shall make them pay
dearly for it.”


“Will
ye put that away?” Sorcha snapped and was a little surprised when her wide-eyed
brother quickly obeyed her.


“Would
ye have us run from the Sassenachs with our tails tucked between our legs?”


“Aye,
if we must. Dougal, we are but five men and two women. Ronald says there are
more English than us, and I dinnae think they plan to sweetly escort us back to
Dunweare. I didnae do all of this just to have ye killed but moments after ye
have been freed.”


“Ye
kenned this would happen.”


“I
suspected it. I fear Sir Simon Treacher feels somewhat lustful toward me.” The
look of surprise on Dougal’s face irritated her. “Ye need not take my word on
it. Ye can ask any of the others here.”


“Nay,
nay, I believe you. It grows dark. ‘Twill not be easy to run away from these
men.”


“The
darkness will hinder them as weel.”


“And
soon we will be on lands we ken better than they do,” added Robert.


“What
do ye think, Aunt?” Dougal asked Neil.


“I
think ye are an idiot.” She ignored his glare and the snickers of the men. “I
believe we had best start on our dash to safety. I dinnae believe that mon will
trail us too deeply into Scotland. He probably only has a small part of his
force of men.”


“I
will trail the fool and let ye ken the moment he turns back,” said Ronald,
riding away before anyone could thank him.


Before
Dougal could further argue the course of action the rest of them had decided
upon, Sorcha edged up next to Neil, and they both kneed their mounts into an
easy gallop. She heard Dougal curse softly and follow them and the other three
Dunweare men. It was undoubtedly going to be a long night, and, after two full
days in the saddle, Sorcha was dreading it.


It
was dark when Ronald appeared to tell them that Simon and his men had made
camp. Dougal did not protest when the rest of them decided to keep moving, even
if it meant walking their weary horses most of the way. When dawn began to
lighten the sky, they finally stopped to rest for a while. Sorcha echoed the
groans of exhaustion the others released as they gathered around a small,
sheltered campfire.


“This
mon seems most determined to get you,” said Dougal as he sat beside Sorcha,
took a long drink from the wineskin being passed around, and handed it to her.


“He
is,” replied Neil, seated on the other side of Sorcha. “Ye would be certain of
it if ye had seen him ogle her whilst we negotiated your ransom.”


“This
cannae be approved of by Lord Selkirk. That mon is one to honor the traditions
of ransoming,” Dougal said, scowling into the surrounding wood. “Weel, once ye
are back in Dunweare, Sorcha, ye will be safe.”


“I
should like to think so,” she murmured.


“But
ye dinnae believe it?”


“This
chase has made me uneasy. The mon breaks all the rules to pursue me. Aye, he
will probably turn back this time, but that doesnae mean he has given up.”


“Nay,”
agreed Neil. “This was an unthinking leap at the prey he seeks. We slipped free
of his grasp, and now he will sit back and carefully plot his next move.
Another thing we have in our favor is that winter creeps ever closer. Mayhap a
long, cold stay in whatever keep he haunts will cool the snake’s ardor.”


“Dinnae
ye think ye make too much of this?” asked Dougal. “Treacher would risk a lot to
come into Scotland after Sorcha. It makes no sense. There must be women
in England he can seek out to cool his ardor.”


“Ye
have ne’er been stricken with a great passion, lad. That is why ye cannae
understand.”


“I
am no innocent bairn, Aunt.”


“I
didnae say ye were untried, fool. I just said ye havenae kenned the sort of
blinding lust that makes ye act unwisely. ‘Tis for the best. Ye act quite
unwisely enough without it.”


Sorcha
inwardly sighed as Neil and Dougal proceeded to argue, Neil insulting Dougal
and he angrily defending himself. It was an old game. They loved each other
dearly, but Neil wanted Dougal to be the responsible laird of Dunweare he was
not ready to be, and Dougal felt the need to violently defend his ideas and
actions.


She
found her thoughts drifting to Ruari and inwardly sighed. It was just her luck
that the slinking Simon Treacher was the one who lusted after her so much he
would chase her down into enemy territory while the man she wanted raced back
to Gartmhor as fast as his horse could carry him, never to return. She had
barely looked at Treacher, and certainly not in an inviting way, and he was
running after her like a stag scenting a doe in season, while she had made
passionate love to Ruari for three long nights, and he set her aside without a
thought. Fate had a very cruel sense of humor, she decided.


As
she helped herself to some of the bread and cheese being passed around, she
realized that a goodly part of her sadness came from the fact that she and
Ruari had parted in anger with her delivering insults and him hurling out
threats. She had wanted his memories of her to be sweet ones, maybe even sweet
enough to pull him back to her. It was doubtful he would remember her very
sweetly now.


“Stop
it,” whispered Neil, nudging her hard enough to nearly cause her to lose her
balance.


Sorcha
quickly looked for Dougal, only to see that he had gotten so angry he had
walked away. “Stop what?” she asked her aunt and could tell by Neil’s disgusted
look that her act of confused innocence was not working.


“Cease
brooding o’er that mon. I ken ‘tis hard for he hasnae even been gone a week
yet, but the quicker ye fight the urge to brood, the quicker the pain eases.”


“Aye,
it probably does. I wasnae really brooding. I was but wondering why a mon I
want no part of chases me, and the one I do want runs away. It doesnae seem
quite fair.”


“Nay,
it doesnae, but if one expected things always to be fair, one would be
constantly disappointed.” She smiled when Sorcha laughed. “Ye need not fear
that Dougal will learn of what passed between ye and Sir Ruari.”


“A
lot of people ken what happened—most all of Dunweare, I suspect.”


“Aye,
but they will say nothing. Trust me in this, lass. Aye, Dougal may come to
suspect that something happened, but unless ye tell him the full tale, he will
ne’er hear it from us.”


“I
am grateful, and yet it somehow doesnae feel right to keep secrets from Dougal.
He is my brother, but more important, for all his faults, he is my laird.” When
Neil opened her mouth to argue, Sorcha held up her hand. “‘Tis best if secrecy
is maintained howsomever. Dougal can have a hot temper and act without
thinking. There is enough trouble between the Hays and the Kerrs. I certainly
caused my share of it. We dinnae need Dougal adding to it.”


“Sweet
Mary, nay. That lad has a true skill for making good things bad, and bad things
worse.” Neil winked at Sorcha. “For all that, ‘tis good to see the fool alive
and weel.”


“Aye,
that it is. ‘Twould be even better if this taught him some much needed caution,
but I have learned the hard lesson of hoping for something one cannae have.”


Neil
draped her arm over Sorcha’s shoulders, briefly hugged her, and kissed the top
of her head. “Dinnae completely lose the ability to hope, lass. That could
leave you with a cold, empty heart. Now, look there, Ronald returns.”


Sorcha
frowned when she saw the serious look upon Ronald’s rough features as he
crouched beside her. “Are they still following us?” She spared one brief glance
for Dougal as he joined them.


“Nay.
They have only just roused themselves from a heavy sleep and they will return
to England. The mon has some verra poor scouts with him. They passed within
reach of me time and time again, but told Sir Treacher we had all disappeared
and they could find no sign of us.”


“So
he has given up.” Sorcha started to breathe a sigh of relief only to have it
catch in her throat when Ronald shook his head.


“He
simply returns to England. The mon is near to frothing at the mouth because ye
have slipped out of his reach. He was cursing and threatening all his men with
dire punishments for their failure. He means to seek ye out in the spring,
lass, with more men and better skilled ones, too.”


“Weel,
spring is many months away. There is more than enough time for the mon to
change his mind.” Sorcha could tell by the expressions on everyone’s faces that
they did not believe it any more than she did.
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“Snow.
Good,” Rosse grumbled as he stepped into the great hall at Gartmhor and shook
the icy damp from his clothes.


Ruari
looked up from the tankard of wine he had been morosely staring into. It was
now late December, over three months since he had ridden away from Dunweare and
Sorcha Hay. The more difficult he found it to forget her, the angrier he got.
Rosse’s terse announcement that winter had well and truly arrived in all its
cold misery did not improve his dark mood at all, nor did he see anything good
about it.


“Since
when have ye liked the snow?” he demanded as Rosse sprawled in the seat beside
him at the head table and helped himself to some wine.


“Since
it means an end to the constant marching in and out of tittering, blushing,
weak, and witless maids ye think ye wish to wed. At least now I can have a wee
respite from watching the foolish lasses struggle to catch your eye when ye
arenae interested in them and ne’er will be.”


“I
need to marry. I need to breed an heir.”


“Ye
dinnae need any of these children ye have inspected and weel ye ken it.
Not one of these courtly bred bairns are really what ye want or need. Ye are
just too stubborn to admit it was a poorly conceived plan or to let go of your
anger and poor wee bruised pride.”


Rosse
was right, and that only annoyed Ruari more. He had planned his life carefully,
right down to the sort of wife he needed, and he did not like the way it was
failing so miserably. Rosse should be trying to help him instead of ridiculing
him.


“I
suppose ye would smile and forgive being taken for a fool, taken captive, and
then ransomed.”


“If
‘twas done by a lass as bonnie as Sorcha Hay—aye.”


“Mayhap
‘tis past time ye heard a few hard truths about that bonnie lass,” Ruari said.


“I
dinnae think there is much ye can say that would prove bad about such a
sweet-faced lass. The bonniest brown eyes I have seen in many a year. Mayhap
ever.”


“Weel,
aye, she does have verra fine eyes,” Ruari admitted. He would never admit to
anyone that those eyes were what he had searched for in the long procession of
possible wives that had wended its way through Gartmhor in the past few months.
“I would ne’er try to claim that Sorcha Hay isnae bonnie, verra bonnie indeed.
If ‘twas only a pretty face I sought in a wife, she would be admirably suited.
Howbeit, everything else about her and her family is completely unsuitable.”


Ruari
proceeded to tell Rosse everything about the Hays, about Effie and her strange
fancies, and all the aunts with their vagaries. He told him about the angry
spirits, the curse they claimed to suffer under, and Sorcha’s belief that she
could see and speak to the spirits of ones who had died. Almost word for word
he repeated Sorcha’s wild explanations for the things she did and the odd
things he had seen and heard. Ruari made it very clear that he did not believe
any of it, but he was unsettled when he did not see the same disbelief
reflected in Rosse’s expression.


“Ye
dinnae believe all this foolishness? Do ye?” he finally demanded.


Rosse
shrugged. “A lot of people believe in such things. Aye, ‘tis a wee bit odd that
so many in one family believe, but such unity might make me look closer.”


“And
just how do ye think such ideas will be seen in court which, like it or not, I
must deal with?”


“Probably
with a lot less trouble than ye think. Even if ye still do not believe the lass’s
tales, ye came to accept her belief in them. Ye ceased to think she was
a madwoman, didnae ye?”


“Not
completely,” he replied and wondered if he sounded as sullen to Rosse as he did
to himself. “If Gartmhor is to continue to grow and prosper, I must wed with an
eye to money, land, and position. Aye, a lass like Sorcha is weelborn, but her
clan has little or no power. She has no money and no lands. There is also a
verra poor history amongst the Hays of producing sons.”


“If
she produces daughters like that strapping redheaded aunt of hers, it willnae
matter.” Rosse met Ruari’s glare with a crooked smile, but then grew serious. “Weel,
I still think ye are blinded in your search for a wife. Ye dinnae need the
faint-hearted, lack-witted females ye have been courting either. They could
hurt Gartmhor as weel, mayhap more than a poor, dowerless lass who speaks to
spirits.”


“I
dinnae ken why we are discussing her as if she is one of my choices for a wife,”
snapped Ruari.


He
refilled his tankard and took a long drink to ease his anger. It did not help
to lighten his mood to realize that he liked the idea of Sorcha as his wife. It
was tempting, far too tempting.


“Sorcha
Hay suits ye better than the others ye have looked o’er. Aye, and ye want her,”
Rosse said.


“Carnally,
aye,” Ruari agreed. “That isnae a good reason to marry a lass.”


“As
good as any of the ones ye list.”


“This
is a waste of words and time. Sorcha Hay could meet every one of my
requirements for a wife, and I still wouldnae wed her. She held me for ransom
and emptied Gartmhor’s coffers of a goodly sum of money. She allowed me to
believe I was being rescued, then informed me at the gates of Dunweare that I
was a prisoner.”


“That
sounds a clever lass to me. She and her cousin couldnae fight you.”


He
was right, but Ruari was not about to admit it. “Let us just say I can forgive
and forget her treachery and the strange beliefs she holds, even the way she
talks to the air. It would make no difference. She wouldnae have me.”


“The
lass shared your bed. Why wouldnae she wed a mon she took as her lover?”


Ruari
wished he had not confided that to Rosse. He knew it was why the man kept
pinching at him about Sorcha. In one drunken moment of weepy confession about a
lost and much-missed passion, he had given Rosse a good-sized club to use
against him. Now, to get the man to stop worrying the subject of Sorcha, he was
going to have to confess something he found both painful and embarrassing. His
life had never been so complicated or emotionally trying, and he freely blamed
Sorcha for the unpleasant changes.


“She
doesnae want me for a lover or a husband,” he finally said.


“I
havenae formed that opinion from all ye have told me.”


“I
didnae tell ye everything, although ‘tis clear I told ye far too much. When I
was leaving, she made it verra clear that she just used me for stud.”


“What?”
Rosse asked, his shock and confusion clear in his voice.


“She
said, and these are her exact words, ‘Who can say, mayhap your wee efforts will
replenish some of the monly stock of Dunweare.’” Rosse said nothing, just
stared at him, so Ruari continued. “I asked her plainly if she was trying to
say she had used me for stud. Her reply was: ‘I dinna try to say it. I
just did. Quite plainly, I thought.’”


Ruari
frowned when an odd choking noise escaped Rosse. The man looked away then
stared down at the table. Ruari suddenly noticed that the man’s broad shoulders
were shaking, and he gaped at his closest friend.


“Are
ye laughing?” Ruari demanded, outrage roughening his voice.


“Aye.”
Rosse choked out then roared with laughter, no longer able to hide it.


It
was difficult for Ruari to suppress the strong urge to strike his friend, but
he knew it would solve nothing nor did the man really deserve it. That the man
he considered as close to him as a brother would laugh so heartily at an insult
to him was disconcerting and a little painful. He had expected sympathy and
instead he got hilarity. When Rosse’s laughter faded to chuckles and he wiped
the tears from his eyes, Ruari glared at him.


“I
am pleased to have been able to provide you with such enjoyment,” he said, his
voice cool as he struggled with a sense of betrayal.


“Come,
Ruari, ye didnae really take the lass’s words to heart, did ye?” Rosse asked in
astonishment.


“And
how else should I take them?”


“As
angry words spat out to respond to some unkind thing ye said. Think. What did
ye say just before Sorcha implied that ye were no more than some convenient
stallion?”


Ruari
thought over the entire conversation and felt the first flickerings of unease. “Weel,
I may have spoken unkindly.”


Rosse
made a sharp noise of disgust. “What did ye say?”


“I
may have indicated that our time together was, weel, ill advised.”


“Verra
weel said, Cousin. I suspect ye made it verra clear indeed. Sweet Mary, what
did ye expect a lass with pride to do? Thank ye sweetly for stealing her
maidenhead then spitting on such a gift?”


“Ye
dinnae understand. Aye, we were lovers, but—“ Ruari stopped as he struggled to
explain, only to discover he did not really have the words. “Sorcha and I
didnae and cannae follow the rules most lovers follow.”


“That
is plain to see,” Rosse shook his head. “I have been talking to ye as if ye had
the wit to ken what was right beneath your nose, but I begin to doubt that ye
do.”


“And
so now ye feel free to insult me, too? First my lover, then ye and that fool
Beatham. Weel, now that winter is here at least that morose boy willnae be
lurking at every turn casting reproachful looks my way.” When Rosse coughed
nervously, Ruari tensed. “Beatham returned home, didnae he?”


“Nay,
I fear not. He still refuses to speak to his parents because they still refuse
to accept Margaret as his wife. So, he lingers here.”


“Someone
ought to have a long, stern talk with that boy. I cannae, for he refuses to
speak with me. He just glares accusingly.”


“I
am surprised at the steadfastness of the lad. Ye have to admire it. He at least
kens exactly what he wants.”


Ruari
slammed his tankard down on the heavy oak table and stood up. “I grow weary of
this conversation. Ye carp at me like some old woman. I will do what I must for
Gartmhor and I will make that Hay wench pay for playing a soldier’s
game.”


Tossing
off the last of his drink, Ruari strode out of the great hall. He would never
admit it to Rosse, but he was also glad that winter had put an end to his
search for a wife. None of the girls he had met had pleased him in the
slightest. He knew he was comparing each one in looks and spirit to Sorcha
which annoyed him. He simply needed more time to forget the three glorious
nights they had shared. It was not surprising that such a sweet, strong passion
would linger in his mind. Once he had the time to shake free of that memory’s
grip, he would be able to choose a wife. As he strode to the small, private
chamber where the ever-diligent Malcolm kept the records of Gartmhor, Ruari
cursed Sorcha Hay. He hoped she was having as difficult a time shaking free of
his memory as he was of hers.


 


Sorcha
caught sight of a scowling Dougal seated at the head table as she entered the
great hall. She briefly considered making an escape, then squared her shoulders
and walked to her seat on his right. In the more than three months since Ruari
had left her, she had become adept at avoiding her brother. It was time to stop
being such a coward.


“Have
ye decided to bless me with your presence, then?” Dougal asked, eyeing Sorcha
with a mixture of sullen anger and sharp curiosity.


“Ye
seem to be accusing me of avoiding you,” Sorcha said as she filled her trencher
with the savory roasted beef and vegetables. “I dinnae ken where ye get such
ideas.” She ignored Dougal’s scornful laugh as the small page filled her
tankard with cider.


“Mayhap
my suspicions are bred of the certainty that everyone at Dunweare is keeping
something secret from me.”


“Nay.
What could they possibly wish to hide from their laird?”


“The
truth about what happened whilst the Kerrs abided here.”


“The
only truth about that is that they were held here for several weeks, a ransom
was paid for them, and they returned to Gartmhor. What more could there be?”
She jumped slightly when Dougal slammed his tankard down on the thick wooden
table.


“A
great deal more, which has put a sadness in your eyes I have ne’er seen there
before and which has turned the cheerful Margaret into a pale, sniffling
shadow. Although Margaret hasnae the keenest wits, she used to be pleasant
company. Now one dreads the few times she ventures out of her bedchamber for
she casts a damp pall o’er everything around her.”


Sorcha
used the chewing of a thick piece of bread to consider her reply. Dougal had
quickly suspected something had occurred between her, Margaret, and the Kerrs,
and he had become determined to ferret out the truth. She decided that perhaps
giving him a little of the truth would make him back away. The first snow of
winter had begun to fall, and Sorcha did not enjoy the thought of being
sequestered inside the keep with a forcefully curious Dougal.


“I
fear Margaret became quite enamored of young Beatham Kerr.”


“Were
they lovers?” Dougal demanded, his intention of seeking redress for such an
insult to his kinswoman evident in his voice.


“Nay,
but if matters were different, there could have been a match there. Beatham
clearly returned her feelings. Howbeit, the Kerrs would not want any marriage
with a clan that took their laird prisoner, and Beatham is as poor and as landless
as Margaret.”


“Ah,
aye, that would be a poor match. It willnae be easy, but both need to find a
mate with at least some coin and land. ‘Tis a pity. If Margaret had a full
purse and even a small holding, we could wed her to Beatham to secure a peace
with the Kerrs. It would make all sides happy. Howbeit, she has no dowry at
all, and we dinnae have the means to give her one.” He studied Sorcha for a
moment. “And did ye lose your heart to Sir Ruari Kerr? Is that why your humor
has grown darker?”


“Are
ye saying that I am no longer pleasant company?”


“I
dinnae see ye long enough to know, and dinnae try to divert me by feigning
insult.”


“If
my mood has been dark, I humbly apologize. I found the ransoming of men to be a
distasteful business. Mayhap, too, having two handsome, weelborn gentlemen at
hand made me too keenly aware of how few marriageable men there are about here
and how little chance there is that I shall ever marry.”


Dougal
flushed and murmured, “Ye would make some mon a verra good wife.”


“A
verra good but verra poor and landless wife. I thought I had accepted my lot,
but it seems I had not. Now I will do so. Dinnae look so guilty, Dougal. Ye
didnae leave us so poor. Our coffers were emptied whilst ye were still in the
womb.”


“I
ken it, but I havenae replenished what was lost either.” He sighed and ran his
fingers through his thick hair. “I thought the way to gain coin was to go to
battle. Many men gain land, money, and power upon the battlefield, but it
hasnae happened to me.”


“If
ye consider how many men go to battle and how often they do so, it makes the
number of men who actually profit from it look verra small indeed. Aye, and
most of them are close friends or kin to the mon with the highest standing.”


She
could tell by the still look upon Dougal’s face that he had never considered
that fact. It was somewhat comforting to know that his constant rush to battle
had not been solely a headlong grasp for honor, that he had actually been
trying to recoup the lost fortunes of Dunweare. Sorcha now hoped that he would
see what a poor gamble that had been.


“Weel,
it looks like ye may have knocked some sense into the fool’s head,” came
Crayton’s voice so abruptly and so close to her ear, Sorcha jumped.


Taking
a deep breath to steady herself, Sorcha looked over her shoulder. Crayton was
visible only to the waist, and it looked as if he was leaning on the back of
Dougal’s chair. “Ye will turn my hair white ere I am five-and-twenty.”


Crayton
ignored her complaint and rested his hand on Dougal’s shoulder, grinning when
the man shuddered and jerked away. “The men in your clan ne’er get the gift, do
they?”


“Nay,
and dinnae tease him.”


“‘Tis
that cursed Crayton, isnae it?” said Dougal, glaring over his shoulder.


“Aye,”
replied Sorcha, and she gave Crayton a reprimanding glare. “And he will
leave you in peace so that ye can enjoy the rest of your meal.”


“Thank
ye.” Dougal spared one last glare behind him and returned to the business of
eating.


“Ye
seem to take delight in spoiling my fun,” grumbled Crayton. “The lad deserves a
wee bit of tormenting. Mayhap, if he is made unhappy enough, he will pause to
think now and again.”


Since
Dougal was sitting right next to her, Sorcha did not think she could reply to
that insult, so asked, “Why are ye here? Ye rarely come into the great hall
when a meal is served.”


“And
why should I? To stare at all I hunger for and cannae eat? I always had a
fondness for cider,” he said with a longing look at her tankard.


“If
ye dinnae like to be here then why have ye appeared? Are ye dawdling in giving
me some important news again? I often have this nightmare that ye ken someone
is stalking me, plotting to murder me, yet dinnae think to mention it until my
head rests atop the killer’s spear.”


“I
wouldnae let anyone stick your head upon a spear.”


Sorcha
frowned when she realized he had not said he would try to halt her murder. “Crayton,
what do ye want?”


“Did
ye ken that someone spies upon Dunweare?”


“I
have heard nothing.” She nudged Dougal. “Has anyone reported that someone has
been watching Dunweare?” she asked him.


“Nay.
Why? Does that fool ghost say he has seen something?”


“I
would be cautious about who I call a fool if I were ye.” Crayton glared at
Dougal and started to swing at him only to be halted by an equally fierce glare
from Sorcha.


“Where
is the spy?” she asked. “I need more than the fact that ye ken there is someone
watching us.”


“The
mon was set in the highest of the high trees just beyond the fields,” replied
Crayton. “He is one of the Sassenach Treacher’s dogs.”


“How
do ye ken that?”


“The
trappings on his horse, the clothes the mon wore, and he happened to heartily
curse one Simon Treacher as he struggled to perch himself in the trees.”


As
Sorcha relayed that information to Dougal, she felt a chill of fear slip down
her spine. It was an ominous sign that Simon Treacher would set a spy on them.
When Dougal called for a man to go with him to find the spy, Crayton shook his
head, and Sorcha told her brother to wait until she had extracted the whole
tale from Crayton.


“Do
ye see the trouble ye cause by not telling us everything as quickly as
possible? Now, why shouldnae Dougal go and hunt the mon down?”


“Because
the mon has probably limped all the way back to England by now.”


Sorcha
lightly massaged her temples as she fought the urge to scream. “Do ye think ye
could tell me this tale in one telling, start to end?”


“I
saw the mon in the wood. ‘Twas one of those times when I was drawn there, ye
ken. I recognized him as Treacher swine and decided to watch him. He climbed a
tree which gave him a fine sight of Dunweare. Mayhap ye should thin those trees
out, lass.”


“Crayton,”
she snapped, “how did the mon get from sitting in a tree peering at us to
limping back to England?”


“Ah,
weel, I think he did himself a serious injury to his leg when he fell out of
the tree.”


She
sighed, resigned to the fact that Crayton simply could not relate news in a
clear, unbroken manner. “Did ye push him?”


“Nay,
but I did afright him some. Ye ken weel that I can make my presence known e’en
if the fool hasnae the gift to see me.”


“Ye
do ken that it might have been more helpful if we could have talked to him?”


“Aye,
but I couldnae help myself. He was a Treacher mon.”


“I
understand. I dinnae suppose that, whilst ye were terrifying the mon, he
happened to let slip why he was sent to spy on us?”


“As
he dragged himself after his fleeing horse—“


“Ye
afrighted his horse, too?”


“Aye.
Why should the mon return to England in comfort? Although he may have caught
the beast by now. He said only one thing, many times and in many colorful ways.”


“And
this one thing he said?” she prodded when Crayton fell silent.


“That
no wee Scottish whore is worth this trouble. His words, lass. Not mine.”


“I
ken it.”


She
related the whole tale to Dougal, who decided he and a few men should at least
check to be certain the man was gone. Crayton slipped away with them, unable to
resist even a small chance to frighten Treacher’s man one more time. Sorcha
refilled her tankard and fought the beginning of a severe headache.


Her
life had been relatively calm until she had found Ruari Kerr on that
battlefield. The worst of her trials had been sorting out the difficulties her
feckless relatives stumbled into. Now she had fallen in love and lost it, held
a man for ransom, dealt with the English, lost her maidenhead, and had inspired
some ferret-faced Sassenach to hunt her. It was all Ruari’s fault, she decided
crossly. When and if she ever saw the man again, she still planned to run away,
but only after she gave him a sound and very painful punch in the mouth.
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“There
ye are,” cried Dougal, hurrying over to where Sorcha worked to ready the
kitchen garden for the spring planting.


Sorcha
stood up, rubbing at the small of her back as she greeted him with a smile.
Over the winter he had matured, and they had grown closer. He still acted
before he thought, but he was increasingly willing to listen to advice. She
prayed those changes were real and not simply the lulling effects of a long,
cold winter.


She
briefly glanced up at the spring sky, finding it unusually clear and bright for
early April, and smiled to herself. A dull ache of emptiness seemed to have
permanently lodged itself in her heart, yet even that sorely bruised part of
her could not fully resist the uplifting effects of spring. Sorcha could almost
envision herself living a happy life without Sir Ruari Kerr at her side.
Shaking free of her musings, she centered her attention upon Dougal before he
could notice and question her distraction.


“Is
there something I can help ye with, brother?” she asked as she wiped her dirty
hands on her apron.


“Nay,
ye do more than your share of work as it is. I have come to ask if ye wish to
go to the market fair in Dunbum today. If we leave soon we need spend but one
night upon the road.”


“Oh,
I should greatly enjoy that, but do ye think it will be safe?”


“Unless
Crayton has been keeping secrets from us, no one has caught sight of a Treacher
mon for nearly a month. ‘Twill be safe, lass. I will be there as will Robert,
Iain, Aunts Neil, Bethia, Grizel, and Eirie and several weel-armed soldiers.
And the market will be crowded. No Englishmon would dare venture close to it. I
wondered if ye could convince Margaret to go with us. It might cheer her.”


Sorcha
was not sure of that, but nodded. “I will try to coax her. What of young Effie?
She loves such market fairs.”


“Aye,
but I told her she would have to forgo this one. The spirits are still
troublesome.”


“I
dinnae think they would follow her.”


Dougal
shrugged. “I couldnae find anyone who could say for certain so I decided ‘twas
best not to risk it. I have promised her a visit to a fair as soon as the
trouble ends.”


Although
she felt badly for young Euphemia, Sorcha did not argue with Dougal’s decision.
He was right. They could not risk Effie’s spirits starting their nonsense at a
crowded fair.


She
took only a moment to clean the dirt from her hands and discard her apron
before searching out Margaret. It did not really surprise her to find her
cousin draped on her bed, staring morosely at her ceiling, but she was
distressed by the sight. Margaret was proving obstinate in her melancholy mood.
Nothing seemed to cheer the girl, and no one had been able to talk her out of
it. Sorcha knew Margaret would not greet the idea of going to a fair with any
enthusiasm, but she was determined to drag the girl along. If nothing else,
Margaret needed to get some fresh air.


“Ye
are a sorry sight,” she told Margaret as she sat down on the edge of the bed. “Ye
will certainly make yourself unweel if ye continue on like this.”


“How
can ye be so happy?” Margaret asked, staring at Sorcha in sad-eyed curiosity. “I
thought ye loved Ruari.”


“Aye,
I did, more fool I. And I am not exactly happy. ‘Tis simply that I refuse to be
brought to my knees by a mon. One doesnae have to die of love.”


“One
cannae. I have tried.”


“Margaret!”


“Oh,
dinnae look so concerned. I dinnae think it can be done. My first thought was
to just let myself slip into death, but I am too healthy and I kept feeling
hungry so I would eat. ‘Tis clear that one cannae waste away if one eats.”


Although
it upset her that Margaret had even considered dying, Sorcha found her cousin’s
complaints about her failure amusing and had to bite back a smile. “Nay, I
believe one is supposed to starve.”


“Weel,
I cannae do that because I cannae not eat. Hunger isnae a verra nice
feeling. I cannae just sleep my way into death because I keep waking up. And
then, of course, I eat again. I even considered going to a nunnery, but I
couldnae. They dress so poorly, live in such dank places, and eat poor food as
weel. I have failed at all the things ‘tis said a heartbroken lass does. In
truth, I think I didnae try verra hard. Then I begin to wonder if I truly love
Beatham.”


“Of
course ye do, and he would never fault you for surviving the parting forced
upon you.” She patted Margaret’s shoulder in a gesture of sympathy. “Since I am
certain he is still verra much alive, your pining away would only make him feel
terrible.”


“I
have begun to think so, too.”


“Good.
Now, I have come to drag ye along to a fair.”


Margaret
sat up and frowned at Sorcha. “Ye cannae expect me to go and be frivolous when
my heart is crushed, can ye?”


“I
dinnae expect ye to dance through the town, singing and flirting—nay. Howbeit,
I insist ye leave this room, something ye have rarely done all winter.
Cloistering yourself in here willnae mend your heart or bring Beatham back.”


“Neither
will going to a fair.”


“Nay,
but at least ye will be getting on with the business of living instead of
huddling in here wondering why ye cannae die.”


It
took a lot more arguing than Sorcha felt was reasonable, but she finally
convinced Margaret to go to the fair. The girl was not going to be good
company, Sorcha decided as she hurried to ready herself for the journey, but
some time away from Dunweare could only be good for the girl.


Patting
her hair to make sure her braid was tidy and secure, Sorcha started out of her
bedchamber only to come face-to-face with a very solemn Euphemia. She prayed
the child was not going to try to play upon her sympathies in order to go to
the fair.


“I
am sorry ye cannae come with us today, Effie, but there will be other fairs,”
she said.


“Aye,
I ken it. I didnae come here to argue Dougal’s decision. I think ye
ought not to go, Sorcha.” Euphemia grasped Sorcha by the sleeve to stress her
warning.


“I
would agree to stay and keep ye company, although I think there is plenty
about, but I have convinced Margaret to go. I really think I should accompany
her.”


“Nay,
ye dinnae understand. Something told me to tell you not to go.”


“Have
ye had some vision? Ye wondered if ye were to gain some gift. Mayhap it is the
sight.”


“I
havenae had a vision really.” Euphemia lightly bit her lower lip as she
struggled to say what she was compelled to say more clearly. “I just ken that
ye will only find trouble at the fair, and mayhap ye shouldnae go.”


“There
has been no sign of the English, and we have no enemies amongst the Scots who
usually attend this fair. Ye say trouble. Do ye mean danger? Do ye sense that
my life is in danger?” Sorcha wished she had the skill to help Euphemia
understand her premonitions so that she could relay them more exactly.


For
a moment Euphemia frowned in thought then shook her head. “Nay, your life isnae
in danger. I just sense, weel”—she shrugged—“trouble.”


“Weel,
I thank ye for the warning and I shall keep a close watch, but that really
isnae enough to make me stay behind. I have to go or Margaret willnae go, and I
think this fair will lift her spirits.”


“Oh,
aye, a day at the fair will make Margaret verra happy,” Euphemia declared and
strode away.


Sorcha
sincerely began to doubt Euphemia’s prediction when, as they all gathered in
the bailey, Margaret arrived looking as if she were being dragged to the
funeral of someone she had heartily disliked. Margaret was clearly not going to
cooperate with everyone’s efforts to cheer her.


“There
walks a black cloud,” murmured Neil as she mounted her horse and edged up next
to Sorcha who sat astride a dappled mare.


“At
least she is out of that room,” Sorcha said as she checked to be sure her
panniers were secured.


“True,
although she acts as if she goes along with us under threat of torture.”


“That
was the next thing I was about to try.” Sorcha smiled faintly when Neil
laughed, and they nudged their horses to follow Dougal as he rode out of the
gates.


“I
ne’er thought she would remain so upset.”


“Ye
thought her love a passing fancy?”


“Aye.
Margaret has never shown much hint of stubbornness or even steadfastness. I
didnae think her heart would remain broken for so many months. She and Beatham
were more weel matched than even I guessed.”


“That
assumes that Beatham suffers as she does.”


“True.
I cannae say why, but I am inclined to believe that he does. Mayhap that
feeling is born of her unexpected faithfulness. If she can remain so firmly in
love, why cannae he?”


“Aye,
why cannae he indeed.” Sorcha sighed and glanced toward Margaret who rode in a
cart with her aunts. “I dinnae expect her to be cured by this trip, but mayhap ‘twill
prove to be a step toward putting the worst of her grief behind her.”


“As
ye have done?” Neil asked quietly, watching Sorcha closely as she waited for a
reply.


“Aye,
as I have.” Sorcha could tell by Neil’s frown that her aunt did not completely
believe her. “As I told Margaret, I cannae say I am happy but I am sure that I
will survive. At times, such as on a day as bonny as this one, I can almost
believe that one day I might actually find another mon to love. Of course, I
then recall how scarce men are about Dunweare.”


Neil
chuckled and nodded. “As scarce as udders on a bull. ‘Tis good to hear ye talk
so, lass. That is a true sign of a healing heart.” She winked. “And who can
tell, mayhap the market fair will be aswarm with men.”


Sorcha
smiled and nodded, joining in the play as Neil proceeded to conjure up visions
of a veritable army of rich unwed men prowling Dunburn in search of women to
marry. She realized it was her kinsmen who had saved her from slipping into a
true blackness of spirit after Ruari left. It would be they who would help her
finally banish Ruari’s ghost from her heart and mind. Laughing at Neil’s
foolishness, Sorcha decided she was going to do her best to enjoy the fair
thoroughly and thus take one step closer to being completely free of Ruari
Kerr.


 


“That
boy will come to the fair if I must tie him to his horse,” snapped Ruari as he
paced the bailey. “Fetch the idiot down here,” he ordered one of his men.


Ruari
slapped his leather gauntlets against his leg as he watched the man run back
into the keep. The April sun felt warm and pleasing after the long cold winter,
and Ruari decided it was Beatham’s fault he was not enjoying it more. Despite
the youth’s continued refusal to speak to him or his own parents, Ruari had
begun to try to pull Beatham out of his black mood. Nothing he did helped and
he grew more irritated with each failure.


“Mayhap
we should just leave the boy,” suggested Rosse, moving to Ruari’s side after
kissing his ever-pregnant wife Annie farewell.


“Nay.
This has gone on long enough. He had done little more all winter than lie on
his bed and sigh mournfully. His only respite from that was to follow me about,
glaring at me accusingly. He needs something to distract him. The lad could
have any lass he wanted despite his poor and nearly landless state. Mayhap a
trip to the fair with all its bonnie flirtatious lasses will remind him of that
and show him the foolishness of languishing.”


“We
ne’er attend this fair as it is a long, hard ride from here. It seems a far
distance to travel just to pull Beatham free of his melancholy. Aye, especially
when I dinnae really think it will work. Only one thing that lad wants—Margaret
Hay.”


“Weel,
he cannae have her, and ‘tis past time he understood that. And we arenae going
solely to cheer that fool. Malcolm believes there may be a new source of trade
there.” Ruari looked toward where the too-thin Malcolm sat awkwardly on the
oldest, gentlest mare in Gartmhor’s stables. “Ye ken weel that the poor mon is
terrified of horses and that it takes a great deal to prompt him to climb on
the back of one.”


“He
should ride in the cart.”


“I
suggested it, but he does have his pride. He would be shamed by riding with the
women.” Ruari noticed Beatham striding out of the keep. “Finally. We have
delayed our journey long enough.”


Rosse
studied Beatham as the youth mounted his horse. “He doesnae wish to go. I
wouldnae have thought the laddie’s pretty face could twist into so black an
expression.”


“He
means to try to dampen all our spirits, but he willnae succeed,” Ruari vowed as
he mounted his horse. “Malcolm has assured me that I will find a way to fill my
coffers at this fair, and even Beatham’s sulky face cannae dim the pleasure
that will bring me.”


 


Dougal
reined in his mount at the top of a small rise and looked toward the busy town,
then turned to smile at Sorcha who reined in at his side. “It looks to be even
bigger than last year.” He glanced toward the cart Margaret rode in as it
meandered along the rutted road to town. “There must be something at such a
fair that will put a smile on Margaret’s face.”


“It
would seem so. Howbeit, dinnae take it to heart if her spirits dinnae improve
much at all,” Sorcha said. “Margaret is determined in her melancholy.”


“S’truth,
I dinnae ken why I think I can cheer her when all of ye women have failed to do
so, and ye understand this far better than I do.”


“Understanding
it doesnae mean we ken how to cure it. I fear Margaret is the only one who can
heal her heart. The rest of us can only help as needed.”


“Love
is clearly a troublesome business,” Dougal muttered as he nudged his horse
forward. “I believe I shall do my best to avoid it.”


Following
him down the rise, Sorcha wished it was that simple. To her cost she had
discovered how independent a heart can be, deaf to all good sense and
discipline. Men did seem to have a tighter rein on their emotions, but she
suspected a lot of them found their hearts very hard to control. She hoped that
her brother did not have to endure too much pain when he discovered that.


The
noise of the fair struck Sorcha first as they stabled their horses at the edge
of town. It was clearly going to be a boisterous as well as a busy fair. As she
walked over to Margaret she noticed that even that heartsore girl could not
resist looking toward the sound of laughter and sellers crying attention to
their wares.


“I
think I had best stay with my sisters,” said Neil even as the other women
walked toward the stalls of goods for sale that filled the streets.


“Go
on. I will stay with Margaret.” Sorcha smiled faintly as Neil strode after her
sisters, cursing them for their impetuousness. She hooked her arm through
Margaret’s. “Shall we see if there is any cloth worth spending our meager coin
on?”


“Weel,
I suppose a new gown would be nice,” Margaret said as she allowed Sorcha to
drag her into town.


“Aye,
I suspect the walls of your bedchamber would loudly cheer a change.”


“Ye
need not ridicule me. I cannae help being sad.”


“I
ken it, and ‘twas not ridicule. I but tease you. Ye must ken that no one wishes
to see ye so sad and listless. Can ye not have a wee bit of concern for us?
Just try to enjoy today. Think of it as a favor for Dougal as he truly hoped
this fair would cheer you.”


Margaret
stared at her feet for a moment then nodded. “Aye, ye are right. In truth, I should
be soundly scolded. I have given little thought to how others might feel. I
have been naught but a pall of misery all winter, and that has been most unfair
to all of you.” She took Sorcha by the hand and tugged her toward an
eye-catching display of colorful bolts of cloth. “We can begin by choosing some
material for new gowns. Despite my heavy heart, I truly do wish a new one.”


“I
am pleased to hear ye say so. Howbeit, we must be frugal in our choices.”


“That
is one matter in which I am most knowledgeable.” She glanced over her shoulder
toward the inn and saw Dougal and the other men. “Should not at least one of
the men keep a watch on us?”


“I
am sure they are being watchful,” Sorcha replied, a strong touch of doubt in
her voice as she observed the men ogling the buxom maid pouring their ale. “We
have never been in danger here, nor do I recall any tales of some ill fate
befalling a kinsmon while at this fair.”


“Aye,
so let us leave them to their fun. I am being foolish, seeing shadows and
dangers where there are none.”


“Mayhap
not. Euphemia warned of trouble ere we left for the fair.”


“Did
ye tell Dougal?”


“Nay.
She said our lives werenae in danger, just that there would be some trouble.”


“Weel,
trouble can be many things, and if there is no real threat to our lives, I
cannae see fretting o’er such a warning. We shall just keep a closer watch.”


“I
hope Euphemia soon gains the skill to be more exact in her warnings. ‘Twould be
helpful to ken exactly what we must watch for.”


“Do
ye think she has the sight?” Margaret produced the ghost of a smile for a
minstrel as he strolled by, pausing only long enough to nod a bow her way.


“If
she does, then today shall be quite pleasant for you.”


“For
me? How so?”


“Euphemia
says that ye will be verra happy indeed by the end of the day.”


“I
am not sure how that could possibly be true, but ‘twill be interesting to see
if she is right.”


Sorcha
was not sure either for, although it was possible Margaret would grow a little
less morose, she could not see that one day at a fair would sweep away all of
her sadness. She did wish she knew exactly what sort of trouble lurked at the
fair, however. It made her uneasy to know that something could go wrong, yet
not know when or where. A moment later she shrugged and decided it did not matter,
as all of her attention was drawn to the beautiful materials Margaret was
spreading out for her approval. After all, if anything threatened them, Dougal
was just a short distance away.


 


“Look
there, laddie, a tavern,” said Ruari, trying to ignore the fact that Beatham
was still sullen and silent. “I would certainly enjoy an ale after such a long,
dusty ride.” He grasped his young cousin by the arm and started to drag him
toward the tavern. “There will probably be a bonnie wench or two to please our
eyes as we quench our thirst.”


“I
dinnae think the lad is paying ye much heed,” Rosse murmured as he kept pace on
Ruari’s other side. “‘Tis much akin to talking to yourself, I should think.”


“‘Tis
like banging my head against a wall. Howbeit, he isnae the only one who can be
stubborn.”


“Nay,
ye have proven to be most persistent from time to time. Not always when ye are
right, either.” Rosse met Ruari’s glare with a brief smile.


“And
what would ye do with a fool who has sulked for a sixmonth or more?”


“Let
him sulk if it makes him happy.”


Ruari’s
reply got wedged in his throat as he looked toward the tavern again. Hissing an
order for both men to be quiet, he pushed Rosse and yanked Beatham behind a
cluttered stall where a woman was selling yards of fine lace. He peered through
the delicate banners of lace and cursed, a second look confirming his first
suspicion of whom he had seen.


“The
Hays are here,” he said and held tightly to Beatham’s arm when the young man
started to move. “I didnae say your lover was here. ‘Tis her idiot of a laird I
see. In front of the tavern stands Sir Dougal Hay.”


“A
handsome lad,” said Rosse and shrugged when Ruari looked at him as if he was
the basest of traitors. “‘Tis the truth.”


“That
handsome lad is quaffing down ale he probably bought with my hard-won coin.”


“Nay,
all that money went to ransom him,” protested Beatham as he feverishly looked
over the crowds, searching for one particular person.


“Ah,
so the fool hasnae completely lost the use of his voice,” Ruari said, then
turned to Rosse. “If he is here, then others from his clan may weel be, too.”


“Ye
are thinking of kidnapping one of the Hays, arenae ye?” Rosse shook his head. “Ye
cannae just grab a Hay in the midst of a fair.”


“Nay?
Why not?”


“Our
men are scattered all about,” he began to protest.


“And
they will gather quickly if we give the battle cry, or hide until they are sure
they can slip away safely.”


“Margaret,”
Beatham whispered and bolted from their hiding place before Ruari could stop
him.


Ruari
looked in the direction Beatham was headed and slowly smiled. His gaze fixed
not upon the fulsome Margaret, but on the slim dark-haired woman walking beside
her. “Malcolm was right,” he said to Rosse. “This fair will indeed provide me
with the means to refill my coffers.” Ignoring Rosse’s muttered protests, Ruari
hurried after Beatham.



[bookmark: _Toc295595923]Chapter Fourteen


“Margaret!”


Sorcha
cried out softly, scrambling to catch her balance as Margaret abruptly broke
free of her grasp and spun around to look behind them. “Be careful,” she
snapped, but knew Margaret was oblivious to her protest.


“Beatham,”
Margaret whispered and pressed her tightly clasped hands to her chest.


As
quickly as she could, Sorcha grabbed Margaret firmly by the arm, halting her
cousin’s tentative step toward the one calling out her name. It did not
surprise Sorcha to see Beatham waving frantically as he pushed his way through
the crowds. A quick look toward the tavern revealed that Dougal and his men
were oblivious to this impending disaster. She could not see her aunts in the
milling crowd of people either. When she looked back toward Beatham she cursed
long and viciously. The man striding along the path Beatham was clearing was
the very last man she wanted to see.


“Come
along, Margaret, we must get away.” She yanked Margaret after her as she
hurried through the crowd, but Margaret fought to break free. “Will ye cease
fighting me? We must either reach Dougal or find a place to hide.”


“But
‘tis Beatham.”


“Aye,
‘tis Beatham, and close on his heels is Sir Ruari Kerr. Do ye think that mon is
seeking us out to tell us how much he has missed us?”


“Weel,
nay, but I must see Beatham.”


“Ye
will some time soon, I am sure. Howbeit, today is not that time.”


She
shoved Margaret in front of her then herded the girl through the crowd. To her
dismay, once the crowd cleared a little, she found that Beatham, Ruari, and his
man were between her and the tavern where Dougal was. She still could not see
her Aunt Neil either. Grabbing Margaret, who had started toward Beatham again,
Sorcha decided they had to hide.


“Mayhap
we should just call for help,” Margaret suggested as Sorcha pulled her through
the crowded street in a dizzyingly erratic fashion.


“If
none of our kinsmen have heard that idiot bellowing your name, how do ye think
they will hear us?” Sorcha ducked behind the draped cart of a man selling
breads and savory cakes.


“Beatham
isnae an idiot. Oh, Sorcha, let me go to him. This is what Euphemia meant. She
knew the fair would make me verra happy because I would see Beatham.”


“Aye,
but dinnae forget that she also said there would be trouble, and the trouble is
the hulking black-haired knight following hard on Beatham’s heels.”


“What
can he do to us? Arenae there laws that protect people attending a fair?”


“Mayhap
not laws, but custom certainly dictates that he leave us be. Howbeit, he swore
he would make the Hays pay for ransoming him, and I am certain revenge is why
he is chasing us down. I just wish I kenned what he plans to do with us if he
catches us.”


“Beatham
willnae let him harm us.”


“Nay,
and I truly dinnae believe Ruari would harm us anyway. Howbeit, there are a lot
of other things he could do. Why, he could kidnap us for ransom, and where
would that leave us?”


“I
would be with Beatham.”


“How
wonderful for ye. Being with your beloved could cost Dunweare far more than it
can spare, and what of me? How do ye think my poor bruised heart will fare if I
am thrust into the hold of a mon who wants only passion from me?”


“Oh,”
Margaret whispered. “‘Twould be terrible for you.”


“Aye,
that it would.” Sorcha touched a finger to her lips and, nudging Margaret in
front of her, crawled beneath the cart. “Now, hush, Cousin. They draw near.”


Sorcha
was relieved when Margaret grew silent and still at her side. She fully
understood how difficult it was for Margaret to ignore Beatham’s calls. Despite
knowing that Ruari was eager for revenge, it was very difficult for Sorcha to
hide from him. Just beneath her strong instinct for survival was an equally
strong instinct to run to the man she had foolishly fallen in love with, if
only to see if the passion they had shared still lingered as strongly in him as
it did in her.


She
tensed as she caught sight of three pairs of soft rawhide boots poking beneath
the edge of the drape. Although the man whose cart they crouched beneath had no
idea why they were hiding from three well-dressed knights, he decided to take
the side of the women. He denied having seen them. What made Sorcha uneasy was
the clear disbelief she could detect in Ruari’s rich voice.


A
moment later she saw a gauntleted hand grasp the edge of the cloth and knew
they would be discovered. Sorcha cursed and, still crouched low, ran out from
under the cart, catching Ruari at the knees. The sharp blow sent him falling
backward. Unbalanced by her attack, Sorcha almost fell on top of him. Margaret
grabbed her by the arm and yanked her to her feet. Without a word she and
Margaret began to run.


“Get
them,” bellowed Ruari as a laughing Rosse helped him to his feet.


“I
dinnae ken why Margaret is running away from me,” Beatham said, looking
crestfallen as two of Ruari’s men who had joined in the chase hurried after
Margaret and Sorcha.


“Mayhap
the lass isnae as witless as I thought,” grumbled Ruari as he brushed himself
off, glaring at the people who were laughing.


“Ye
shouldnae speak so unkindly of my beloved,” Beatham snapped, and he rejoined
the chase.


“I
wish ye would heed me, old friend,” Rosse said as he followed Ruari.


“Ye
fret o’er nothing.”


“Nothing?
Ye are about to kidnap a weelborn lass—“


“Two
weelborn lasses.”


“From
a market fair,” Rosse continued through gritted teeth. “Ye may not be breaking
any written law—I cannae say for certain if one exists—but ye are
breaking custom. This will offend a great many people. It may e’en raise an
outcry that reaches the king’s ear.”


“It
may weel do that. Howbeit, any outcry made will quickly be reduced to a few
sullen mutterings when I tell my tale and explain why I felt the need to bend custom.”


“Bend
custom? Ye have broken it so blatantly they will hear the cracking of it in
London. Many people may not see what the lasses did as the great crime ye think
it is.”


“Any
mon with pride in his name would find it a bitter root to chew on, and weel ye
ken it. There they are,” he cried and struggled to move more quickly through
the crowd.


Ruari
understood Rosse’s concerns, but had no intention of heeding them. It was
possible that kidnapping Margaret and Sorcha from a fair would cause some
outcry, but he felt confident he could rise above the small scandal. He was,
after all, not intending to harm them in any way or force them into marriage.
He simply wanted his money back. From what he could see, he and Dougal Hay were
the highest-ranking men there. He was not going to make the business a public
concern, and instinct told him Dougal would also want it to remain a private
matter; so Rosse’s concerns did not carry the weight they might have under
other circumstances. So strong was his need for some retribution, he doubted
that even the certainty of being dragged before his king to make some excuse
for his crime would deter him. The opportunity to gain the revenge he had
thought of for months had walked into his hands, and he fully intended to grasp
it.


 


“Sorcha,
he is getting closer,” whispered Margaret.


The
tone of her cousin’s voice assured Sorcha that it was not Beatham who was
nipping at their heels. She searched frantically for a new place to hide or
some ally to turn to for help, but saw none. The only thing that was clear was
that Ruari’s men were alert enough to see what their laird was doing and had
joined him.


As
she turned into a narrow lane between two houses she saw a small woodpile and
raced toward it. She grabbed a thick log and spun around just in time to see
Ruari reach out for her. Cursing him, she swung, the log connecting soundly
with his shoulder and sending him crashing into the side of one of the houses.
She threw the log toward the men who had followed Ruari into the lane, and they
scrambled back despite Ruari’s bellowed commands to grab her. With Margaret
close behind her, Sorcha raced out the other end of the lane.


“I
dinnae think I can keep running like this,” Margaret said, her breathlessness
evident in her voice. “Are we near the inn where Dougal is?”


“I
fear I dinnae ken where we are now.” Glancing behind her, Sorcha cursed when
she saw Ruari and his men come out of the lane. “We need to find someplace to
hide so that we can catch our breath, or they will surely catch us.”


“‘Tis
curious, but Beatham has disappeared.”


Sorcha
did not reply for she considered that a good thing. Any time Margaret set eyes
on Beatham she seemed to lose what few wits she had. They were only steps ahead
of Ruari and his men. Any delay would ensure their capture.


Just
as Sorcha began to think exhaustion would bring about their defeat, she turned
a corner and saw a place to hide. Grabbing a panting Margaret by the arm, she
yanked her cousin into a small shed tucked up next to a tiny thatched roofed
cottage. The small wattle-and-daub building was dark which would aid them. She
shoved Margaret into a pile of loose hay and dove in after her. For several
moments they crouched there, trying to catch their breath as quietly as
possible. As their breathless exhaustion began to ease, Sorcha grew sharply
aware of the discomfort and sour smell of their hiding place. She could tell by
the soft noises Margaret was making that her cousin was finding it even more
distasteful than she was.


“We
are going to smell like a dung heap,” muttered Margaret, squirming around in a
vain attempt to get comfortable.


“Mayhap
we will smell foul enough that Ruari willnae wish to set hands on us. Now hush,
Cousin. Ruari and his men werenae far behind us. They could be near at hand
even now.”


“There
is no fear that they will be able to sniff us out e’en if they had the best
hounds in all of Scotland.”


“Will
ye hush!” Sorcha tensed as she heard a footfall. “Someone is in here.”


She
huddled next to Margaret, lightly touching her cousin until she found where her
mouth was. It would be foolish to expect her cousin to remain completely silent
for very long, and Sorcha wanted to be prepared to stop any ill-advised attempt
to speak.


“I
am certain they are in here,” came a voice Sorcha easily recognized as Ruari’s.


“Weel,
just in case this is one of those rare times ye are wrong, I sent a few men
down the lane to look around.”


Sorcha
bit the inside of her cheek to stop a surprised laugh over the heavy sarcasm
she heard in the other man’s voice. She resented the revelation, but finally
conceded that the fact that one of his men felt so at ease with his laird he
could tease him, said something very good about Ruari himself. At the moment,
huddled in straw that stuck into her painfully and smelled as bad as anything
she had smelled in a very long time, she did not want to know that there was
anything good about the man who had forced her to hide there.


“Ye
arenae being verra helpful, Rosse,” snapped Ruari. “Instead of complaining, ye
could help me look for the wenches.”


“How
much help do ye need? This hovel is so tiny I couldnae e’en lie down in it.”


A
rustle at the edge of the pile of hay made Sorcha’s heart skip. Margaret
inhaled, and, afraid her cousin was about to make a sound, Sorcha clamped her
hand over Margaret’s mouth. She silently cursed the dry crackle of hay her tiny
movement made. In her mind she could see Ruari tensing with alertness, his head
cocked like a hound that has caught the scent of its prey.


It
did not startle her at all when, a moment later, the thin layer of hay that
covered them was swept away, and the dim light revealed Ruari’s grinning face.
Sorcha could not believe that she once considered that smile attractive. It
appeared to have an unpleasantly wolfish cast to it now.


“How
fitting,” he drawled as he grabbed her by the arm. “Hays in the hay.”


She
was not sure which was worse, losing or Ruari’s gloating. She seriously
considered drawing her sword or dagger and inflicting enough pain on the man to
lessen his arrogance. As he yanked her to her feet, Sorcha decided that,
although she was unable to hurt him, she simply could not accept defeat so
meekly. She balled up one fist and, as he set her on her feet, she punched him
square on the jaw so hard she felt the force of it ripple back to her shoulder.


To
her utter surprise, Ruari howled and released her. She grabbed Margaret by the
hand even as the girl rose to her feet and raced out of the shed. Rosse made no
attempt to stop them as he struggled to stop laughing and help a loudly cursing
Ruari.


“I
cannae believe ye hit him,” cried Margaret, casting a terrified glance over her
shoulder at a shouting Ruari who stumbled out of the shed to resume the chase.


“Better
that than wiping that accursed grin off his face with my sword.”


Sorcha
was not terribly surprised when a moment later she rounded a corner and
discovered she had not really escaped. They had managed to run right through
town to the far edge, as far from Dougal as possible. Standing in front of her
were several of Ruari’s men with the horses saddled and ready. She could hear
Ruari running up behind her. A glance to her right revealed Beatham and two
more men closing in on her. To her left was a fast running river. She spat out
a curse when Ruari grabbed her from behind, one of his men moving quickly to
take away her sword and dagger. An instant later Beatham wrapped his arms
around an unresisting Margaret, although Sorcha noticed that the youth rather
quickly eased his hold on her as soon as she, too, was disarmed.


“Ye
stink, woman,” Ruari said, setting Sorcha down, but keeping an almost painfully
tight grip on her arm.


“Weel,
if ye release me, I will rush to bathe as I shouldnae wish to offend your
delicate sensibilities,” she retorted and kicked at him, but he neatly eluded
her foot.


“We
had to hide in a muck heap,” Margaret explained to Beatham.


“How
horrible for you, dearling,” murmured Beatham.


Just
as Sorcha opened her mouth to make a scathing remark, a fierce war cry rent the
air. She laughed and looked in the direction it came from. Racing toward them,
her skirts hiked up above her knees and her sword upraised, was Neil. Although
Sorcha suspected her aunt was still too far away to help, and singlehandedly
not powerful enough even if she reached them in time, she was an inspiring
sight.


“Get
the women on the horses,” Ruari ordered even as he scooped Sorcha up under one
arm.


“Why
run? ‘Tis just one woman,” complained one man as he swung himself up into the
saddle.


“Aye,
but she willnae let us take the lasses without a fight, and that woman can
fight as weel as any mon. I have no wish to hurt her.”


Sorcha
cursed Ruari’s foresight in picking her up so that she faced backward. Her
fists could not cause him as much pain in such a position, but she pummeled
away at him anyway. A vicious curse escaped her, as well as most of the breath
in her body, when he tossed her over his saddle, quickly mounting and holding
her in place. He was going to carry her to Gartmhor like a sack of grain.
Sorcha swore that, if she survived, she was going to do her best to make his
life miserable.


As
Ruari turned his mount and prepared to kick it into a gallop, he noticed that
Malcolm was not moving. The man stood agape, reins in hand, staring at Neil who
was closing in fast. For one brief moment, he thought his cleric was frozen in
fear, then realized the look on Malcolm’s long thin face was of a man smitten.
He cursed.


“Rosse,
grab that fool Malcolm. He has lost his wits,” he ordered.


Rosse
bent down, grabbed the thin Malcolm under one arm and flung him over the saddle
in front of him. He slapped Malcolm’s horse on the rump, prompting it to run
after the others, then spurred his own horse into a gallop. Confident that all of
his men were racing safely toward Gartmhor, Ruari kicked his mount to a gallop
just as Neil reached him. He cursed as she swung her sword, cutting through his
hose and lightly scoring his thigh.


“Come
back here and fight like a mon, ye thieving bastard,” Neil screamed after the
retreating horsemen.


“Go
and tell Dougal,” yelled Sorcha and yelped when Ruari smacked her on the
backside.


“We
will be halfway to Gartmhor ere your halfwit of a brother can saddle his horse,”
Ruari taunted her.


“Dougal
will kill you.”


“Dougal
willnae have the time for such bravado. He will be too busy trying to get the
coin to pay me for you. I believe ye can guess how much ransom I intend to ask
for.”


Sorcha
used what little breath she had to curse him, his manhood, and his ancestors.
Ruari surprised himself by laughing. For the first time in months he felt fully
alive. He attributed the feeling to a thrilling chase and a satisfying victory,
obstinately ignoring the voice in his head that mocked him for denying the
truth—that it was the tiny, cursing woman flung over his saddle who made him
feel so good. He would get his money back, he had salved his bruised pride, and
mayhap he could enjoy the passion he had once shared with Sorcha. That was
enough to make any man’s spirits soar.


 


Neil
cursed and raced back through town toward the inn where she had last seen
Dougal. She was furious that she had failed to help Sorcha, but even more
furious that Dougal had been too busy swilling ale and ogling barmaids to
notice that his sister was being kidnapped. When she reached the inn, she saw
him seated on a bench, a buxom maid settled on his lap. Cursing her nephew as
the greatest fool in all of Scotland, she strode over to him and yanked the
woman off his lap.


“Aunt,
what ails you?” protested Dougal, his complaint ending abruptly as he noticed
the disheveled state she was in. “Is something wrong?”


“So,
the lad finally sees something besides the ample breasts of a whore.” When
Dougal’s men started to laugh and the tavern maid began to protest, Neil glared
them all into silence.


“There
is no need to start hurling insults.”


“Nay?
Tell me, when did ye last see your sister or Margaret?” The way he looked
around almost frantically then paled only softened Neil’s fury a little.


“What
has happened to them?”


“Ruari
Kerr has them and is right now riding hard and fast for the safety of Gartmhor.”


Dougal
ordered his men to saddle their horses then asked Neil, “How far ahead of us
are they?”


“I
would wager my sword that they are too far ahead for ye to catch them.”


He
cursed and slammed his fist down on the filthy table, sending his tankard of
ale skittering to the floor. “Has the mon no honor? An unspoken truce exists at
these fairs.”


“Aye,
but this isnae the first time it has been broken nor will it be the last.”


“He
means to demand a ransom, doesnae he?”


Neil
nodded and sighed. “He will probably ask the return of the ransom we got for
him.”


“I
cannae gather that sort of money.”


“I
dinnae believe he will be inclined to negotiate, lad.”


“Then
we shall have to do our best to snatch the lasses back,” he said as the men
returned with the horses and he swung up into his saddle. “Take a room at the
inn, and I shall return as soon as I can.”


Neil
sighed as she watched her nephew and his men ride away. Dougal would be back
and, sadly, without Sorcha and Margaret. The Hays could no longer afford the
fine, swift mounts the Kerrs rode. Pursuit was fruitless, but it would ease
whatever guilt Dougal felt.


She
resheathed her sword and smoothed down her skirts before setting out in search
of her sisters whom she had abruptly deserted when she had caught sight of
Beatham. Although she was confident that no physical harm would come to her
nieces, she was concerned. Margaret would now fall even more in love with
Beatham, if such a thing were possible, and would be devastated anew when they
would be forced to part. Sorcha would now have to spend time in close proximity
to a man she loved who did not love her. It was an abysmal situation, and Neil
cursed men and their pride. While Dougal and Ruari concerned themselves over
ransoms and money, Sorcha and Margaret would be forced to pay the highest price
of all.
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A
soft, vicious curse escaped Sorcha as she eased herself out of the saddle. Only
after miles of hard riding had she been set upright in the saddle but soon
endured hours more. She did not believe there was one part of her body that was
not bruised and aching. When Ruari dragged her over to a tree and pushed her to
sit under it, she had to bite her tongue to keep from cursing him. It only
seemed to amuse him, and she found that amusement harder to tolerate than
anything else he had done.


As
he tended to his horse, she looked at Margaret. Beatham was lovingly tending to
the girl’s needs, a painfully marked contrast to the way Ruari was treating
her. It also caused Sorcha to feel her first pang of real concern. Margaret had
finally begun to shake free of the melancholy she had suffered when Beatham had
returned to Gartmhor. Being reunited with the youth and being so tenderly
reassured of his undying love could well be the worst thing that could happen
to Margaret, for nothing had really changed. Margaret and Beatham might be a
perfect match, but they could never marry.


A
timid cough drew her attention, and Sorcha looked up to find one of Ruari’s men
standing before her. He was an odd little man, a good head shorter than the
rest of the Kerrs, reed-thin in every way from his narrow features to his
almost wispy brown hair. This could not be one of Ruari’s men-at-arms. Sorcha
doubted the man could even lift a battle sword let alone wield it skillfully.


“M’lady
Hay, I am Malcolm Kerr, first cousin to Ruari and cleric at Gartmhor.” He
bowed.


Sorcha
found it a little amusing that the man’s voice was as thin as he was, and it
held the slightest tremor, revealing his nervousness. “Ye will understand if I
cannae bring myself to say that I am pleased to meet ye.”


“Oh,
aye, m’lady. I but wished to ask ye a question.”


When
he hesitated, wringing his long-fingered bony hands, she prompted, “Your
question is?”


“I
was wondering who the woman was who tried to rescue ye.”


“Ah,
her. ‘Twas my aunt, Neil Hay.”


“Neil,”
he said in a tone of reverence. “A good, strong, proud name.”


“Er,
aye. Her father had hoped to have a son,” she murmured, a little startled by
Malcolm’s unusual reaction to her aunt’s name.


“Is
she wed or promised?”


There
was such anxiety behind the question, Sorcha suddenly realized what prompted
the man’s interest. She struggled to control her expression, hiding her surprise
and budding amusement. The idea that this little man was enamored of Neil was
enough to make her bite back a smile, especially when she recalled what the man’s
first and only sight of Neil had been.


“Nay,”
she replied. “My aunt is without husband or lover.”


Before
Malcolm could say anything else, Ruari joined them, slapping the little man on
the back and then quickly steadying him when he almost fell. “Ye were right,
Malcolm,” he said, grinning at Sorcha. “This trip to the fair was verra
profitable indeed.”


“Oh,
weel, I really hadnae considered this,” Malcolm said in a small voice, looking
pleadingly at Sorcha. “Truly. This kidnapping wasnae my idea.”


“Ye
arenae going to scold me about this, too, are ye?” Ruari frowned at the
nervously shifting Malcolm. “I have had to abide Rosse’s fretting since I first
espied Sorcha and I have had my fill of it. She is the reason our money chest
is so empty and she will be the means to refill it.”


“I
would ne’er scold ye, Ruari. Ye usually ken what ye are doing. Um, I will fetch
Lady Sorcha some food and water, shall I?” He hurried away without waiting for
an answer.


Ruari
watched his cousin leave then looked at Sorcha. “Ye werenae trying to sweeten
the poor lad so that he would help you, were ye?”


“Dinnae
be a bigger idiot than ye already are,” she snapped. “The mon was just
inquiring about my Aunt Neil. I believe he may be taken with her.”


He
shook his head. “I noticed that. He almost got himself captured or, worse,
impaled on that sword she was waving around.”


“Aunt
Neil would never have killed an unarmed man.”


“Ye
can ne’er trust a woman wielding a sword.”


“I
dinnae ken why ye try so hard to anger me. ‘Twould be hard for me to become any
angrier. ‘Twould please me greatly if this outrage, this blatant disregard for
custom, has ye decried far and wide as the outlaw ye are.” Even as she said it,
Sorcha realized that, despite her fury, she would never wish him to suffer such
a dire penalty.


“Outlaw?”
gasped Malcolm as he arrived with food and enough water for Sorcha to tidy herself.
“Is there a chance that ye could be cried an outlaw, Ruari?”


“Nay.
Dinnae fret, Malcolm. The lass but spits out her anger. She cannae stomach
defeat weel, and it sours her,” said Ruari.


“Ye
are what sours me.” She briefly smiled her gratitude at Malcolm before he
scurried back to the others who were seated around a sheltered campfire. “Am I
to be allowed no privacy to wash away the muck and the dust of travel?” she
asked, glaring at Ruari.


“Ye
may step around the tree, but dinnae forget I am near at hand, and I have verra
keen hearing.”


As
she stepped behind the thick, knotted trunk of the tree, she only briefly
considered trying to escape. She was not sure where she was or how to get back
to either the town or Dunweare itself. After the long day of trying to escape
Ruari, followed by a hard ride, she was also too exhausted. Sorcha doubted she
would get very far at all before she lacked the strength to go another step.
Neither could she run and leave Margaret behind even though she knew her cousin
would not only be safe, but also quite happy.


It
was difficult to get very clean with the meager washing supplies Malcolm had
given her, but she did her best. Removing even a little of the dirt and odor on
her skin and clothes was better than doing nothing at all. She ached to indulge
in a long, hot bath and decided she would demand one the moment she reached
Gartmhor. She would demand that Ruari give her the same comforts she had
provided for him.


Except
one, she suddenly thought. If Ruari thought she would climb back into his bed
for the time she would be his captive, he would have to think again. That would
surely mark her as no better than a whore. This time, before she allowed him to
touch her, she would have more from him than sweet words of desire. At Dunweare
she had believed she would only have a few days with him and then would never
see him again. That had all changed now, and he would find that the rules for
sharing her bed had changed as well.


Still
feeling dirty, but at least somewhat refreshed, she stepped back out from
behind the tree and sat down to eat the food Malcolm had brought her. “Am I to
be kept away from the others, then?” she asked, finally meeting his steady
gaze.


“For
a wee while, aye,” he replied as he sat down facing her. “I think it best if ye
dinnae talk to your cousin until ye are both secured behind the walls of
Gartmhor.”


“Ye
dinnae think Beatham is enough of a manacle to hold Margaret?” She nodded
toward where the young couple sat close together, whispering and smiling at
each other.


“Mayhap,
but ye made her run from him before. ‘Tis clear ye ken a way to make the lass
consider duty to her clan o’er her heart’s desire.” He frowned toward the
lovers. “Of course, ‘twill be difficult to pull them apart again, but it must
be done. Unless, of course, Margaret has gained both land and fortune o’er the
winter.”


“Aye,
it fell from the sky at Michaelmas.”


“Tsk,
still a sharp tongue.”


“If
ye dinnae wish to hear it, dinnae ask such foolish questions.” She took a long
drink from the wineskin Malcolm had left with her. “Margaret will be
heartbroken yet again, and that will only add to my brother’s fury.”


“I
am all atremble.”


“Arrogant
bastard. Dougal verra nearly caught ye several times today.” She could not
fully suppress the pride she felt over the hard, skillful chase Dougal had
accomplished.


“Being
nearly caught isnae quite good enough, is it? For all his efforts I still hold
ye and Margaret, and he must limp back to Dunweare to await my ransom demands.”


“And
there will be an act of complete senselessness. I told ye we were poor. Did ye
think I lied? Aye, perhaps ye did. Weel, ye will soon discover that demanding
ransom for a Hay of Dunweare is like asking the sky to turn royal purple.”


Ruari
stood up and idly brushed himself off. He found that her words irritated him
and he suspected it was because he was beginning to really believe her talk of
being poor. Although he would never admit it to her, Dougal had put up a
masterful chase. He had lost because he lacked the right horses. His mounts
were sturdy animals, but not the sort a knight with any coin weighting his
pocket would ride. If it did prove impossible for Dougal to raise the ransom he
intended to demand, he would be confronted with a difficult problem. Shrugging
off his sudden doubt and hesitation, he decided he would face that particular
quandary when and if it arose.


“I
will set Rosse to guard ye while I eat,” he said, catching Rosse’s eye and
waving the man over. “Dinnae try any of your cunning female tricks on him.”


Sorcha
fought the urge to toss her plate after him as he walked away. The grin on
Rosse’s face as he sat down across from her told her he had guessed her
inclinations. She smiled faintly and returned to her meal. It struck her as a
little odd that she did not find Rosse’s amusement irritating at all, while
Ruari’s set her teeth on edge.


‘Tis
because Ruari was so cursed arrogant, she mused, glaring his way. His blatant
gloating did little to improve her mood either. She heartily wished there were
some way Dougal could gather the ransom in but hours and get her out of
Gartmhor, for she was certain that a long stay with an openly victorious Ruari
was going to be extremely hard to stomach. A quick look toward Beatham and
Margaret warned her that Ruari’s arrogance was not all she would find
difficult.


She
sighed as she set her empty plate down. Ahead of her lay an extremely trying
time, and complaining about it would not help. She decided it would be wise to
use the time before she got to Gartmhor to prepare herself for the trials yet
to come. As she leaned back against the tree and let her exhaustion take
control, she prayed that Dougal had returned safely to Dunweare.


 


Neil
stood up as she espied the weary horsemen ride back into town. She had settled
her sisters in their bedchamber, then taken up her post just outside the inn.
Sleep would have been impossible as she needed to know if Dougal had succeeded.
She also needed to know he was safe. The dejected way he slumped in his saddle
told her he had failed to rescue Sorcha, but she was not surprised. For the
moment, it was enough that Dougal and his men had returned unharmed.


“I
fail miserably at everything I try to do,” said Dougal in a heavy tone as he
dismounted and allowed his men to lead away the exhausted horses.


Prepared
for such black humor Neil urged him to a seat and poured him a tankard of ale
from the jug she had kept ready. “Ye did your best,” she assured him as she sat
down next to him.


“If
I had done my best, they never would have been taken.”


“Mayhap
not today, but at some other time or place. I believe Sir Ruari has planned
this little act of revenge for a long time. We should have paid his threats
more heed.”


“He
threatened to do this? Why wasnae I told about that?”


“Because
we all felt his anger would ease, that he would forget all he threatened. It
has been months, plenty of time for the heat of anger to cool.”


“Ye
keep saying he was angry. He could hurt Sorcha and Margaret.”


“Never,”
Neil said firmly, and realized she wholeheartedly believed her assurances.


“Not
even if I cannae raise the ransom he will demand?”


“Nay,
not even then. If naught else, he owes them his life and he kens it.”


“If
he kens that, then why has he done this? ‘Tis an odd way to show his gratitude.”


“Weel,
he was furious about the money. The mon heartily resented his coin entering our
pockets. He wants his money back.”


“I
can understand that. What concerns me is what he will do when he finally kens
that I cannae give it back, that I dinnae have it and have no way to raise it.”


Neil
patted him on the back in a silent gesture of sympathy. “Trust me, laddie. That
mon will ne’er hurt our lasses. Now, I should like to be the one who deals with
him.”


“Ye?
Why should ye wish to go? ‘Twill mean a great deal of hard riding between
Gartmhor and Dunweare,” he warned her.


“I
ken it, but I want to go. I ken the mon, ye dinnae. He kens me. I dinnae mean
to give ye an insult, but because your sister had to save your hide, he doesnae
hold the highest opinion of ye.” She watched anger tighten Dougal’s fine features.
“No one else faults you. Weel, not much.”


Dougal
laughed, a dry, bitter sound. “Ye are ofttimes a little too painfully honest.”


“Mayhap.
And ye are ofttimes a little too hot-blooded. That would not help the lasses.”


“Nay,
it wouldnae. All right, ye may deal with the Kerrs in my stead. Howbeit, ye
will make it verra clear that, if any harm comes to my sister or my cousin, I
will hunt the mon down and take great pleasure in killing him.”


“Ye
will have to move fast or I will surely steal that privilege.”


 


Sorcha
winced and decided she could easily grow to hate horses. Although she had slept
soundly for several hours when they had made camp, it had not been enough to
banish her bone-weariness completely. When Ruari pointed out Gartmhor in the
distance, Sorcha almost welcomed the sight, for it meant she would be able to
get off the saddle she had ridden for two days.


Her
first sight of Gartmhor made her uneasy. It was a huge, thick-walled keep on a
rocky hill. Although it did not look as impregnable as Dunweare, it certainly
looked as if escape would be difficult, if not impossible.


As
they rode through the thick iron-studded gates of Gartmhor, Sorcha shivered.
She prayed that was not some sort of premonition. One thing she had not been
concerned about was that she and Margaret were in any sort of physical danger.
She did not wish to be proven wrong.


“Weel,
what do ye think of Gartmhor?” Ruari asked when they halted in the inner bailey
and he moved to help her dismount.


She
could hear the pride in his voice and wished she could see some glaring problem
with his keep, but there did not appear to be one. Wriggling free of his light
hold, she looked around. Everywhere were signs of Ruari’s wealth, from the
large number of well-armed men to the clothes everyone wore, and Sorcha felt
her anger return. He was going to make poor Dougal work frantically and worry
himself sick trying to gather money Ruari did not really need.


“I
can see how destitute ye were made by the ransom we took from you,” she said,
glaring at him, thinking that Dougal might have been right to say she should
have demanded more.


“Simply
because I have money doesnae mean I must sweetly accept others helping
themselves to it. ‘Tis mine. I worked hard for it.”


“Aye,
ye look worn to the bone by your many labors.” She knew it was not really fair
to make his wealth sound like a crime, but she was too angry to care about
fairness.


He
grabbed her by the arm and dragged her toward the keep. “I will show ye to your
chambers—“


“My
prison.”


He
ignored her and continued, “—Where ye can have the bath ye so sorely need.”


“Please,
kind sir, accept my deepest regrets if I have offended your large nose. I fear
I had no time to properly ready myself for my abduction.”


“Ye
do sorely try a mon’s temper, lass.”


Before
she could reply, they were stopped by a plump, gray-haired woman. Sorcha
frowned when the woman glanced nervously toward her and hesitated to speak. The
way the woman looked toward the closed doors of the great hall several times
was also curious. Sorcha began to feel uneasy.


“Come,
Mistress Duncan, ye have ne’er been afraid to speak before,” said Ruari.


“We
have guests, m’lord,” she replied, wringing her hands.


“Ah,
weel, see that they are fed and made comfortable. I will deal with them in a
little while.” Ruari took a step toward the narrow stone stairway and frowned
when Mistress Duncan abruptly grabbed his arm, stopping him. “Is there more?”


“The
guests are Sir Brodie, his lady wife, and their daughter Anne. They are here to
discuss the possibilities of a match between ye and the lass,” she reminded him
when he continued to frown in confusion.


Sorcha
felt her anger abruptly interrupted as a chill ran through her veins. While she
had been struggling to overcome the pain of loving and losing him, Ruari had
been inspecting all the local wellborn maidens to find a wife. Despite his
little speech to her of seeking only passion and not wishing any emotional
entanglements, he clearly had every intention of marrying someone.


A
sense of deep insult began to swell up inside of her. It was not a wife he
objected to, but her as a wife. She was good enough to bed, but not to wed.
Sorcha suspected the unseen Anne Brodie met all the usual requirements being
well-bred, well-mannered, and possessing the appropriate lands, money, and
powerful kinsmen. Suddenly she was desperate to be alone.


“I
believe ye were showing me to my chambers, m’lord,” she said, and was not
surprised to hear a distinct chill in her voice. Her emotions were too strong,
too confusing, to be given free rein, so she suppressed them all and became icy
but dignified. “I ache to have a bath.”


Ruari
hastily ordered Mistress Duncan to see that baths were readied for Sorcha and
Margaret, then led Sorcha up the stairs. He felt uneasy, almost embarrassed,
and he was not sure why. He had not lied or seduced Sorcha with false promises.
She also had to be fully aware of her unsuitability as a wife.


Despite
all that sound reasoning, he still felt an uncomfortable pinch of guilt and a
strong urge to explain himself. That irritated him; yet, as he stopped before
the door of the bedchamber he had chosen for her, he found that he could not
visit that irritation upon her. There was a remote coldness in her eyes he had
never encountered before. He ached to banish it, to see the life return to her
fine eyes, but he did not know how.


“Your
bath will soon be prepared, and I shall have the women find ye some clean
clothes.”


“How
kind. Now, if ye will excuse me, I am verra tired.”


She
stepped into the room and shut the door with a sharp click. Ruari sighed and
headed down to the great hall to greet the visitors he had no wish to see. He
had entertained a lot of hopes, and they had all been abruptly, painfully
dashed by a sharply closed door.
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A
heavy sigh escaped Sorcha as she stared up at the ceiling of her bedchamber.
One full day had passed since her arrival at Gartmhor, and she had only seen
Mistress Duncan and one timid maid. She had repeatedly refused to see Ruari
each time he had come knocking. Margaret was obviously well occupied with
Beatham, and Sorcha knew it might be days before her cousin even realized that
she had not seen anything of her.


The
worst of her shock over the news that Ruari was seeking a wife had begun to
fade after the first few hours. Since then she had battled her way through
hurt, fury, and insult. At the moment she was not sure what she felt except for
a strange, numbing sense of defeat. It was not a feeling she was very fond of.


“Sweet
Jesu, ye are the saddest-looking lassie I have seen in many a year.”


Sorcha
tensed as that deep rich voice echoed in her mind. She knew what it meant, but
was not sure she wanted to look around to see who had decided to haunt her now.
Ruari had never believed in her spirits back at Dunweare. She really did not
want him to discover that she was conversing with one at Gartmhor. After
valiantly struggling and failing to ignore the presence she could strongly
sense in the room, she looked around.


At
the foot of the huge carved bed she was sprawled on floated a nearly complete
apparition of a man. He was tall, raven-haired, and very handsome. Sorcha was
sure that she was facing one of Ruari’s late kinsmen. She sighed again for she
would have preferred someone a little less close to the disbelieving Ruari. He
would certainly ridicule her if she claimed she was communicating with one of
his dead relatives.


“I
dinnae suppose ye can go and talk to someone else,” she said. “I really do have
more than enough trouble on my plate.”


“There
is no one here who can see or speak to me,” the man replied, a strong hint of
melancholy in his voice. “I have been roaming these cursed halls for nearly ten
years trying to catch someone’s eye. Ye are the first person who has
acknowledged me.”


Deciding
that she almost preferred to speak to a spirit than to be left alone with her
tormenting thoughts, Sorcha sat up. “And who are ye?”


“Sir
Ivor Kerr.” He made a sweeping bow, the short cape on his shoulders giving the
movement an added grace. “I am uncle to the current laird.”


“Ye
do have the look of a kinsmon of his.”


“Ye
dinnae make that sound like much of a compliment.”


“Just
now I dinnae consider it one.” She poured herself a small drink of sweet cider
from the ewer Mistress Duncan had placed upon the table by her bed. “And how is
it that ye died before ye were ready?”


“How
did ye ken that I wasnae ready to meet my maker?” he asked as he neared the
side of the bed.


“I
have yet to meet a spirit who was prepared. I suppose ye were cruelly murdered.”


“Ye
have dealt with this many times before, havenae ye?”


“Aye,
Sir Ivor. Many times.”


He
began to pace the room. “Weel, I will confess that I had a weakness for the
lasses. There was one verra bonny lass here called Mary. Ah, me, we had many a
fine tussle beneath the sheets and sometimes we didnae e’en trouble ourselves
with a bed.”


“I
really dinnae care to hear all the sordid details.”


“They
arenae that sordid. Howbeit, one night her husband stumbled upon us. I had no
wish to hurt the fool, so we struggled round and round the west tower room.
Mary began to fear that I would kill her husband or that he would kill me, and
she joined the fray. In the ensuing melee, I was struck a mighty blow to the
head. They feared they would hang for my murder and tried to hide their deed. I
was soaked in ale and tossed out the window. It was believed that I was in my
cups, stumbled, and fell to my death.”


Sorcha
almost smiled at the high note of insult that colored the conclusion of his
tale. It was the disgrace of people thinking he had died such an ignominious
death that troubled his spirit. The man clearly had as much stubborn pride as
his nephew.


“So
ye wish to make them pay for their crime?” she asked, feeling confident that he
was not really seeking revenge as Crayton was.


“Weel,
nay, not truly, although I wasnae much pleased to discover that the cost of a
few tosses with a faithless lass was my verra life. Nay, I just want them to
admit what they did, to clear my name.”


“Ye
consider being killed by accident by an enraged husband clearing your name?”


“‘Tis
far better than to be thought a drunken fool who would stumble out of a window
in the verra castle he was born and raised in.”


“I
am not certain if I can be of much help to you, but I will consider the matter.
Ye see, I am no guest, but a prisoner for ransom.”


“I
did overhear a few people speaking of that. Is that why ye are so sad?”


“Some
of the reason.” She gave the man a brief, circumspect explanation of what had
passed between herself and Ruari.


Ivor
nodded. “So ye and the lad became lovers.”


“I
never said that.”


“Ye
didnae have to. I ken my nephew. He wouldnae be able to resist wooing you. Aye,
and there is something in the way ye speak my nephew’s name. Ye have some
strong feelings for the lad, and he is being a fool.”


“That
last opinion I can heartily agree with.” She flopped back down on the bed,
turning onto her side so that she could watch Ivor. “As he woos me, he searches
the countryside for a woman he believes will be a proper wife.” When Ivor spat
a curse, her eyes widened slightly.


“Is
that young fool still indulging in that fruitless quest?” demanded Ivor.


“He
was doing this when ye were alive?”


“Oh,
aye. The boy has gotten some idea in his empty head that he, as a mon of some
wealth, power, and position, needs a very particular kind of wife. He is verra
exacting in his requirements. What he needs is a strong wife with skill and
wit, yet he looks o’er gigglers, weepers, and swooners.”


Sorcha
realized that she had discovered a very good source for information about
Ruari, and at the moment the spirit was being most cooperative. Although she
was not certain how knowing more about Ruari would help her or if it would be
any use at all, she smiled at the talkative ghost. Somewhere in Ivor Kerr’s
memories might well be the clue she needed to reach a solution to the trouble
between her and Ruari.


 


“The
evening meal will soon be laid out in the great hall,” Mistress Duncan
announced as she poked her head around the edge of the door.


“Good,”
Sorcha replied and tried not to smile at the way the woman gaped over this
abrupt change of mood. “I am feeling verra hungry.” She took one last look at
the pale blue gown she wore and walked out of the bedchamber, gently nudging
Mistress Duncan out of the way. “I believe Sir Ruari’s guests are still at
Gartmhor?”


“Aye,
m’lady. They have been told that ye and Lady Margaret are not guests, yet not
prisoners, that ye stay here until a small disagreement is sorted out betwixt
our laird and your brother.”


“A
small disagreement, hmm?” Sorcha laughed softly, then, to soothe a worried-looking
Mistress Duncan, said, “Dinnae fret, I will play your laird’s game.”


Mistress
Duncan left her at the outside of the closed doors of the great hall. Sorcha
took a moment to restore her wavering courage. Ivor had been a flood of
interesting information yet had not really given her anything she considered a
revelation, something that had immediately revealed what she must do to either
find the strength to give up on Ruari or to make him immediately see that they
were a perfect match. What she had learned, however, was that Ruari was a man
worth fighting for. She did not intend to demean herself or forfeit all of her
pride, but she was now determined to do her utmost to win his love.


That
determination wavered a little as she stepped into the great hall, for her
first sight of Ruari since he had escorted her to her chamber was that of his
head bent close to Anne Brodie’s. Inwardly stiffening her spine, she strode to
the seat to his left, pausing only to nod a brief greeting to her cousin
Margaret. One of her strategies for winning Ruari was to show him that he did
not really wish to marry one of the weak, simpering ladies of the court he was
so assiduously courting.


As
she took her seat, he finally glanced her way, and she gave him a bright smile.
The look of wary uncertainty that crossed his handsome face almost made her
laugh. She had unsettled him, and that could only work in her favor.


“I
am pleased that ye have recovered enough from your journey here to join us,” he
murmured and quickly introduced her to the Brodies.


“Aye,
I am much improved although my stomach is still bruised from being tossed o’er
the horse like a sack of grain.” She saw the color tinting his high-boned
cheeks and felt a small flicker of satisfaction.


“We
need not belabor the Brodies with our private troubles,” Ruari said as he
filled her tankard with a strong mead.


“Nay,
of course not.”


She
met his glare with a calm look and then began to fill her plate with the help
of the small pages swarming around the head table. Her remark had not been so
much to test his temper as to gain some hint of what sort of young woman Anne
Brodie was. It did not take long for Sorcha to see that the somewhat plain but
well-shaped Anne was a very timid woman and that she found a man like Ruari
very intimidating. That was something Sorcha knew she could make good use of.


As
the meal progressed, Sorcha stoked Ruari’s impressive temper with sharp,
whispered asides and more subtle remarks when others could overhear her. As
Ruari’s temper grew easier to see, Anne Brodie grew more and more quiet, her
hazel eyes rounder and her glances toward Ruari more fearful. When she saw that
Anne would soon be leaving the table to seek her bedchamber, Sorcha thanked
Ruari for a fine meal and excused herself. Just as she had expected him to,
Ruari quickly followed her.


“Just
what game are ye playing now?” he demanded the moment the door closed behind
them.


“Game?”
she asked, looking at him with the most innocent face she could muster.


“Ye
have missed no chance to insult me and refer to your abduction, although ye
were always careful to make such references difficult for others to understand
fully.”


“But
of course ye are so clever that ye understood all of them.”


“As
ye intended me to.” He grabbed her by the arm and shook her slightly. “Ye had
best tread warily, lass. I willnae abide ye interfering in this.”


“By
this do ye refer to your trotting before ye every unwed maid ye can find?”


“Curse
ye. There is no need to make that sound as if I go awhoring. I seek a wife
suitable to my position. ‘Tis something every mon must do.”


“Ivor
told me ye would try to explain your actions in that way.”


She
waited patiently for the import of her words to settle fully in Ruari’s mind.
It was perhaps unfair of her to use her gift as the tinder to ignite a fire
under Ruari, but it was the one thing she knew would make him lose his control.
He might have convinced himself to accept such things at Dunweare, but she was
certain he would refuse to allow it at Gartmhor. She could see Anne Brodie
peering out of the door and wanted the girl to see Ruari’s temper in all its
glory.


“Oh,
nay. Nay!” he shouted, grasping Sorcha by the shoulders and vigorously shaking
her. “Ye will not indulge in that foolishness at Gartmhor.”


A
little dazed, Sorcha did not have to feign her unsteadiness when he stopped
shaking her. She brushed a stray lock of hair off her face and looked at him.
Subtly, she glanced at Anne and caught a satisfying look of terror in the girl’s
face.


“‘Tis
not something ye can command away, Sir Ruari.”


“‘Ware,
Sorcha. If I must I will lock ye in the darkest hole I can find until ye come
to your senses.”


Sorcha
knew it was an empty threat, but the complete loss of color in Anne’s round
cheeks told her the girl did not. The girl disappeared for a moment when Ruari
cursed and moved to return to the great hall. Sorcha pretended to smooth out
her hair and gown as she waited for Anne Brodie to slip out of the room. A few
moments after Ruari returned to the great hall, Anne Brodie fled it so swiftly
she barely caught herself before careening into Sorcha.


“Greetings,
Lady Brodie,” Sorcha said, giving the girl what she hoped was a very shaky
smile.


“Are
ye all right, m’lady?” Anne Brodie asked.


“Aye.
Did ye think something was wrong?”


“I
watched ye and Sir Ruari argue.” She shivered. “Does he often get so angry?”


“Oh,
he wasnae that angry. I have seen him in far worse tempers.”


“Worse?”
Anne whispered, the very thought of such a thing clearly terrifying her.


Sorcha
continued as if she were oblivious to the woman’s fear. “Oh, aye. This was but
a mild reprimand. I have seen him nearly kill a mon for serving a vegetable
that wasnae done just to his liking. Nay, this was but a wee fit.”


“He
threatened to throw ye in the dungeon.”


“Aye,
but they arenae as bad as ye think,” she assured her, implying that she had
been put there before. “When ye are married ye will soon learn what to say and
do to keep his temper even.”


“I
shall ne’er marry that mon,” Anne vowed.


“I
thought your parents wished the match to be made.”


“Aye,
but they willnae force it upon me. I will speak to them tonight ere they go to
sleep. I wish to be away from this place come the morrow. There is a kindly
older mon in Sterling who has expressed an interest in me. I should try to flee
here as weel, Lady Sorcha. If that was but a mild display of Sir Ruari’s
temper, your life could be in danger.”


Sorcha
thanked her kindly for her advice and concern and watched the girl hurry up the
steps to the bedchamber she had been given. A small part of Sorcha tried to make
her feel guilty, but she shook it away. She loved Ruari. Anne Brodie did not.
That made her ploys and games seem a great deal less distasteful. In the end,
even if Ruari did not choose her, it was best if he found a wife he could care
for and one who would care for him in return.


Just
as she started up the stairs to go to her chamber, Margaret and Beatham slipped
out of the great hall. She watched with a pang of jealousy as the couple
whispered and laughed while, arm in arm, they strolled out into the moonlit
bailey. Although she found the young lovers a little too earnest and sweet,
Sorcha was envious. That shared love was what she ached for. She heartily
wished she had not chosen a man as difficult to catch as Ruari Kerr. It was
going to take a lot of work, if not a small miracle, to make him look at her
with anything more than lust.


When
she entered her bedchamber she caught a fleeting glimpse of her newest
spiritual companion and decided it might be wise if she waited a little while
before undressing. From all Ivor had told her, she was not sure she could trust
him to be gentleman enough to allow her some privacy. As the man had told her
himself, he had a weakness for the lasses.


“I
ken ye are in here, Ivor Kerr. If ye wish to have some help in exposing your
murderers and finding the peace ye want, I think ye had best abide by a few
rules.” She smiled grimly as he slowly became visible.


“Ye
gave my stubborn nephew a fine turn tonight, lass. That timid girl is already
packing her things,” Ivor said, grinning at her.


“I
doubt she will be the last one I must deal with.”


“Sadly
true. Did ye espy that whore Mary I told ye about?”


“Nay,
but I was busy trying to sort out my own troubles. Now, ye will listen to my
rules and ye had best obey them or ye can begin your search anew for someone
who can help ye.”


It
was late before she felt confident that Ivor understood her wishes and would
honor them. Just as she crawled into bed, looking forward to a much-needed
night’s sleep, Ruari walked into the room. He was obviously still angry, and,
after watching him walk all around the room looking at everything, she realized
he was looking for Ivor.


“Your
uncle isnae here now. I will be sure to tell him ye were looking for him,” she
drawled. “Now, I would greatly appreciate if all uninvited guests would leave
me in peace so that I may sleep.” She tensed when Ruari strode to her bedside
but she met his glare with outward calm.


“Ye
will speak to no one about your delusion that ye are speaking with my Uncle
Ivor. The mon was an embarrassment and is better left buried.”


“I
havenae dug the mon up. I but speak to his restless spirit.”


“Enough,”
he snapped and he grasped her chin in his hand. “Mayhap the long winter without
a mon to warm your bed has left ye even more inclined to pull them out of the
air.”


It
took all the willpower she could muster, but Sorcha successfully subdued the
very strong urge to hit him. “Your arrogance is only excelled by your ignorance
and stubbornness. I am willing to keep these visitations a secret, but ye have
neither the right nor the power to tell me to cease to believe. Now, as I told
ye, I am tired.”


“I
ken that ye are playing some game with me, Sorcha Hay, and mark my words, I
will discover what it is.”


She
winced as he slammed the door on his way out. The very last thing she wanted
him to do was to discover what her plans were. That could easily expose how she
felt about him, and she had no intention of doing that until she could be
certain of some return.


As
she settled herself more comfortably in her bed she knew the other thing she
would have to make a decision about was whether or not to allow Ruari back into
her bed. He had been speaking in anger, trying to frighten her with threats and
cause her to become complacent, but in that brief moment as he had bent over
her in the bed, she had caught a hint of the passion they had once shared
shining in his fine eyes. Soon he would try to draw her back into his bed, and
she wanted to have already made up her mind before he began his seduction, for
this time she would not be sharing his bed with the stalwart acceptance of it
being only for a short time. If she returned to Ruari’s arms, she intended to
do everything in her power to stay there.
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“I
cannae believe it. That is the third lass to flee this place in less than a
week’s time,” muttered Ruari as he and Rosse stood on the walls on Gartmhor and
watched yet another prospective bride hurry home. “I am certain that Sorcha Hay
has a hand in this yet I cannae catch her doing anything. One moment the girl
and her kinsmen are smilingly discussing a possible match, and the next they
are all riding swiftly away as if the devil himself haunts these halls.”


“Weel,
some folk felt your Uncle Ivor was, if not the devil himself, certainly one of
his minions.” Rosse eyed his friend warily when Ruari indulged in a short but
colorful rant of curses.


“My
uncle Ivor is not floating about these halls!”


“A
lot of people have long suspected that he was haunting the place.”


“And
now they listen avidly to a strange wee lass from Dunweare.”


“Weel,
nay. She hasnae said anything, not unless she is asked directly.”


“‘Tis
bad enough. I told her to keep her belief that she is talking to that old fool
a deep secret.”


“And
ye expect her to bow, smile sweetly, and do just as ye command? I should think
ye would ken her better than that as ye have known her better and longer than
any of us.” Rosse held up his hand to halt Ruari’s beginning arguments. “I
havenae said that I believe old Ivor is floating about and telling tales to
Sorcha. Howbeit, I cannae bring myself to decry the lass as a liar and madwoman
either.”


“And
far worse than all of that, I think she has become devious,” Ruari grumbled as
he pointed toward the rapidly disappearing guests. “She is doing this. I am as certain
of that as I am that ye are standing next to me.”


“And
why should she trouble herself to muddle in your plans? Ye made it plain that
ye are not considering her as a bride, and she has refused to become your lover
again.”


“She
hasnae refused.”


“Ye
arenae in her bed.”


“I
havenae tried to get there. There was such a coldness in the woman when she
arrived, I felt it would be fruitless to even try. I have no wish to beat my
head against a locked door.” A strong urge to kick the twice-cursed door down
mayhap, he mused, but he was not about to confess that to Rosse.


Rosse
shook his head and started down the narrow stairs to the bailey. “Ye want her,
but ye insult her and show her how truly unacceptable she is, and then ye
complain that she doesnae want you. Mayhap, my friend, ‘tisnae Sorcha who is
chasing away these possible brides.”


“Are
ye saying that I am unattractive to them? Ye jest. I am young, healthy, have a
fat purse and a fine keep. What more could any of these lasses want?”


“Someone
who will treat them as something a little more important than his chair.”


Once
down on the solid dirt of the bailey, Ruari spun around and glared at his
lifelong friend. “Do I ask for your advice in this matter? Nay. I do this for
Gartmhor.”


“Nay.”
Rosse shook his head. “I begin to think ye do this for yourself. Ye want Sorcha
Hay. Ye are so eaten up with wanting that it has made ye sour of temper and
verra short of sight. I think ye now cling to your plan for a certain sort of
wife with a certain sort of dowry so that ye cannae e’en look at Sorcha as a
possible mate. After all, if she doesnae meet all these qualifications ye have
set, then ye couldnae possibly wed her and so ye will be safe.”


“Safe?
What do ye mean?”


“I
mean just what I said—safe. Safe from thinking and feeling. I believe Sorcha
Hay affected more than what dangles between your legs, and ye fight that as
hard as ye have ever fought an Englishmon. I dinnae ken why and, mayhap there
is no real reason, but ye are afraid of the emotions she stirs up inside of ye.”


“That
is utter codswallop,” Ruari snapped.


Rosse
shrugged. “I didnae expect ye to heed what I say as ye clearly cannae even heed
what your own heart tells you. I but pray that ye try to open your eyes ere it
is too late to mend things, or one day ye shall awake to find that ye have the
wife, the son, the power, and the heavy purse, but that there is a deep gnawing
hunger inside of you that isnae satisfied and will never be fed.” He turned and
left before Ruari could even think of a reply.


Cursing
softly to himself, Ruari returned to the great hall. He was beginning to resent
the constant advice and criticism he was belabored with. How could anyone know
what he thought and felt, even Rosse whom he had known since birth?


He
struggled to dismiss Rosse’s words as he sat down to try to finish the meal his
prospective bride’s abrupt flight had interrupted. No matter how hard he tried
to shut the words out, they continued to echo in his mind, forcing him to
examine them closely. He did not like the idea that some small, brown-eyed lass
could frighten him and he wanted to find the perfect rebuttal to Rosse’s claim.
Try as he would, however, nothing came to mind except for a vague acceptance of
his friend’s idea which he struggled mightily to suppress.


With
a heavy sigh that was a mixture of resignation and fury, he leaned his elbows
on the table and thrust his fingers through his hair. Sorcha Hay was everything
that was opposite of what he had always been taught was the perfect lady. She
and her family would bring whatever husband she managed to snare a lifetime of
trouble and upset. Her passion, however, was perfection. He had finally
admitted that he would never find its like in another woman’s arms. It was
certainly a strong argument in her favor.


On
the side of the scales that weighed in against her was a great deal to contend
with. She was poor, she had no lands, she could fight like a man, and she
insisted on talking to ghosts. He was working to add to that list when he heard
a soft footfall and looked up to see the bane of his existence, Sorcha Hay,
looking at him with undisguised curiosity. He idly admitted that another thing
in her favor was that pair of fine brown eyes.


She
stood before him in a borrowed gray gown that was a little too big and too
long. Her hair was loosely tied with a black leather thong, a few thick waves
of it falling over her shoulder to drape over her chest. She was small yet
beautiful, and every part of his body ached for her. He did not know whether to
laugh or curse. There was a very good chance that Rosse was right, but Ruari
had no idea of what he should do about it or even if he should try.


Sorcha
resisted the urge to shift from foot to foot under his steady gaze. There was
the oddest look in his eyes, a mixture of anger and amusement as well as a
strong hint of accusation. She wondered nervously if he had guessed that she
was the one sending all his little brides running for the hills. She had not
really considered the consequences of being caught out in her game. It would be
hard to make any sort of reasonable explanation without exposing a great deal
about the state of her heart.


“Where
are your guests?” she asked, deciding to take the direct approach.


“As
before, the lass suddenly took fright and fled for her home as fast as she could.”


“Oh,
how odd,” she murmured as she sat down and helped herself to some cider.


“Very
odd, considering that each one of them had expressed a keen interest in a
match. What is even odder is that I actually wondered if ye might have
something to do with that.” He leaned back in his chair and sipped at his wine.


“Me?
What could I possibly have to do with your skittish brides?”


“Nothing,
I suppose.”


“Exactly,
nothing. Even if I was to talk to them, what could I possibly say that would
make them run away from you, from a marriage many a lass would work verra hard
to secure?”


“Quite
true. What could ye say? ‘Twas but a passing thought.” He stretched out in his
chair. “And how does life at Gartmhor treat you?”


“Quite
weel, thank ye kindly. One cannae call me a guest, yet I am treated with all
the courtesy usually offered one. There is one question—is there a maid here
called Mary?”


“Near
half the women in Scotland and England are called Mary.”


“I
ken it. I thought ye might have only one, but that would be far too lucky.”


“Why
do ye ask?” He frowned and sat up straighter when she looked guilty then tried
too hard to keep her face averted. “It doesnae have anything to do with
spirits, does it?” he demanded.


“Ye
told me never to speak of it,” she reminded him.


“Everyone
else at Gartmhor is, so ye may as weel forget that I gave ye that order.”


“‘Tis
forgotten.” She tore off a piece of bread from a thick loaf and carefully
spread some honey on it.


“Ah,
so it is the ghost. Why would my Uncle Ivor be interested in a maid called
Mary?” He heard a soft cry and looked in the far corner of the room to see a
maid almost hiding. “What do ye want, Mary?”


“I
want nothing, m’lord. I was sent to clean and I am just waiting for ye to
finish.”


“Mayhap
ye could wait somewhere else, please?”


Sorcha
watched the maid hurry out of the room and began to think that fate had
revealed the Mary she had been searching for. The woman matched Ivor’s
description, although he had been talking of a much younger Mary, but the fear
lurking in the woman’s eyes made Sorcha suspicious.


“Ye
are staring at that poor maid verra hard, lass,” Ruari said. “Aye, she is named
Mary, but if ye are acting upon something ye think Ivor told you, I canna
believe she would be involved. A verra timid lass who couldna have had anything
to do with Ivor, she is almost dotingly faithful to her husband David.”


Aye,
now, Sorcha mused. She suspected that there was no stronger bond that could
exist between two people than the knowledge that they had shared in the death
of a man, even if they had not truly meant to kill him. The Mary Ivor spoke
about had also had a husband named David. There were too many coincidences, and
she decided that at the very first opportunity she had she would corner the
skittish Mary.


“Of
course she couldnae have. Your uncle is a most lively and outspoken sort of
mon, not the kind of mon a woman like that would ever deal with,” she finally
agreed.


“I
dinnae feel as if ye mean that wholeheartedly, lass. Now dinnae go troubling
Mary. She is a good hard worker.”


“Of
course. Have ye heard from my kinsmen yet?”


“Nay,
but I expect to verra shortly.” He stared at her when she just nodded. “Weel,
arenae ye going to tell me that I waste my time and yours? That the Hays dinnae
have the coin I am asking for and probably cannae get it?”


“I
have told ye that a hundred times. Telling ye another hundred times is but a
waste of precious breath. I am not in favor of beating a dead horse. And ye
will soon see the truth of all I have said for yourself.”


“If
ye are saying that I willnae be paid—“


“Aye,
that is exactly what I am saying. Ye cannae get coins out of an empty purse.”


“But
your brother’s purse wasnae empty last summer. It was heavily weighted with my
coin. I only ask for what is mine.”


“Ye
are an unpleasantly obstinate mon, Sir Ruari Kerr.”


“That
is an insult I have heard so often it but rolls off my back.”


Sorcha
was struggling to think of one he could not shrug aside so easily when Rosse
entered the hall and said, “Someone from Dunweare is approaching.”


“Oh,
how nice,” Sorcha cried and started to get to her feet only to have Ruari
quickly yank her back down onto her seat. “Ye arenae even going to let me see
my family?”


“I
believe it would be verra unwise to let ye get within yards of another member
of the Hay clan. Whene’er more than one of ye get together there is trouble.”
He waved his old friend closer. “Would ye please escort our guest to her
chambers?”


Sorcha
spared one final glare for Ruari before Rosse led her out of the great hall.
She did not know what plots she could possibly devise in one brief meeting with
her kinsman while inside the thick walls of Gartmhor, but it annoyed her that
he was not going to allow her the slim opportunity to try. Now she would have
to use the unreliable Ivor as a spy to find out what transpired between Ruari
and her kinsman. The first thing she was anxious to discover was which one of
her clan had been sent as a mediator. She smiled sweetly at Rosse as he nudged
her into her bedchamber, wondered idly why that expression seemed to make the
men of Gartmhor so nervous as she shut the door and then called out for Ivor.
It was going to be rather enjoyable to use a ghost Ruari refused to believe in
to ferret out all the little secrets he tried to keep from her.


 


Ruari
hid his surprise when Neil strode into the great hall. He had not really
expected to deal with a woman. It would temper his enjoyment, for a deeply
rooted sense of the courtesy due a woman meant he could not gloat as much as he
had anticipated.


As
Neil was seated and served a tankard of mead, Malcolm slipped into the room,
his long, bony hands clutching his papers. It amused Ruari to watch the
lovesick look on the little man’s face as he stared at Neil so intently he
stumbled several times on his way to his seat at Ruari’s side. Ruari did not
think Malcolm could have picked a woman more completely different from him if
he had tried. He began to feel badly for his cousin, for he did not really like
the idea that the man would suffer for his infatuation.


“Lady
Neil Hay, this is my cleric and cousin, Malcolm Kerr,” Ruari introduced,
watching as Malcolm thrust out his unsteady hand and had it firmly shaken by
Neil. “He is here because he takes care of all of Gartmhor’s business and
monies.”


“Weel,
this is a waste of his time,” Neil said. “There is no chance that ye can get
any money out of the Hays. Aye, mayhap my witless nephew can buy ye an ale or
two at a tavern, but he cannae raise much more than that.”


“That
is verra poor negotiating, m’lady,” Ruari said. “I hold your nieces. Ye should
at least ask what I want ere ye tell me ye cannae give it to me.”


“I
ken exactly what ye want. Ye want your own ransom returned in full. Weel, the
only way ye are going to get that is to go and take it back from the English.”


Malcolm
cleared his throat, but nervousness still made his voice higher than usual. “Are
ye saying that the Hays are destitute?”


“Aye,
‘tis exactly what I am saying, little mon,” Neil replied then looked at Ruari. “And
this oaf kens it as weel as any mon.”


“I
only have the word of the Hays,” said Ruari.


“‘Tis
as trustworthy as your own.”


Neil
finished her drink and looked for the ewer to refill her tankard. Malcolm
scrambled to his feet and nearly upended the ewer in his efforts to be the one
to serve her. She smiled her thanks, eyeing him a little warily, and Ruari
almost laughed.


The
humorous interlude was not enough to soothe his rising temper completely,
however. Everyone steadfastly said that he would not be able to get his money
back, that the Hays did not have it and could not raise it. He was starting to
believe it, but that left him in a very precarious position. How could he call
a halt to this and return the Hays women without taking any money for them, but
still salvage his pride? He could not see a way to do that, which irritated
him. He had backed himself into a tight corner, and it was going to take a lot
of wriggling to get out of it without looking like a complete fool. For now,
until he could think of some solution, he would act as if he did not really
believe their claims of poverty or as if he did not care.


“Ye
will tell Dougal Hay that he can have his sister and cousin back when he
returns the money he took as my ransom. That is my offer for their lives, and I
willnae bend on it.”


“Then
play out your fool’s game if ye must. I have the strength to ride ‘twixt here
and home a hundred times if need be.” She slowly stood up. “Now, I should like
to see my nieces.”


“I
fear I cannae allow that. Ye forget, m’lady, I spent several weeks in Dunweare.
I soon learned the risk of allowing a few Hays to put their heads together,
especially the women.”


“Ye
had best not hurt those lasses, Ruari Kerr. I think ye ken that it isnae an
empty threat when I tell ye I will hunt ye down and gut ye like a pig if any
harm comes to my nieces.”


“Oh,
I ken the value of your threats, Neil Hay. And ye can trust in my word that I
shall not hurt a hair on either lass’s head.”


“And
mayhap ye could show a wee bit of concern for more than keeping them hale. I
dinnae just refer to bodily harm when I talk of hurting them.” She nodded when
he frowned, clearly understanding her. “Dinnae fear. I willnae fault ye for
what happens ‘twixt Margaret and Beatham. I cannae expect ye to control that
foolishness better than we did, and we did a right poor job of it. Nay, ‘tis my
Sorcha ye had best tread carefully with, laddie. Verra carefully indeed.”


“I
think ye worry unduly, m’lady. Sorcha can take care of herself.”


“Oh,
aye, but dinnae go thinking she is stronger than she is. Now, I had best begin
the journey back to Dunweare. I dinnae like to spend too many nights sleeping
on the hard ground.”


Malcolm
stood up so fast he tipped over the small stool he had been perched on. “Allow
me to escort ye to your mount, m’lady.” He moved to her side and crooked his
bone-thin arm for her to hook hers through.


Ruari’s
eyes widened with surprise when he caught the ghost of a smile curling Neil’s
full lips. She feigned a curtsy and slipped her arm through Malcolm’s. Ruari’s
astonishment increased tenfold when he saw a faint affectionate look in Neil’s
eyes as she gazed down at the top of Malcolm’s head. He murmured a farewell as
the woman left, too stunned to say more. He was still mulling over the incident
in disbelief when Rosse joined him, sprawling in the seat to his left and
helping himself to some mead.


“Did
she leave?” he finally asked.


“Aye.
Did ye ken that she came alone?” Rosse asked.


“Nay.
That seems a dangerous thing to do.”


“So
thought our Malcolm, and he insisted that, at least while she rode over
Gartmhor lands, she would have a small escort.”


“Malcolm
took it upon himself to order my men to ride with her?”


“He
ordered one to go along and appointed himself as her second guard.” Rosse
grinned when Ruari stared at him in open-mouthed surprise for a full minute
before laughing heartily.


 


Sorcha
tapped her foot in a gesture of impatience as she waited for Ivor to stop
laughing. She was not sure what he found so funny as he had not completed a
full sentence before he had begun to laugh. From what she had gathered, his amusement
had something to do with her Aunt Neil and Malcolm, Ruari’s timid cleric.


“Ah,
lass, ye should have seen it,” Ivor said at last, his voice hoarse from
laughter.


“I
wasnae allowed to. That is why I sent ye to the great hall. I am waiting for ye
to tell me what happened.”


“I
was telling ye.”


“Nay,
ye said something about my aunt being a glorious woman, then about Malcolm
being a lovesick oaf, and then ye laughed. That doesnae tell me verra much at
all.”


Ivor
held his hands out as if he were fending her off. “Dinnae get angry, lass. I
will tell ye every word that passed between your aunt and my stubborn nephew.”


To
Sorcha’s relief, Ivor proved better able to tell a story from start to end than
Crayton ever had. When he told her about Neil and Malcolm, she could understand
his being diverted. It was certainly something she would like to know more
about, but that would have to wait until she could talk to Neil, and she
suspected Ruari would hold firm to his decision to keep her from her kinsmen
during her stay at Gartmhor.


“So,
the fool continues to ask for coin my clan doesnae have,” she murmured as she
sat on the bed, fixing her mind firmly on the matter of her ransoming.


“He
cannae do much else, lass,” Ivor said as he floated closer to the edge of the big
bed. “He has taken ye and your cousin for ransom. He cannae just say he is
sorry, he misunderstood, and give ye back.”


“Mayhap
not, but he has to believe by now that the Hays cannae give him back his money,
so why does he insist upon it?”


“I
think he bides his time until he can think of a way to wriggle out of this and
still keep his mighty pride intact. The mon cannae chance looking a fool.”


“He
has already lost that battle.” She smiled faintly when Ivor laughed. “I think I
saw the Mary ye talked about. She is older, of course, but she looks much like
ye described. She also grew verra skittish when I told Ruari ye had asked about
a Mary.”


“And
she is wed to a mon named David?”


“Aye,
devotedly, says Ruari. That could be because they are bonded by guilt. I must
catch her alone, and that will take time for she is terrified of me.”


“Be
wary, lass. If they truly believe ye are speaking to my spirit, they may become
dangerous. They murdered me.”


“Oh,
I dinnae believe it was murder and I dinnae think ye really do either. Ye are
just angry that they didnae think of a more honorable explanation for your
death.”


“Aye,
true enough. They could have thought of a tale that didnae leave my kinsmen
thinking I was naught but an embarrassment.”


“Be
easy, Ivor,” she said, sensing the pain and despair that had washed over him. “I
will clear your name. Weel, as much as I can.”


“I
ken it, lass, and I shall ne’er be able to repay ye for such a deed, but ye ken
the depth of my gratitude. And one way I can do so is to keep ye warned of all
that is afoot in this keep. Ye had best be readied for a visit from my nephew.”


She
frowned. “Why would he seek me out?” She decided she did not particularly like
the lecherous smile that crossed Ivor’s face. “Ah, so he hopes to seduce me
into warming his bed while I am here.”


Ivor
grew serious. “I think it may be more than that. I have been following the lad
about, ye ken. Rosse has been talking sense to the fool, and I think he may
weel have begun to heed his friend’s words.”


“What
do ye mean?”


“Just
dinnae be too quick to toss the oaf out on his backside.”


Before
she could press Ivor for more of an explanation, he disappeared. She thought
over his vague advice and tried not to let her hopes rise. Ivor was better than
Crayton at being clear and understandable, but he could still be annoyingly
subtle as well. It sounded as if he were saying Ruari might finally be seeing
her as more than an object of his passion, but she did not dare trust in that
interpretation. Too much was at stake—her heart and her happiness. If Ruari
used her and cast her aside this time, it could easily be a wound she would
never recover from.


 


Ruari
stared at the door to Sorcha’s bedchamber. He did not like the sense of
nervousness that had afflicted him as he had approached her room. The way she
could make him feel uncertain was not something he enjoyed. It was, however,
more proof that Rosse could be right, that he was running away from the things
Sorcha could make him feel. It was that hint of cowardice that drove him to confront
her. Neither could he bear to think that his own fears might make him destroy
his own happiness. Taking a deep breath to steady himself, he rapped at her
door.


As
he heard her soft footsteps approach the thick door he tried to think of what
he would say to her. He could not tell her that he was there to try to sort out
the confusing knot of feelings that twisted his insides. He did not, however,
want to give her the impression he had come in search of a good rutting and no
more. Not only was that an insult he had no wish to deliver, but also it could
push her away from him at a time when he might want to pull her closer.


He
had always been confident with women, knowing what to say and do to please
them. None of those things would work with Sorcha, and he had to admit that was
because he did not want to play flirtatious games with her. He liked the
honesty of their relationship even if it was mostly one of anger and insults at
the moment. When she opened the door and eyed him warily, Ruari decided that now
was the time for complete honesty even if it was only to confess that he was
confused about what he felt and wanted. He just prayed that she was equally as
honest and that what truths she confessed were ones he wanted to hear.
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“M’lord,”
Sorcha murmured as she allowed Ruari to step into her bedchamber. “And what
causes ye to honor me with your presence?”


“I
thought ye might wish to hear what passed between your kinswoman and myself,”
he replied, watching as she hesitated a moment then shut the door.


“‘Tis
kind of ye to consider my interest, but I have already had a report on the
meeting. Ye willnae like to hear it, but your Uncle Ivor was there.”


“Sorcha,”
he said with a strong hint of irritation in his voice, “I have come here
intending to seek some form of peace between us. I dinnae think ye help matters
by talking of spirits.” He shook his head, briefly paced the room, and then
turned to stare at her. “God’s teeth, lass, if ye must speak to a spirit at
Gartmhor, couldnae ye choose one the rest of us might actually miss or want to
talk to? Did ye have to pick a drunkard who fell out of a window, his braies
fluttering down after him?”


Even
as Ruari spoke his last word, a strong, icy cold wind swept through the room.
It slammed into his back hard enough to make him sway, then, as abruptly as it
had begun, it stopped. He strenuously fought the urge to look around for his
uncle and instead stared at the narrow arrow slit that was Sorcha’s only
window.


“It
seems the weather is about to take a turn for the worse,” he murmured and
turned back to Sorcha in time to catch her rolling her eyes as she smoothed out
her windtousled hair.


“‘Tis
common at Gartmhor for a wee gale to slip in a tiny window and swirl about the
bedchamber, is it?” she drawled.


“And
what would ye have me believe?”


“Ye
insulted Ivor, and ‘tis clear that he is close enough to hear you. Being a
ghost, he cannae strike ye down for such an insult so he must show his
displeasure in other ways.”


“If
the mon’s spirit is here, he must be hardened to the insults by now. The mon’s
ignominious death is often the subject of jests.”


He
jumped slightly when the lid to the heavy clothes chest beneath the window
suddenly banged shut despite the lack of any wind in the room. Ruari began to
feel uneasy. Sorcha’s strong belief in her spirits had clearly infected him
enough that he found it difficult to simply shrug off such strange occurrences.
He moved to the table by the bed and poured himself a tankard of cider, taking
a long drink before he faced Sorcha. She was watching him closely as if she
knew exactly what he was thinking.


“A
few clever tricks arenae going to change my mind,” he said firmly. “Now, I have
come here to discuss the matter of the ransom, not my old fool of an uncle.” A
stool that had stood in the corner of the room suddenly tipped over and rolled
across the floor. “He was always an ill-tempered bastard as weel,” he muttered
and was not surprised when a cold gust of wind blew through the room again.


“Mayhap
we should not mention him anymore,” Sorcha murmured, wondering if Ruari knew
that he had just spoken and acted as a man who was starting to believe. “‘Tis
clear that ye have put him in a foul mood. Tell me about my aunt and Malcolm. I
was told that your cleric is interested in Neil.”


“Interested?”
Ruari laughed and shook his head. “The mon is so besotted he falls o’er his own
feet. He has never been verra graceful, but when your aunt was near, he was in
danger of hurting himself.”


“Oh,
dear.” She had to bite back a laugh at the image Ruari painted with his words.


“Aye,
oh dear. Howbeit, at first I had to bite my tongue to keep from laughing and
mayhap hurting the mon’s feelings, but as your aunt left, I began to wonder.”
He paused as he thought over what he had seen.


“Began
to wonder about what?” she pressed when he said no more.


“Weel,
I am no real judge of such things, but it did look as if she may be interested
in him. She smiled at the mon, and there was almost a tender look in her eyes. ‘Twould
be a strange match. I cannae think of two people more completely different than
Malcolm and your Aunt Neil.”


“‘Tis
true that they would make a strange sight, but mayhap they are aware of
something we could never see. My aunt has little love for men who try to catch
her interest, yet clearly, she accepted Malcolm’s attempts to woo her.”


Ruari
sat down on the bed and studied her. Just watching her as she moved across the
room to pour herself a tankard of cider was enough to make his loins tighten
painfully with need. He knew, however, that he could not draw her into his arms
this time unless he offered more than passion. She had made no demands of him,
but instinct told him she would continue to refuse him if he only sought a
bedwarmer for a few nights or the duration of her stay.


“And
what does it take to woo you, Sorcha Hay?” he asked in a quiet voice, deciding
to take the most direct route to what he craved.


“More
than a fire in the blood and a fine pair of eyes,” she answered, turning to
look at him. She was tense, sensing that he was planning to talk to her more
openly than he had ever done before, and she was no longer certain of how much
she should demand or how much she was willing to be patient about.


“Do
ye expect vows of undying love and promises of marriage?” he asked, unable to
keep all of the sarcasm out of his voice.


“I
expect to be treated as more than an enjoyable tussle in the sheets.”


“Oh,
ye have always been more than that, lassie. Always.”


“Why
are ye asking me these things?”


“Mayhap
I wish to ken the road I must walk to get back into your bed.”


“Ye
cannae expect me to lie down each night with a mon who is vigorously looking
for a wife all the day long.” She walked closer to him, wanting to see each
shift of his expression as he answered.


“It
seems I have come to the end of my list for the moment. The last bride I was to
consider left as abruptly as the two before her.” He eyed Sorcha speculatively.
“Are ye sure ye had naught to do with that?”


One
thing Sorcha was sure of was that it would be a very long time, if ever, before
she confessed to sending his little brides running for the safety of home. “Now,
why should I wish to so disrupt your search for a wife?”


“I
was rather hoping ye would say it was because ye didnae want me to choose any
of them.”


“That
would give your vanity a fine stroking, wouldnae it?”


“It
would also help me decide what to say next.” He grimaced. “Mayhap I should just
spit out what is in my head and heart.”


“That
would certainly simplify matters. We could spend many an hour choking out one
hint at a time, our questions wary and our answers vague.”


“Verra
true. I cannae read your mind, and ye cannae read mine.” He frowned a little
and looked at her. “Ye cannae do that, can ye?”


Sorcha
laughed and shook her head. “Nay, of course not.”


“Weel,
at the moment it probably wouldnae matter if ye could, for the thoughts
whirling about in my head arenae even allowing me to read them clearly. There
is only one thing I am verra sure of, and nothing changes it—I want you in my
bed.” He briefly grinned. “Or me in yours. Or most anywhere else.”


“I
believe I understand,” she said before he could go on. “And I want you. I
dinnae believe I have e’er made a secret of that. When ye were at Dunweare and
I thought we would part and ne’er set eyes on each other again, the passion was
enough. I didnae want to lose the chance to taste something I kenned would be
verra fine. Weel, I have tasted it and, even though I still hunger for it, I
can be a wee bit more discerning now. I need not sell myself so cheaply.”


“Not
even to replenish the monly stock of Dunweare?” he said, then inwardly cursed
the touch of sullenness in his voice.


Unable
to suppress it, Sorcha giggled, but a glare from Ruari cut it short. “Ye didnae
believe that, did ye? ‘Twould be somewhat of an insult to me if ye did.”


“I
certainly didnae consider it flattery to be told I was being used for stud.”


“Ye
deserved it for calling what we had shared ill advised. It doesnae sound so
terrible when I say it, but ye made it sound as if it was a horrible crime ye
would regret for the rest of your days.”


Ruari
grimaced and thrust his fingers through his hair. “So, there were angry words
exchanged. I didnae mean mine any more than ye did yours. Let us cry pax.”


“Fair
enough. That isnae enough though, my fine knight.”


“‘Tis
the ransoming?”


“I
should like to consider that a matter between ye and Dougal. Aye, even when I
was the one holding you for ransom. It has always concerned Dougal. Nay, as ye
said we should the last time, let us consider this ransoming business a thing
apart. I have already made it clear what I think of this twist in the game. I
have no need or wish to say more.”


“Nor
do I.” Ruari did not add that he wished he could also forget about it all. “So
what do ye want?”


“More
than passion. I cannae be much more specific. I willnae demand that ye tell me
things ye dinnae truly feel and I willnae drag ye into a marriage ye dinnae
want. Nevertheless, I want more than the fact that your braies grow tighter
when I am about.” She smiled faintly when he was surprised into a brief laugh.


Ruari
stared at her for one long moment. There was no sign of cunning in her fine
eyes, no hint that she was not saying exactly what she felt. She would not
demand more of him than he was willing to give or try to entrap him, dragging
him before a priest when it was the very last place he wanted to be. He
suddenly knew that he could deal with Sorcha with the same straightforwardness
he used with his friends and kinsmen. She was simply asking a slightly higher
price for her passion and, although she had not yet offered more for his, he
knew instinctively that there was more. It was why she was so hesitant to
become his lover again.


“Weel,
lass, there is more. I cannae put a name to it, but ‘tis there. Ye have haunted
me consistently since I left Dunweare. I looked for your bonnie eyes and your
wit and spirit in each one of the lasses I inspected.” He reached out, gently
caught hold of her slim hips, and drew her closer. “At times I fear that made
me verra angry with you.”


She
smiled and lightly ran her fingers through his thick hair. “Aye, there were
times when I heartily cursed you as weel.”


Sorcha
was amazed that he could not hear her heart racing. He was not saying much, but
it was far more than she had hoped for. She had reached him. The seed she had
planted at Dunweare might still be a tender sapling, but she now had a chance
to make it grow strong. Every word he said told her that she had a foothold in
his heart, and she intended to make good use of that.


It
was not, however, enough to make her bare her soul and tell him of her love for
him. She was not sure just how much she should reveal. He had asked nothing
from her, and she suspected that was because he had already guessed that she
felt far more than passion for him, that those feelings made her hesitant to
become his lover again. Sorcha decided that she would match whatever
revelations she made to his. Whatever he gave her she would return in equal
measure. If he wanted more, he would have to give more.


“Although
I fought the admission, I have long kenned that it was something deeper than
passion we shared. If ‘twas no more than passion, sweet as it was, I would have
been able to find a salve for the ache I have carried around like a battle
scar. Instead I lie alone in my bed and have done since Dunweare, because I
know, have always known, that none could feed the hunger gnawing at my innards
except you.”


“Are
ye saying that ye have been celibate since leaving my bed?”


“Weel,
aye, although I thought I worded it more prettily.”


“Oh,
aye, ‘twas verra pretty.” She grinned down at him, wondering if he knew how
much that information meant to her.


“Um,
I assume ye have also been alone?”


“Nay,
there has been a veritable horde of men in my room.” She bit back a laugh when
she saw the dark look upon his face. “Idiot. Of course I have.”


“Ye
should be careful what ye jest about, dearling. There are some things a mon
just cannae find amusing.” When she just smiled and made no attempt to wriggle
free of his hold, he asked, “So, have I given ye what ye wanted?”


“Weel,
aye, but”—she leaned forward and touched a kiss to his lips—“I think ye still
have a great deal of work ahead of ye.”


He
began to slowly untie the thong and free her hair for his caress. “A great deal
of work, ye say?”


“Oh,
aye. It could easily take most of the night.”


“I
was rather considering spending all of the night at my work.”


“And
I was allowing ye time to rest.”


Ruari
laughed and flopped backward onto the bed. Her hair fell forward, and he
wriggled his face through it, taking several deep breaths, savoring the feel
and smell of it. He wanted to tear her gown off and bury himself deep inside
her, but he also wanted to move slowly so that he could more fully enjoy her
return. As he unlaced her gown, he prayed that he could accomplish something between
the two.


He
kissed her hungrily as he helped her slip out of her clothes. The moment she
was naked, he paused to drink in the sight of her lithe frame as he yanked off
his own clothes. When their flesh met for the first time in months, he finally
conceded that he had missed her more than he could ever put into words.


With
one graceful turn he arranged them lengthwise on the big bed with Sorcha lying
beneath him. Reverently he kissed and caressed his way down her body, leaving
no silken inch untouched. The way she squirmed beneath him, the soft noises of
pleasure she made, and the touch of her hands all enflamed him almost past
control.


When
she cried out for him, her body trembling with need, he slowly eased himself
inside of her. He shuddered beneath the force of the pleasure that tore through
him. A sense of coming home, of being exactly where he had always belonged,
swept over him as she curled herself around him. Groaning her name, he began to
move, swiftly driving them both to the blinding culmination of their passion.
As he collapsed in her arms he savored the musical way their names blended as
they both cried out from the power of their releases. They were in perfect
harmony and he prayed that nothing would happen to sever that bond.


 


Sorcha
stretched and looked at the man sprawled on his stomach by her side. Dawn’s
light was just inching into the room. The night had passed too quickly, she
mused as she traced Ruari’s spine with her fingers. The reunion of their bodies
had been sweet and hot, and she hated to think it would end. She knew they
could still savor the pleasure of their lovemaking at any time, but the fact
that they had come to a new understanding before falling into each other’s arms
after a long separation had added something she could neither describe nor
name.


Idly
smoothing her hand over his taut buttocks, she smiled as he shifted beneath her
caress, passion slowly pulling him from his sleep. Her whole body ached, but it
was a good feeling, and she wanted to add to it. She leaned down and marked the
line of his backbone with warm, lingering kisses, smiling against his skin when
he murmured her name.


He
turned onto his back and tried to pull her into his arms, but she neatly eluded
his grasp. The sounds he made as she inched her way down his long frame were an
odd mixture of pleasure and protest over the fact that he could not really
return her caresses. When she touched a kiss to the tip of his erection, he
ceased to protest his inability to participate fully in the lovemaking, thrusting
his fingers into her hair and subtly directing her intimate kisses.


A
hoarse cry escaped Ruari, and he grabbed her beneath the arms, pulling her up
his body. She laughed softly, her voice husky and low, as she eased their
bodies together. For a moment she straddled him, making no move to continue the
lovemaking, and taking enormous pleasure in the feeling of his body filling
hers. When he tightly grasped her by the hips and moved her, she gave him no
argument, swiftly retaking control as she took them both to the sweet oblivion
they had sought almost continuously through the night.


She
stretched languorously and made no effort to hide herself as Ruari cleaned them
both off. When he returned to the bed and took her into his arms, she curled up
against him contentedly. She did not yet have all she wanted, but everything he
had done and said during the night gave her more hope than she had had in many
months.


“I
shall be staggering about Gartmhor all day today, too weary to do my work,”
Ruari said as he brushed a kiss over the top of her head.


She
grimaced as she realized that his men would all know why he was heavy-eyed yet
not ill-tempered. “I hope your men arenae too free with their jests and
teasings. I dinnae wish to spend my day trying fruitlessly to hide my blushes.”


“They
shall probably wish to bury ye in praise and gifts for they have had to suffer
beneath the yoke of my ill temper for too many months.”


“Ah,
I see. Celibacy doesnae make ye feel cheerful and pious.”


Ruari
chuckled and shook his head. “Nay. I snarl like a vicious dog at everyone and
everything.”


“I
shall confess that I wasnae the sweetest of company either.”


Just
as Ruari was about to reply, Sorcha gasped softly and yanked the covers over
her, clutching them tightly beneath her chin. She was acting as if someone had
just walked into the room, but he could see no one. Then his sleepy and sated
mind cleared enough for him to realize what she was doing. She thought one of
her spirits was in the room. He was surprised when he did not immediately grow
annoyed and demand she cease to play that game. Instead he looked around,
seeing nothing.


“Is
one of your spirits in the room?” he asked as he tucked his arm around her
sheet-wrapped body and drew her close to his side.


“I
fear Ivor has come to visit,” she replied. “I thought ye agreed that ye would
respect my privacy,” she said to Ivor who was little more than a dim shadow in
the far corner of the room.


“I
have just arrived,” Ivor said as he neared the foot of the bed and frowned at
Ruari. “I hope the lad didnae seduce ye back into his bed.”


“Nay,
he didnae, and I dinnae ken why ye are looking so angry and suspicious. Ye were
the one who said I should listen to him.”


“Ah,
so he has confessed to loving you, has he?”


“Weel,
nay, not exactly. That is none of your concern anyway. Now, I believe I had a
stern talk with ye about infringing upon my privacy. Could ye please leave now?”


“I
dinnae ken why ye are acting so shocked. Ye have covered your nakedness.”


“Aye,
but I am in bed with a mon,” she said, failing to completely subdue her
blushes. “I dinnae want ye seeing that.”


“Such
modesty.” He held up his hand when she opened her mouth to speak. “Dinnae scold
me, I shall leave. Ye had best put some clothes on anyway, lass.”


“Why?
‘Tis barely dawn.”


“A
few of Ruari’s men are headed to rouse him. When they dinnae find him in his
own bedchamber, I dinnae think it will take them long to ken where he is.”


“Will
ye leave, ye old lecher,” Ruari called out, a little irritated with lying next
to Sorcha as she talked with another man. “Did he go?” he asked after a moment.


“Aye,
he has disappeared,” she answered as she slipped free of Ruari’s light grip and
got up to dress herself.


“If
he is gone, why are ye out of bed and dressing? There is no work ye must hie
to.”


“Nay,
but Ivor says a few of your men will soon come here looking for ye.”


Ruari
was up and in his braies before he realized what he had done. He had yelled at
a ghost. He had ordered from the room something he could neither hear nor see.
A soft curse escaped him as he continued to dress and wondered just when he had
begun to believe Sorcha’s claims that she could hear and see the spirits that
haunted too many keeps.


He
had no chance to complain about how Sorcha was making him believe in things he
had no proof of and would not wish to confront even if they did exist. A moment
later, a loud rapping sounded at the door, and he jumped. Ruari did not wish
such proof of all he was denying. Ivor had said his men were coming and,
hearing Rosse call to him through the door, Ruari felt himself edge a little
closer to belief.


“M’lord,”
called Rosse. “I think ye had best come with us for a moment.”


“Why?”
Ruari demanded the moment he opened the door.


“We
caught a few Hays creeping into the inner bailey last night,” Rosse explained,
nodding to Sorcha in greeting when she crept up behind Ruari.


“My
kinsmen are here?” she asked. “Ye havenae hurt them, have ye?”


“Nay,
although there were a few knocks and bruises as they were caught.”


“And
how did they get so close?” Ruari asked, frowning at Rosse. “They should have
been seen ere they got inside the gates.”


“Aye,
but I fear the men on the walls, myself included, were diverted by a wee lady
wailing at our gates. She cried that she had lost her children and she needed
the hounds and the keen eyes of the men of Gartmhor to find them. It may have
worked except that we were troubled by the fact that we had never seen this
woman before. Our hesitation as we tried to decide what to do was almost
enough.”


“Did
ye happen to learn who the woman was?” asked Sorcha.


“I
believe someone called her Eirie. A few of the Hays did slip free, and they
called out to her as they disappeared into the dark. I was most surprised at
how quickly the lady disappeared with them.”


“What
did ye do with the ones ye did catch?” asked Ruari as he finished lacing up his
jupon.


“We
have secured them in the dungeons,” replied Rosse.


“The
dungeons?” Sorcha cried.


“Dinnae
fret, dearling,” Ruari said quietly, and he kissed the tip of her nose. “I will
keep them there but one day and a night then send them back where they came
from with a message for your brother.”


“May
I visit with the prisoners?”


“Nay.
I still believe that placing two Hays together means only trouble for the one
foolish enough to allow it. Ye stay here, lass. I shall not be gone long. I but
need to get the fools to understand that they will be free if they swear to
forget trying to capture ye back.”


“It
may not be easy to get them to do that.”


“Be
at ease. I swear to ye, they willnae be left in that dank, dark place for verra
long.”


Sorcha
sighed as she closed the door behind Ruari and Rosse. She was tired, but she
did not feel inclined to crawl back into her now-empty bed. A little smile
curling her lips, she decided what she needed to do was wash and have a very
large meal, for the night of lovemaking had left her very hungry.


Just
as she finished braiding her hair and deciding that it was not too early to
seek out something hearty to break her fast with, another knock came at the
door. Her eyes widened when she opened it, and a very agitated Mary walked in.
A little warily, Sorcha closed the door and watched the older woman pace the
room for a moment before sharply turning to confront her.


“Ye
have been talking with Ivor, havenae ye?” Mary said, twisting her hands
convulsively in front of her apron.


“Aye,
I have seen and spoken with the mon’s spirit,” Sorcha replied.


“Oh,
sweet merciful God,” Mary moaned and sat down on the bed, burying her face in
her hands. “He wishes us to hang for our crimes.”


“Nay,
he doesnae.” When Mary looked at her with blatant disbelief, Sorcha walked over
to the woman and gently clasped her shoulder. “Rest easy. Ivor doesnae want
anyone dead.”


“Then
why is he haunting this place? I can sometimes feel him, ye ken. I am certain
that he watches me.”


“He
but seeks someone to tell the truth. Ye didnae give him a verra respectable
death.”


“If
I tell the truth I will be hanged, and so will my husband. I cannae tell anyone
that my husband and I murdered the laird’s uncle. If I must keep what happened
that night a secret for the rest of my life, I will, for at least I will still
be alive and not be cold in my grave with hemp burns on my neck.”


“It
wasnae murder. Did ye or your husband plan to kill Sir Ivor?”


“Weel,
nay, but he is dead, and his death was caused by our fighting with him that
night.”


“Nay,
it was brought about by his sleeping with another mon’s wife.” She smiled
gently when Mary blushed. “Neither ye nor your husband will be hanged for what
was no more than a tragic accident.”


“If
that is what Ivor believes, why is he haunting this place?”


“This
is where he died, and what troubles his spirit so that it cannae find rest is
that everyone speaks of him with scorn and laughter. He was obviously a proud
man, and having folk think he was so drunk he would stumble out of a window is
more than he can bear. I would guess that it was your enraged husband who
tossed Ivor’s braies out the window after his body.”


“Aye,
David did that. Are ye sure we willnae hang? This has tormented me for years,
and I should dearly like to seek absolution.”


Sorcha
frowned. “Ye mean ye havenae even sought absolution from the priest?”


“Nay,”
replied Mary, “for he is a Kerr and would tell someone.”


“Weel,
now ye are going to tell someone instead of continuing to fret. Why not think
of poor Ivor if ye need some more backbone to face Ruari? Think of how he has
suffered, rooted here when he wishes to finish his journey. Think of how
tormented he has been kenning that his whole clan is embarrassed over his death
and that that scorn is born of a lie.” She took Mary by the hand and dragged
her out of the room. “Ye are going to speak to Ruari right now.”


Mary
did not drag her feet too much as she allowed Sorcha to lead her toward the
small room next to the great hall where Ruari and Malcolm spent hours going
over the books and trying to find ways to improve Ruari’s fortunes. Sorcha had
been a little piqued when Ruari had not returned, but word had reached her that
Malcolm had demanded some of Ruari’s time to sort through the books.


“I
should speak to my husband first,” Mary protested weakly as Sorcha opened the
door and tried to yank her into the room.


“Nay,
for he will quickly try to stop you, and I grow weary of doing Ivor’s business
when I have enough problems of my own to ponder.”


“Sorcha,”
Ruari murmured as he and Malcolm stood up out of courtesy to greet the two
women. “Is there something wrong?”


“Nay,
not truly. Howbeit, this shaking woman has something she must tell you. She has
kept this secret in her heart for years. ‘Tis past time that everyone knew the
truth about that rogue Ivor.”


After
a stuttering beginning, the whole sordid tale began to pour out of Mary. Sorcha
slipped away as Ruari sent for Mary’s husband. She paused only to get a
whispered assurance from Ruari that the couple would not be hanged for the
death, although they would have to suffer some retribution for their lies and
the blackening of Ivor’s name. Now all she had to do was let Ivor know that he
could seek peace at last.


Once
she was back in her bedchamber, Sorcha sat on the bed and looked around the
room. She could not see Ivor but she knew he was near. It was not easy to let
her spirits go for they were her friends and she missed them when they were no
longer around, but she knew it would be cruel to hold him.


“I
ken ye are here, Ivor. I ken ye were here when Mary came to confess.”


“I
didnae hear her say she would confess to anyone else,” Ivor said, still too dim
for her to see, but his voice came from near the window.


“Weel,
she has already confessed to Ruari. They were calling for her husband when I
left.”


“What
did my nephew have to say?”


“He
was angry that they had let your name be so blackened and that they had held to
that lie for so long. Ye are now in a better standing although I believe he
still sees it as a senseless loss of a kinsmon.”


“Oh,
aye, I found it most senseless as weel. ‘Tis done, then.”


“Aye,
‘tis done,” she assured him. “Go, Ivor.”


“I
am somewhat afraid of where I am going to go.”


“Ye
have done a penance by being forced to linger here. I should think ye will be
quite happy once ye let go.”


“And
ye are certain she willnae hang?”


“Verra
certain. Ruari himself said so.”


A
long moment of silence passed, and she began to think he had quietly left when
a soft voice whispered near her ear, “Thank ye, lass. And dinnae let that
nephew of mine escape. Ye are what he needs and what he wants.”


Sorcha
prayed he was right. She sat quietly on her bed for almost an hour before she
accepted the fact that Ivor had left her. A heavy sigh escaped her just as
Ruari walked into the room. There was such a dark look on his face that she
began to fear that he had changed his mind and decided to hang the couple.


“What
have ye decided about Mary and David?”


He
sat down beside her and took one of her small hands between his. “I havenae
thought of a good punishment for their lies, but I will. Howbeit, David’s tale
of what happened that night was much the same as Mary’s so I feel they are
telling the truth.”


“Oh,
aye, their story matches Ivor’s as weel.”


“Have
ye told Ivor that we all ken the truth now?”


“Aye,
I told him. He is gone now.”


Ruari
frowned. “Gone where?”


“I
fear I cannae answer that. I dinnae really ken what happens.”


“Ye
will miss him?”


“Aye,
as I miss all of my spirits when they leave.”


Pulling
her into his arms, Ruari fell back onto the bed and grinned into her startled
face. “Then I feel it is my duty to ease your mind of all such despair.”


She
slid her arms around his neck and smiled back at him. “Never let it be said
that Sorcha Hay did anything to impede Sir Ruari Kerr’s sense of duty.”


A
soft sigh of pleasure escaped her as he kissed her. When he held her like that
and tenderly kissed her, she found it easy to believe that she could win his
heart. She just prayed that she was not deluding herself. Cupping Ruari’s face
in her hands, she returned his fierce kiss and decided that the best and most
welcome way to end the torment of her thoughts was to savor the passion she and
Ruari shared.
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“More
Hays?” Ruari grumbled and scowled at Sorcha when she giggled.


For
the past week her family had made themselves a complete nuisance, and Sorcha
loved them dearly for it. She wished she was allowed to meet with some of them,
for she would like to tell them to stop trying so hard to rescue her and
Margaret, but then suspected it would make little difference. They all knew
that Ruari and Beatham would never harm her or her cousin. The sole purpose of
these consistent troublesome forays onto Gartmhor land was an attempt to snatch
her and Margaret back to Dunweare so that no ransom had to be paid. It had been
five days since she had become Ruari’s lover again, and her kinsmen had made
nearly an equal number of attempts to retrieve her and Margaret. Sorcha was a
little astonished at their perseverance.


“How
near did they get this time?” Ruari asked, frowning when Rosse grimaced.


“The
kitchen maid found them tiptoeing through the herb garden,” Rosse replied.


“They
nearly got within the keep itself? What distraction could they have used this
time to make ye all so careless in your watch?”


“A
lass. A wee, bonny lass. She had long fair hair that swirled about with each
breath of the wind, as did her white loose gown.” Rosse shook his head. “An
angel, she was. E’en I was quite enthralled. She stood before our gates, arms
outstretched, and kept us all keenly interested with a wild tale about being
taken by the fairy folk, of how she had escaped and now needed our help to find
her kinsmen.”


“She
sounds like Euphemia,” Sorcha said, shocked that such a young girl would be
used, yet unable to deny that she was the perfect diversion.


“I
begin to think that your entire clan is skipping about my lands,” drawled
Ruari, then he turned his attention back to Rosse. “Ye didnae capture this
lass, did ye?”


“Weel—nay.
The kitchen maid sent out an alarm, and we rushed to answer it. The lass fled
into the wood.”


“Of
course. The Hay women have proven to be curiously elusive all week. How do
these fools keep getting inside the walls?”


“They
climb them.”


“Climb
them?”


“Aye.
It appears that most of Dunweare can climb even the smoothest rock. They climb
like cats.”


“Aye,
we are all good climbers,” Sorcha said, Ruari’s sharp look quickly wiping away
her grin. She sat quietly as Ruari and Rosse discussed the captured men until
Ruari gave an order he had given many times in the last week. “I cannae
understand where all these people are coming from,” she said as Rosse left the
great hall to put the latest two captives in the dungeon for a day and a night
before releasing them. “Dunweare shall be emptied.”


“I
think these are the same men we captured two days ago and then released.”


“But
ye made them swear they wouldnae try again. I canna believe a Hay would break
his word.”


“Someone
has given them a very clever vow to placate me with. I think they are assuring
me that they willnae try to rescue ye and Margaret again, but it seems what
they really say is they willnae try to rescue ye that way again. I must needs
come up with a vow that doesnae give them a way to circle ‘round it.”


Although
she bit the inside of her cheek to try to stop herself, Sorcha finally gave in
to the urge to laugh. “I suspect Neil devised that wee trick of words. She has
always been clever in that way. She will be coming here for the third time in
another day or two. Could I not at least wave to her from the door ere I am
locked away?”


“I
will consider it. Now, ‘tis a fine day, and I thought ye may have an urge to
see something other than the walls of my keep. Would ye like to take a ride
across my lands?”


“Oh,
aye, I would. When?”


“As
soon as ye can be ready.”


She
hastily finished the honey-coated bread she had been eating and raced off to
her bedchamber. She did not have many gowns, and most of them were too large,
but she decided to change into the blue one with the neatly embroidered
sleeves. If any of Ruari’s people were about to catch a glimpse of her, she
wanted to make sure she looked her best, or as close to that as she could get
in a borrowed gown.


As
she dressed she hesitated only a moment before buckling on her sword and
slipping her dagger into her boot. Ruari had finally agreed to let her have her
weapons when she swore that she would not use them to escape or to help her
kinsmen rescue her. She thought about the last five days with Ruari. He had
lost a great deal of his reserve and, although he had not said the three words
she ached to hear, she was more confident that he did care for her. He did not
hide his tenderness or his appreciation. He was freer with his compliments, and
there was no doubt in her mind that they were sincere ones. There had been no
more visits from prospective brides and their families either.


What
troubled her the most was that there was no talk of the future, of what would
happen when and if she and Margaret were allowed to return to Dunweare. She
knew Ruari had not yet found a way to end the ransoming without getting his
money yet with his pride intact. Nevertheless, if he intended there to be a
future for them, he should at least be alluding to it by now.


Margaret’s
future was also still uncertain, yet the girl and Beatham carried on as if they
would get all that they desired. Beatham’ s family was furious that Margaret
was at Gartmhor, and Ruari was constantly receiving angry missives and trying
to reconcile the family. Neither side would bend, Beatham would not give up
Margaret, and his family refused to condone any marriage. Something Malcolm had
let slip made Sorcha think Ruari was struggling to come up with some
compromise, but that first he had to get Beatham’s family to be willing to even
consider one.


Sorcha
shook her head as she hurried out to the stables to meet with Ruari. The only
ones who seemed to be content and hopeful were Neil and Malcolm. To everyone’s
astonishment, there was a definite romance budding there. In Neil’s and Malcolm’s
case, the only ones who had to decide what they should or could do were Neil
and Malcolm. Neil being the seventh daughter of a poor laird and Malcolm being
a poor relation of Ruari’s gave the couple a freedom none of the rest of them
really enjoyed.


As
she walked into the stable she saw Ruari jovially arguing with several of his
men, and studied him for a moment. When she looked at him, she sometimes
wondered if she was reaching far too high, thus dooming herself to a very hard
fall. Ruari was not only as handsome as any woman could wish for, but healthy
and strong, wealthy and possessing some of the most fertile lands in the area.
He could have any woman he wanted. At times it seemed preposterous that she
thought she could win his heart.


She
quickly shook away that assault of self-doubt. There was a lot she could offer
a man. The only thing she felt went against her in a way it would be hard to
overcome was her family’s dismal record of producing sons. There were a great
many male Kerrs about, however, close and distant cousins of Ruari. His name
was not in danger of dying out as hers was. If she could win his heart, he
might be able to accept that he had only daughters; he might be willing to
gamble that she was one of the few Hay women who could produce a son.


“There
ye are, dearling,” he said, extending his hand to her and smiling as she walked
over and placed her hand in his, then glanced at the sword she wore. “Do ye
think ye will need that?”


“I
cannae feel safe riding out alone without some weapon on me.”


“I
fear we cannae ride out alone. My men stand firm. We will have a small guard.”


“Verra
wise of them.” She winked at him. “After all, someone may try to kidnap you.”
She smiled when the men laughed, realizing that her having taken Ruari for
ransom was no longer considered a crime, even by Ruari. “Where is Rosse?” she
asked as she looked around and saw no sign of the huge red-haired man. “Is he
not the one who watches your back?”


“Aye,
but his wife is verra near her time, and he likes to stay close at hand when
one of his bairns is to be born. Since I am not riding out to battle, there is
no need to demand that he join us.”


“Of
course not,” she agreed as he helped her mount the sturdy brown mare he had
chosen for her. “So, we shall be a group of a dozen,” she murmured as she
watched the other men mount with Ruari.


Ruari
chuckled as they rode out into the bailey. “Not the private little trot I had
envisioned, but ‘tis the time of the year when raiding is a real danger, and I
would rather there were men to protect you than lose ye to the English because
I wanted a wee bit of privacy.”


“I
think I would prefer that as weel. I have met with the English and have no
desire to do so again.” She shivered slightly as talk of the English made her
think of Simon Treacher, a man she thought she had successfully banished from
her mind.


“Was
there trouble when ye went to ransom Dougal?” Ruari asked when he saw the
shadow that abruptly clouded her expression, a shadow he knew was not cast by
the gates they rode through.


After
a moment of consideration, Sorcha decided there was no harm in telling him
about Simon Treacher. Even though she could not believe the man was still a
threat or that he could find her at Gartmhor, it could also prove helpful. She
watched the expressions on Ruari’s face with interest as she told him the
trouble she had had with the Englishman. Ruari was furious, the extent of his
anger quite possibly a mark of the strength of his feelings for her. After all,
he would not find the fact that another man had looked at her lustfully so
infuriating if he did not care about her.


“Why
do ye think the mon is no longer pursuing ye?” he asked, his voice tight with
an anger he struggled to control.


“The
spies he sent to Dunweare disappeared. We assumed he stopped sending them
because his lustful interests had turned elsewhere,” she replied.


“Or
mayhap he just sent better ones, ones ye and Crayton didnae see.”


A
thrill of fear went through her along with one of pure joy. She dreaded the
thought that Simon Treacher could still be hungering for her, but she was
elated at the way Ruari spoke of Crayton as if he was real. There were more and
more such slips of the tongue on his part, revealing that slowly, ever so
slowly, he was beginning to believe. She had never demanded that he believe in
all the same things she did, but a touch of belief would certainly make her
life easier if she was going to spend it with him. Knowing it would be unwise
to point out what he had just done, she centered her thoughts on the
possibility that there was still a lustful Englishman on her trail.


“If
there had been any sign of Simon at Dunweare, Neil would have mentioned it and
told you to tell me,” she said.


“Lass,
both sides of the border teem with spies and men highly skilled in ferreting
out any sort of information one wishes to gather. I can tell ye almost to a
head how many cattle Lord Selkirk has in England. I suspect he can tell ye much
the same about me. There are few secrets.”


“That
is rather alarming news.”


He
briefly smiled at her reaction. “‘Tis the way of it when two countries sit side
by side and have fought each other since long before the first Graeme leapt
over that Roman wall. Every soldier kens that it is best to learn all ye can
about his enemy. ‘Tis one of the first lessons a warrior learns. Nay, trust me
in this, if Simon Treacher still wants ye, if another poor lass hasnae caught
his eye, he kens what ye are doing and where ye are.”


“Then
why did we catch so many of his spies or send them fleeing back to England?”


“Arrogance
on his part, I think. He simply didnae believe he had to use his best men to
keep watch on one tiny Scottish lady from a poor border clan.”


“Oh.
I would appreciate it if ye would tell my aunt about this when she comes again.
Dunweare needs to ken that it might have a traitor or a spy close at hand.”


Ruari
nodded then reached over to pat her hand. “Ye are safe, lass. Even if he kens
that ye are here at Gartmhor, there has yet to be an Englishmon who could take
this place.”


Sorcha
wished she felt as confident as he sounded. Gartmhor may well have never been
taken by the English, but Simon did not have to assault the keep to get his
hands on her. The man could simply skulk around Gartmhor waiting for her to
venture out.


Like
now, she suddenly thought and nervously looked around. Despite her efforts to
shake the thought from her mind, Sorcha could not dispel the notion that this
ride over Gartmhor lands was ill-advised. The further away from the keep she
rode, the more uneasy she grew, but she hesitated to tell Ruari to turn back.
He could easily think that his talk about clever spies had frightened her or,
worse, believe she was saying that he and his men were incapable of protecting
her. That was not an insult she wished to deliver.


She
took a deep breath to steady herself and smiled at Ruari as he pointed out the
cattle grazing on a hillside. Gartmhor had good grazing land as well, and she
was almost envious. The rocky land covered thinly in scrub and moss that
encircled Dunweare could not support many cows, sheep, or goats. There had been
some very lean winters at Dunweare, something she suspected Gartmhor and its
people saw only rarely.


It
was more than her lack of a dowry that separated her and Ruari. Every aspect of
his life, from the food on his table to the number of well-armed men on
Gartmhor’s high walls, enhanced their differences. Sorcha began to find the
constant signs of Ruari’s wealth very depressing. Despite the near equality of
their births, it was painfully clear that Ruari would have to step down to
marry her. She was not all that confident that she had given him enough reason
to do that.


“Ye
have been graced with verra fine and fertile lands, Ruari Kerr,” she murmured
as they paused by a small rivulet so that the horses could drink.


“Aye,
I have been weel blessed,” he agreed, dismounting and helping her do the same.


Sorcha
tried to listen as he told her of his plans for Gartmhor, all the ways he
planned to fill his purse as well as improve the lives of his people, but it
was impossible. She kept looking at the trees. They were in a clearing, but
only yards from them the trees began to thicken until she was unable to see
into their depths. She was not sure why the trees held such an allure, but she
was certain that their attraction was not due to their great beauty. Fear
knotted her insides, not admiration. There was something out there, something
that meant only harm to her and Ruari. All too aware that Ruari was slow to
believe in what he could not see, she continued to stare into the shadowy
forests, her eyes beginning to sting from the strain as she searched
desperately for some sign, some warning signal, Ruari would heed.


 


“The
woman can see us,” warned Thomas, hesitating in his advance and looking to
Simon for instructions.


Simon
Treacher paused and stared through the thick trees toward the prize he had
worked so hard to claim. Sorcha Hay was indeed staring intently in his
direction, her lovely face slightly marred by a frown of deep concentration. He
waited tensely for a warning cry to escape her full lips.


“Nay,
she does not see us,” he finally said, inching forward and signaling his men to
do the same.


“She
will soon.”


“Then
it will be too late.”


“Aye,
for us.”


“If
you are too great a coward to face a few Scots, Thomas, you may remount and
ride back to England.” Simon nodded when Thomas flushed, tightened his jaw, and
continued to move. “And all of you are to remember that the woman is not to be
harmed and that Sir Kerr is mine.” He stared back at his small army, glaring at
them until they all nodded. “I intend to make him pay dearly for taking what is
mine.”


 


“Ye
dinnae seem to be paying me much heed, lass,” Ruari murmured, frowning at
Sorcha’s distraction as he took her by the arm. “Mayhap this will catch your
interest. ‘Tis important to me that ye learn about my lands, my people, and my
plans for them both,” he said in a quiet, serious voice, watching her intently
for a moment before tugging her toward the trees.


“Nay,”
Sorcha cried, fighting his pull. She inwardly cursed the whims of fate for she
knew Ruari was about to speak of the future, quite possibly a shared future,
but she could not let the desires of her heart outweigh her common sense.
Something was very wrong, and she had to get him to heed her warning. “We must
leave this place.”


“Sorcha,
what is wrong?” he asked, stopping to grasp her gently by the shoulders as he
became aware of her agitation.


“We
must leave here—now.” She glanced toward the forest. “We must get far away from
those accursed trees.”


“There
is something about the trees that afrights ye?”


“Nay!”
She pulled free of his light hold, grasped him by the arms and dearly wished he
was smaller so that she could shake him until his teeth rattled. “There is no
time to argue this. Call it a woman’s whim—tell your men I have lost my wits or
that the sun has disordered my poor wee female brain. I dinnae care! Just tell
everyone to mount and hie back to Gartmhor.” The faint jingle of a horse’s
harness reached her ears, and she cursed, spinning round to stare at the woods.
“Too late.”


Ruari
looked toward the wood in time to see the first horseman emerge from the
dappled shadows that had hidden him, and he cursed. “Sassenach bastards.”


He
knew there was no time to mount and meet the enemy on horseback. Pulling Sorcha
along, he raced back to his men, bellowing orders each step of the way. They
all grabbed their helmets and shields from their horses then slapped the
animals into a gallop straight toward the swiftly advancing Englishmen. In the
instant of extra time the resultant confusion gained them, Ruari and his men
ran to a more open piece of land and formed a tight circle. Despite Sorcha’s
protests that she could fight with them, he pushed her into the center of the
protective circle.


“Stay
there, lass,” he ordered her. “I need both mind and heart set on one thing now—fighting
these dogs. I cannae do that if I think ye are in their reach. Now they must
climb o’er me to get to you.”


Sorcha
had no time to reply as the first onslaught swept over them. With their shields
and long swords, Ruari and his men pushed aside the Englishmen’s charge. A few
loud curses from the men of Gartmhor told her that it had cost them a few drops
of blood, but none of the men faltered or fell as the English reined in and
turned to charge again.


The
second charge cost the English two men who were unhorsed and killed by the
Scots. One of Ruari’s men fell to his knees, knocked senseless by the blow of a
flail, but he was quickly helped to his feet by the men flanking him. He wiped
the blood from his eyes and, after swaying a little, stood firm.


She
was astonished when the English regrouped for a third charge. It was a poor
choice of tactics. In two assaults they had not successfully broken Ruari’s
circle yet had lost two of their men. Despite the fact that they numbered close
to thirty compared to Ruari’s mere dozen, it was still an unacceptable loss. It
did not show much hope of being successful either, for the horses shied as they
drew near the tight group of shielded Scots, and not every one of the
Englishmen could strike at the same time.


Another
two Englishmen fell when they charged, Ruari’s men unhorsing them and breaking
the circle only long enough to deliver the death stroke. In the one brief
moment when one of the English horsemen paused to try fruitlessly to cut down
one of Ruari’s men, Sorcha recognized her enemy. Sir Simon Treacher had found
her. At the moment it was not particularly comforting to discover that Ruari
was right when he spoke of how thoroughly the Scots and English could spy upon
each other.


“‘Tis
Simon Treacher,” she yelled. “Ye were right, Ruari. The mon does have good
spies.”


“I
imagine it pained ye some to say that, dearling,” Ruari called back even as he
parried a blow aimed at his head.


Before
Sorcha could demand to know how he could jest at such a time, the English
struck a telling blow. It had cost them four men, but they finally reduced
Ruari’s numbers to eleven. One of the Scots screamed as an English sword cut
deep into the flesh of his sword arm. He was quickly pushed inside of the
circle, his companions closing ranks around him.


A
quick look told Sorcha that the man would probably live, but he could no longer
hold his place in the circle. She tore off a length of her petticoat and
hurriedly bound the wound to stop the bleeding, then stared at the man. He was
thickly muscular, yet smaller than most of Ruari’s men. A quick glance toward
their enemy revealed that they were dismounting. It was not going to be easy to
fend off nearly twice their number when they were all on an equal footing.
Ignoring the man’s protests, she grabbed his light helmet, stuck it on her
head, and then took his shield. Although the shield was heavier than she had
anticipated, she knew she could hold it as long as was necessary, and she
slipped her arm through the straps on the back. After taking a deep breath to
steady herself, she nudged her way into the circle next to Ruari and braced
herself for both the ensuing attack and his certain protest.


“Get
back inside the circle, ye fool lass,” Ruari yelled after staring at her in
shock.


“Nay,
‘tis my enemy ye are fighting,” she said as she drew her sword.


“Ye
cannae fight grown men hefting a shield that is nearly as big as ye are.”


“‘Tisnae
that big, and even if it is, then it just means that more of me is protected.”


“Lass,
this enemy doesnae wish to hurt ye. He wants ye verra much alive. Ye need not
put yourself in harm’s way.”


“Better
in harm’s way than being pulled into his cold arms.” She met Ruari’s intent
gaze for a moment then sighed with relief when he nodded.


“Just
dinnae die before me,” he ordered her in a gruff voice.


“I
shall do my best to see that neither of us dies.”


She
readied herself to meet the advancing enemy and was surprised that, despite the
danger they faced, Ruari’s words caused her heart to skip with joy and hope.
Telling her not to fall first might sound a foolish command to others, but the
way Ruari said it was what pleased her. The gruffness in his voice had not been
that of command, but of deep emotion. Ruari did care for her, she was certain
of it. As the first clash of English and Scottish swords echoed in the small
clearing, she prayed that they would both survive Simon Treacher’s attack so
that she could find out just how much Ruari did care.
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“Hold,”
cried Dougal, waving his small group of ten men, two women, and one slender
girl to an abrupt halt. “Did ye hear that?”


“Hear
what?” demanded Neil as she stepped up beside him, tugging her weary horse
behind her.


“It
sounds like swords clashing, like steel against steel.” He took a few more
steps, crouching slightly as he listened intently. “Aye, ‘tis fighting.
Straight ahead of us.”


Neil
cursed softly when Dougal hurried forward, heading toward the sound with a
complete disregard for the noise he was making and what danger he might be
heedlessly running toward. She signaled to the others to keep pace, but to be
quieter, then hurried to catch her nephew. When she grabbed him by the arm,
stopping him short, she ignored the glare he sent her.


“Will
ye but think a moment?” she scolded him. “Ye dinnae ken what ye are running
into the midst of, who is fighting and who is winning. Can ye approach with a
wee bit more caution, please?”


“Oh,
aye, of course. I but feared that Sorcha might be in trouble. After all, that
is the very direction in which we saw her and Sir Kerr ride.”


“She
could verra weel be in trouble, but ye willnae help her much if ye stumble into
the hands of her enemies, will ye?”


“Nay,
ye are right.” He frowned and sent her a half-annoyed, half-amused look. “‘Twould
be nice if ye werenae right quite so often, Aunt. It sore bruises a mon’s
vanity.”


“Yours
could weel afford a chip or two knocked out of it.”


Neil
smiled faintly when Dougal ignored her and started to move ahead silently. The
sounds of a battle grew more distinctive with each step they took. When the
battle finally came into view, she cursed and crouched next to Dougal.


“‘Tis
that English bastard Sir Simon Treacher,” whispered Dougal. “He has found
Sorcha. How did the cursed mon discover that she was here? I have done my best
to keep this whole matter strictly between the Kerrs and the Hays.”


“Ye
ken as weel as I do that both sides of the border fairly teem with spies and
traitors. There could have been eyes on Sorcha for months, even near enough at
hand to see what happened at the fair.”


“Aye,
I ken it.” He rubbed his chin, his expression thoughtful as he watched the
Kerrs fight an English force twice in number.


“Weel,
let us go and give them some help.” Neil glared at Dougal when he grabbed her
by the arm, stopping her advance. “What foolishness is this?”


“We
could wait here and let the English fight the Kerrs for us.”


“Ye
would squat here and let Sassenach dogs kill Scots before our verra eyes?”


“I
have no wish to risk my life for a Kerr.”


“And
what of our Sorcha?”


“Sir
Simon doesnae want her injured.”


“She
is in the midst of the fighting. What Treacher wants could be easily forgotten
in the heat of battle. And what do we do if she survives after all the Kerrs
are slaughtered?”


“Take
her from the English.”


“Chase
them down on these horses?” She nodded when he flushed slightly and scowled. “The
English may also still outnumber us when they are done with the Kerrs. If we go
and aid Sir Ruari now, we will number nearly as many as the English and we will
have the advantage of catching the motherless swine between us and the Kerrs. ‘Tis
too good an advantage to toss aside just because ye have no love for the Kerrs.”


Neil
ignored Dougal’s curses as she wrenched free of his hold. She ordered the
wide-eyed Euphemia and Eirie to take the horses and hide, then drew her sword.
The sound of the rest of their small group doing the same steadied her. She
stood up and, after securing her skirts above her knees so that they would not
hinder her, she raced toward the English, the Hay war cry upon her lips. At her
heels raced Dougal and their small group of warriors.


Sorcha
nearly faltered in parrying the thrusting sword of an Englishman as a familiar
cry rent the air. Against her back she felt Ruari start with surprise as well.
They had ended up back to back as the battle had slowly deteriorated into a
melee with Ruari’s men doing all they could to save their own lives or at least
make the English pay dearly before they died. As more of Ruari’s men fell, her
hope for their survival had grown thinner. With Neil’s war cry still ringing in
the air, Sorcha felt a renewed strength surge through her aching arms.


“‘Tis
my aunt to our rescue,” Sorcha cried, enjoying the brief respite from fighting
as the English struggled to overcome their shock and confusion when they saw
this unplanned-for threat rapidly advancing on them.


“Aye,
and your brother. I thank God that He has sent us aid, for we are in sore need
of it, but I dearly wish He had chosen others to be our saviors.”


Not
quite sure what he meant, Sorcha defended her clansmen. “They are all good
fighters.”


“Oh,
aye, I have no doubt that we shall now send the English scurrying for home. ‘Tis
the confrontation that must come after the victory I would cheerfully have
avoided.”


She
cursed as she finally understood what he was talking about. There would
certainly be trouble once the fighting was over. Sorcha had the sinking feeling
that what she wanted and needed was not going to be the first
consideration of either her brother or her lover when the two men came
face-to-face at last. It would not be a good time for her to try to assert
herself either. As she watched her brother quickly dispatch an Englishman,
Sorcha shared Ruari’s mixed feelings of gratitude and apprehension.


Before
she could say anything to Ruari, Simon Treacher elbowed his way through his
fighting and fleeing men. Occasionally he paused to threaten or push his
retreating men back into the fray, but it was useless. A rout was in the
making. Even as Simon reached out toward her with one gauntleted hand, Ruari
grabbed her by the arm and nearly flung her behind him. She decided to stay
where he had placed her, but kept her sword at the ready.


“You
will pay a high price for taking what is mine,” Simon said as he confronted
Ruari.


“Yours?”
Sorcha cried, but both men ignored her.


“She
was never yours, Treacher,” Ruari replied. “Ye but saw her, and with the sick
greed suffered by so many Sassenachs, ye decided to take her.”


“Such
righteousness from the man who kidnapped her from a fair,” Simon drawled as he
and Ruari began to warily circle each other, carefully studying each other’s
strength. “You are no more than a base reiver, Kerr.”


“Aye?
Then what are ye who ride into another mon’s country to steal his women?”


Sorcha
barely nodded to Neil and her brother as they each grabbed her by an arm and
tugged her a little farther away from Ruari and Simon. A small part of her
acknowledged the fact that the English had been successfully routed, those who
were not dead or so badly wounded they could not mount their horses, fleeing
the field and callously leaving their lord to his fate. She dared not take her
full attention from Ruari. When the two men finally clashed swords, she was
startled by the sound, then tensely watched each parry and thrust. Neil lightly
rested her arm around Sorcha’s shoulders, and she was thankful for the silent
and subtle support.


The
fight between Ruari and Simon dragged on for what felt like hours to Sorcha.
The two men were well matched in skill and strength despite Simon’s much
thinner build. Although she did not like actively wishing for someone’s death,
even Simon Treacher’s, Sorcha almost sagged with relief when the Englishman
began to show signs of weakening. Ruari was still strong, still calm, and his
movements still held a deadly grace. He now possessed a clear advantage.


When
Ruari finally delivered the death stroke to Simon, piercing the Englishman’s
heart with one swift thrust of his sword, Sorcha felt no sense of victory, just
relief. Only in the heat of battle when her own life was clearly in jeopardy
could she push aside the horror of taking a man’s life. She moved to go to
Ruari as he turned to face her, only to be caught up hard by Dougal’s tight
grip on her arm.


As
she started to protest, she caught sight of Neil’s frown and the slight shake
of her aunt’s head. The woman’s message was clear—do not argue now. It was
hard, but Sorcha decided she would bow to the woman’s proven wisdom. She tried
to relay her disappointment in the look she gave Ruari, and the crooked smile
he gave her made her sure she had succeeded. There was so much more she wanted
to say and do, but now was not the time. Judging by the tension in the Hay men
and what remained of Ruari’s group, Sorcha knew that speaking too freely could
make matters far worse than they already were.


“I
looked o’er your men, Sir Ruari,” Neil said, breaking the tight silence. “I
fear two are dead, one may yet die, and nearly half the rest are wounded,
although I dinnae believe they risk dying if they are treated weel.”


“They
will be. Thank ye, Neil,” he said, severing his steady gaze at Dougal only
briefly to glance her way and nod his gratitude. “We had best get them back to
Gartmhor as soon as possible.” He reached for Sorcha, but was not really surprised
when Dougal, his sword still bloodied from the battle, yanked Sorcha even
farther away from him. “I believe ye have my prisoner.”


Sorcha
glanced at Neil who responded by rolling her eyes heavenward. She was somewhat
glad that she was not the only one who thought that was a particularly stupid
thing for Ruari to say. A brief, painful tightening of Dougal’s hand on her arm
told her that he had responded to Ruari’s brash statement with a sudden surge
of anger. That had to be no surprise to Ruari. What puzzled her was why Ruari
would try to enrage Dougal instead of placating him. She decided it had to be
something only a man could really understand. She simply could not believe that
Ruari would purposely act in a way that would force Dougal, through pride or
anger, to take her away.


“And
I believe I have just saved your worthless hide, though it galled me to do so,”
said Dougal.


The
Kerrs who had the strength to do so grumbled threateningly, and the Hays
bristled back. Nearly every man had his hand on his sword. Neil was right. She
could not step into the middle of such intense male posturing. When she did
have the opportunity to speak to Ruari again, she intended to give him a sound
scolding about indulging in such nonsense.


“I
was considering the ransoming a thing apart from this,” Ruari said.


“Ye
do that a lot,” Sorcha murmured, earning a glare from both men.


“It
cannae be a thing apart,” snapped Dougal. “I wouldnae have e’en been here if ye
hadnae stolen my sister from the fair. Nor would Simon have tracked her down
here.”


“Nay,
he would have come for her at Dunweare.”


“We
would have been able to protect her. Aye, and we wouldnae have been fool enough
to take her outside the walls where that cursed Englishmon could get her.”


“Dougal,”
Sorcha protested. “To be fair to Ruari, he didnae ken about Sir Simon until I
told him only a few hours ago.”


Both
men glared at her again, clearly annoyed at her interruptions. She was about to
tell them they were both idiots when suddenly her Aunt Neil grabbed her and yanked
her completely away from the men. Sorcha looked at the woman, considering her
the worst of all traitors, as Ruari and Dougal returned to their argument with
no one attempting to talk sense to them.


“They
need their heads banged together,” she muttered as she fruitlessly tried to
wriggle free of her aunt’s iron grip.


“Aye,
they do, but it will do no good now,” Neil advised, looking around at the men
and shaking her head. “This is a particular sort of male stupidity that needs
to be treated carefully, lass. Ye will only make matters worse if ye reveal to
them what fools they are or even that ye think they are being foolish.
Especially while they are all still seething with the bloodlust of battle. Nay,
lass, as hard as it is to do so, leave this be.”


“But
I shall be taken back to Dunweare.”


“Aye,
as will Margaret and I. That cannae be stopped, but we can correct this idiocy
there, when tempers have cooled.”


“He
was beginning to care for me. I cannae leave now.”


“Ye
must. And I believe that black-haired knight has cared for ye for a long time. ‘Tis
sometimes difficult for a mon to ken such things, to understand his own heart.
Ye willnae be leaving him by your own choice, so if he has begun to recognize
what he feels, such emotions cannae be destroyed because ye leave him for a wee
while.”


A
part of Sorcha knew that Neil was right. If Ruari had begun to care for her, it
would not die simply because her brother dragged her home. A greater part of
her, however, was terrified of leaving Gartmhor just when it appeared that she
was starting to inch her way into his heart. Then she recalled that she would
not be the only one torn from her lover if Dougal and Ruari remained near
swordpoint.


“Oh,
poor Margaret,” she murmured then looked at Neil. “And you as weel.”


“‘Tis
Margaret I worry over. We shall have to endure more of that cursed weeping and
melancholy.”


“True.”
Sorcha frowned for a moment as she thought over the whole problem and still saw
no quick and easy solution except for Neil. “Howbeit, ye dinnae need to leave
Malcolm if ye wish to stay with him.” She still did not understand that
romance, but knew she could not discuss it now.


“I
do. My wee mon will wait for me. I cannae settle to that when ye and Margaret
cannae settle as weel.”


Sorcha
was about to argue what appeared to be a needless self-sacrifice when a faint
change of tone in Ruari’s and Dougal’s bickering drew her attention. The anger
and tension were still there, but Ruari was suddenly less combative. An instant
later, she knew why.


“Ye
owe me a debt of blood, Kerr,” Dougal said. “Many times over, for ye and your
men were surely doomed. That more than pays the ransom for my sister and my
cousin and the two men ye caught this morning.”


Ruari
nodded. “Then consider the ransom paid. Take your cousin and your men, but
leave Sorcha here with me.”


“Ye
ask me to leave my sister, my own flesh and blood, here to play the whore for
ye?”


“Nay,
as my wife.”


Those
three words pounded in Sorcha’s mind as she struggled to believe what she had
just heard. Everyone was looking at Ruari in surprise, but she knew that none
of them felt as stunned as she did. Dougal’s shock slowly turned to a cold
rage, and Sorcha started toward Ruari. She was confused, unsure of what emotion
lurked behind Ruari’s abrupt proposal, but she was sure that if she did not get
to him before Dougal could react, all chance to find out might be gone. A sharp
curse escaped her when Dougal ordered two of his men to grab her and she was
unable to elude them. Ignoring her curses, insults, and struggles, they dragged
her toward a horse.


“Tie
her on there if ye have to,” Dougal ordered, and then he looked at Ruari. “I
want no Kerr as kinsmon. Ye owe me a debt of blood, Ruari Kerr, and we both ken
that such a debt cannae be scorned. I dinnae want ye within ten miles of my
sister. Send my cousin home with my two men,” he snapped then turned sharply
and strode toward the horses they had taken from the English.


“One
last thing,” Ruari said, following Dougal.


Dougal
stopped, turning with his hand on his sword. “We have no more to say to each
other.”


“I
have but one thing to say to Sorcha.” He ignored Dougal’s threatening pose and
called to Sorcha. “What of Crayton?”


She
abruptly stilled her struggles and looked at him. “I will tell him that his
enemy is dead.”


“That
may not be enough. Take the Englishmon’s body with ye. Then Crayton will have
no doubts and can finally seek his rest as my uncle did.”


Sorcha
nodded, briefly silenced by the strength of the emotions tearing through her.
Ruari might not fully believe in spirits and all the rest, but he had finally
and fully accepted her belief in them. She unthinkingly took a step toward him,
only to have her guards renew their efforts to get her on the back of a horse.


The
men struggled a long time before they finally flung her over the saddle. What
reluctance they had felt over treating her so roughly vanished, wiped away by
all of the bruises and insults she had inflicted upon them. She lifted her head
to see Ruari just standing there, silently watching Dougal take her away. The
only sign that he was distressed by it was the way his hands clenched and
unclenched at his sides and the cold, remote expression upon his face, a look
she knew he assumed when he wanted to hide something. Since this could well be
the last time she saw him, she wished he would give her some hint of what he
felt. She would have liked to have known that she was not the only one who was
being torn asunder inside.


 


Ruari
watched the Hays leave until even the dust from their horses could not be seen.
He shuddered as the tension eased from his body. The moment it was gone he
wished it back, for now he was too conscious of the intense pain gnawing at his
insides. As he watched Sorcha being taken away, he realized something he wished
he had remained blissfully ignorant of—he loved her.


He
spat a curse and turned to help his men prepare to return to Gartmhor. If
revealing how much he needed Sorcha at the very moment she was taken from him
was some form of punishment, Ruari felt it far outweighed his crimes. Bound by
a debt of blood, the only way he could get Sorcha was for Dougal to unbend, but
Ruari doubted that the angry young man would do that. What tortured Ruari the
most was the knowledge that he had had numerous chances to understand what he
felt for Sorcha, to love her and wed her, but he had wasted all of them.


There
was very little left to take from the English. The Hays had picked the enemy
clean and taken the few prisoners caught with them. Ruari struggled to fix his
thoughts on his men, many of whom would need his help to get home. It allowed
him to subdue the turmoil in his mind and heart for a time, as did the need to
deliver the sad news to the widows of the men who had died once he reached
Gartmhor.


Weary
and heartsore, he wanted to go to his bedchamber, but Beatham’s parents waited
to meet with him in the great hall. He knew they had not seen their son, for
the youth had sequestered himself in his room after Margaret had been taken
from Gartmhor, kicking and screaming, by her kinsmen. Beatham’s parents arrived
after the Hays had left. As Ruari stepped up to the head table, he became aware
of their shocked stares and tersely explained why he was in such a disordered
state as he filled his tankard with strong wine.


“We
were hoping ye could persuade Beatham to speak with us,” said Lilith, Beatham’s
delicate, fair-haired mother. “We have decided to concede to his wishes.”


“I
fear your surrender comes too late. ‘Tis clearly a common affliction amongst
the Kerrs,” Ruari added in a distracted tone.


“I
dinnae understand.”


“There
will be no marriages between the Hays and the Kerrs. Sir Dougal Hay has sworn
it.”


“Then
the lad will speak to us again, for ‘tis no longer our fault he cannae wed the
lass.”


“He
thinks differently.”


It
took a long time to convince Beatham’s parents that they would not be able to
enjoy a reunion with their obstinate son just yet. When they left to rest
before beginning their journey home, Ruari sank into his high-backed oak chair,
sighed, and refilled his tankard. He was not sure he was pleased when Rosse
arrived. Yet again he had to explain what had happened. Each retelling stirred
up the painful feelings on which he struggled to keep a tight rein. Rosse also
looked prepared to discuss the matter thoroughly.


“Ye
were a wee bit slow to see the truth,” Rosse said when Ruari finished his tale,
including relating the painful revelations he had endured.


“Aye.
I suppose ye will claim ye saw it ere I did,” drawled Ruari.


“‘Tis
often easier for one who watches the couple involved to see such things ere the
couple does.”


“Weel,
it matters not who sees it or saw it, for ‘tis a truth that is now utterly
useless.”


“Mayhap.”


“‘Tis
a debt of blood I speak of, Rosse. I cannae go against Dougal Hay’s wishes. For
Sorcha I would be willing to taint my honor, but to do anything against Dougal
Hay now would leave me with no honor at all. I would be an outcast, as would
Sorcha if she wed me. Nay, my only hope is that Dougal’s fury fades and he
begins to realize that I am a good match for his sister and Dunweare. I see
that as a verra faint hope.”


“Ye
must not forget the lass,” Rosse said. “She is clever. She may think of a way
to untie this knot.”


Ruari
felt the tiniest flicker of hope cut through the gloom encompassing his heart.
He knew Sorcha would understand why he could not act. What he could not be
completely sure of was if she would want to try to solve the impasse between
their clans. They had never spoken openly about their feelings. Not only could
he not be certain of how deep her feelings ran, but she had to be uncertain
about his as well. She might even doubt that he would welcome her if she did
find a way to return to him.


“‘Tis
a verra thick knot, Rosse,” he murmured. “And ‘tis not only Dougal Hay who
helped tie it.”


 


Sorcha
grimaced as they rode into Dunweare, people gathering around to see the prizes
brought back from the battle. Dougal had not kept her tied to the saddle long,
but he had kept a very close watch on her. Margaret had joined them, weeping
vociferously, and although the noise she made had grown fainter, it had not
ceased. She and Neil had spent the long journey telling Dougal what an idiot he
was, demanding that he change his mind about the Kerrs, and even occasionally
trying to coax him to their side. Nothing had worked, and Sorcha was so
frustrated that all the grinding of her teeth she had done had left them aching
badly.


Her
first instinct had been to get free of Dougal and race back to Ruari’s arms,
but with Neil’s help she had seen the error of that plan. Ruari was caught tightly
in a debt of blood. He would lose all honor and standing at court if he broke
it, and that would not only hurt him, but also Gartmhor and all of his people.
The only solution was to get Dougal to back down and agree to their marriage,
but after arguing the matter all the way from Gartmhor, Sorcha saw very little
chance of that happening.


As
she dismounted she caught the shimmer of a figure in the shadows near the
gates. Even though he was not very distinct, she knew it was Crayton. There was
some small comfort to be had in the knowledge that she could now give Crayton
the peace he had sought for so long. It was the one good thing that had come
out of that tumultuous day by the creek at Gartmhor.


“Crayton,
your enemy is dead,” she announced.


“Are
ye certain? Ye said he must be dead of old age by now,” came Crayton’s voice in
her head.


“Aye,
the one who actually murdered ye is long dead, but will it not satisfy your
need if one of his blood has been cut down by a Scottish sword?”


“A
Hay sword?”


“Nay,
but it was the arrival of the Hays upon the battlefield that brought about his
death, and”—she lowered her voice so that the people near at hand could not
hear—“the mon who killed him is the lover of a Hay.”


“Good
enough. ‘Tis odd, I trust in your word, but—“


She
held up her hand to stop his fumbling explanation. “Dinnae fear that ye will
insult me, my dear friend. Ye have waited too long for this day. ‘Tis not
enough just to be told.” She walked to the litter that held Simon Treacher’s
body. “Ye must be shown.” She lifted up the blanket.


The
shadow that was Crayton grew more distinct as he looked over the body. By the
time she dropped the blanket back over the dead man, Crayton was almost
completely visible. She felt a deep sadness, for she knew he would leave her
now. She was happy for him, yet would truly miss him.


“Crayton,”
called a sweet female voice.


Sorcha
started slightly and looked around. She noticed that Crayton was staring into
the distance, and she tried to see what had caused the intense look of joy upon
his face. Slowly a light appeared, growing wider and brighter until she caught
the glimpse of a pretty young woman in its depths. The woman smiled at Crayton
and held out her hand.


“Elspeth,”
Crayton whispered, and the depth of emotion in his voice made Sorcha shiver.


When
Crayton turned her way, a hint of fear and reluctance briefly dimming the
elation on his face, Sorcha smiled. “I shall miss ye. Go, Crayton. She waits
for ye and she has waited a verra long time. Ye are done here.”


She
wrapped her arms around herself as he moved toward the woman. For one short
moment, she felt the chill of his leaving. Alongside it was a deep warmth, and
Sorcha knew she was being touched by the joy and emotion Crayton felt as he
took his Elspeth’s hand. The couple embraced and, in the blink of an eye, were
gone.


A
heavy sigh escaped Sorcha. She was tired and, when Dougal approached her, she
glared at him. He was the reason she was alone, but she was determined that he
would not succeed in keeping her and Ruari apart. If she could not change his
mind she would find another way. If Elspeth and Crayton could be reunited after
being separated by death itself, then there had to be a way to salve honor and
pride on both sides and also have Ruari.
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“Nay,
never, and that is my final decision,” bellowed Dougal.


Sorcha
cursed and glared at her obstinate brother as he strode out of the great hall.
Two long, contentious weeks had passed since she had been dragged back to
Dunweare, and Dougal still refused to bend. She was beginning to feel afraid
despite Aunt Neil’s constant assurances that if Ruari had cared for her, he
would still care for her no matter how long it took her to get back to him.
Neil and Margaret had the added security of open declarations of love from
their men. All Sorcha had was passion, a certain look, a few promising words
and hints, and that blunt, unadorned statement that she would be his wife if
Dougal allowed her to stay. She could not even be certain if he would still
hold to that now that he had had time to think about it.


“Dougal
can be such an idiot,” she grumbled and poured herself a tankard of cider.


“Aye,”
agreed a soft voice at her shoulder.


A
soft cry of surprise escaped Sorcha, and she turned to frown at Euphemia who
now stood at her side. The girl was too quiet, constantly startling people.
Little Effie was also not quite so little anymore, her slim figure noticeably
becoming more and more womanly each day. The petulance was gone from her pretty
face as well.


“Ye
will age me before my time,” she said, smiling crookedly at the girl.


“Sorry,
Cousin. I but agreed with ye that Dougal can be an idiot. If naught else, he
should pause to think about what an excellent match ye and Ruari Kerr would
make, for the Kerrs have money and fine, rich lands.”


“The
sort of mon few Hay women find.”


“Exactly.
The sort of mon who could truly help Dunweare shake off its lingering poverty.”


“Weel,
Dougal isnae going to change his mind.” Sorcha scowled, drumming her fingers on
the heavy wooden table. “I have rarely seen him this furious or this
determined. ‘Tis good that he has finally gained that sort of strength. I just
wish he hadnae chosen this particular time to behave in this way. My head aches
from banging it against his stubbornness for a fortnight.” She smiled faintly
when Euphemia giggled.


“Aunt
Neil says she is glad that he is finally acting the laird, but she wishes he
would have a wee turn of recklessness again. She says it might give ye
something ye can use to change his mind.”


“Aye,
it might, but I fear our Dougal has finally decided to become a mon.”


“‘Twould
appear so, but it matters not. That wouldnae solve this trouble anyway.”


There
was an odd tone to Euphemia’s sweet voice, and Sorcha looked closely at the
girl. There was a faint glitter in Effie’s big blue eyes that she had begun to
recognize. If the girl had not had a premonition, she had certainly had a
strong feeling about something. Sorcha was almost afraid to ask. What would she
do if Euphemia told her that there was no hope for her and Ruari?


“Have
ye had a dream?” she asked, unable to hide her fear and reluctance.


“I
dinnae have dreams or visions—at least, not yet. I just ken things. Something
in my head and heart tells me how things will be or how they must be done.”


“And
ye have had one of these—er—messages?”


“I
think so. I am still verra uncertain, ye understand, and I cannae explain what
I feel so that someone might help me.”


“Just
tell me what the message was, then, and I will see if I can decide what it
means.”


“‘Twas
just a wee one. Ye must give the power back to Ruari.”


“What
power?” Sorcha asked.


Euphemia
shrugged. “I dinnae ken. Whenever I think of ye, Neil, Margaret, and the Kerrs,
that one sentence slips into my mind. Ye must give the power back to Ruari.”


For
nearly an hour they fretted over the words, but found no answers. Euphemia was
still too young, and Sorcha decided she was too tired. As she gently sent
Euphemia to help with the children, Sorcha silently cursed the fates. They
kindly gave Euphemia a useful gift, only to make the warnings and messages they
sent so obscure that they were almost impossible to understand. She finished
her drink and decided she had best return to her own chores, welcoming the
chance to stop brooding. As she strode out of the keep and went to weed the
herb garden, she prayed that if she did not have some brilliant plan by the
week’s end, Ruari would.


 


“Ruari?”
Malcolm called softly as he timidly entered the laird of Gartmhor’s bedchamber.


For
a brief moment Ruari stared at his cousin, wondering idly how the little man
could be so calm and diligent when he may well have lost all chance to marry
Neil Hay. He sat up in his chair. Slouching there by the slender window,
staring morosely in the direction of Dunweare and trying to drink himself into
a dull stupor was proving to be a trial. He decided he would welcome some
diversion even if it was one of Malcolm’s long explanations of some new way to
put more money in his purse.


“Sit,
Malcolm.” He waved his cousin toward a seat on the other side of the small
table he had set a decanter and tankards on. “Wine?”


“Oh,
nay. It takes verra little to make me confused, and I need a clear head,”
Malcolm replied as he sat down and put some papers on the table. “M’lord, I
believe I have found something that may end the disapproval for a marriage
between Beatham and Margaret Hay.”


“Malcolm,
the only way for Beatham and Margaret to be wed now is for Margaret’s brother
to allow it. Ye do recall that Dougal vowed that no Hay would ever wed a Kerr?”


“Aye,
I recall. How could I not recall it? It cost me verra dearly.”


“Of
course. Forgive my surliness. Howbeit, if ye ken that, why have ye come to me
with this?”


“I
hold out hope that my Neil or her niece, who is a verra clever lass, will think
of a way to solve that problem. If naught else, ‘tis their kinsmon who must be
dealt with, and they ken the mon better than anyone else does. Nay, what I have
discovered may ease the trouble that will come after Sir Dougal is convinced
that he should ease his stance against us. What has been the only real
objection to a marriage between Beatham and Margaret?”


“Neither
of them possesses a farthing or a shearer’s hovel to live in.”


“Exactly.
Ye can change that. Your Uncle Ivor left ye a peel tower less than a day’s ride
south of here. ‘Tis small, with equally as small but good land, and the mon who
tends it for you is aged and childless.”


“And
would probably welcome a rest and a lad to train to take his place,” finished
Ruari. “Aye, that will do perfectly, Malcolm. ‘Tisnae much, but ‘tis gain
enough for those two bairns and enough to please both families.” His pleasure
in the solution was brief, for he was quickly recalled to the insurmountable
problem that had to be solved before Malcolm’s efforts could help the young
lovers. “Let us hope ye can present them with this bounty before they are too
old to care.”


“I
will, Cousin.”


Ruari
wished he could share his cousin’s optimism, but he found it hard. Even the
morose Beatham had more hope for the future than he did. Both men seemed to
think Neil or Sorcha would devise some plan that would solve their problem.
Even though he heartily agreed with their opinion that Sorcha was clever, Ruari
could not believe that she could think of an answer when he could not. He had
thought about nothing else in the long, lonely fortnight since Sorcha had been
taken away, yet did not have even the beginning of a plan.


He
stared at the tankard in his hand. He knew there were no answers in the heady
wine, but it did help to ease the pain of loss. It also helped him to sleep
without being tormented by memories that left him aching. He knew that a great
deal of his pain was caused by the knowledge that it was self-inflicted, that
his own pride and arrogance had led to his loss. And Malcolm’s, he thought, and
smiled faintly at his cousin.


“I
am sorry, Malcolm. Ye could be with Neil now if not for me,” Ruari said.


“Oh,
I could be with my Neil now despite ye, but she said she needed to be at
Dunweare with her nieces. They need her help now. More than I need her.”


“She
could be trapped at Dunweare for a verra long time.”


“Nay,
she, Margaret, and Sorcha will return soon.”


“I
pray ye are right, Cousin.” Ruari looked at the wine he held and thought of how
often he was reaching for it now. “Aye, I dearly hope ye are right.”


 


“I
have it,” Sorcha cried as she burst into her Aunt Neil’s bedchamber, startling
her aunt and Margaret. “I am glad ye are here, Margaret. This concerns ye as
weel.”


Sorcha
could barely contain her happiness. She sat on the bed beside Margaret,
glancing briefly at the cloth the two women had spread out between them on the
bed, clearly trying to plan Margaret’s new gown. At any other time, she would
be interested and offer to help, but she had more important matters on her
mind. In the midst of clearing weeds from the herb garden she had suddenly
understood Euphemia’s message, understood it clearly and begun to form a plan.
She had not even paused to clean the dirt from her hands and gown as she had
raced to find Neil.


“Exactly
what do ye have?” asked Neil, frowning as she looked Sorcha over carefully. “Except
a great deal of muck which ye are getting on my bed.”


“Euphemia
has had a message,” she explained, ignoring her aunt’s complaint.


“She
has told ye how we can get back to Gartmhor and our men?” asked Margaret.


“Weel,
nay. Euphemia doesnae have visions,” Sorcha said. “I have begun to call them
messages and warnings. They can require some thought to ken what is really
being said.”


“So
what did our little Effie say?” asked Neil, callously pushing aside the soft
blue material as she sat down more comfortably on the bed.


“She
told me that I must put the power back in Ruari’s hands,” Sorcha replied, not
surprised when the other two women frowned in confusion.


“Curse
it, what does that mean?”


“I
found it most confusing at first so I went to work in the herb garden. ‘Twas
easy to see that it was one of her more intricate messages. For a while I
thought it was beyond my reach, but suddenly I could see it all so clearly. ‘Tis
so simple.”


“Ye
must give the power back to Ruari,” Neil muttered then shook her head. “I
cannae see it. What power can ye give the mon? He has a lot now.”


“Ruari
has a lot of power at Gartmhor. That isnae the power Euphemia’s message
referred to. We have to give Ruari back the power he lost that day he killed
Sir Simon Treacher. Until the moment when Dougal rode to Ruari’s rescue, the
two of them could deal as equals. When Dougal saved Ruari and his men from
certain death, he took that away. Dougal bound Ruari in a debt of blood so
tightly that the mon can do nothing. He is now powerless.”


“I
ken that everyone keeps saying that, but I dinnae really understand,” said
Margaret. “‘Twas only right that Dougal save Ruari and his men. Why should we
all suffer for Dougal doing as he should? How can there be such a heavy debt
when Dougal couldnae act in any other way?”


“True.
‘Twould seem that it should be a favor that needs no repayment,” agreed Sorcha.
“Howbeit, confusing as they may be to us, men of battle have rules and customs
they must follow. Dougal saved Ruari’s life and the lives of his men. Aye, he
could do nothing else, but ‘tis still a debt. So, when Dougal says that no Hay
will wed a Kerr, Ruari is bound by this blood debt to bow to that wish. To do
otherwise would be to stain his honor so deeply there would be no washing it
clean again. That would lead to the loss of a great deal more—power, his place
in court, mayhap even his wealth. He has to do nothing, absolutely nothing, to
bring us back to Gartmhor.”


“So
how can we get back?”


“We
have to take the first step. We have to do something that Ruari must act upon
or risk looking a complete fool. A Hay has to be the one to break the bond
first.”


“And
how do ye plan to do that?” Neil asked.


“We
are going to kidnap a Kerr,” Sorcha said and smiled at the shock on the two
women’s faces.


“This
is your idea of simple?”


“Aye.
Cannae ye see it? We would begin the game all o’er again. If we take a Kerr for
ransom then we all return to where we started.”


“Nay,
then we begin that nonsense again. Ruari will have to pay a ransom—“


“Nay,
he willnae, for we will allow ourselves to be caught.”


Sorcha
did not appreciate the way Neil was looking at her, as if she had gone mad.
Poor Margaret just looked confused. It had all seemed so simple to her. It was
the perfect way to give the power back to Ruari. They would grab the first Kerr
they could, be captured while committing the crime, and then Dougal would be
forced to deal with Ruari again.


“Ye
are utterly mad,” muttered Neil. “Mad as it is, however, it could weel work.”


“As
I see it, the verra worst that can happen is that we will fail, Dougal will
discover our plans, and he will be furious with us.”


“He
is already furious with us for pestering him about changing his mind,” said
Margaret.


“Exactly,”
agreed Sorcha. “So the worst that can happen is that nothing changes.”


“But
how do we get hold of a Kerr?” asked Neil.


“That
is the one weakness in my plan,” Sorcha admitted.


“Only
one?”


Sorcha
ignored that. “All I can think of is that we must lurk about Gartmhor until one
rides by.”


She
waited patiently while Neil laughed. It was a fairly large weakness in her
plan, so she could understand her aunt’s amusement. It was the only plan anyone
had devised in a fortnight of hard, continuous plotting, so despite its
flimsiness, she felt sure that Neil would agree to it.


“‘Tis
one of the worst plans I have ever heard,” Neil said, her voice hoarse and
unsteady from laughter. “Howbeit, ye are quite correct about one thing. If we
fail all we need to suffer is Dougal being even more furious with us than he is
now. I am certainly willing to risk that.”


“Because
ye ken that, if I succeed, I will have indeed put the power back into Ruari’s
hands.”


“Aye.
We will need more than the three of us, however.”


“I
ken it. I thought ye might choose a few of the older men besides Robert.”


“Nay,
ye cannae take Robert. Ye cannae take any of the older men who were here to
pledge themselves to your father and then carry that pledge to Dougal when he
became the laird. For all they may wish to help you and feel that Dougal is
being unreasonable, ye would be forcing them to break an oath they have abided
by for most of their lives. I will find a few of the younger men, ones who
havenae become knights or are still young enough to be forgiven or to have it
considered an error in judgment. All I ask is that ye give Dougal one more
chance.”


Sorcha
argued that request for a quite a while, but finally gave in to her aunt’s
desire. They needed a little time to gather their small group of kidnappers
anyway. She had to reach deep within herself for the patience, however. No
matter what approach or argument had been used, Dougal would not be swayed, and
now that she had a plan, she wanted to act upon it. In her opinion, trying to
talk to Dougal again was simply a waste of precious time.


 


Her
teeth so tightly clenched that her jaw hurt, Sorcha scowled at her brother. She
had come to the great hall to break her fast with him, only to find him in a
particularly foul mood. Yesterday afternoon Neil had adamantly insisted that she
talk to Dougal one more time, yet she noticed that her aunt and Margaret were
nowhere to be seen. She had been left completely alone to try to talk some
sense into an already ill-tempered Dougal.


“Dougal,
we need to have a talk,” she said, not surprised when he hissed a curse and
glared at her.


“Ye
have done nothing but talk since ye were brought back to Dunweare.”


“Aye,
and ye havenae even tried to listen. I dinnae think I have been able to
complete more than one full sentence ere ye start bellowing and then leave.”


To
her astonishment, he said nothing, just stared at her for several minutes with
a look of concentration on his face. Some of the anger eased out of his
expression. He looked ready to listen to her, but she did not let her hopes
rise too high. Listening to her did not mean he would agree with her.


“I
ken what ye are going to say,” he finally argued in his defense.


“Aye,
there is a good chance ye do, yet that doesnae mean ye shouldnae do me the
courtesy of listening to it anyway,” she said.


“Weel,
then, say it and be done with it.”


“If
that is how ye mean to act, then I need not pretty the words up. It is wrong of
you to keep me, Neil, and Margaret from the men we love and who want us.”


“‘Tis
my right as your laird to decide who ye can and cannae marry.”


“The
Hays havenae been that strict since long before our father’s father’s time.”


“They
havenae had the good reasons I do to be that strict. The Hays arenae going to
be connected by blood and marriage to the Kerrs.”


“Not
even if such a connection is what your own sister, aunt, and cousin all want,
more than anything they have ever wanted before?”


“Nay.
Ye are all still verra young. Ye will soon cure yourselves of this love ye
claim to feel. Ruari Kerr has humiliated the Hays. I cannae act as if that
means nothing to us.”


She
took a deep breath and decided to try one of the best arguments they had, one
they had not yet been able to use to its fullest potential, for Dougal had
refused to listen. It was clear that talking about the love she had for Ruari
was not going to move him. Dougal had never been in love. He simply could not
understand what it felt like as was indicated by his foolish talk of curing
oneself of it as if it was some irritating sore one could spread a little salve
on.


“There
will never be a better opportunity for the Hays to gain through a marriage. We
are poor and dowerless as well as landless. Tying our clan to the Kerrs will
gain us a lot of what our forefathers lost. Through the Kerrs the Hays could
gain a better position at court, and certainly we could improve our fortunes.
Do ye really want Dunweare to keep filling up with women who cannae find
husbands because they lack any dowry or with widows left too poor to live on
their own?” She could tell by the sudden upward twitch of one of his eyebrows
that that had caught his interest. “If naught else, a connection to the Kerrs
will offer all these females cluttering up Dunweare a wider field of men to
pluck a husband out of.”


“Oh,
ye are good, Sister, I will grant ye that,” he murmured as he shoved his empty
trencher aside. “Ye ken exactly what to say to catch my interest. Weel, it
doesnae matter. Do ye think me too stupid to ken that in lands, power, and coin
the Kerrs would make a perfect match for any of the women in my household? I
have thought of that, and the gains dinnae outweigh what is lost by bowing to a
mon who has made a fool of me and given the Hays of Dunweare a grave insult
when he brazenly took ye from the fair.”


“Weel,
ye are a fool,” she snapped, unable to constrain her temper. “Ye didnae need
Ruari Kerr to show anyone that.”


“Ye
sorely try my temper, woman,” he yelled as he leapt to his feet. “I will hear
no more of the Kerrs in this household. The next person to even whisper that
name will pay dearly for it.”


She
cursed as he strode out of the room. He had listened to her, but, as she had
suspected, he had no intention of letting anything she said change his mind. It
had been a complete waste of time as well as emotionally draining. She did not
really like to be at such odds with her brother. In the past, for all his
weaknesses, they had been close. Now she felt as if a great wall had been
erected between them. They could not even share a meal without rancor. Despite
that, she knew she would do her best to get back to Ruari. She could only pray
that the reunion with the man she loved would not cost her the love of her
brother.


 


“I
am not one who likes to say I told ye so,” began Sorcha when she met with Neil
in her bedchamber a few hours later.


“But
ye will anyway,” said Neil as she sat down on Sorcha’s bed, Margaret sitting
beside her. “I wasnae verra hopeful myself, but I felt it our duty to give the
lad one more chance. Now I can go against his wishes without much guilt, for he
has shown that he will not bend even enough to consider the feelings of three
women in his family. Did the fool really say we can cure ourselves of this
love?”


Sorcha
grimaced and nodded. “I cannae really fault him too much for that idiocy, for
he has never been in love. How can he realize or even begin to understand what
it means or how we feel?”


“Aye,
and he is a mon. They arenae the wisest creatures when it comes to matters of
the heart. Weel, he will soon learn just how serious we are, although I am
surprised that the melancholy and copious tears havenae made him see sense.”


“He
probably thinks it is just some female malady,” muttered Margaret.


“We
havenae raised that laddie right,” said Neil and exchanged a quick grin with
Sorcha.


“Did
ye gather a few men to go with us?” Sorcha asked, eager to get on with enacting
her plan, for the more she considered it, the more she felt sure it was the
perfect solution to their problems.


“Iain
and a few of the younger men. They see it as an adventure and are young enough
to still be a little romantic. We really only need them for added protection on
the journey to Gartmhor and mayhap to help us subdue whatever Kerr we may be
able to grab. Iain feels it is a mad plan with more holes than a beggar’s
shirt, but oddly enough, I think he found that made it all the more tempting.”


“And
they are fairly sure that they dinnae face any real danger.”


“Aye,
that too. ‘Tis a game, and they are eager enough to play it. Curious to see
what results, too.”


“So,
when do we ride for Gartmhor?”


“We
will try to slip out tonight. Iain and three of the lads will claim they are
going on a short hunt later this afternoon. Then ye, Margaret, I, and the other
three lads will ride out about an hour later.”


“And
what are we supposed to be doing?” asked Margaret.


“Searching
for herbs to replenish the medicinal supplies,” replied Neil. “There are a few
which are best collected in the afternoon, and few of the men will ken what to
ask or if we tell the truth.”


“And
once we are away from Dunweare we meet with the others and ride for Gartmhor,”
finished Sorcha.


“When
it grows dark and we dinnae return, they will worry about us,” said Margaret. “That
seems unkind.”


“What
Dougal is doing to us is unkind.”


“And
Dougal has the wit to guess what we are up to,” Neil said, interrupting what
could easily become an argument between the soft-hearted Margaret and the
infuriated Sorcha. “As soon as he realizes exactly who is missing he will ken
that we are trying to get to Gartmhor. If he doesnae, Robert will. I wouldnae
be surprised if that mon already kens what we are planning.”


“Iain
wouldnae tell him,” said Sorcha.


“Nay,”
agreed Neil. “He doesnae have to.”


“True.
Robert has always had a keen nose for whatever trouble a Hay is getting into.
He wouldnae stop us, though, would he?”


“Nay.
The mon thinks Dougal is behaving like a stubborn fool. He doesnae agree at all
with the stance Dougal has taken although he has admitted to admiring the way
the lad has stood his ground. ‘Tis not something Dougal has done often.”


“True.
I will admit to a verra rare moment of being proud. I just wish he had chosen
something else to develop his backbone on. ‘Tis just like Dougal to finally be
what everyone has wanted him to be, but at the wrong time and over the wrong
thing.” She laughed softly with Neil and Margaret. “The only thing I worry
about,” she added in a softer, more serious tone, “is that I may weel anger him
beyond redemption. I should hate to see such a rift open up between us.”


Neil
caught her hand up in hers and gave it a gentle, comforting squeeze. “That willnae
happen, lass. Dougal’s blood can run hot, but he isnae one to cast aside his
own sister simply because she doesnae do what he wants her to.”


“I
hope ye are right because, although I fear such a thing happening, I cannae
turn back.”


“None
of us can, dearling. Now, we had best go and collect what we may need for the
journey to Gartmhor. It cannae be much and must be carefully hidden in the
guise of tools needed to hunt medicinal plants.”


Sorcha
nodded, and, as soon as Margaret and Neil left, she began to pack a small bag.
It was not going to be a pleasant journey, for only the most vital things could
be taken. If they rode out with too much on their saddles they would
immediately raise suspicion and might not even get through the gates. Dougal
was always alert for something suspicious, always worried that they might try
to run back to Gartmhor. Although he had not kept them all locked in their
rooms or confined within the walls, he did watch them closely. Whatever they
took had to look like far too little to make a long journey with. As she set
her bag aside, Sorcha decided she would go and be sure that Margaret really
understood what was meant by packing lightly.


 


Sorcha
saw Iain and his friends waiting a few yards away and glanced behind her.
Dunweare was almost completely out of sight. They had gotten away, and the
chances were good that they had all of the few hours of daylight remaining to
travel before anyone at Dunweare became suspicious. That would be enough to
give them a good lead over Dougal when he rode out in pursuit of them as she
fully expected him to do.


“This
has begun successfully,” she said to her aunt as Neil rode up beside her.


“This
was the easiest part,” Neil said.


“Ye
arenae going to be the voice of doom at every turning, are ye?”


“Nay,
just the voice of caution. One doesnae want to become too confident of success
for then one becomes careless.”


“I
intend to be verra careful. This is the most important hunt I have e’er been
on. I also ken that, if this fails, it will become more and more difficult to
get away from Dunweare. Dougal may just lock us all in the dungeons as he has
threatened several times during the past fortnight.”


“If
he thinks that will stop us or silence us, he is verra much mistaken.”


“Aye,”
agreed Iain as he rode up on the other side of Sorcha and watched the careful
way the women rode. “I shouldnae worry about noise as ye ride. If this plan
works out to be as mad as it sounds, Dougal will be hearing the laughter from
the walls of Gartmhor all the way into the garderobes at Dunweare.”
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“Mayhap
this isnae the wisest plan I have ever had,” Sorcha muttered as she peered
through the trees toward the high, thick, and very imposing walls of Gartmhor.


Neil
patted her niece’s slim back. “Margaret and I find it most clever. Dinnae we,
Margaret?” she asked her other niece who crouched on her left side.


“Aye,
verra clever,” agreed Margaret. “Although I am not certain how it works.”


“I
am not so certain I do either. And, ‘twas foolish to ask ye two if ye like it.
Margaret wants Beatham, and ye want Malcolm, dinnae ye, Aunt Neil?” Sorcha
frowned as she thought of the bone-thin, timid Malcolm and looked at her aunt. “Are
ye sure ye want that mon?”


“I
ken that he is a mere wisp of a mon from his thin brown hair to his bony wee
feet, but he does have one verra big thing in his favor,” Neil replied.


“And
what is that?”


“The
mon fairly worships the ground I flatten beneath me big feet.” Neil grinned
when Margaret and Sorcha giggled, but then she grew serious. “Lass, I have
loved a mon with a face and form any woman would yearn for, and I discovered
what an empty shell such a bonnie mon can be. Aye, wee Malcolm might have eyes
that are somewhat beady and lacking in color, but when ye look in them ye see
life and honesty. True, he trembles o’er the sight of his own shadow, but I
have no doubt at all that he would give his life to save mine. And, he may not
speak words that can set a lass’s heart to fluttering or have a deep rich voice
that warms a woman’s blood, but when that wee mon stutters out a bit of
flattery or a pledge, I ken without one single doubt that ‘tis heartfelt. He
will love me, lasses. He will honor me, he will never leave me, and, tiny as he
is, he will give me the bairns I ache for.”


“I
think that is an accolade any mon would be honored to accept.”


“And,
of course, he does sorely need someone to fight for him.” She exchanged a grin
with Sorcha. “So what do we do now, lass?”


“I
hope we hurry and do something,” muttered Iain as he inched up next to Sorcha. “My
father is certain to throttle me for this, and I would like to have
accomplished something ere I meet my fate.”


Sorcha
laughed softly and clapped the youth on the back. “Your father kens exactly
where we are and what we are doing. I would wager Bansith on it.”


“Did
ye tell him?”


“Nay,
no one has to tell Robert what games we Hays are playing. He always seems to
ken exactly what we are about. The moment he discovers that we are missing, and
who in particular is gone, he will ken where we are. He would have helped us, I
am certain of it, except that he cannae be seen to go against Dougal’s wishes.”


“All
that doesnae mean that he willnae be feeling strongly inclined to have a sharp
word or two with me.” Iain frowned toward Gartmhor. “So, what do we do now?”


“We
wait until we see someone we can capture,” Sorcha answered.


“That
is all?”


“Weel,
we also pray that someone meanders by ere Dougal can arrive to drag us all back
to Dunweare.” She shrugged. “Aye, ‘tis a verra weak plan. Strong in its
reasoning, but verra risky to carry out. If we fail to capture anyone this
time, we can only pray that we will have another opportunity and mayhap another
until we can grasp hold of a Kerr.”


“And
then be caught,” said Iain, cursing softly and shaking his head. “I must have
been mad to agree to this.” He quickly held up his hand to halt the protest
Sorcha began to make. “I but mutter complaints. They shouldnae be heeded. I
just wish this plan could have been more carefully thought out.”


“There
isnae much else we can do, I fear. We have no way of kenning when or where a
Kerr will be, so that we may capture him or her.” She sighed and scowled at the
huge iron-studded gates of Gartmhor. “I couldnae get a Kerr to help me either.
To save his honor Ruari must not do anything or be suspected of having a
hand in this. The only way to end the vow he made to Dougal is for me, or any
Hay, to return the advantage to Ruari.”


“Here,
look there,” Neil cried softly, poking Sorcha in the arm to get her attention. “Someone
prepares to ride out.”


“Aye,
I see him.” Sorcha tensed. “They are trying to stop him,” she muttered as she
watched several men struggle to turn the horseman back.


“‘Tis
Beatham,” said Margaret, moving forward so abruptly that Neil grabbed her by
the arm and yanked her back. “Oh, sorry. I forgot that we must remain hidden.”


“Do
try to recall that we dinnae wish to be discovered until after we have a
prisoner,” said Sorcha. “Curse it. He is riding out and coming this way, but he
has two armed men with him.”


“We
couldnae expect such a wealthy clan to allow its chieftain’s family to wander
about unguarded.” Neil shrugged. “Nay, especially not when we have only
recently reminded them of the perils of doing so.”


Sorcha
whispered a curse and tried to think of a way to capture Beatham without
causing anyone to get hurt. The men with Beatham looked ready and able to fend
off any attack. If they perceived any threat, they would immediately meet it
with force. She could not risk any of her companions on the slim chance that
Beatham’s guards would recognize him before they tried to kill him.


Him,
she mused, lingering over the word. Ruari’s men would certainly see any man as
a threat, but they would hesitate to strike at a woman too quickly. She slowly
turned and looked at Margaret. Beatham had a proven skill at recognizing his
beloved from quite a distance away. No matter how hard she thought about it,
she could see no way that she would be putting Margaret in any real danger.


“I
think I have an idea,” she murmured.


Neil
followed her look and slowly smiled. “Aye, and I think it might work.”


“Why
are ye staring at me?” Margaret asked warily.


“Ye
are going to help us capture Beatham,” Sorcha replied.


“Me?
What do ye expect me to do? Charge him and knock him off his horse?”


“Being
in love has made her quite impudent,” drawled Neil.


Ignoring
her aunt, Sorcha explained, “Margaret, we all ken that Beatham has verra keen
eyes when ‘tis ye he is looking at. Ye are a fairly swift runner so, I thought,
why dinnae ye run ahead of the men—“


“They
are on horseback!”


“Aye,
but they arenae going verra fast. Now, I want ye to stay within the cover of
the trees. ‘Twill do us no good if they see ye ere we want them to. Once ye are
a goodly distance in front of them ye are to dash out and allow yourself to be
seen.”


“But
then I will be captured.”


“Nay,
for we shall all be close at hand, near enough to help yet not so near that
they see us when and if they see you. Now, ye can use your own judgment when ye
finally step out and let them see you. Ye can wave or swoon or whatever pleases
ye. ‘Tis here that I am depending on something else ye and Beatham seem much
inclined to do, and that is how, when ye see each other, ye call each other’s
name and run into each other’s arms.”


Margaret
frowned. “There is no need to make it sound foolish. We are in love.”


“I
dinnae mean to sound as if I belittle that, I dinnae. Aye, and now it could
prove verra useful.”


“Aye,”
agreed Neil. “Once Beatham sees you, he will call to you and try to reach you.
That will hold the attention of his two guards and allow us to encircle them.”


“Now,
Margaret, there is one difficult thing ye must do,” continued Sorcha. “If
Beatham reaches you ere we can reach him and his men, ye are to pull your sword
and take him captive.”


“Pull
my sword on Beatham?” Margaret whispered in shock.


“I
am not asking ye to take his head from his shoulders, just to hold your sword
on him and make his guards hesitate to act. Aye, they may doubt that ye are any
threat, but they willnae dare to act too quickly if ye are waving a sword
about. Do ye understand all of this?”


“I
think so. I am to run ahead of them then get in front of them so that they are
watching me and the rest of ye can grab them.”


“Exactly.
Go on then. Remember, stay out of sight until ye choose to show yourself and
try to keep your wits about you when ye finally see Beatham. Just keep
reminding yourself that, after this, there is a better chance of making the
marriage ye want whilst there is none now.” Margaret nodded and Sorcha briefly
squeezed her arm in a gesture of good luck. “Go on then. Run your fastest.”


As
soon as Margaret left, Sorcha turned to the others. “Now, we willnae have verra
much time after she shows herself, so keep alert. And ye are to do your best to
let one or both of Beatham’s guards escape. After all, this plan fails if no
one kens we have kidnapped Beatham or if Dougal finds us first.”


Everyone
nodded, and she signaled them to move forward. She was impressed by the silent
way they moved. At times she was tempted to glance back to be sure her companions
were still with her, but she kept her gaze fixed upon Beatham and the trail she
had to carefully wind her way along.


The
moment Margaret staggered out into the open, Sorcha and her group hurried
closer. As predicted, Beatham recognized Margaret almost immediately. He cried
out her name and started toward her. The full attention of his guards was then
on trying to stop him from racing headlong into a trap. They never saw the trap
being closed behind them.


As
they raced toward the three Kerr men, Sorcha realized that her little group was
too successful, their surprise too complete. If one of Beatham’s guards did not
act soon, all three men would be captured, and no one would be able to warn the
people of Gartmhor. When she was just a few steps too far away to stop the
older, larger Kerr man from fleeing, she screamed out the Hay battle cry.


The
older man cursed aloud in surprise. With but a few quick glances toward Beatham
and the other guard, and then the advancing Hays, he made the judgment she hoped
he would. He turned his horse and galloped back toward Gartmhor. As they closed
in on Beatham, the young man guarding him prepared to defend him then frowned
in confusion as he recognized Sorcha and Neil. His battle stance immediately
grew lax.


“What
goes on here?” demanded Beatham as Neil took his and the guard’s weapons. “Why
are ye disarming me and Artur? We arenae your enemies.”


“Be
at ease, dearling,” Margaret said as she smoothed her hand down Beatham’s arm. “Sorcha
has devised a plan that may help us be together.”


“Ye
arenae going to kidnap me again, are ye?” Beatham asked Sorcha.


“Only
for a wee while,” Sorcha replied as she looked toward Gartmhor and watched the
guard disappear into the castle. “How long does it take your cousin Ruari to
mount and ride when an alarm has been raised?”


“Only
a few moments.” Beatham frowned even as he slipped his arm around Margaret’s
shoulders and held her close. “At times he and his men have not e’en taken a
moment to saddle their mounts.”


“Good.
‘Tis always wise to be at the ready. Iain, will ye and Gordon fetch our mounts,
please? We will amble this way until ye can catch up with us,” she said as she
pointed southward.


“Ye
dinnae have your horses with ye?” asked Beatham as Iain and Gordon strolled
away. “How could ye expect to escape with me and Artur?” His eyes slowly
widened as an expression of revelation spread over his face. “Ye dinnae want to
escape.”


“Beatham,
my dear boy, why would we go to the great trouble of kidnapping ye if we then
allowed ourselves to be caught in the deed?” She winked at her Aunt Neil when a
look of utter confusion returned to the youth’s handsome face. “Now, we shall
walk a wee bit faster. We wouldnae wish to appear to be too easy prey.” She
smiled at Beatham when he cursed softly, gently begged Margaret’s pardon, and
dragged his fingers through his hair.


 


“M’lord,
there is trouble!”


Ruari
looked up from the papers Malcolm had spread out before him as George, one of
his more skilled men-at-arms, burst into the great hall. The man’s agitation
indicated that something of grave importance had happened. Although he would
never wish anyone any harm, Ruari found the news almost welcome. He desperately
needed the diversion of a battle or a chase to turn his mind from constant
thoughts of Sorcha, if only for a brief time.


“Are
the English raiding our lands again?’ he demanded.


“Nay,
‘tis the Hays,” George replied and, filling a tankard with ale, started to
drink, only to have Ruari snatch the heady drink out of his hands.


“Did
ye say that there are Hays upon Gartmhor lands?” Ruari struggled to control his
rising hopes, but his mind quickly became crowded with possibilities.


“Aye,
Ladies Sorcha, Margaret, and Neil. They had but a handful of men with them.”
George shook his head. “Margaret stumbled out in front of us, and of course
Beatham raced blindly toward her.”


“Of
course,” murmured Ruari, beginning to get an idea of Sorcha’s plan, yet not
daring to believe that she could have found the solution to their problem. “They
used her as bait.”


“That
they did, and she proved a powerful lure for the lad. Artur and I didnae ken
what was about and tried to stop the lad. Just as we drew close enough to turn
him from his headlong charge toward the lass, the others rushed up behind us.”
He frowned and rubbed his hand over his beard-roughened chin. “‘Tis most
strange, but Artur and I didnae see the others and probably wouldnae have if
the wee Lady Sorcha hadnae suddenly screamed the Hay war cry.”


“Which
allowed ye to avoid being captured, and thus ye could ride here to tell me all
that has happened.”


George
nodded then took a long drink of ale when a grinning Ruari released his hold
upon the tankard. A moment later, George cursed and slammed the nearly empty
tankard down on the long table. “‘Twas no trap or abduction, but some game the
lasses are playing with us?”


“There
is a verra good chance of that, although I may weel be letting high hopes cloud
my good judgment.” Ruari clapped his stocky man-at-arms on the back. “Come, we
will climb upon the walls, and ye can show me where this abduction took place.”


As
he and George ascended to the walls of Gartmhor, Ruari noticed that most of the
men on guard there were looking south. There was no tense air of alertness or
danger, simply confusion and curiosity. When Ruari looked in the same
direction, he understood what had his men talking amongst themselves and
neglecting their duties to some extent. Beatham’s and Artur’s kidnappers were
meandering along the open fields as if they were simple travelers admiring the
countryside and enjoying a rare sunny day. When their horses were brought to
them, they mounted as if they had no pressing need to go anywhere. Ruari
started to laugh when it became obvious that several members of the party kept
looking back toward Gartmhor.


“They
should have been miles away by now,” murmured George.


“Aye,”
agreed Rosse as he stepped up on the other side of Ruari and looked toward the
Hays. “If they dawdle much longer they may as weel run this way.”


“‘Tis
probably all they willnae do,” said Ruari.


“Are
we going to give chase?”


“Let
us stand firm for a wee while. I am interested in what they will do if they
think we arenae going to come and retrieve Beatham.”


 


“Those
fools arenae doing anything,” complained Neil, glaring toward Gartmhor as she
mounted her horse.


“They
must do something,” protested Sorcha as she, too, mounted her little pony
Bansith. “They ken that we have Beatham and they cannae wish to play this game
out until money must change hands.”


“Nay,
Ruari would certainly not allow that, and my wee Malcolm would grow quite
melancholy if he was forced to make note of another large deficit.” She turned
her mount to face Gartmhor. “Mayhap they but need someone to spit in their
eyes.”


“Ye
arenae going over there, are ye?” Sorcha asked, but Neil had already spurred
her mount toward Gartmhor. “Now Ruari will truly think that the Hays are all
mad.”


“Weel,
this wasnae going to be a true kidnapping anyway,” said Iain as he edged his
horse up next to hers. “And I can understand her annoyance. If we have gone to
all this trouble to snatch up a Kerr and then be captured ourselves, Sir Kerr
could at least have the courtesy to follow our rules.” He grinned when Sorcha
began to laugh.


“Oh,
aye, Ruari will surely claim this as proof that we have all lost our wits.”


 


“‘Tis
my Neil,” cried Malcolm.


Ruari
turned to see his cleric on the high walls of Gartmhor and found that almost as
startling as Neil’s rapid approach. Everyone knew that Malcolm was terrified of
even the smallest of heights. The man was as white as the finest linen, and he
trembled visibly as he edged nearer. It could well develop that loving Neil Hay
finally gave Malcolm some of the backbone he had always lacked. Ruari shook his
head and turned back to watching Neil just in time to see her rein in at the
base of the walls just below him.


“Malcolm,”
she yelled, lifting herself slightly off her saddle, “is that ye up there?”


“Aye,
my beloved,” Malcolm replied, swaying a little as he looked down at her.


“Weel,
get off of there, ye fool, ere ye swoon and break your neck.” She grinned up at
him. “If your witless laird will move his puny legs and do as he ought, ye will
be seeing me soon.”


“I
will be waiting in the bailey.” Malcolm started down the steps to the ground,
and one of the men hurried over to lend him a hand.


“Ye
have come to hurl insults at me, have ye, Neil?” Ruari asked, fighting the urge
to laugh again.


“‘Tis
clear that ye need to be given a wee push,” she replied. “Or do ye wish to give
us more of your precious coin?”


“Oh,
nay, nay. Dinnae play the game too earnestly, however, as we were all on a hunt
yestereve, and our horses are weary.” He laughed when she waved and rode back
to the group from Dunweare.


“This
is madness,” muttered George as he and Rosse followed Ruari down the narrow steps
to the bailey.


“Nay,
‘tis quite clever,” said Rosse, chuckling and shaking his head. “Ruari vowed to
stay far away from Sorcha Hay. ‘Twas a debt of blood. He couldnae break it.
Howbeit, ‘tis no longer binding now, for the Hays themselves have broken it. By
taking Beatham and Artur, they have freed Ruari of his troublesome vow. No one
would expect a man to sit idly by and allow his kinsmon to be stolen and
ransomed.”


“Now
Dougal must come to me,” Ruari said with a satisfaction he could not hide.


 


“Did
ye accomplish anything?” Sorcha asked Neil when her aunt reined in at her side.


“Aye,”
Neil replied as she closely watched the heavy gates of Gartmhor and smiled when
nearly a dozen men raced through them, riding straight for their little group. “I
suppose we ought to make them chase us for a wee bit.”


“‘Twill
make it less of a jest, although I am not sure that is possible any longer.”


Sorcha
spurred Bansith into a gallop knowing full well that her little pony could not
outrun even the smallest and oldest of Ruari’s horses. The rest of her group,
mounted on beasts that were a little swifter, quickly drew out ahead of her.
She just smiled and shrugged when Ruari reached her side, leaned over, and
grabbed the reins from her hands. As his men continued past them to gather up
the rest of the Hays, he brushed a kiss across her mouth.


“Welcome
home, lass,” Ruari whispered.


“Dougal
shall be verra angry,” she said in a quiet voice.


“Oh,
aye,” agreed Ruari, “and I hope ye will forgive me if I find some enjoyment in
all of this.”


“Ye
are forgiven, for I fear I will feel a little of that myself. Dougal has become
nearly as stubborn as ye are.” She winked at him.


Ruari
laughed, swept her from her saddle, and set her in front of him. “Shall we wait
for the others?” he asked in a husky voice as he enclosed her in his arms.


There
was a glint in his eyes Sorcha recognized with ease, and her desire swiftly
rose to meet it. She curled her arms around his waist and kissed his throat,
savoring the soft murmur of pleasure that escaped him. “I believe they can find
their own way back to Gartmhor. So, we dinnae have much time before Dougal
arrives.”


“Then
we had best cease talking. I can think of far better things to do with my
mouth.”


“Oh,
aye. So can I.”


As
he nudged his horse into a gallop, Sorcha prayed that Dougal had an unusual
amount of difficulty guessing what she had done and in finding his way to
Gartmhor.
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Ruari
stretched and smiled down at the woman he held in his arms. He had no idea what
had happened to the others after Sorcha and he had raced back within the walls
of Gartmhor and he did not care. Beatham and Margaret were undoubtedly staring
into each other’s eyes and murmuring nonsense at each other. He was not sure he
wanted to think about what Neil and her little man were doing. Dougal would
soon be at the gates of Gartmhor, and he would have to rouse himself to deal
with that. For the moment he refused to think about what he faced or what
anyone else was doing. He simply wished to savor the pleasure of having Sorcha
back in his arms.


She
raised herself up on her elbows and smiled at him. “I was a wee bit worried
that ye wouldnae welcome me back, but I think ye have done a verra fine job of
it, Sir Kerr.”


“And
I intend to welcome ye a few more times ere your troublesome brother comes
pounding on my gates.”


Sorcha
grimaced. “I pray he isnae going to be too furious and unreasonable.”


“Oh,
he will be furious, but he isnae completely without wits. He has to see how
weel this solves the whole problem. I wouldnae like it either if I were in his
boots, but he only suffers a small loss, and there is much to gain if he
concedes.”


“What
does he gain?”


“Ye
will make a fine marriage.”


“Oh,
with whom?” she asked and laughed when he scowled at her.


“I
dinnae think I make such a poor choice of husband.”


“Nay,
although there were all those brides who fled from ye as if ye were the devil
himself come to drag them down into hell.”


He
eyed her suspiciously. “Are ye about to confess to having a hand in that?”


“Me?”
she asked with an overdone innocence.


“Aye,
ye.”


Sorcha
could tell from the glitter of amusement in his eyes that she would suffer no
penalties for her interference. It was probably time to confess to what she had
done. He was going to marry her, and although the thought of how he had
searched for a wife still nettled her a little, she could see the amusing side
of what had happened.


“Oh,
weel, I suppose one ought to start one’s marriage with a clean soul. Aye, I
sent them running from ye.”


“I
was sure ye did, but I could ne’er figure out how.” He turned so that she was
sprawled beneath him, but the scowl he tried to give her quickly turned to a
grin as he saw the laughter in her lovely eyes. “What did ye do to them?”


“Most
anything I could think of.” She laughed along with him. “I mostly watched them
to see if they were nervous, for ye are an imposing mon and ye werenae in the
sweetest of tempers at that time. Most were easily afrightened by your temper,”


“Oh-ho!
So that is why ye were always stirring up my anger.”


“Most
of the time. There were times when ye had angered me, and I felt I must pay ye
back in kind. There was only one lass who needed a bit more persuasion, and the
reasons why arenae so flattering to you.”


“Dinnae
try to soothe my poor vanity. I had no illusions as to why most of those lasses
were allowing themselves to be picked over like ripe fruit. I am a good match.”


“True,
although ye need not sound so proud of that. This one lass was verra eager to
share in all that makes ye such a good match—especially your coin and your
position in court. I needed to do a little extra to make her leave. Ivor gave
me a hand with that one.”


“My
Uncle Ivor assisted you? He was never the helpful kind.”


Sorcha
briefly grinned and nodded, “I ken it, but he thought this would be fun. I am
not sure what he did, but I could tell that he had thoroughly enjoyed himself.
Weel, that lass may have coveted your purse and position, but she didnae wish
to abide where there were ghosts.”


He
laughed and held her close, nuzzling her neck until she giggled. “I should make
ye pay dearly for interfering in my life, but I can only thank ye for saving me
from making a verra poor decision. Rosse tried to tell me I was wrong in what I
thought and was trying to do, but I didnae wish to heed his opinion.”


“Weel,
ye had held to that plan for a verra long time. ‘Tis not easy to see that
something ye have set your mind to is not the wisest thing to do.”


“And
marrying ye is the wisest thing for me to do?” he said, smiling at her to
assure her that he was teasing.


“Of
course.” She sighed and became serious for a moment. “I had decided even before
I began the game in earnest that even if ye did not choose to marry me, I
couldnae let ye marry those others. They were all so wrong for ye, and ye were
not looking closely at the lass who came with the dowry and breeding.”


He
thought that over for a moment and finally nodded. “Nay. In truth, I forgot
their faces the moment they rode away. That is how little they lingered in my
mind.”


“There.
I saved ye from spending the rest of your life asking people who that woman at
the head of the table is.”


“Wretch.”


She
slid her hands down to his hips and winked at him. She knew there were a lot of
questions she should ask, such as exactly why he wanted to marry her. It was
easy to push them all aside. There was no promise that he would answer her
questions in the way she wanted him to, and she wanted nothing to spoil the
pleasure and passion of their reunion.


Sorcha
also knew that she did not wish to chance Ruari answering in a way that would
make her hesitate to marry him. She could ride along on her hopes and happiness
for now and face the consequences of that blindness later. Even if he did not
love her as she loved him, she was confident that he had some feelings for her.
That would be enough. She could spend their years together continuing to try to
gain his heart. The frightening thought that she might never succeed in that
goal was pushed aside. It was even more frightening to think of the years ahead
spent alone, Ruari forever out of her reach. It was better to have a little
than nothing at all.


“Do
ye realize that ye have never asked me to marry you? Ye just told Dougal and
now just informed me,” she said and smiled at his surprise.


“I
am a fool. I had intended to ask ye properly when we returned from our ride,
but the arrival of Simon Treacher and then of your brother rather spoiled my
plans.” He touched a soft, warm kiss to her mouth and asked solemnly, “Will ye
marry me, Sorcha Hay?”


“Aye,
Sir Kerr, I would be most honored to wed you.”


She
gave herself over to his fierce kiss. His response to her acceptance was
hopeful. This was not to be a cold arrangement. Ruari truly wanted to marry
her, penniless and landless though she was. He had seen his other choices and
decided that he wanted to spend his days with her. She tried to convince
herself that that was enough.


 


Dougal
cursed and shifted in his saddle, wiping the dust from his brow with his
sleeve. He acknowledged Robert when the man rode up beside him with a curt nod
of his head. It had been a long, hard ride from Dunweare and now Gartmhor was
in sight. They had failed to catch Sorcha and her little band of traitors.
Dougal heartily cursed that failure, for he suffered all the ill effects of a
harried journey but had gained nothing for the trouble.


“I
cannae believe Sorcha would betray me like this,” he muttered.


“The
lass hasnae betrayed you,” snapped Robert. “I grow weary of hearing ye speak of
the lass and her companions as if they have just sold ye to the English or
crept into your bedchambers and cut your throat so that they could take what
little ye possess.”


“Ye
just say that because one of her companions is your son.”


“Nay,
I say it because ye condemn them for a heinous crime when the most they have
done is disobey your orders.”


“They
are supposed to obey their laird.”


“Aye,
and they will, if ye give them reasonable commands.” Robert shook his head and,
unhooking his waterskin from the pommel of his saddle, had a long drink before
offering it to a scowling Dougal. “Ye made it impossible for them to do
anything else but disobey ye.”


“Am
I to expect everyone to obey or disobey as they see fit? ‘Twill be naught but
chaos at Dunweare.”


“Ye
made a decision without any regard to the feelings of three women in your care,
women who have done verra weel by ye in the past. Remember who ransomed ye.
They also spent two long weeks trying to talk to ye and let ye ken how they
felt, but ye refused to heed them.”


“I
carefully explained why they couldnae marry a Kerr. They refused to heed me.”
Dougal scowled toward Gartmhor. “They chose their lovers over me.”


“Ye
forced them to it. I dinna ken what to say to ye, lad. Ye take this far too
much to heart yet seem unable to understand the hearts of the women in your
household. They love these Kerr men. They love ye. None of them wished to be
forced to make a choice between ye or their lovers, but ye allowed them no
compromise.”


“There
was no compromise to be found. To join my family to Ruari Kerr’s after all he
had done would make me look the fool. Worse than that, it makes me look the
sort of mon who would swallow his pride and honor for the sake of making good
marriages for his womenfolk.”


“Ah,
is that the burr in your braies, then?”


“Nay,
not completely. I just dinnae understand why they couldnae do as I ask. There
are many men in Scotland. They could find other lovers.”


Robert
cursed and shook his head. “Ye need to fall in love, lad. ‘Tis clear that there
are a great many lessons in life ye have failed to learn. Aye, some women could
shrug aside one lover and soon find another. Not these women. In truth, of all
the Hay women I have kenned in my long time at Dunweare, I have kenned none who
could be so easy in their affections.”


Dougal
frowned, handed Robert back his waterskin, and looked toward Gartmhor again.
Robert was right about one thing; he did not understand love. He did not
understand why his usually cheerful Aunt Neil and his sister had lost so much
of their spirit. He certainly did not understand why Margaret had wept so often.
The other women in his household had begun to look at him as if he were the
worst sort of heartless beast. Standing firm on his decision had been an
extremely tiring position to hold.


“Weel,
we cannae sit here staring at the hulking lump of stone for the rest of what
little remains of the day,” Dougal grumbled. “Let us go and see what price that
arrogant bastard Ruari Kerr will claim for the stupidity of my kinswomen.”


Robert
cursed softly, but quickly followed Dougal as the young laird rode toward the
high walls of Gartmhor. “Just try to keep a rein on your temper, Dougal Hay. Ye
cannae help matters if ye ride in there demanding things as if ye are the king
of Scotland.”


“All
I intend to demand is that the bastard gives me back the women he has stolen
from me—again.”


 


Ruari
brought Sorcha a full tankard of cider and sat on the edge of his huge bed. He
watched her as she drank and wondered yet again how she had come to be the only
woman he wanted. She was so different from all of the other ladies he had
considered, yet she was definitely the one he desired and needed. She might
never give him a son, she did not offer him a handsome dowry, and her home was
full of the largest collection of strange people he had ever had the misfortune
to know, yet he was content to marry her. He just wished she would give him
more than an agreement to marry him.


Love,
with all its turmoil, was what he wanted. He loved her and he desperately
wanted her to love him back. He could not be completely satisfied with just her
passion and whatever meager scraps of emotion she felt inclined to serve him.
One way to discover exactly what she did feel was to ask her outright, but he
found that he was a coward. He was not happy not knowing, but he dreaded
hearing her say she did not love him, only cared for him and enjoyed his
loving.


“Ye
are staring at me verra hard,” Sorcha murmured as she finished her drink and
set the tankard on the table by the bed.


“I
am but trying to make myself believe ye are really here,” he replied.


“Climb
into this bed, my fine knight, and ye will soon see that I am verra much here.”
She laughed when he scrambled in beside her. “Now, there is an eagerness any
lass can appreciate. Howbeit, I was thinking that if we are to be wed, mayhap
we should practice a touch of celibacy.”


“After
I have spent two long weeks without ye in my bed? I think not.”


“Not
even to make our wedding night a wee bit special?” She ran her feet up and down
his calves, enjoying the feel of the hard mucles and light coating of hair
beneath the soles of her feet.


“I
plan to have our wedding but moments after we pry a blessing out of your
obstinate brother, so our wedding night will be a little special. It will still
sing with the greed of a long absence.”


“If
we keep feeding our greed at the pace we are now, we may be too exhausted to
feed it some more on our wedding night.”


He
wrapped his arms around her, rolling so that she was lightly pinned beneath
him, and kissed her. “‘Twill take many a day for that to happen to me. Howbeit,
if ye are not up to the challenge—“


She
laughed as he cocked his left eyebrow in a silent gesture that dared her to
accept the gauntlet he had just tossed down. Sorcha cupped his face in her
hands and kissed him, slowly, deeply, and hungrily. The way his breathing increased
revealed how she could stir his passion. It was a heady knowledge, but she now
knew it could never serve as a replacement for the love she craved. For all of
its delight and mind-clouding strength, she always felt a hint of sad
unfulfillment when the passion faded. She feared that that hint of
dissatisfaction would grow over the years, but had no idea of how she could
dispel it without Ruari’s love.


“Ruari,”
she murmured, stretching with pleasure beneath his stroking hands. “Ye do ken
that I may ne’er be able to give you sons.”


She
wondered why she was about to list all that was wrong with selecting her as a
wife. Something compelled her to reiterate everything that made her such a poor
choice of wife. It was a moment before she realized that she wanted to hear
Ruari say in a clear voice how he truly regarded each one of the reasons he had
first refused to even consider her as a wife. She needed to be sure that he
felt no hesitation and had no regrets.


He
smoothed his hand over her forehead, brushing aside a few stray wisps of hair. “I
willnae say that I dinnae want a son. Every mon wants a son. Howbeit, if God
chooses to give us only daughters, I willnae grieve o’er it. There are a lot of
Kerrs about. I have a veritable horde of male cousins. I hold no fear that my
name will fade from the rolls.”


“I
have no money.” Her voice shook faintly as he dampened the pulse point in her
neck with gentle but heated kisses.


“I
have enough, and ye have shown a true skill at gathering some coin when ye need
it.” He grinned at her when she gave a soft cry of false outrage, swatted him
on the arm, and then laughed.


“I
have no lands.” She arched toward his mouth as he idly lathed the tips of her
breasts.


“I
dinnae need any more land. I have so much I can give Beatham a piece and never
miss it.”


“Ye
are giving Beatham some land?” she asked, surprise briefly cutting through her
own concerns and the haze of passion that was invading her mind.


Before
Ruari could tell her what he had done to ease the marriage of Beatham and Margaret,
a loud rapping sounded at the door. “Go away,” he bellowed then grinned when
Sorcha giggled.


“Weel,
I am willing to leave ye be,” Rosse said, his voice surprisingly clear despite
the thickness of the door, as he yelled back, “but there is a laddie kicking at
your gates who willnae be, especially if he kens what ye are doing in there.”


“‘Tis
Dougal,” cried Sorcha. “He is here much sooner than I thought he would be.”


“What
is his temper?” Ruari asked.


“I
think he would chew his way through the gates if he could,” replied Rosse.


“Oh,
dear,” murmured Sorcha. “I can see that the journey here didnae soothe his
anger.”


After
admiring her small, firm breasts, the tips hard and inviting, Ruari sighed with
regret that he could not immediately answer that invitation. “He willnae take
you home this time, dearling.” He patted her on the hip then got up and started
to dress. “It may be a highly contentious meeting and persuading him to agree
to our marriage and the others may take a long time, but he will agree.”


“Ye
sound so certain of that.” She hopped out of bed and began to dress.


“I
am. This time I hold ye secure within these walls. All he can do is bellow and
demand that I give ye back. When he tires of that or his voice wanes, we will
sit down and talk sense to the youth.”


“What
do I do about the lad?” asked Rosse.


“Disarm
him and take him and one mon of his choosing into the great hall. I will meet
with him there. If he starts chewing on the table, throw some cold water on
him.”


He
could hear Rosse’s laughter slowly fade as the man walked away. Ruari regretted
the fact that Dougal Hay was so furious. It meant that it could take a long
time to get the man to give his blessings to the marriages, and those blessings
might well be given only grudgingly. That would hurt Sorcha, Ruari was certain
of it. Praying that he could get what he wanted without causing any rift
between the siblings, Ruari turned to Sorcha who was just finishing a light
braiding of her hair.


“Ye
dinnae have to face him if ye dinnae wish to,” he said.


“Nay,
I will go. I went against his wishes, disobeyed him, and I cannae hide away
like a bairn.” She shook her head as Ruari took her by the hand and started to
lead her down to the great hall. “I dinnae want this trouble between us, but I
cannae give him what he demands. That would leave me, Neil, and Margaret all
terribly unhappy.”


“I
dinnae think I, Malcolm, or Beatham would be too pleased either. Dinnae fret,
dearling. I dinnae ken your brother verra weel, but I can see that, although he
is hot of temper and stubborn, he is not without wit. We but need to have him
cool the fire of anger in his head and heart and he will see that these
marriages can only benefit both clans, especially a marriage between ye and me.”


As
they entered the great hall, Sorcha had to fight the urge to bolt. Dougal was
pacing back and forth in front of the head table, a scowling Robert keeping a
close guard. The moment Dougal saw her, he started toward her only to be
grabbed by the arm by Robert and brought to an abrupt halt. Sorcha realized
that Robert had not been guarding Dougal, but guarding against Dougal doing
anything foolish. As she and Ruari walked to the head table, Robert dragged
Dougal to a seat placed opposite Ruari’s big chair. Sorcha caught a glimpse of
Margaret clinging to Beatham in a far corner of the great hall and Neil leaning
against a wall with a nervous Malcolm by her side just before Ruari showed her
to her seat at his side.


It
was uncomfortable to sit under Dougal’s glare as wine, cider, and a light repast
were set out. That Ruari was acting as if he entertained willing, amiable
guests was clearly irritating Dougal. Sorcha suspected that Ruari was goading
Dougal in some subtle way. She did not think that was the way to gain some
amiable settlement between the Hays and the Kerrs, but she could not really
fault Ruari for doing it. Dougal had made life miserable for everyone for a
fortnight and he did deserve some tormenting. After a few moments of Dougal
being politely asked if he wished wine or cider, butter or honey, Sorcha
noticed that her brother began to lose the tight rage that had driven him to
race to Gartmhor. More and more he began to look simply impatient.


“Will
ye cease this game?” Dougal snapped after taking a long swallow of wine. “I
have been riding for nearly two days and I am in no temper to tolerate these
pleasantries.”


“Ye
must have left only a few hours after we did,” Sorcha said in surprise.


“Aye,
I almost did as ye so clearly planned—waited until dark ere I wondered where ye
had gone,” Dougal replied. “‘Twas just luck and a few remarks which were made—such
as why ye were collecting herbs when we already had a large supply—which made
me realize that ye might be riding here. I was still too late to catch ye for
ye had taken all of the best horses. Howbeit, now ye can put your backside in
the saddle again and ride back to Dunweare with me.”


“Nay,
I cannae. I willnae,” she said, her tone of voice calm yet firm.


“Before
this continues, there is something ye need to hear, Sir Dougal,” Ruari said. “I
didnae kidnap these women, and they didnae just ride into Gartmhor. They and
their companions attempted to kidnap my cousin Beatham and Artur, one of my
younger men-at-arms. We captured them as they attempted to flee with their
prisoners.”


Sorcha
could not tell what Dougal was thinking for his expression of shock hid any
other emotions he might be feeling. Robert was staring down at the table, his
broad shoulders shaking faintly, and she was sure he was laughing. Ruari had
the courtesy not to smile or be too cocksure, but there was a strong gleam of
amusement in his eyes as he carefully watched Dougal and waited for the younger
man’s reaction.


“Ye
tried to kidnap Beatham?” Dougal asked, his voice hoarse with shock as he
looked at Sorcha. “What were ye thinking? That ye could just bring him home and
keep him for Margaret?”


“Nay,
of course not,” replied Sorcha. “In truth, we hadnae planned on getting hold of
Beatham. He just happened to be the first one to ride out of Gartmhor.”


She
sat quietly beneath his steady stare. When the expression on his face began to
slowly change from shock to confusion and finally to understanding, she felt a
sense of guilt and nervousness creep through her, making her shift in her seat.
When Dougal chose to use it, he had an extremely keen wit. She just wished he
had not chosen to use it now.


“‘Twas
all a plot,” Dougal finally said, his tone one of amazement with a strong hint
of annoyance. “Ye never truly meant to kidnap anyone; ye just intended to be caught
kidnapping someone.”


“Why
should I wish to do that?” she asked, inwardly cursing the hint of timidity in
her voice.


“Ye
are far too clever for a lass,” he muttered, shaking his head. “‘Tis a blessing
that ye havenae the heart to use that wit to practice deceit or dishonesty. Why
would ye play such a game? What do ye gain by being caught in the act of
committing such a crime?”


“Euphemia
said that I must put the power back into Ruari’s hands if I wished to solve the
difficulties that have kept us at each other’s throats for a fortnight.” She
took a deep breath to steady herself and continued, “Both of ye men were bound
by your own pride.” She ignored Ruari’s and Dougal’s mumbled protests. “Pride,
anger, and the strict rules of honor. I dinnae think anyone gave much
consideration to what I felt or wanted or Margaret or Neil. Aye, or even
Beatham and Malcolm. Ruari sat at Gartmhor bound by the rules of honor and ye,
my dear brother, let pride bind you in mind and heart and I decided I had had
quite enough of it all. So, I devised this plan which allows Ruari to act
without bruising his honor and ye to cease clinging to an unreasonable dictate
which made no one happy.”


“It
also allows me to ask a ransom,” said Ruari, smiling when Sorcha and Dougal
stared at him.


“Actually,
that wasnae part of my plan,” Sorcha whispered, not sure what Ruari was doing.


“Weel,
dearling, ye cannae be allowed to decide everything. Ye could become quite
vain.” Before Sorcha could reply to that impudence, Ruari looked at Dougal. “For
their ransom I ask your blessings for the marriages of Margaret and Beatham,
Neil and Malcolm, and, of course, Sorcha and myself.”


For
a moment Dougal stared from one couple to another, then he began to laugh. He
held up his tankard as if he was about to make a toast and said, “That is no
ransom, my friend, but a wondrous gift to me. Take them, make the lasses all
Kerrs, and may God help ye.”



[bookmark: _Toc295595933]Chapter Twenty-Four


“Are
ye having second thoughts?”


Sorcha
frowned at her brother as he stood next to her at the far end of Gartmhor’s small
stone chapel. She was not sure she had forgiven him for the insulting way he
had handed her, Neil, and Margaret over to Ruari and his kinsmen with the words
“and may God help you.” The ensuing hilarity of all the men had only
added to her irritation. For the week that had passed since that day, Dougal
had been sweet, jovial, and unapologetic. She glanced toward the front of the
church where Ruari stood by the altar talking quietly with the priest and
wondered just how honestly she should answer Dougal’s question.


“Nay,
not truly,” she finally replied, nervously smoothing down the skirts of her
embroidered blue gown. “I want to marry Ruari.”


“Ye
love him?”


“Aye,
I do.”


“As
he loves you?”


She
shrugged. “He wants to marry me.”


“Do
ye mean to tell me that ye have put us all through this turmoil and ye arnae
even certain that the mon loves ye?”


A
quick glance at his face revealed that he was more surprised than irritated,
and she gave him a crooked smile. “They say that love isnae needed to make a
strong union. And Ruari must feel something for me, or he wouldnae take me for
his wife. He gains naught by doing so, and there is no one who would ever force
him to do it.”


“True.”
Dougal frowned and lightly rubbed his chin. “Do ye ken what I think ye ought to
do?”


“Nay,
but ye are going to tell me even if I say I dinnae wish to hear it, arenae ye?”


“Aye.
Ye should tell him how ye feel.”


“Dougal,
I dinnae see why I should bare my soul when I have no assurances that Ruari
will do the same. And, there are some men who dinnae wish to be burdened with
such declarations of emotion.”


“True.
Some men find such sentiments an uneccessary thing, even an irritation. There
are also men who would truly appreciate learning that the lass they have taken
as their wife is in love with them, even if they dinnae feel such a depth of
emotion themselves. And, of course, there is always the chance that he cannae
speak of love until he is quite sure it is returned.”


Sorcha
stared at her brother for a full minute before whispering, “Oh.”


“Aye,
oh. Ye being such a clever lass, I am surprised ye didnae consider that
possibility,” Dougal drawled, then grinned when she glared at him. “Someone
must go first and, fair or not, it will probably be ye who must do so.”


She
cursed softly for she knew he was right. “I must overcome my fears because he
willnae overcome his, is that it?”


“Aye.
Ye see, he can probably muddle along quite happily enough, even though ye never
speak of love, but I think ye will find it most painful to go through the years
and ne’er hear him speak of it.”


“Mayhap,
but I think I shall need some more time to gain the courage I need.”


“Then
consider this—if ye speak of love tonight and he doesnae return it, ye could
say that ye were caught up in the strong emotion of the weddings. He will
believe that and set the incident aside. ‘Tis the only time ye could use such
an excuse and have it work for ye.”


Before
she could discuss the matter any further, Ruari waved to her to join him before
the priest at the altar. As Margaret and Neil stepped up beside Beatham and
Malcolm, Sorcha gave Dougal a brief kiss upon the cheek, then walked up to take
hold of Ruari’s extended hand.


He
smiled at her, and she smiled back, even though her heart was suddenly in her
throat. What was she thinking of? Ruari looked every inch the strong, wealthy
laird in his finely embroidered black jupon. What could she possibly offer a
man like that?


As
the six of them knelt before the priest who began the service, Sorcha peeked at
her aunt and cousin. Both women looked radiant and calm, confident in the love
of their men. As they repeated their vows they exchanged tender glances with
their husbands. Sorcha fought back an attack of jealousy and centered her
attention on the priest. The little chapel was filled to overflowing with Hays
and Kerrs, and she wanted none of them to guess that she was feeling anything
but that same confidence and joy.


 


The
wedding feast in the great hall had been going on for several hours when Sorcha
saw Beatham and Margaret sneak away. On the morrow the young couple would leave
for their new home, the peel tower Ruari had so generously gifted them with.
Neil and Malcolm would travel to Dunweare, staying there long enough to see if
Malcolm could help Dunweare enrich itself, before returning to a small cottage
on the edge of the village outside of Gartmhor. Sorcha realized that after
tonight she would truly be alone with her new husband and she felt a small
chill of fear. Since the day she had first seen Ruari, she had had one or more
of her family always close at hand. Now she would be completely alone with
Ruari, with a man she loved deeply but who might not love her at all. Sorcha
knew that it was the closeness of her family that had kept her from dwelling
too long on this issue. What would she do without their words of comfort or
encouragement or their ability to distract her from feeling sorry for herself?


Neil
approached her, and Sorcha knew that her aunt and her new husband would soon
slip away as well. Her aunt easily brushed aside the occasional ribald remark
tossed her way, grinning and responding with ones equally risqué. Sorcha hoped
that she could be as sanguine when she and Ruari had to leave the great hall.
She exchanged a brief kiss on the cheek with her aunt and smiled at the woman.


“I
hope ye are happy, Aunt Neil,” Sorcha said quietly.


“Aye,”
replied Neil. “Verra happy. Ye should try to be happy as weel,” she added in a
soft voice so that Ruari, who was laughing and joking with Rosse, could not
overhear.


“I
am verra happy, too,” she answered in an equally soft voice and frowned when
Neil made a sharp noise of disbelief. “I am.”


“Somewhere
deep in your heart ye may be, but what I saw in your eyes as I walked over here
was fear and sadness. Dinnae look so concerned, child. Ye hide it weel. Lass,
ye have a good mon there.”


“I
ken it.”


“And
mayhap ye would ken a few more things if ye would just put aside pride and fear
and talk to the mon. Mayhap the only reason ye dinnae ken how he feels about ye
is because he waits to learn how ye feel about him.”


“That
is what Dougal said.”


“It
seems the lad may finally be using what wit he has beneath all that bonnie
hair.” Neil grinned when Sorcha giggled, but she quickly grew serious again. “Tell
Ruari what lies in your heart, lass. Aye, there is a risk, but there can also
be great reward.”


Sorcha
watched her aunt stride away. She had to smile when Neil grabbed Malcolm by the
hand and dragged him from the great hall inspiring a lot of laughter and many a
colorful remark. Malcolm beamed, something he had been doing a great deal of
since the marriage ceremony, his pride in having Neil as his wife steeling him
against all embarrassment.


“There
goes a couple all of Scotland will wonder at,” murmured Ruari as he took Sorcha’s
hand in his and brushed a kiss over her knuckles. “We should retire soon
ourselves.”


She
nodded, flushing slightly beneath the heat of his gaze. Despite his protests
and complaints, she had stayed out of his bed until they were married. She had
not liked the idea of climbing out of his bed in the morning, getting married,
and then climbing back into his bed. It would have made the marriage ceremony
and their exchange of vows feel like little more than one extra duty they
needed to perform. She wanted to have at least some hint of anticipation on her
wedding night. She was pleased, however, that the fact that they had been
lovers had made a bedding ceremony a pointless gesture and so she would not
have to endure that.


“I
dinnae suppose the guests will be sweet and courteous and allow us to slip away
in peace and quiet,” she said, inwardly grimacing at the thought of all the
colorful remarks she would have to suffer.


“Nay,
I dinnae suppose they will. Shall we run this gauntlet now?”


“Aye,”
she muttered as he stood up and tugged her to her feet causing everyone to look
their way. “I dinnae suppose we could just run all the way to our bedchamber.”


“Why
not?”


Sorcha
cried out in shock and surprise when Ruari picked her up and flung her over his
shoulder. She could hear the roars of laughter from their kinsmen and guests as
well as several bellowed crudities as he ran, but she was too concerned about
the way she was bouncing around on his shoulder to care. He was halfway up the
stairs to their room before she gathered the voice to complain and was able to
pound her fists against his broad back a few times to get his attention. He
only slowed his pace a little, however.


When
he strode into their bedchamber and dropped her onto the bed, she could not
scold him right away because she needed to catch her breath. A moment later she
noticed that she was lying on rose petals that had been sprinkled freely over
the bed, and she cried out in delight. She sat up, picked up a handful and
started to smile up at Ruari only to gape, the rose petals fluttering from her
hand. In the short time since he had dropped her onto the bed, he had shed all
of his clothes.


She
stared at him as he began to tug off her clothing, jokingly chiding her for
being so slow. He was tall, strong, and breath-stealingly handsome, she decided.
He had a number of battle scars, but they did not really mar the taut
smoothness of his dark skin. She thought about his qualities, his humor, skill
in battle, and concern for all the people of Gartmhor as well as his pride,
arrogance, and temper, and she decided that he was perfectly imperfect. When he
tossed aside the last of her wedding clothes and settled his long, hard body on
top of hers, she wrapped her limbs around him and smiled.


“Ye
havenae said a word,” Ruari murmured against her cheek as he trailed soft,
gentle kisses over her flushed face. “Ye have just stared at me and now smile.
It causes me to wonder just what ye may be thinking.”


“Are
ye wondering?” she asked idly as she smoothed her hands down his sides.


“Aye,
I am. Ye have an odd air about you. Just what are ye thinking about?”


“I
was merely pondering how verra much I love ye,” she replied in a voice barely
above a whisper. “Probably far more than is wise.”


She
began to wonder if she had erred when he tensed in her arms. A gleam she could
not understand flared in his fine green eyes and the lines of his face
tautened. Just as she opened her mouth to try to explain away her abrupt
declaration of love, he gave her a fierce kiss. His lovemaking proceeded with
an equal ferocity, and Sorcha quickly realized that, whatever had produced the
confusing expressions upon his face, he was neither angry nor disgusted. Her
last clear thought as she succumbed to the passion he stirred within her was
that, even if Ruari did not yet return her love, he clearly appreciated the
fact that she was in love with him. It was a start.


 


Ruari
cautiously eyed the small, slender Sorcha as he settled her lax body more
comfortably in his arms. She looked exhausted, and there were a few reddish
marks on her body as a result of his uncontrolled lovemaking. He felt a pang of
embarrassment and, if he had hurt her in any way, he knew he would feel the
keen bite of shame. When she had softly spoken of her love for him, he had not
been able to think straight. All he had known was that he needed to make love
to her, to be one with her. Hearing those words had given him such intense
pleasure he had lost all restraint on his passion.


Although
he dreaded her reply, he finally asked, “Are ye all right? Did I hurt ye,
dearling?”


Sorcha
half opened her eyes, stretched languorously, and smiled. “Nay. I can see,
howsoever, that it may not be wise to let ye sleep too long alone. ‘Tis clear
that ye can store aside a mighty appetite.”


He
grinned and kissed the tip of her nose. “It wasnae being alone in my bed for
three weeks with but one afternoon of loving to feed the hunger that made me
just act like some crazed mon.”


“It
wasnae?” She idly smoothed her hands over his broad back.


“Nay.
‘Twas what ye said before I lost all restraint.”


When
she just stared at him for a moment, saying nothing, he began to grow uneasy.
Since the moment he had realized that he loved her, he had ached to hear her
say that she returned his feelings. He started to fear that he had misheard
her, that she had not just confessed to loving him.


“What
did I say?” she asked, stroking his abdomen.


Her
look was suspiciously innocent and Ruari began to think that she was playing a
game with him. For a moment he considered lying about what he had heard,
especially since his confidence about the exact words was now shaken, but then
he decided it was time to take some risks. Sorcha had taken one when she had
become his lover. He inwardly cursed, deciding that love was a troublesome,
complicated, and irritating emotion.


He
cleared his throat, watching her through narrowed eyes, as he replied, “Ye
said, ‘I love ye. Probably more than is wise.’”


“I
said that?”


“Sorcha.”


She
bit back a grin. Ruari looked both irritated and uncertain. It was a strange
mixture of expressions. His confession that his wild lovemaking had been
inspired by her declaration of love gave her hope as did his continuing intense
interest in how she felt about him. He had to feel some depth of emotion for
her if the state of her heart was of such importance to him.


“Aye,
I did say that and I was right—‘tis not wise.” She released a soft cry of
surprise when he held her close, almost too tightly. “Those words become risky
to say,” she murmured when he eased his hold a little. “First ye ravish me then
ye try to squeeze all the breath from my body.”


“I
ask your pardon. ‘Tis just that I find your words of love verra moving.”


“Why?”
She watched him closely, not sure what a discussion would gain her, yet feeling
compelled to have one.


“Why?
‘Tis a strange question. Why would any mon wish to hear that he is loved?”


“To
feed his pride. To ken that more than passion and vows mumbled before a priest
binds his wife to his side.” She shrugged. “There are a lot of reasons. I am
pleased that ye dinnae find it awkward or feel it is a burden ye dinnae wish to
trouble yourself with.” She found it interesting that he should look so
stunned.


“If
ye think like that, why did ye even say it?”


“I
felt it was something ye ought to be told although I have held my tongue for
many a month now. After Dougal and Neil spoke to me, I realized that keeping
such feelings to myself and fearing how ye may accept them was a far worse
torment than I could suffer if I just spoke my heart and finally learned what
ye thought of it.”


Ruari
rolled onto his back, rubbed his temples for a moment, then turned his head to
look at her. “Ye are the most peculiar lass.”


“Am
I?” She turned on her side, propped her head up on one hand, and casually
trailed her fingers up and down his chest. “Why am I peculiar?”


“Ye
mean aside from the fact that ye see and speak to ghosts?”


“Aye,
aside from that.”


“Ye
make this confession from the heart, tell me how verra much ye love me, and
then act as if ye have done little more than remark upon the quality of the
wine. Ye ask nothing of me.”


“Ye
asked nothing of me save for passion. ‘Tisnae your concern if my heart chose to
give ye more than that. And of what use is an emotion if it isnae given freely,
undemanded and unfettered? If I have made ye feel guilty or the like, I am
sorry. That wasnae my intention.”


He
combed his fingers through her long dark hair. “I dinnae feel guilty, only
surprised. I have done nothing to earn your love.”


“True.”
She giggled when he sent her a mock scowl, then grew serious, bending to give
him a tender kiss. “I dinnae believe one can earn love either. One can do all
that is possible to make a person fall in love with her and never succeed. I
fear love is a verra unruly emotion.”


“Aye,
verra unruly,” he agreed in a soft, husky voice. “‘Tis why most men try so
verra hard not to fall in love. ‘Tis also seen by many men as a weakness.”


“Is
it?”


She
spoke in a voice that was barely a whisper, a sudden tension tightening her
throat. There was a soft look in his eyes, a look that bespoke a deep emotion.
He talked of all men, but she felt sure he spoke only of himself. She tried to
slow the sudden rapid pace of her heart, to scold herself for letting her hopes
leap at every hint of feeling from Ruari, but she could not still the heady
anticipation that was making breathing difficult.


“Aye.
No mon wishes his heart and soul held tightly by another.” He pulled her into
his arms, then turned so that they rested on their sides, face-to-face. “Once
that happens, a mon can fear that he will be ruled by the woman’s whims. Ah,
and then there is the gnawing uncertainty. He has succumbed to love’s tight
hold, but has she? Should he tell her what he feels? Will she then see him as a
hapless fool?”


With
every word he spoke he caressed her, slowly moving his hands over her body as
he touched gentle kisses to her face, neck, and lips. Passion began to cloud
her mind, even though she struggled against it. She wanted to hear every word
he said, clearly and loudly. When he cocked her leg over his hip and slid his
hand between her thighs, she knew she had already lost that struggle. Her body
grew weak and hot with a building desire. Her passion was not concerned with
what Ruari was saying, only with how he was making her feel.


“If
ye wish me to think about what ye say, ye shouldnae be doing that,” she said,
her voice so thick and husky she barely recognized it as her own.


“Mayhap
I dinnae really wish you to think too much or to hear my words too clearly.” He
slowly joined their bodies.


It
took her a moment to cease gasping from the strength of the pleasure that swept
over her and find the ability to ask him, “If ye dinnae really wish me to hear
it or think about it, then why are ye even saying it?”


“It
needs to be said. I need to say it.” Holding her tightly against him, he began
to move, stroking her intimately with every thrust of his body. “Mayhap I am
also somewhat of a coward,” he whispered as he touched his lips to hers. “Mayhap
I use the passion which so often blinds us to shield myself as I bare my soul.”


“Ye
plan to bare your soul?” she whispered against his mouth.


“Aye,
and ‘tis no easy thing for a mon.”


He
said nothing else for a long time, just kissed her, a long, slow kiss, the
strokes of his tongue within her mouth matching those of his body within hers.
Sorcha’s passion was running so hot and wild she was not sure she could put
enough coherent words together to form the questions she needed to ask him.
Just as she felt her body tighten almost painfully, her release but a heartbeat
away, she felt Ruari’s mouth at her ear.


“I
love ye, Sorcha,” he whispered.


Those
three words acted upon her body like the most intimate of caresses. Ruari’s
breath warmed her ear as he spoke and sent the final wave of passion ripping
through her body. She called out his name as she wrapped her body tightly
around his, trying to pull him even deeper inside of her, her body shuddering
with the intensity of her release. Just as she lost all capacity to think, she
heard Ruari call to her as he joined her in passion’s sweetest moment.


It
was difficult to know how long a time had passed before Sorcha found herself
clear-headed enough to think about what Ruari had said and done. She looked at
the man sprawled across her body. He lazily moved his hand up and down her
side, and she briefly wondered how long it would be before that idle stroking
renewed her passion. She smiled faintly when she admitted to herself that, at
times, she was positively insatiable.


He
had said the words she had hungered for for so long. Sorcha was certain of it.
When she recalled how reluctant she had been to speak her heart, she could
easily understand why he had waited until she was nearly blind and deaf from
desire before whispering the words. What she was not sure of was if he now
intended to pretend that the incident had never happened or that that would be
the only time he would speak those sweet words to her. He was certainly acting
very reticent, neither speaking to her nor looking at her. She decided that if
she could talk openly about such things, then he could as well. Sorcha gave him
a sharp poke in his ribs, smiling when he cursed and looked at her in
confusion.


“Such
games ye play, Sir Kerr,” she murmured.


He
grinned. “They are fun, arenae they? Let me but regain my strength, and I will
show ye a few more.”


“I
wasnae talking about the loving games, rogue. I was referring to the clever way
ye waited to speak your heart until I was so frenzied with passion—“


“Frenzied,
were ye?”


She
ignored his interruption and continued, “—that your heart wasnae the part of ye
I was most concerned with.” She grinned when he laughed, but quickly grew
serious again. “I fear ye will have to speak more boldly, my fine knight. I
have spent too many tormented months loving ye and fearing that I would never
have your love in return. I cannae count the times I grew almost maudlin as I
wondered how I could be so foolish as to believe that ye could ever love me.”


“And
why shouldnae I love ye?”


“Many
reasons. Dinnae forget that at first ye believed that I was quite mad.”


“A
little mad,” he murmured and briefly grinned. “As are all of your kinsmen and
women.” He traced the fine lines of her small face with his fingertips. “There
are a great many reasons why I love ye and why I was a fool to try so hard not
to love ye. Ye have strength, spirit, and beauty. Aye, ye have the finest brown
eyes in all of Scotland.” He kissed her cheek when she blushed.


“Ye
remind me of the heather that can dress even the most barren of our hills in
soft color,” he continued. “Ye are wild and beautiful, delicate in appearance
but as hardy as that flower. Ye have no dowry, no lands and ye talk to spirits.
Aye, and even though Ivor has left us, I suspect ye will find a few more ghosts
in the years ahead of us. It doesnae matter. Ye are what I want. Aye, ye are
what I need.”


“I
need ye as weel, Ruari Kerr,” she said quietly, curling her arms around his
neck and gently kissing him.


“And
when did ye ken that I was the mon ye needed? When were ye sure that ye loved
me?”


“I
suspected it for a long while, but I was so certain we could never be wed that
I fought it. I fought the love growing inside of me as hard and as fruitlessly
as I fought the passion ye stirred within me. I could no longer deny either the
first night I came to your bed. The moment our bodies became one, I was certain
that I loved ye.”


Ruari
brushed his lips over her forehead. “I wish it had been as easy for me.”


“Ye
are a trained warrior. Ye were a better fighter.” Sorcha echoed his chuckle.


“There
was also the matter of my precise plan for a wife. I was loath to give that up
no matter how often Rosse advised me to do so.” He smoothed a few wisps of hair
from her face. “There was also the anger I felt, an anger born of my bruised
pride.”


“It
doesnae matter. Aye, some of the obstacles in our way were ones of our own
making, but we have overcome them. Now we only need to tend our love carefully
so that it will still be strong when we are weak with age.”


Ruari
claimed her body with his and began to cover her face with small, warm kisses. “Say
it loud and clear, loving. I find I have a deep hunger for the words.”


“I
love ye, Ruari Kerr.”


“As
I love ye, Sorcha, my wife. And although, as a mon of battle, I ken little or
nothing of nurturing, I believe I will find no difficulty in coveting and
caring for this bounty we share.”


“And
I shall be right there at your side to help as, along with whatever children we
are blessed with, this love is our greatest treasure.” She heartily welcomed
and returned his tender kisses. “I wish Crayton and Ivor were still about so
that I could tell them of this. They were both verra concerned about what the
future held for us.”


“I
am certain that they know. Now, I have plans in mind that dinnae include a lot
of talking, especially about your spirits. In truth, I have rather enjoyed the
absence of them and pray that it continues for a long while.”


Sorcha
wrapped her body around his when he kissed her again and decided that now was
not the time to tell him about the sad-eyed young woman who had flickered into
view at the priest’s side to watch the wedding with a mournful face. This time
his passion was the force behind his kiss, and his hunger was easy to sense.
She could think of no better way to enhance the sweet words of love they had
spoken to each other than to make love. With both of their hearts and minds
freed of fear and doubt, she knew it would be one of those moments of intimacy
and passion they would both cherish and remember for the long years ahead.



[bookmark: _Toc295595934]Epilogue


Sorcha
smiled at the young maid who had helped her wash and dress in a clean
nightrail. As she eased her aching body beneath the now-clean linen on the bed,
she looked at the two women bedded down in the room with her. Neil calmly
reclined in a bed on her right, looking as if she would regain her strength
before an hour had passed. To her left was Margaret who was fine, but looked
exhausted and still a little shocked by the mess and the lack of privacy she
had just endured. Shifting a little in her bed, Sorcha looked at the three
tightly swaddled babies sleeping peacefully in their cradles.


Ruari
had thought that they were all mad or suffering from some strange whim that
often afflicts a woman with child. Nevertheless, he had done everything she had
asked, insuring that a room was prepared where the three of them could give
birth together just as Euphemia had instructed but weeks after the weddings.
What neither she nor her aunt nor her cousin had yet told their husbands was
the rest of Euphemia’s prediction—that they would each give their husbands
seven strong sons. That promise of ending the Hays’ apparent inability to
produce male children was enough to make her, Neil, and Margaret adamant about
following every small detail of Euphemia’s sparingly worded, but very welcome
prophecy.


She
smiled when she heard the voices of their men. They were impatient to see their
wives and their newborn children. Sorcha knew that that impatience had been
strengthened by the lack of information they had gleaned from the women
slipping in and out of the birthing room. They could not know that every woman
tending the birth had been threatened with some very alarming retributions if
they told the men anything, especially that they had had sons.


“Ye
had best let the fools in,” Neil said, draping her thick bright braid over her
shoulder, and waving the last of the maids toward the door. “Smile, lass,” she
ordered Margaret. “Ye shall put a bad fright into poor Beatham if he sees ye
looking so wan.”


“I
feel wan. Why shouldnae I look it?” grumbled Margaret, but she sat up against
the pillows and tried to look cheerful. “I dinnae think I am quite so happy
about Euphemia’s prophecy now. I dinnae think I can abide going through this
six more times.”


“Weel,
that would only give ye the seven sons Effie predicted,” Sorcha said. “Ye may
have a daughter or two as weel.”


Sorcha
and Neil were laughing heartily over the horrified look that had crossed
Margaret’s face when Ruari, Beatham, and Malcolm cautiously entered the room.
Sorcha’s full attention became centered upon Ruari as he walked to her bedside,
studied her intently for a moment, then kissed her. She ruefully admitted to
herself that she liked the way he had come to her first, assuring himself that
she had survived the ordeal unscathed, before he even asked after the child he
had been so eager for.


“Your
bairn lies in the middle cradle,” she said, smiling and watching him closely as
he picked up the child and sat down on the edge of her bed.


“She
has black hair,” he murmured, smiling proudly as he set the child on the bed
and carefully unwrapped the swaddling.


Out
of the corner of her eye, Sorcha could see Beatham and Malcolm doing the same,
but her own husband held her attention tightly. She did not want to miss the
expression on his face. She grinned as he pulled aside the last of the
wrappings and saw that the child was a boy. He gaped, and she heard his whisper
of surprise echoed by the others.


“I
have a son,” he said, his voice hoarse as he finally looked at her.


“Aye.
I hope ye are pleased.” She laughed at his disgusted look then frowned when he
began to look uncertain.


“Sorcha,
ye ken that I would have welcomed any child—“ he began.


She
placed her fingers over his lips to stop his words. “Ye need not beg my pardon
for your delight in having a son. I have no doubt in my heart and mind that ye
would have loved a daughter as weel. Enjoy the happiness ye feel over being
given the son every mon wants and dinnae fear that I shall see something wrong
or hurtful in it.”


As
soon as he resettled the baby back in his little cradle, Ruari gently took
Sorcha into his arms and kissed her with a tenderness that brought tears to her
eyes. The quiet in the room told her that Beatham and Malcolm had been equally
moved. A quick glance toward the cradles revealed that Caroline, the sad-eyed
English girl she had first seen at her wedding, was standing guard over the
babes, and Sorcha inwardly smiled. She knew her child would be well-protected
until Caroline finally found the peace she searched the halls of Gartmhor for.


“She
is here, isnae she?” Ruari whispered, glancing around the room.


“Aye.
Caroline watches over our child.”


Ruari
sighed then grinned. “I love ye, Sorcha, my wild sprig of heather. Aye, spirits
and all.”


“And
I love ye, my fine green-eyed knight. Aye, and I shall love ye until all the
light in my soul finally flickers out.”


“Good,
for if your love wanes after I answer God’s call, ye can be sure that I will
come back to haunt ye.”


“My
love will ne’er fade,” she whispered, then grinned. “God forbid that ye should
leave this earth ere I do, but perchance ye do, please—come and haunt me. I
will be waiting for ye.”


Ruari
laughed and kissed her again. “Thank ye for my son, wife,” he said in a deep
voice thick with emotion. “A woman can give a mon no greater a gift of love,
and I humbly accept it, vowing to cherish the child as I will always cherish
his mother.”


Sorcha
relaxed against his broad chest, his tender words easing the lingering pain of
childbirth. Later she would tell Ruari that he would have a great deal to
cherish in the future, that he could expect to see six more sons.






SHE SAVES HIS
LIFE...


For
Chloe Wherlocke, it all begins with a vision—a glimpse into the future that
foretells a terrible plot against Lord Julian Kenwood and his newborn son.
Chloe’s psychic gift allows her to save the child from certain death, but the
earl remains in grave peril...


BUT WHEN HE
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Kenwood knows someone is trying to kill him and he suspects his scheming wife
and her lover are behind the plot. But Julian is shocked when Chloe, a
captivating, dark-haired stranger, warns him that sinister forces are indeed at
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As
Chloe reveals her plan to save Julian, neither can deny the attraction that
grows each moment they’re together. Chloe knows the highborn earl could never
love her as she loves him. But when danger strikes closer than ever, Chloe must
risk everything—or lose Julian forever...
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England—fall
1785


“Damn
it, Tom, the woman is dying.”


Tom
scowled down at the pale woman lying so still on the tiny bed. “She is still
breathing.”


“Barely.”


“Just
worn thin from birthing is all, Jake.” Tom picked up the swaddled child that
rested in the woman’s limp arm. “Poor wee mite. Throttled by the cord, it looks
like. Well, come on then, Jake, set that lad in this one’s place.”


“I
hate this, Tom.” Jake gently settled the peacefully sleeping newborn he held
next to the woman. “T’ain’t right. T’ain’t right at all. The poor lass has no
strength to care for the mite. He will be dying right along with her. Mayhap we
could—“


“You
just stop right there, Jake Potter,” Tom snapped. “You be forgetting what
happened to old Melvin when he tried to say nay to that bitch? You want your
bones tangled up with his in that pit? ‘Course this ain’t right, but we got no
choice. No choice at all. Better the wee lad dies than gets reared up by that
woman, I says. Or e’en murdered by his own mam.”


“His
lordship’d take good care of the lad.”


“His
lordship is blind to what that woman is and you be knowing that. Now, let us be
gone from here. The bitch wants this poor dead babe in her arms ere his
lordship returns and that could be soon as he was sent word that his wife had
been brought to the birthing bed hours ago. The fool who did that will be fair
sorry, I can tell ye,” Tom muttered and shook his head.


Jake
started to follow Tom out of the tiny, crude cottage, but then hesitated. “I
will come with you in a blinking, Tom. I just—“


“Just
what? We have to go now!”


“I
just want to make ‘em warm and comfortable, give ‘em a fighting chance, or I
will ne’er rest easy.”


“Hurry
then or soon we be both resting easy right alongside old Melvin.”


After
making a fire and covering the woman and child with another thin blanket, Jake
looked around to make certain Tom was not watching him. He took a sheath of
papers from inside his old coat and hastily tucked them beneath the blankets.
When he looked at the woman again, he started in surprise. She was watching
him.


“Your
babe will have a fine resting place,” he whispered. “I hate doing this, I
surely do, but I got me a wife and five wee ones. Aye, and I be a coward when
all be said and done. That vile woman would ne’er hesitate to kill me if I
ruined her evil plans. If ye can, take them papers and hide them well. If his
lordship survives all his wife’s plots, he will be wanting his son and them
papers will be all the proof he will be a needing from you. Tis as much as I
and a few others dared to do, sorry poor help that it is. I will pray for you,
missy. You and the lad here. Aye, and I will pray for meself as well for I have
surely blackened my soul this day.” He hurried out of the cottage.


After
waiting a few moments to be certain the men were gone, Chloe Wherlocke crept
out of the niche by the fireplace where she had hidden herself when the men had
ridden up to the door. She moved to kneel by her sister Laurel’s bed and stared
at the child she held, the living, breathing child. Touching the baby’s soft,
warm cheek, she looked at her sister, grief forming a tight knot in her throat.
Laurel was dying. They both knew it. Yet, her sister smiled at her.


“Tis
just as you foresaw it, Chloe,” Laurel whispered, weakness and not a need for
secrecy robbing her of her voice. “Life appearing in the midst of death is what
you said.”


Chloe
nodded, not at all happy to be proven right. “I am so sorry about your child.”


“Do
not be. I will join him soon.”


“Oh,
Laurel,” Chloe began, her voice thick with tears.


“Do
not weep for me. I am ready. In truth, I ache to be with my love and our child.
My soul cries out for them.” Laurel lifted one trembling, pale hand and brushed
a tear from Chloe’s cheek. “This is why I lingered on this earth, why I did not
die soon after my dear Henry did. This child needed us to be here, needed my
son’s body to be here. I recovered from that deadly fever because fate required
it of me. My little Charles Henry will have a proper burial. A blessing, too,
mayhaps.”


“He
should not be placed in the wrong grave.”


“It
matters little, Chloe. He is already with his father, waiting for me. Now,
remember, you must make it look as if this child died. Be sure to mark the
cross with both names. Wrap the bones we collected most carefully. Ah, do not
look so aggrieved, sister. Instead of being tossed upon a pile as so many
others dug out of the London graveyards are, that poor child we gathered will
have a fine resting place, too. Here in the country we are not so callous with
our dead, do not have to keep moving the old out of the ground to make room for
the new. Tis a fine gift we give that long dead babe.”


“I
know. Yet, throughout all our careful preparations I kept praying that we were
wrong.”


“I
always knew we were right, that this was a fate that could not be changed by
any amount of forewarning. I will miss you, but, truly, do not grieve o’er me.
I will be happy.”


“How
could a mother do this to her only child?” Chloe lightly touched the baby’s
surprisingly abundant hair.


“She
cannot bear his lordship a healthy heir, can she? That would ruin all of her
plans.”


When
Laurel said nothing more for several moments, Chloe murmured, “Rest now. There
is no need to speak now.”


“There
is every need,” whispered Laurel. “My time draws nigh. As soon as I am gone,
see to the burial, and then go straight to our cousin Leopold. He will be
waiting, ready to begin the game. He will help you watch over this child and
his father, and he will help you know when the time is right to act against
that evil woman and her lover.” Laurel turned her head and pressed a kiss upon
the baby’s head. “This child needs you. He and his poor love-blind father. We
both know that this boy will do great things some day. It gives me peace to
know that my sorrows are not completely in vain, that some good will come out
of all this grief.”


Chloe
kissed her sister’s ice-cold cheek and then wept as she felt the last flicker
of life flee Laurel’s bone-thin body. Pushing aside the grief weighing upon her
heart like a stone, she prepared Laurel for burial.


The
sun was barely rising on a new day when she stood by her sister’s grave, her
sturdy little mare packed with her meager belongings, a goat tethered to the
patient mount, and the baby settled snugly against her chest in a crude blanket
sling. One wind-contorted tree was all that marked Laurel’s grave upon the
desolate moors. Chloe doubted the wooden cross she had made would last long and
the rocks she had piled upon Laurel’s grave to deter scavengers would soon be
indistinguishable from many another one dotted about the moors.


“I
will come back for you, Laurel,” Chloe swore. “I will see you and
little Charles Henry buried properly. And this wee pauper child you hold will
also have a proper burial right beside you. It deserves such an honor.” She
said a silent prayer for her sister and then turned away, fixing her mind upon
the long journey ahead of her.


When,
a few hours later, Chloe had to pause in her journey to tend to the baby’s
needs, she looked across the rutted road at the huge stone pillars that marked
the road to Colinsmoor, the home of the child she held. She was tempted to go
there to try to find out exactly what was happening. The village had been rife
with rumors. Chloe knew it would be foolish, however, and remained where she
was, sheltered among the thick grove of trees on the opposite side of the road
which would lead her to London and her cousin Leopold.


Just
as she was ready to resume her journey, she heard the sound of a horse rapidly
approaching. She watched as a man recklessly galloped down the London road and
then turned up the road to Colinsmoor to continue his headlong race. He made
quite a show, she mused. Tall and lean, dressed all in black, and riding a huge
black gelding, he was an imposing sight. The only color showing was that of his
long, golden brown hair, his queue having obviously come undone during his wild
ride. His lean aristocratic face had been pale, his features set in the harsh
lines of deep concern. He was the perfect portrait of the doting husband
rushing to join his wife and welcome their child. Chloe thought of the grief
the man would soon suffer believing that his child was dead and the grief yet
to come when he discovered the ugly truth about the woman he loved. She
wondered how it might change the man.


She
looked down at the infant in her arms. “That was your Papa, laddie. He looked
to be a fine man. And up the road lies your heritage. Soon you will be able to
lay claim to both. On that I do swear.”


With
one last look toward Colinsmoor, she mounted her horse and started to ride
toward London. She fought the strange compelling urge to follow that man and
save him from the pain he faced. That, she knew, would be utter folly. Fate
demanded that the man go through this trial. Until his lordship saw the truth,
until he saw his lady wife for exactly what she was, Chloe knew that her duty,
her only duty, was to keep this child alive.


A
fortnight later she knocked upon the door of her cousin Leopold’s elegant
London home, not really surprised when he opened the door himself. He looked
down at the baby in her arms.


“Welcome,
Anthony,” he said.


“A
good name,” Chloe murmured.


“Tis
but one of many. The notice of his death was in the papers.”


Chloe
sighed and entered the house. “And so it begins.”


“Aye,
child. And so it begins.”
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London—three
years later


Struggling
to remain upright, Julian Anthony Charles Kenwood, ninth earl of Colinsmoor
walked out of the brothel into the damp, foul London night. Reminding himself
of who he was was not having its usual stabilizing effect, however. His
consequence did not stiffen his spine, steady his legs, or clear the thick fog
of too much drink from his mind. He prayed he could make it to his carriage
parked a discreet distance away. While it was true that he had been too drunk
to indulge himself with any of Mrs. Button’s fillies, he had felt that he could
at least manage the walk to his carriage. He was not so confident of that
anymore.


Step
by careful step he began to walk toward where his carriage awaited him. A noise
to his right drew his attention but, even as he turned to peer into the
shadows, he felt a sharp pain in his side. Blindly, he struck out, gratified to
hear a cry of pain and a curse. Julian struggled to pull his pistol from his
pocket as he caught sight of a hulking shadowy form moving toward him. He saw
the glint of a blade sweeping down toward his chest and stumbled to the left,
crying out as the knife cut deep into his right shoulder. A stack of rotting
barrels that smelled strongly of fish painfully halted his fall backward.


Just
as he thought that this time whoever sought to kill him would actually succeed
another shadowy form appeared. This one was much smaller. It leapt out of the
thick dark to land squarely upon his attacker’s back. As Julian felt himself
grow weaker, he finally got his pistol out of his pocket only to realize that
he could not see clearly enough to shoot the man who had stabbed him. Even now
the pistol was proving too heavy for him to hold. If this was a rescue, he
feared it had come too late.


Chloe
held on tight as the man who had stabbed the earl did his best to shake her off
his back. She punched him in the head again and again, ignoring his attempts to
grab hold of her, as she waited for Todd and Wynn to catch up with her. The
moment they arrived she flung herself from the man’s back and let Leo’s burly
men take over the fight. She winced at the sounds of fists hitting flesh,
something that sounded a lot more painful than her fist hitting a very hard
head, and hurried to the earl’s side.


He
did not look much like the elegant gentleman she had seen from time to time
over the last three years. Not only were his fine clothes a mess, but also he
stank of cheap liquor, cheap women, fish, and blood. Chloe took his pistol from
his limp hand, set it aside, and then, with strips torn from her petticoats and
his cravat, bound his wounds as best she could. She prayed she could slow his
bleeding until she could get him to Leo’s house and tend to his injuries
properly.


“Need
him alive,” Julian said, his voice weak and hoarse with pain. “Need to ask
questions.”


Glancing
behind her, Chloe saw the man sprawled on the ground, Todd and Wynn looking
satisfied as they idly rubbed their knuckles. “Did you kill him?”


“Nay,
lass, just put him in a deep sleep,” replied Wynn.


“Good.
His lordship wants to ask him a few questions.”


“Well
enough then. We will tie him up and take him with us.”


“My
carriage—“ began Julian.


“Gone,
m’lord,” replied Chloe. “Your coachman still lives and we have him safe.”


“Wynn’s
got the other man,” said Todd as he stepped up to Chloe. “I will be toting his
lordship.”


Julian
tried to protest as he was picked up and carried like a child by the big man,
but no one heeded him. He looked at the small figure leading them out of the
alley and suddenly realized that one of his rescuers was a woman. This has to
be some delusion brought on by too much drink, he thought.


When
he was settled on a plush carriage seat, he looked across at his coachman.
Danny’s head was bloody but his chest rose and fell evenly proving that he
still lived. The small woman climbed into the carriage and knelt on the floor
between the seats, placing a hand on him and the other on Danny to hold them
steady as the carriage began to move.


“Who
are you?” he asked, struggling to remain conscious and wondering why he even
bothered.


“Hold
your questions for now, m’lord,” she replied. “Best they wait until we can sew
you up and some of that foul brew you wallowed in tonight is cleared out of
your head and belly.”


His
rescuer obviously had little respect for his consequence, Julian thought as he
finally gave into the blackness that had been pulling at him.


Chloe
sat in a chair by the bed and sipped her coffee as she studied the earl of
Colinsmoor. He smelled better now that he had been cleaned up but his elegant
features held signs of the deep dissipation he had sunk himself in for the last
year. She had been disappointed in him and a little disgusted when he began to
wallow in drink and whores, but Leopold had told her that men tended to do such
things when they suffered a betrayal at a woman’s hands. Chloe supposed that,
if her heart had been shattered so brutally, she too might have done something
foolish. Yet, rutting like a goat and drinking oneself blind seemed a little
excessive.


Even
so, she had to wonder if the earl was lacking in wits. Three times before this
he had nearly been killed yet he had continued to do things that left him vulnerable,
just as he had done two nights ago. Did he think he was simply a very unlucky
man? She had hoped he knew he was marked for death and at least had some idea
of the who and the why. Chloe did not look forward to trying to get the man to
heed her warnings, but Leopold felt they could no longer just keep watch over
the man, that it was time to act.


For
little Anthony’s sake she had agreed. The boy saw her and Leo as his family.
The longer that was allowed to continue, the harder it would be to reunite him
with his father. Her heart would break when that happened but she was
determined to see that Anthony did not suffer unduly. The boy also needed his
father alive to help him claim his heritage and hold fast to it. Between the
earl’s increasingly dissipated ways and his mother’s greed, Anthony would not
have much heritage left to claim unless this game was ended very soon. That was
unacceptable to her. Anthony was innocent in all of this and did not deserve to
suffer for the follies of his parents.


She
smiled at her cousin Leopold when he ambled into the room. Leopold never seemed
to move fast, appeared permanently languid in his every action, but it suited
his tall, almost lanky, body. Those who did not know him well thought him an
amiable but useless fellow living off the wealth of his forefathers.
Appearances could be deceptive, however. Leopold had been indefatigable in his
surveillance of the Kenwoods, had gathered up reams of information, had
assembled a large group of associates who were all dedicated to keeping the
earl alive and getting proof of who was trying to kill him, and was himself
responsible for saving the man’s life three times. England also benefited from
dear Leopold’s many skills for he was one of their most dedicated and
successful agents. Chloe wondered at times if there was something about the
earl’s enemies that made Leopold think they might be a threat to England as
well but she never asked. Leopold held fast to the country’s secrets.


“He
will live,” Leopold said after carefully examining Lord Kenwood’s wounds.


“Again.
The man has more lives than a cat,” Chloe drawled.


“His
enemies are certainly persistent.” Leopold lounged at the end of the bed, his
back against the thick ornately carved post. “Clever, too. If not for us they
would have won this game long ago, even after his lordship discovered the ugly
truth about his wife.”


“Ah,
but not all the ugly truth.”


“I
think he suspects most of it. He already strongly suspects that that babe was
not his get. And that his wife was never faithful to him, never much cared for
him at all.”


“How
do you know all that?”


“His
best friend has become mine. Do not look so uneasy, love. I truly like the
fellow. Met him the first time I saved this poor sot’s hide. Thought he could
be useful, but quickly saw that he was a man I could call friend. Even more
important—he was a man I could trust.”


Chloe
nodded and set aside her empty cup. “How much does this friend know?”


“Nearly
all. Guessed most of it himself. Since I was already disinclined to lie to the
man, I implied that I had begun to look into the business after the
second attempt on the earl’s life. He told me that was exactly when Lord
Kenwood himself had begun to believe that his wife wanted him dead, that she
was no longer happy just cuckolding him.”


“Who
is this friend?”


“The
honorable Sir Edgar Dramfield.”


“Oh,
I know him. I have met him at Lady Millicent’s on occasion. She is his
godmother. A very good fellow. He is kinder to Lady Millicent than her own
daughter is.”


“He
is a good man and he is very concerned about his friend. That is why I
sent word to him this morning about Lord Kenwood’s injuries, asking him to keep
it quiet. Very quiet. He will undoubtedly arrive soon.”


“Are
you sure that is wise? Lord Kenwood may not wish others to hear what we have to
tell him.”


Leopold
sighed. “It was a hard decision. Yet, the earl does not know us at all, does
he? He has, however, known Edgar all his life, trusts him, and has bared his
soul to the man on a few occasions.”


“Whilst
deep in his cups, I suspect.”


“That
is usually when a man bares his soul,” Leopold drawled and then smiled at Chloe
when she rolled her eyes. “I felt the earl would need a friend, Chloe, and
Edgar is the only close one he has. We will be telling his lordship some very
ugly truths and he needs to believe us.”


“You
said he already has his own suspicions,” Chloe began.


“Suspicions
do not carry the same weight, or wield the same blow to one’s heart. We will be
filling in a lot of holes he may have concerning his suspicions and giving him
proof. There is also one hard, cold fact we must present to him, one that would
bring many a man to his knees. It would certainly cut me more deeply than I
care to think about. We may also need Edgar to help us keep this fool from
going off half-cocked and to convince him to allow us to stay in the game.”


“What
game?”


Chloe
joined Leopold in staring at Lord Kenwood in surprise. There had been no
warning that he was about to wake up, no movements, not even a faint sound.
When he attempted to sit up he gasped with pain and grew alarmingly pale. Chloe
quickly moved to plump up the pillows behind him even as Leopold helped the man
sit up and drink some cider doctored with herbs meant to stave off infection
and strengthen the blood.


“I
know you,” Julian said after taking several slow, deep breaths to push aside
his pain. “Lord Sir Leopold Wherlocke of Starkley.” He looked at Chloe. “I do
not know you.”


“Chloe
Wherlocke. Leo’s cousin,” Chloe said.


There
was definitely a similarity in looks, Julian decided. Chloe was also slender,
although a great deal shorter than her cousin. Julian doubted Chloe stood much
higher than five feet, if that. She had the same color hair, a brown so dark it
was nearly black, but her hair appeared to be bone straight whereas Leopold’s
was an unruly mass of thick curls and waves. Chloe was also cute more than
pretty with her wide inky blue eyes. Julian nearly started in surprise when he
suddenly realized where he had heard that low, faintly lilting voice before.


“You
were there,” he said. “When I was attacked.”


“Ah,
aye, I was.” Chloe decided it would be best not to tell the man just how she
had known he needed her help. People often found her visions a little difficult
to understand, or tolerate. “Me and Leo’s men Todd and Wynn.”


With
his left hand Julian touched the bandages at his waist and shoulder. “How bad?”


“You
will live. The wounds were deep enough to need stitching but are not mortal.
They also cleaned up well, the bleeding was stopped fair quickly, and you
continue to reveal no sign of a fever or an infection. You have also slept most
peacefully for nearly two full days. All good.”


He
nodded faintly. “I should go home. I can have my man care for me and relieve
you of this burden.”


“That
might not be wise,” said Leopold. “This is the fourth time someone has tried to
murder you, m’lord. The ones who want you dead nearly succeeded this time.
Indeed, they came closer than ever before. I think you might wish to consider letting
them think that they have succeeded. The rumors of your sad fate have
already begun to slip through the ranks of the ton.”


Before
Julian could ask just how Lord Sir Leopold knew this was the fourth attack on
him he was surprised by the arrival of Edgar Dramfield. He watched his old
friend greet Lord Leopold with obvious warmth and wondered when the two men had
become such good friends. It surprised Julian even more when Edgar greeted Miss
Wherlocke as if he had known her for quite a while as well. Finally Edgar
stepped up to the side of the bed and studied him.


“Either
the ones trying to kill you are completely inept or you are one very lucky man,
Julian,” said Edgar.


“Tis
a bit of both, I think,” replied Julian. “Have you come to take me home?” He frowned
when Edgar looked at Leopold before answering and that man slowly shook his
head.


“Nay,”
replied Edgar.


“What
is going on here?”


Edgar
sat in the chair Leopold brought to the edge of the bed. “We have decided that
it is time this deadly game was ended, Julian. You have been attacked four
times. Four times someone has tried to kill you. Your luck simply cannot hold.
Do you really wish to continue to give them the chance to succeed? To win?”


Julian
closed his eyes and softly cursed. He was in pain although he wondered what had
been in that drink he had been given, for his pain was definitely less sharp
than it had been when he had first woken up. Nevertheless, he was not in the
mood to discuss this matter. And, yet, Edgar was right. He had been lucky so
far but this time, if not for the Wherlockes, he would be lying dead in a foul
alley outside a brothel. And what the Wherlockes had to do with his troubles he
did not know. He looked at Edgar again.


“No,
I do not want them to win, whoever they are,” he said.


“I
think you know exactly who is behind it all, Julian,” Edgar said quietly, his
eyes soft with sympathy.


Not
ready to say the name, Julian turned his attention to the Wherlockes and
frowned. “Just what do you have to do with all of this?”


Chloe
felt a pang of sympathy for the man. She knew the pain in his jade green eyes
was not all due to his injuries. Even if he had lost all love for his wife the
betrayal still had to cut deep and she was soon to add to his wounds. As her
cousin retook his seat at the foot of the bed, she clasped her hands in her lap
and tried to think of just what to say and how best to say it.


“I
believe we can leave the explanations as to how we stumbled into this
until later,” Leopold said.


“That
might be best,” Chloe agreed and then smiled faintly at Julian. “We have been
involved in your difficulties for quite some time, m’lord.”


Edgar
nodded. “Leopold was the one who brought you to my house the last time you were
attacked.”


“But
did not stay until I could offer my gratitude for his aid?” Julian asked.


“Nay,”
Leopold replied. “You were not as sorely injured as you were this time and I
felt we still had time.”


“Time
for what?”


“To
gather the proof you will need to end this deadly game.” Leopold cursed softly.
“It is time to be blunt, m’lord. You know who wants you dead. Edgar knows. We
know. I can understand your reluctance to speak the ugly truth aloud.”


“Can
you?”


“Oh,
aye, most assuredly. Our family is no stranger to betrayal.”


“Fine,”
Julian said between tightly gritted teeth. “My wife wants me dead.”


“Your
wife and her lover.”


“Which
one?” The bitterness in his voice was so sharp Julian nearly winced,
embarrassed by the display of emotion.


“The
only one who could possibly gain from your death—your uncle Arthur Kenton.”


Chloe
clenched her hands together tightly as she fought the urge to touch Lord
Julian, to try to soothe the anger and hurt he felt. She was relieved when Wynn
arrived with tea and food, including a bowl of hearty broth for his lordship.
It was best if the harsh truth was allowed to settle in a little before they
continued. She proceeded to feed Lord Julian the broth, oddly relieved by the
way he grimaced over such weak fare in the normal manner of most patients.
Edgar and Leopold moved to the table set near the fireplace to sip tea, eat a
little food, and talk quietly while she tended to Lord Julian.


“What
are they talking about?” Julian asked between mouthfuls of the surprisingly
tasty broth.


“You,
I suppose,” Chloe replied. “They are probably making plans to keep you alive
and bring down your enemies.”


“Edgar’s
interest I can understand, but I still have to wonder what you and your cousin
have to do with this.”


“What
sort of people would we be if, upon knowing someone was in danger, we just
turned our backs simply because we did not know him?”


“Quite
normal people.”


“Ah,
well, very few people have ever accused the Wherlockes of being normal.” After
feeding him the last of the broth, Chloe set the bowl aside and retook her seat
by the bed. “Perhaps we just feel that one cannot allow people to dispose of
the gentry whenever the mood takes them. Tsk, think of the chaos that would
result.”


“Enough
of your sauce,” said Leopold as he and Edgar rejoined them. “Shall we plot our
plots, m’lord?” he asked Lord Julian as he sat down at the end of the bed
again. “Unless, of course, you enjoy indulging in a slow, catch-me-if-you-can
sort of suicide.”


“And
you reprimand me for sauce,” Chloe muttered but everyone ignored her.


“No,
curse you, I do not enjoy this game,” snapped Lord Julian, and then he sighed. “I
but wished to ignore the harsh truth staring me in the face. It is bad enough
knowing one’s wife is cuckolding one—repeatedly. To think one’s own uncle is
not only doing the cuckolding but that he and said wife want one dead is a
bitter draught to swallow. I am not a complete idiot, however. You are all
right. They nearly succeeded this time. I am just not certain what can be done
about it. Did the man you caught say anything useful?”


“Nay,
I fear not,” Leopold replied. “He says the man who hired him was well hidden in
a large coat, a hat, and a scarf. All he is certain of is that the man was
gentry. Fine clothes, fine speech, smelled clean. All the usual clues. He also
said that he was paid a crown to follow you about until an opportunity to kill
you arose and then grasp that opportunity.”


“A
crown? Is that all?” Julian felt strangely insulted by that. “An earl’s life
ought to be worth more than that.”


“To
that man a crown is a small fortune and he was promised more if he could prove
that you were dead. And, nay, there is no hope of catching anyone red-handed. A
very convoluted way was set up to deliver the extra payment. One that easily
allows your enemy every chance to slip free of any trap set for him. Also,
proof of your death must be shown and we cannot feign that. I am assuming that
you are rather fond of your right hand.”


“You
could say that.” Julian frowned at his right hand, at the scar that ran
raggedly over the back of it. “It was a near miracle that I did not lose it to
this wound. A duel,” he said when he noticed the curiosity the Wherlockes could
not hide. “The first and last I fought in the name of my wife’s honor.”


Julian
was beginning to feel very tired and he knew it was not just because of his
wounds. It was his own emotional turmoil that stole his strength, a heaviness
of the spirit and the heart. Not only had his pride been lacerated by his wife’s
betrayal, but his confidence in himself and his own judgment. However, he had
wallowed in self-pity long enough. Painful though it was to face the truth, he
could no longer try to ignore it, not if he wished to stay alive. Soaking
himself in drink and whores might have looked like a slow suicide to others,
but that had never been his intent. He was certainly miserable, but not so much
that he was ready to welcome the cold oblivion of the grave.


“Edgar
and I think you should play dead for a while,” said Leopold. “Aside from us,
the only one who knows you are alive is the man who attacked you. He will very
soon be too far away to tell anyone the truth.”


“Your
servants—“


“Will
keep the secret.” Leopold smiled faintly at Julian’s look of doubt. “You must
accept my word on that, m’lord. Our family and our cousins, the Vaughns, have
servants whose loyalty and silence is absolute.”


“Something
many would pay a fortune for. So, I remain dead. Do I hide here then?”


“Do
you trust your servants to be silent?”


“Not
all of them, no.” Julian sighed. “I still do not understand how you became
involved in this mess.”


“We
have been involved from the beginning, m’lord,” said Chloe. “From the night
your wife gave birth—“


“To
someone else’s child,” he snapped. “That was not my child.”


“I
know, m’lord. It was my sister’s.”


Julian
was shocked speechless. As he slowly recovered his wits enough to start asking
a few questions, he became acutely aware of a new, very pressing need. He tried
to will it away, but reluctantly accepted that his body was not willing to wait
until he got the answers he needed.


“Damnation,”
he muttered. “We need to talk about that, but, right now,” he hesitated then
said, “I need some privacy.”


“Ah,
I understand.” Chloe stood up, quickly guessing what he needed and moved toward
the door. “I will have the answers to your questions when I return.”


“How
can she know what my questions will even be?” he asked Leopold the moment Chloe
was gone and Edgar quickly moved to help him tend to his personal needs.


“Oh,
she can easily guess,” replied Leopold.


Julian
fought down a sense of humiliation as the two men helped him, washed him down,
and put him in a clean nightshirt. He hated being so weak and helpless but had
to accept that he was both at the moment and that he needed all the help he
could get. Once settled back in his bed, he needed a few moments to still the
trembling in his body and will his pain to recede. When he finally opened his
eyes again, he gave the two men watching him with concern a weak smile. Then he
recalled what Chloe had said and frowned. Julian decided he must have misheard
her.


“Did
she really say that the child was her sister’s?” he asked. “That I have
interred her sister’s child in my family crypt?”


Leopold
sighed and nodded. “Her sister Laurel’s child. Laurel married a poor man who
died whilst out fishing. She knew she would not survive the birth of her child,
that she was too weakened by a recurring fever and grief. Two men came whilst
Laurel lay dying on her childbed, her babe born dead, and they took the child
away.”


“But
why? Was Beatrice feigning that she was with child? Was it all a lie?”


“Oh,
nay, not all,” said Chloe as she entered the room and walked to the side of his
bed, allowing little Anthony to remain hidden behind her skirts for the moment.
“Your wife was indeed with child. She and Laurel took to their birthing beds at
the same time, something your wife was well aware of as she held the midwife in
her power. S’truth, I think the midwife made certain that both women birthed
their children at the same moment.”


“That
makes no sense,” Julian muttered. “If Beatrice was with child, what
happened to it? Where is it buried?”


“It
is not buried, m’lord, although Laurel and I worked very hard to make your wife
believe the child lies in a grave with Laurel. A trade was made. Lady Beatrice’s
live child for my sister’s dead one.”


“Again—why?
To what purpose?”


“Why?
Because the very last thing your wife and uncle wanted was for you to have an
heir.”


“If
the child was even mine. That woman was never faithful.”


Chloe
stared at him for a moment and then smiled. “Then it seems you won the luck of
the draw, m’lord. The child is yours.”


“You
have seen the child? You know what happened to the baby?”


“The
baby has been well cared for.” Chloe tugged Anthony out from behind her until
he stood in front of her. “The child is the very image of his father. My lord,
meet Anthony Peter Chadwick Kenwood—your son and heir.”


Julian
stared into eyes the same verdant green as his own. Thick golden curls topped
the boy’s head, sharply reminding Julian of his own boyish curls. Julian looked
at the three adults all watching him intently and then looked into those eyes
that marked the child as his own. Even as he opened his mouth to speak, he felt
himself tumble into blackness.
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